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ABSTRACT 
The approximately 250 Philippines-born individuals on the Fraser Coast of 
Queensland are primarily a single gender population. I questioned why 
these Filipinas are maintaining some aspects of culture and not others. 
Language, food, religion and dance were singled out for special attention. 
The focus on dance was because of its public relations value, as well as a 
consideration of whether multicultural performances grants may be 
responsible for perpetuation of dances. The wide diversity in regional, 
educational and socioeconomic backgrounds of the women was examined. 
Organisations helping to maintain Filipino culture, and a new religious 
development, were observed. In-depth interviews were conducted with 20 
Filipinas in Maryborough and 30 in the neighbouring city of Hervey Bay. 
Five non-Filipino husbands, 16 children, two Filipino couples and one 
Filipino male were interviewed, as were people who are involved with 
Filipinos. This included multicultural workers, a Catholic priest and a 
politician. Participant observation included membership in Filipino 
organisations; attendance at events featuring Filipino performances and 
participation in social gatherings. 

The study found that despite the lack of Filipino males, the women are 
maintaining many cultural elements. They use Tagalog regularly among 
themselves, although they are generally failing to teach it to the children. 
Filipino foods are consumed daily, by most of the women, but not generally 
their families. Many Filipinas are involved in religious activities. Dances are 
frequently performed for the wider community—by women and some 
children—thus improving the Filipino image. it was concluded that the lack 
of adult males will limit the future retention of Filipino languages and food. 
Dances are likely to be maintained as long as there is broader community 
and government support. it was also concluded that government 
multicultural policy, the size of an ethnic community and its gender balance 
have an impact on cultural continuity and change. 
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Chapter 1 

Introduction 

Aims of the Study 
This thesis examines the Filipino culture of approximately 250 immigrants 
in two adjacent small cities in regional Queensland and documents it 
during the period July 1999 through June 2000. I was also able to return 
to the field at various times, between July 2000 and January 2001, to 
attend significant Filipino community events and private occasions such as 
a funeral, a wedding and a baptism. The study examines aspects which 
form the Filipino cultural milieu of these two groups and attempts to isolate 
factors which are working towards or against the retention of Filipino 
culture. 

Institutions within and outside of these two Filipino communities have 
some influence on which elements of culture are being currently practiced 
and, in some cases, passed on to the second generation. The relative 
impact of these various institutions is considered. Cultural performances, 
and assistance for them in the form of grants from outside institutions, are 
documented and analysed. 

Although it was not possible to study the second generation in any depth 
during the period of the fieldwork, a few of the children were interviewed 
and observed. A very limited analysis of their activities and attitudes is 
undertaken in an attempt to predict the possible future of Filipino culture in 
Hervey Bay and Maryborough. 

The study should add to the understanding of the processes of cultural 
continuity and change as part of the immigrant experience. This may 
have some implications for multicultural Australia, since it may be possible 
to apply some generalisations from these findings to other immigrant 
groups. 
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Research Questions 
From the outset of the study, the single gender (almost no Filipino men) 
aspect has been a primary concern. Importance has to be placed on what 
impact this might have on cultural retention or loss and what 
accommodations this might require. Another factor, also known from the 
outset, is that there exists a wide diversity of ethnolinguistic, social, 
economic and educational backgrounds among the research population. 
Thus I aim to determine what impact, if any, this has had in the two 
communities and whether any exchange of Filipino cultural knowledge is 
taking place in Australia, also whether there is any introduction of current 
Filipino culture by new arrivals or travellers. The thesis also considers 
the role of the Filipinas in the wider community and attempts to discover 
why they are emerging as leaders within the multicultural sphere and, to a 
certain extent, within the Catholic Church. 

A major focus of the study is to examine possible reasons why certain 
aspects of culture tend to be retained while others are discarded. These 
items are considered in terms of the Filipino community as well as 
universals in the maintenance and loss of immigrant cultures. I suggest 
that ethnic cultural maintenance efforts, within a foreign host society, are 
often directed towards three primary items: language, food and religion—
that these are most likely to be retained by the immigrant and are also the 
skills and traditions they hope to pass on to the next generation. These 
three items are discussed in detail in order to document their current use 
or practice among Filipinos in the region. They are also considered in the 
universal sense, in an attempt to discover why they may be basic to 
human groups and are difficult to change—or perhaps why immigrants do 
not wish to abandon these aspects of their own culture. The question is 
asked: how successful are the Filipinas of Maryborough and Hervey Bay 
in retaining these three aspects of their culture? 

Dancing is the most public aspect of Filipino culture on the Fraser Coast 
This term is used to mean the cities of Hervey Bay, Maryborough and 
small nearby settlements, including Fraser Island (See Map 1). Emphasis 
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is also placed, in this thesis, on dance as the fourth cultural element which 
is being retained. Dance performances are sometimes used for obtaining 
multicultural grants and are also a mechanism, consciously used by the 
Filipinas, to improve their public image in the two host communities. 
Balancing these outside benefits against the traditional Filipino love of 
music and dancing, I ask: are Filipino dances being kept alive in these two 
cities because the women enjoy performing them or only because there 
are outside pressures and benefits for doing so? 

A note on the use of the word "Filipina" in this thesis 
The Filipino women in the region regularly apply the term "Filipina" to 
themselves, as opposed to "Filipino" for men and, in the broader sense, as 
applied to "things Filipino." The masculine "o" and feminine "a" endings are 
from the Spanish language tradition which still plays an important linguistic 
role in the Philippines. There is a danger, however, of doubling the feminine 
in English, i.e. "Filipina women" is not correct. Kaminskas and Smith (1990, 
p.2) made this point when they stated: "...'Filipina brides' also is bad 
grammar." They objected to the use of the feminine ending at all in English, 
stating that this is not done for other foreign nouns when used in English. 
However, I have used "Filipina", in ways I believe to be appropriate, 
throughout this thesis. My view is that for an anthropology project, the 
researcher writing in English should apply the term that members of the 
subject population use for themselves when speaking in English—which is, 
in this case, "Filipina". 

A note on the use of the word "Australian" in this thesis 
While the women consider themselves "Australian" legally and in various 
other ways, they tend to call non-Filipinos "Australian" to distinguish them 
from Filipinos. They also generally apply this term to those husbands from 
England. Yet when referring to the German-born husbands, because that is 
the largest ethnic group of European-born men married to Filipinas in the 
area, they simply call them "Germans". They also refer to friends and 
neighbors as "Australian" when they mean those who are not Filipino. In this 
thesis I have sometimes used the term "Australian" in the way they do, while 
being aware that those Filipinos who have taken out Australian citizenship 
are technically also "Australians". At other times I have used the terms "non-
Filipino" or "White Australian" to distinguish these groups from Filipino-
Australians. 
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Survey of the Literature 
A survey of the literature disclosed that the bulk of social science research 
on Filipinos in Australia concentrated on the so-called 'brides problem", 
some with a view to either proving or disproving the existence and nature 
of the problem. Some of the best known studies include Cooke's (1986), 
in which she both supported and debunked certain stereotypes about 
these marriages; the article by Chuah et al. (1987) which questioned 
whether Australia has a "brides problem" with regard to Filipino-Australian 
marriages; and the broad survey of Filipinas living in Australia—both those 
married to Filipino men and those married to Australians—by Jackson and 
Flores (1989), which presented some arguments against the negative 
stereotypes. 

Among those who set out some of the problems related to Filipino-
Australian marriages are Boer (1988), Smith and Boileau (1994) and 
Pendlebury (1990), who considered the situations of Filipino women in 
remote areas of Australia. A survey of 50 Filipinas, sponsored by the 
Australian Department of Immigration and Ethnic Affairs (1982), is often 
quoted in the literature as being responsible for some of the negative 
stereotypes, although the Australian media is also frequently blamed for 
sensationalising Filipino women in negative situations. Watkins (1982), 
with his article on Filipino wives which drew negative responses from 
female sociologists, described the relatively high status of women in the 
Philippines and discussed social customs and the value system. In the 
Australian context he pointed out that while many attributes of Filipinas 
make them attractive to Australian males, the women expect to be treated 
with respect and can make life uncomfortable for husbands who fail to do 
this. This apparent contrast of "wifely" attributes and independence is a 
point also made by Chuah et al. (1987) and discussed in this thesis. 

Powson (1995, p.v) said in her thesis that many aspects of Filipino 
immigration to Australia are "disproportionately studied, leading to the 
perpetuation of stereotypes and myths." She indicated that there has 
been a tendency to focus on Filipino wives rather than women. I came to 
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the same conclusion when attempting to locate studies on Filipino women, 
men or families in Australia. Her thesis was one of the few studies by a 
social scientist that was not primarily concerned with the problems of 
Filipino-Australian marriages but instead concentrated on the family 
structures of Filipinos and Australians and considered such matters as 
child rearing, employment and inter-generational experiences. Enkelmann 
(1997) focused on some of the positive aspects of Filipino-Australian 
marriages, which he pointed out are frequently successful in that 
expectations are met. Roces (1996) also reported some positive 
activities of Filipinas in Central Queensland: participation in cultural 
activities, community work and charity. Building on some of these points I 
have also attempted to counteract some of the negative portrayals by 
documenting ways in which Filipinas are achieving things within their new 
setting. 

There are a few Australian studies which look at other issues. For 
example, the thesis by Whitta (1988) discussed such matters as cultural 
differences between Filipino women and their Australian husbands. She 
also considered "cultural adaptation" problems. In another study Cooke 
and Western (1988) examined employment-related issues of Filipinas in 
Brisbane, Queensland, and described problems with regard to acceptance 
of Philippines qualifications. This issue has been of some concern to 
Filipinas on the Fraser Coast and has slightly improved in recent years. 

Probably the most shocking book in the field is an Institute of Criminology 
monograph by Cunneen and Stubbs (1997) which is totally devoted to a 
study of domestic violence against Filipino women in Australia. It stated 
that Filipino women are almost six times over-represented as homicide 
victims. This book examined the factors which make Filipinas vulnerable 
to such violence. Roces (1994b,1996) also dealt with Filipino women in 
Central Queensland as victims, as did Bodmer (n.d.). This matter of the 
women being subject to various kinds of abuse in Australia is touched on 
by several authors. While many studies substantiate the problems 
experienced by Filipinas at the hands of their husbands, and I also heard 
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of a couple of unfortunate cases on the Fraser Coast, I only directly 
learned of one such negative situation during my interviews. 

Since marriage problems are not the focus of my thesis, much of the 
foregoing literature was not of direct use as background for my research. 
However, many of the resources contain a few statements that were 
helpful in understanding the total situation of Filipinas in Australia and, in 
particular, helping to pinpoint areas of cultural clash. The literature also 
gave me benchmarks against which to measure the backgrounds of the 
Filipinas in my research population and determine whether or not they 
were typical. 

The issues raised in much of the social science literature about the 
negative situations of Filipinas in Australia, and blown out of proportion by 
the media, are a touchy subject in the Australian Filipino communities. 
One of the first things that comes up in conversation when I meet a 
Filipina, either from the Fraser Coast or elsewhere in Queensland—and 
she learns that I have been doing research on Filipinos—is the "mail order 
bride" stereotype. It is only when they understand that my approach is 
anthropological, and my interest is in their culture, that they relax their 
defensive stance and seem comfortable chatting about Filipino matters. 
They are then happy to share information on cultural activities, of which 
they are proud. But they are negative with regard to the way they are 
viewed by many Australians: that of gold diggers, bar girls, mail order 
brides and other such categories. 

In my exhaustive search of the literature, I was unable to locate any study 
of a Filipino community in Australia that had been undertaken from an 
anthropological approach, or any that focused on Filipino culture, other 
than the few aspects considered by Powson (1995). Most of the writers in 
the field are sociologists, although Roces is a historian and Jackson is a 
geographer. Most of the anthropologists in Australia who are Philippinists 
are mainly concerned with research in the Philippines. Since it was my 
aim to study the existence and maintenance of Filipino culture on the 
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Fraser Coast, my approach was necessarily quite different from that of the 
sociologists. In looking at cultural aspects, with no Filipino-Australian 
base in the literature for comparison, I had instead to consult various 
ethnographic studies on the Philippines, works on particular elements of 
traditional Filipino culture, and comparative literature referring to Filipino 
communities in America. Ligo-Ralph (1990) on the Filipino value system; 
Jocano (1969) on a Panay barrio; Jocano (1982) on the Ilocos region; 
Nydegger and Nydegger (1966) on an Ilocos barrio; Rojas-Aleta et al. 
(1977) on the conditions of women in the Philippines; and Medina (1991) 
on the Filipino family, were useful in helping to identify the Philippines 
background of practices and attitudes observed during fieldwork, or 
mentioned by interviewees. 

However, as Morrissey (1997, p.95) cautions: 
The culture of a given immigrant group is implicitly viewed as some static 
item of baggage, imported into this country and susceptible to 'maintenance' 
so long as this activity does not conflict with 'society at large' which, 
presumably, has its own, different, culture. What this does not recognise, of 
course, is that cultures, defined in this broad way, simply cannot be 
transported from one society to another without undergoing substantial 
changes and making considerable adaptation. 

He also points out that references to the culture of particular groups of 
immigrants often stress the traditional forms, which he says: "may have 
ceased to have any vitality... may not have much relevance to the social 
strata from which migrants are drawn" (Morrissey 1997, p.95). To 
illustrate this he said: 

It would be inappropriate to place a great deal of reliance on the mass of 
available anthropological studies on the rural societies of the Philippines in 
relation to Filipino immigrants in this country who seem to be drawn 
overwhelmingly from the urban middle class (Morrissey 1997, p.95). 

Despite this, I found many parallels with traditional beliefs and practices as 
described in the anthropological literature of the Philippines. This may be 
because many women in my research population were originally from rural 
areas. 
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Almirol's (1985) anthropology thesis on the Filipino community of Salinas, 
California, was extremely useful in that he examined some of the same 
aspects of Filipino culture and community as I do in my fieldwork. Other 
comparisons were provided with Filipinos in America by San Juan's (1998) 
discussion of the Filipino immigrant experience and Espiritu's (1995) 
history of Filipino emigration to the mainland United States and Hawai'i. 

Espiritu's (1995) book included first-person stories of the lives of several 
immigrants. Pido's (1986) account of Filipino immigration provided 
information on immigrants since 1965, who are more similar in background 
to the Filipinos in Australia than were those who went to America in the 
earlier years. He also discussed the increase in the emigration of Filipino 
women to America. The collection edited by Root (1997) contains a useful 
discussion of mail order brides to America, which sounds not very different 
from both the positive and negative aspects of the same as reported in 
Australia. Both Cordova's (1983) pictorial history of Filipinos in America—
which dealt with earlier times and various places—and Vallangca's (1977) 
collection of narratives from "the first wave" of Filipinos to America (1898 
to 1941), described the period during which most of the Filipino immigrants 
were male. Melendy (1977, p.42) stated that in 1930 the ratio was 14 
Filipino males to one female in California. Bulosan's (1943) personal story 
as an early immigrant to America is now considered a classic. These 
materials on the early days, when there were hardly any women in 
overseas Filipino communities, are interesting comparisons with the 
current situation on the Fraser Coast, with its predominantly female 
Filipino population. 

The collection in commemoration of the 90th anniversary of Filipino 
immigration to Hawaii, edited by Okamura (1996), gave an overview of 
several aspects of Filipino life there, some of which was also useful for 
comparison. Many of the overseas descriptions provided parallels with 
certain aspects of the current Filipino culture in Australia. However, the 
commemoration book for the 75th Anniversary of Filipino immigration to 
Hawaii, edited by Teodoro (1981), mentioned one change that would 
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indicate the social development of Filipinos there has moved further away 
from "Manila-prestige-type" social activities than have Filipino communities 
in Australia at present. It said: "There was general distaste for the 'terno' 
and 'Maria Clara' balls that two women's organizations sponsor annually 
because they are 'irrelevant to the contemporary culture and outlooks of 
Filipino women" (Teodoro 1981, p.42). Two Fraser Coast Filipinas, one 
each from Maryborough and Hervey Bay, were among 53 Queenslanders 
nominated for The Queensland Filipino Women Achievement Awards 
2000. They both received invitations to appear at the awards ceremony in 
Brisbane, on 11 November 2000, in formal dress. Tickets were $75 each. 
Since only five women were to be selected, the two Fraser Coast Filipinas 
declined the invitation to such an expensive and elegant affair, held more 
than 300 km away. In the end, neither of them won. Although the criteria 
on which the women were selected were politically correct for the year 
2000, the refined and costly atmosphere in which the awards were 
presented was considered questionable by some of those invited. 

For purposes of comparison, materials on other immigrant groups in 
Australia were also utilised. This was particularly useful in terms of being 
able to find examples of cultural retention and to compare them with that 
of the Filipinos. Chapters 5-8 are concerned with religion, language, food 
and dance, the four items on which I place the main emphasis, in terms of 
cultural maintenance, in this thesis. These are the elements which I 
observed still being rigorously practiced and for which the Filipinos in the 
region have an apparent attachment. There is also some indication from 
the second generation of an interest in as least some aspects of these 
four items. In addition, I believe various Filipino values are among the 
things people practice and are retaining. Therefore, concepts such as 
hiya, utang na bob, pakikisama and amor propio are considered at the 
places where they fit into specific discussions. Kinship, which likewise is 
very important to Filipinos—but hindered by the situation of them living in 
Australia—is also discussed. 
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It is my contention that language, food and religion are so basic or central 
to the individual that immigration may not cause one to lose an attachment 
to them. My observation, not only of Filipinos, but of people from many 
other ethnic groups in the immigrant situation, is that while immigrants will 
take on the language and foods of a new culture—if necessary to operate 
within that culture—many will still adhere to their native language and 
foods when circumstances permit. For example, this might mean eating 
their own ethnic food at home and other cuisines when dining out; or 
speaking English most of the time but an ethnic language when talking to 
someone who shares that same language. Migration does not generally 
require a change in religion, so individuals are usually free to simply 
transfer their allegiance to the same religion in a new setting. In fact, as 
Castles et al. (1992, p.107) have mentioned, affiliation with one's 
traditional church after arrival in Australia often provides a "familiar place". 
Smolicz (1979, pp.57-77), in his discussion of core values and cultural 
identity, indicated that both language and religion are often core values. 
However, the selection of core values differs from group to group 
depending on their background experiences. Smolicz (1981, pp.75-85) 
also said that core values are symbolic of the group and its membership. 
He explained that: "The link between core values and the social system is 
provided by the collective group identity which members feel on account of 
sharing such values" (Smolicz 1981, p.84). D'Mello and Esmaquel 
(1990, p.16), in discussing core values retained by Filipinos in Australia, 
mention both food and language. 

Dance, while not likely to be a core element in an individual—in the way 
that language, food and religion might be—can still be an important part of 
the core culture of an immigrant group. It seems to be the preferred public 
cultural display for many ethnic groups—at least in a multicultural society. 
This may be particularly so if they have a tradition of colourful and varied 
dance performances and there are dance skills among a large number of 
the immigrants. The Filipinos in Australia have both the dance tradition 
and many trained amateur dancers. Roces (1996, p.151), in her research 
with the Filipinas in Central Queensland, noted that: "Traditional dances 
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also add colour to Australian festivals and instill pride in the migrant's own 
ethnicity. It also reinforced the links between the migrant's past and her 
future as a Filipino-Australian." The fact that in many Filipino communities 
throughout Australia there are dance groups—which give public 
performances—would tend to indicate that the dancers of Maryborough 
and Hervey Bay are typical in this respect. Roces (1996, p.150) said: 

Many Filipina migrants in Australia like to perform traditional folk dancing in 
festivals. There are at least two dance groups in the 
Rockhampton/Capricornia Coast, and even one in Hervey Bay. For many 
women traditional dance performance is inextricably linked to asserting their 
Filipino-ness in a new country. 

If my argument is correct—that language, food, religion and dance are 
among the most likely traditions for immigrants to preserve—then it should 
be possible to demonstrate that the Filipinos are not alone, in Australia for 
example, in attempting to preserve these four basic elements of their 
culture. To do that I looked at the Greeks and Italians, who have a longer 
history in Australia, and at the Samoans who have been arriving over 
approximately the same period as the Filipinos on the Fraser Coast, i.e. 
mainly since the 1980s.   

Bottomley (1979, p.135), in studying the retention of Greek traditions, 
found that language, religion, food, music and dancing were among the 
items of the core culture which were of key importance to Australian-born 
Greeks. She interviewed 23 second-generation Greeks and asked about 
various aspects of the culture which they wished to retain. Named as 
most important were observation of a religious ritual (by 21 people) and 
speaking Greek well (by 21 also). Greek music and dancing and Greek 
food and drink were named by 20 people. All other items, except 
hospitality, were named by less than 20 individuals. In a later work, 
Bottomley (1992, p.47) said: "The evaluation of identifiably Greek cultural 
practices, extended from language through kinship forms and religious 
affiliation to music, dance, food and attitudes to time and to work." So 
again the four key items appear as central to an ethnic group. 
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Castles et al. (1992, p.176) found that 88% of Italian immigrants spoke 
Italian at home and 69% of Australian-born Italians spoke Italian at home. 
They indicated that Italians in Australia feel that the language helps to 
define the members of their community and is a main issue in the retention 
of their cultural identity. "First-generation Italian speakers show 
considerable language loyalty, being surpassed on an Australia-wide basis 
only by the Greek and Yugoslav communities" (Castles et al. 1992, p.176). 

Vasta (1985, p.65) found in her survey of long-settled Italians in Brisbane, 
that 80% of them regularly attended Mass. Castles et al. (1992, p.107) 
also described how important the Roman Catholic Church has been for 
Italians in Australia, and what an important part Italian religious orders 
played in the 19th century in Australia. However, Castles et al. (1992, 
p.111) told of instances where Italian Catholics were discriminated 
against, and explained the difficulties Italians had in coping with the Irish-
dominated Catholic parishes in Australia, "where they found the practice 
of religion, as well as the social life surrounding it, to be culturally alien 
and unattractive." 

Va'a (1995, p.224) found in his research among the Samoans in the 
greater Sydney area that: 

First generation Samoan migrants tend to always communicate in Samoan, 
especially with each other, at home and at Samoan social gatherings such 
as church services, fa'alavelave events and community dances but their 
overseas-born children are often barely able to speak the language. 

Va'a's figures show that, in the home, 71.5% speak Samoan only and 
21.2% speak both Samoan and English. This is interesting when we 
consider that, as in the Philippines, English was the medium of instruction 
which many of the Samoan migrants used to obtain an education in their 
home country. The majority of those in Va'a's sample population had high 
school, vocational or tertiary educations. Thus, many of those born and 
educated in Samoa speak English well and, since a large percentage of 
those now in Australia came via long-term residence in New Zealand, 
there was also constant exposure to English there. Yet, unlike the 



14 

Filipinos in the research population, the Samoans families are likely to be 
made up of two Samoan parents, making it possible for the language in 
the home to be Samoan. Va'a found that there is concern among the 
older generation for the loss of language among the children and there is 
strong support for Samoan language courses in the community. Samoan 
diets are also still common among those families in Va'a's sample, he 
referred to: "the prevalent use of Samoan foods such as taro, bananas 
and pa/usami" (Va'a 1995, p.224). He found that 97.8% still eat the same 
foods they ate in Samoa, although they also eat some Western foods. 

Va'a concentrated much of his research on the importance, in Australia, of 
the pastors of the several traditional Christian denominations and their 
involvement in Samoan community dynamics. He found that the Samoan 
pastors had assumed a greater share of political power in the new setting. 
Since much of the Samoan community activity revolves around the 
various churches, it follows that at least the Samoan-born population is 
retaining an allegiance to religion. Samoan congregations of several 
Christian churches, such as the Methodist, Congregationalist, Uniting 
Church and the Mormons, have been established in Australia and Va'a 
recorded a high level of membership and participation. 

With regard to dance—which is an important part of the culture in Samoa, 
and at which most Samoans have some skill—it is surprising that Va'a 
(1995, p.228) makes little mention of it in his thesis. In a table of "Positive 
Aspects of Samoan Culture" from a sample survey (Va'a 1995, p.201), 
only two respondents mentioned traditional dancing as being important, 
while eight mentioned language and nine mentioned religion. Food was 
not listed. Perhaps the following explains why he has not singled out 
dance: 

In Sydney, Samoan migrants are indeed generally 'invisible' to the majonty of 
Australians, in part, because they are among the newest groups of migrants 
and, as members of a new ethnic community, are still establishing 
themselves in terms of finding suitable housing, employment and schools for 
their children. They are not only widely dispersed across Sydney suburbs 
(mainly in the southwest) but also few in number, as compared with other 
migrant groups, the Lebanese or Vietnamese, for instance. Moreover, 'the 
common avenues for success for minority groups', such as 'sports, 



15 

entertainment, politics and ethnic capitalism' (Kotchek 1975:150) are 
relatively undeveloped among Samoan migrants. Success in any of these 
areas would increase their visibility but this has not happened and probably 
[will not] for a long time yet except possibly in sports. 

Researchers working with Filipino communities in California have found, 
with regard to Filipino languages, that they were retained by the first 
generation and mostly lost by the second generation. Also there was 
importance attached to English for the children. Almirol (1985, p.147) 
reported that a Filipino language was spoken in most homes (Ilocano, 
Tagalog or Cebuano) but that the children resisted it and the parents had 
reconciled themselves to this, realising the importance of good English for 
operating in American society. 

There was also a general continuing allegiance to the Christian religion, 
although not every member of the community attended church regularly. 
Almirol (1985, p.191) said that 96% of the Filipinos in Salinas were 
Catholic but many only nominally so. During the period of his research 
there were proposals for a separate Filipino church, or at least a Filipino 
priest. There was opposition from the Catholic bishop and the local 
church hierarchy. Almirol (1985, p.205) also described how the various 
activities of the Filipino-American Catholic Association, such as the 
observation of F/ores de Mayo, helped to maintain the Filipino cultural 
identity of people in the community. Okamura (1998, p.73) mentioned the 
same event being held in an area of Honolulu with a large Filipino 
population. It is worthy of note that a F/ores de Mayo celebration was 
virtually the first public Filipino community event ever held in Hervey Bay. 
A report on Filipino Catholics in Los Angeles, California by Wirpsa (1998, 
p.3), described how they shared both their traditional foods and their 
songs and dances with others in their multicultural parish. The article 
pointed out that because of a mutual Spanish tradition, they have an 
affinity with Mexican Catholics. 

In Hawai'i, various circumstances produced a slightly different result with 
regard to food and language, although the Catholic religion is still at least 
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nominally strong in the Filipino community and Filipino dances have been 
regularly performed at Filipino and multicultural events. Andaya (1996, 
pp.100-ill), who grew up in a sugar plantation village on the island of 
Maui in the 1950s, describes having to wear a barong Tagalog and 
participate in Filipino dances for such occasions as Rizal Day. He enjoyed 
attending christenings and weddings at which traditional Filipino festival 
food was served. Since the majority of the Filipinos in the agricultural 
camps in Hawai'i were single males, these men did the cooking in the 
bachelor quarters. Andaya recalls dishes of pork, goat and fish, along 
with various Filipino vegetables, which the men planted in the sugarcane 
fields. His mother cooked Filipino food in their home, with bagoong as 
the main condiment. However, since there were also Japanese and 
Okinawan families in Camp 2 where he lived, and children of Puerto 
Rican, Portuguese and Chinese descent in his school—and foods were 
shared at various times—Andaya was introduced early to the typical multi-
ethnic diet of the people of Hawai'i. School lunch menus even included 
various ethnic foods to suit the cultural backgrounds of the children. As is 
common in Hawai'i, with families of various ethnic backgrounds, Andaya 
spoke pidgin English at home while standard English was required at 
school. Filipino elders spoke Ilocano, Visayan or pidgin in the camp. 
There were not, in his childhood, enough Tagalog-speaking Filipinos in 
Hawai'i to consider that a community language. Andaya's only exposure 
to it was at weekly Filipino films. 

Methods 

Communities Selected 
The two communities were chosen because I live in Hervey Bay and could 
easily make the 30-minute trip to Maryborough by car several times a 
week for interviews, club meetings and other activities. While each 
community was rather small, the combined population in the region, of just 
under 250 Filipinos, was deemed adequate for the study. The original 
plan was to interview 50 women in depth: 20 out of the 84 resident in 
Maryborough and 30 out of the 163 in Hervey Bay—or approximately one 
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in every five Filipinas in the area. At the outset I had decided to review 
the size of the sample when I had completed about 35 interviews. 
Up until that point, I had been obtaining something new in almost every 
interview. But by the 35th interview I was virtually getting the same 
general information and simply confirming or reinforcing material from 
earlier interviewees. It was also getting somewhat difficult to book 
appointments with new people, since those readily available had already 
been interviewed and others were difficult to catch due to employment or 
lifestyle. Consequently, it seemed justified to halt the interviews with the 
originally planned 50. 

In addition to the women, two husbands were interviewed in Maryborough 
and three in Hervey Bay. They were selected on the basis of their 
apparent willingness to cooperate and for a cross section of ethnic 
backgrounds (Australian, British and German). In Maryborough seven 
children from six families were interviewed, and in Hervey Bay nine 
children from eight families were interviewed. There was an attempt to 
keep the numbers of husbands and children in ratio to the two 
populations. I also interviewed three Filipino males. 

Contacting Filipinos 
My first official approach in both locations was to the presidents of the 
Filipino organisations. I explained my project and asked for an opportunity 
to present the scope of the research to their members and request 
cooperation. Following the method used by Roces (1996) when she 
worked with Filipinas in Central Queensland, I attempted to have as many 
husbands as possible present when I explained the need for informants, 
so the men would not feel threatened by me talking to their wives. 

Prior to making my formal approaches to the two presidents, I talked to 
one Hervey Bay woman in early July 1999. I had been told by a mutual 
friend that this Filipina was well educated. As it turned out, she was a 
lecturer at the local university and was able to give me an excellent insight 
into the community, indicate the sorts of cultural aspects I might be able to 
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examine, and she also suggested some things that I could ask in my 
interviews. 

In mid-July I talked to the president of the Filipino-Australian Community 
Association of Hervey Bay and District, Inc. (hereinafter referred to as the 
"Association") and she was able to expand on what the first woman had 
told me and again help me form some of my questions, as well as advise 
me on what I might expect from the fieldwork. She then set up a date for 
me to make a presentation at a meeting. At about the same time I 
contacted Chita Bodmer, Coordinator of the Maryborough Neighbourhood 
Centre, who is herself a Filipina, and she gave me a few details about that 
community, which she expanded on in a later meeting. 

Since I already knew a few Filipino women and was gradually meeting 
others as I began making contact with key people and preparing for formal 
interviews, I was able to have some general conversations on Filipino 
matters in the region prior to starting individual interviews. Meanwhile, I 
was also able to begin participant observation by joining the two Filipino 
community organisations. I had opportunities to present my project at 
their meetings (Maryborough in September and Hervey Bay in October 
1999)—as well as to various individual women as I began to move around 
the two communities making myself known. At the two organisation 
meetings, where I made my presentations, I met several women who 
agreed to be interviewed. 

At the September 1999 meeting of the Maryborough Australian-Filipino 
Social Club, Inc. (hereinafter referred to as the "Club") I invited people to a 
special presentation at Neighbourhood Centre, in mid-October, to explain 
the project and hopefully gain additional participants. My presentation 
meeting was announced in the Club newsletter and people were 
encouraged to attend. I also sent a press release about the project to a 
Maryborough newspaper. They published the details with an invitation for 
Filipinas to attend. Unfortunately only three people attended; two were 
club officers I had already met and arranged to interview. It did turn out to 
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be useful however, since the third individual agreed to be interviewed 
(she is not a club member) and ultimately introduced me to others. While 
we were there, the three women brainstormed potential informants, five of 
whom were eventually interviewed. 

To start the interviews I contacted three Filipinas in Hervey Bay and one in 
Maryborough I knew personally. At the time, none of the four were 
involved in either club. Three were ultimately interviewed. Some of the 
women I interviewed later introduced me to their friends at community 
events and I was able to set up additional appointments this way. I made 
a point of never asking anyone to refer me to another informant because I 
did not wish to create a sense of a friend being responsible for giving out 
their contact details for something they might not wish to participate in. 
Instead, one of my routine questions was, "Who are your two or three best 
friends?" This was asked for various reasons: to examine friendship 
clusters, to see if there were linguistic or employment groupings among 
friends and to see if those they considered friends also felt the same about 
them. There was only one case where I got a direct referral and this was 
when I was looking for teenagers to talk to and one woman suggested her 
friend and a daughter. In this case I explained the referral and obtained 
an interview with both the mother and the daughter. 

However, the response to my question on friends provided me with a 
ready-made list of potential informants. Once I had the first and last 
names of their Filipina friends, it was not difficult to find most of them in 
the relatively small phone book covering the two cities. I then phoned 
them and asked if they had heard about the research project I was doing 
on the Filipino community. With only a few exceptions, both those who 
had heard about it and those who had not, were quite willing to set up an 
interview appointment. Sometimes women would say to me during an 
interview, You should ask about that, she knows all about it." This 
would also provide leads. 
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By these various methods, as well as asking for a few referrals from non-
Filipinos and learning about Filipina neighbours of some of the women 
almost by accident (one came in to borrow something during an interview 
and I was able to ask her right then and there for an appointment), I was 
able to select people from various social groups. This was borne out by 
the fact that towards the end of the fieldwork, I knew several women some 
of the others did not know so I was satisfied that I had reached various 
sub-groups. 

Requests for interviews were only refused by a few. Teresita, the winner 
of a $9 million lottery who was socially marginalised by the Maryborough 
community and kept herself aloof, did speak to me on the phone in a 
friendly way and tentatively promised an interview but ultimately changed 
her mind. Another Maryborough woman, who had become a Jehovah's 
Witness, also tentatively accepted but was later required by her husband 
to cancel. Only a couple in Hervey Bay gave me outright refusals and 
another woman declined because she was too ill. A few stalled until I 
crossed them off the list but with persistence I was able to interview some 
who at first appeared to be stalling but were actually very busy. 
Sometimes those whose friends had been interviewed implied that it was 
about time I got around to them when I did phone. The level of 
cooperation was extremely high. 

Every woman was assured that her information was confidential and that 
she would be assigned a pseudonym if any of her material was used in the 
thesis. This has been done for all Filipinas herein with the exception of 
those whose real names have been used only to identify a public role: i.e. 
a radio announcer for a Filipino program; likewise real names are used to 
thank particular women in my Acknowledgments. Terry Wagner, who 
kindly modeled several of her own garments for photographs, was happy 
to be identified by her real name for that purpose. Real names can be 
distinguished from pseudonyms because both the given name and the 
surname are used for real names. 
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Pseudonyms have also been used for several non-Filipinos who were 
interviewed for supplementary material on the Filipino community. Others 
interviewed included a Roman Catholic priest, a nun, a multicultural 
worker, a multicultural volunteer, a politician (whose real name was used), 
a Centrelink multicultural service officer, a man who arranged Filipina 
brides for Australian men and an Australian male who was an active 
member of the Filipino Association. I also talked with the two staff 
members at St. Mary's College who work with Filipino students in the 
Culture Club. 

Participant Observation 
This began with attendance at Club and Association functions and 
included official meetings and organisation-sponsored social gatherings in 
both communities. I also attended various multicultural events and other 
mainstream community events, such as International Women's Day, at 
which the Filipinas had a presence. I attended Filipino Mass at St. Mary's 
Catholic Church and El Shaddai meetings at St. Joseph's Catholic Church 
and was fortunate to be invited to a private Noche-buena following 
Midnight Mass in Maryborough on Christmas Eve 1999. I was also invited 
to a big private birthday party and a few other purely social events. 

During the year of fieldwork I attempted to attend every event where I 
expected there would be some Filipinas, accepted all social invitations 
from Filipinas and took advantage of all opportunities for informal chats in 
person or on the telephone. I even went to the Hervey Bay Boat Club one 
Friday night to follow up on the gossip about what went on there—luckily 
locating a couple of my Filipina friends who invited me to sit with them. An 
opportunity for in-depth involvement came when I was elected to the 
executive committee of the Maryborough Social Club at their Annual 
General Meeting (AGM) on 30 January 2000. By this time I had 
completed all my Maryborough interviews and was working on Hervey 
Bay. This enabled me to attend planning meetings and directly observe 
the organising of Maryborough events The executive committee 
meetings of the Hervey Bay Association are open to the general 
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membership so I attended a few of those also. As is probably inevitable, 
by the time I was becoming sufficiently accepted as part of the community 
to start receiving the more valuable private social invitations, the year of 
fieldwork was coming to an end. 

While the scheduled interviews concentrated on a total of 50 women, note 
cards or typed records were made up for several more Filipinas in both 
locations, although they were not formally interviewed. These were 
people I met in person, or over the phone, but who were not part of the 50 
interviews. Some useful data were obtained from many of them and taken 
into consideration as part of the research. Thus the contacts extended 
considerably beyond the 50 interviewees. In general, these extra women 
fit within the same profile framework. 

Several important events took place in the months following the formal 
fieldwork which I felt were important to attend. Margarita's husband died 
shortly after I had concluded the fieldwork and I was able to go to the 
funeral and wake. A member of El Shaddai was married in September 
2000 and I received an invitation to the wedding and the reception. In 
early 2001 I went to a baby's baptism and the party which followed it. I 
also attended the Christmas Party in Maryborough in December 2000, 
since it had a new Filipino element which had not been part of the 1999 
party I had been to. The executive committee decided that along with 
Father Christmas handing out presents for the children, instead of their 
usual Australian-style gift exchange for the adults they would have a 
Filipino-style Manito/Manita gift exchange. Each participant drew a name 
at the meeting prior to the party. In the weeks before the party some of 
the women sent little treats or anonymous messages, signed "Manita", to 
the one who would receive their Christmas gift. While planning this at the 
meeting, a few of them got quite excited as they recalled doing this for 
Christmas office parties in the Philippines. The 2000 Christmas party was 
held in the evening and drew a much larger crowd than the luncheon 
Christmas party in 1999. There were 55 adults and a large number of 
young children. Many Filipinas who are not active in the Club attended. 
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Also, unlike 1999, there were no Filipino star lantern decorations at St. 
Mary's Church and no group Noche-buena. By contrast, Hervey Bay's 
combined Association and El Shaddai Christmas party on 9 December 
2000 had a star lantern competition. They also had a Man/to gift 
exchange. These activities may have been influenced by the two 
Maryborough El Shaddai members since they were not done in Hervey 
Bay the previous year. 

A couple of items which appeared in the newsletters in early 2001 are 
also worthy of mention although they fall outside the fieldwork period. The 
Hervey Bay Association received a grant of $5,500 which they plan to 
spend on costumes and a bain-marie for use at public events when they 
sell food. The Maryborough Club established three sub-committees: 
Entertainment, Food and Youth. The Youth Committee is significant in 
that the five teenagers and young adults on the committee will probably 
now be more directly involved with Filipino community activities. It is 
noteworthy that while most of the 2001 officers are those active in 
previous years, the new committees are almost entirely made up of people 
not previously very involved in Club activities—thus indicating a 
broadening of the core membership. 

Two theses I looked at as models, the one by Leulu Felise Va'a (1995) on 
Samoan communities in New South Wales, and the one by Edward B. 
Almirol (1985) on the Filipinos of Salinas, California, were both the results 
of research by anthropologists of those respective ethnic backgrounds. 
They spoke the language and had a certain amount of invisibility 
physically, as well as having their own personal knowledge of the baseline 
culture. 

The pros and cons of an insider versus an outsider in anthropological 
research need not be gone into here. As a White American with a 
Chinese surname, and a long-time resident of Australia, I had both 
advantages and disadvantages. At first contact I was definitely an 
outsider but the women often expressed later how much easier they could 
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understand my American English than that of Australians—we had a bond 
in jokes about 'tea" meaning dinner and asking for "gas" when we should 
say "petrol". When they learned that I grew up with Filipinos in Seattle 
and later was involved with the Filipino community on Kauai in Hawai'i for 
many years; and also that two of my children had attended university in 
the Philippines and one married a Filipino, it did not take long to be 
accepted in a way that let me work with them at a comfortable level. 
Having visited Luzon twice was also a help, as was my academic 
background in Philippine history. They soon stopped explaining 
everything to me—the way they have to for most Australians—and 
stopped apologising for the food and other things that I was quite familiar 
with. 

I asked them from the beginning not to switch to English in my presence, 
since I wished to record how often their own languages were being used 
in their various gatherings. They do use English for all official actions in 
organisation meetings, such as the minutes—although a few words, 
phrases or small sections in Tagalog are sometimes included in 
newsletters. For the first few months, whenever they would start talking 
Tagalog in my presence and realise it, they would quickly switch to 
English and apologise to me—many of the husbands have them well 
trained to speak only English when a non-Filipino is present. I was 
pleased that by June 2000 the Maryborough ladies were finally so used to 
me being around they simply talked Tagalog and ignored the fact that I 
was observing them. I was gratified when one of the Maryborough 
Filipinas phoned in June and asked me to give her daughter a ride to 
Hervey Bay. I had previously reached the point where I felt I could ask a 
few of them for favours but was pleasantly surprised when one felt she 
knew me well enough to ask me for something. Over the total period of 
my involvement with the two communities I was building up my own small 
store of utang na bob (reciprocal obligations) for which I took turns doing 
something in exchange. Although I live in Hervey Bay, I never quite 
reached the same level of acceptance in that city as I did in Maryborough, 
even though several of them had started telling me gossip by the time I 
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was winding up the fieldwork. Being female of course helped, since 
almost all my contacts were women. 

The lack of a Filipino language did not turn out to be a serious handicap in 
either the interviews or participant observation. It was only necessary to 
use an interpreter for one interview and I possibly could have obtained a 
slightly better interview with a second woman whose English was not very 
good. However, the disadvantage of having another Filipina present, 
which would have probably caused some differences in the responses, 
outweighed the slight problems of communication difficulties with this 
particular interviewee. All the other women spoke at a level of fluency 
which posed no problems. I clearly understood even those with strong 
accents. I had to have one El Shaddai information sheet translated so 
that I could use the information. 

Interviews 
The interviews took from one to three hours. Many interviews were 
followed with an informal chat over tea and cakes after I had closed up my 
notebook. No tape recorder was used, only notes taken by hand. Out of 
all the people I spoke to in their homes, all but a couple provided me with 
tea or even a meal. In a few instances husbands either sat through the 
entire interview, or kept coming in and out of the room, but in most cases I 
was able to be alone with the person being interviewed. With two 
exceptions, the interviews were conducted at the homes of the women. 
One met me at Neighbourhood Centre and another came to my home. 

The women are aware of the publicity on mistreatment of Filipinas, 
marriage problems and 'mail order brides". Many of them are very 
uncomfortable about the stereotypes so, in the interviews, I initially had to 
get over the hurdle of many of them thinking I was going to ask about 
those matters. In order to put each woman in her proper setting I had to 
ask questions about her marriage and her husband. However, I attempted 
to downplay those items and place more emphasis on such things as 
language, foods and religion—in which I was in fact more interested. 
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Consequently I never directly asked such things as the age of a husband, 
although many of them volunteered the information. In all but a couple of 
cases, they either told me or gave me some other clue from which I could 
fairly closely compute his age. Thus I did gather data on some of these 
aspects which were not the items on which I was mainly concentrating. In 
some ways the women's situations did not fit the negative stereotypes, 
although in some aspects many of them did. In many cases the husbands 
were considerably older than the wives—which is one way their 
circumstances are similar to that of Filipinas in most of the other Australian 
studies. While in some Maryborough families the age difference between 
the women and their husbands is negligible, in other instances the gap 
ranges from 15 to 31 years. This factor has led to early widowhood for a 
number of the women in the region. The one aspect in which almost all of 
them fit the profiles described by researchers (Cooke 1986; Roces 1 994b) 
was that in Filipino terms the women were of an age where they were 
considered "old maids" by the time they married and came to Australia. 
One woman, the only one who seemed to be a very unreliable informant, 
claims to have been married at age 19. Of the other 19 Maryborough 
women there were four married in their late 20s, nine in their 30s, five in 
their 40s and one unknown. Age differences with husbands in Hervey Bay 
are similar to Maryborough, with some roughly the same age as their 
husbands but others with differences ranging from 15 to 37 years. Six 
women were married at 21, 22, 24 or 25; four of them married to men 
about their own age. The rest of the women were in their late 20s, their 
30s, 40s or 50s. Sometimes such late marriages for Filipinas, as noted 
by Whitta (1988), are explained by having had to help younger siblings 
through school—a situation also found among some of the Fraser Coast 
Filipinas. It was also found, as mentioned in the literature (Cooke 1986; 
Chuah et al. 1987), that some of the husbands in both Maryborough and 
Hervey Bay were of a lower educational and socioeconomic status than 
the wives. 

Most of the questions were asked in order to get at either cultural retention 
or the social dynamics of the community and were not of an intimate 
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personal nature. Great effort was made not to lead informants when 
requesting opinions or information on various beliefs and practices. Yet 
sometimes it was necessary to re-word questions several different ways, 
or give a few examples of the sort of thing which was being sought. 
Questions were generally open-ended and had to be answered with the 
person's own thoughts and experiences about such matters as meals, 
traditional practices of various sorts and the roles played by different 
organisations. Photographs were only taken on public or group 
occasions, with the exception of the woman who posed in several 
garments and gave me permission to use her pictures and her name. 

During the course of the fieldwork a few questions were slightly modified 
and a couple were added, as things were volunteered which seemed 
worth incorporating. For example, the penultimate person interviewed in 
Maryborough told me about saying, "excuse me" to the spirits, so she 
would not step on them when she went out in the yard at night. She was 
the first one to mention such a practice. This then became an example 
which I later used to elicit similar statements from Hervey Bay women 
during their interviews. 

A couple of times I was asked how I knew whether people were telling the 
truth. For some reason they felt people might lie about certain things. I 
pointed out that the main things I was trying to get at, such as food, 
language, religion, dance and their opinions about the clubs, would 
probably not be things which people would lie about. If they lied about 
their age, marriage dates or that sort of vital statistic, it made very little 
difference to the results. I also told them they could refuse to answer any 
questions with which they were uncomfortable. One woman declined to 
give her age. Other than that, nobody objected to any of the questions 
and were quite open with their responses. There were only two women 
who gave me the impression that they might not be answering some of my 
key questions truthfully. One of these two, who lived in Maryborough, left 
town shortly after her interview, having only been there a few months. 



28 

The Setting 

Maryborough 
Maryborough is one of Queensland's oldest cities, having been founded in 
1847, some 12 years before Queensland was separated from New South 
Wales. From that time until the turn of the century, 21,000 immigrants to 
Australia came through the Port of Maryborough (Chan 1999, p.129), 
although many moved on to other areas. The population of the city of 
Maryborough is currently about 26,000. 

The colonial population was primarily of British stock with a large German 
component and many Scandinavians. Numerous descendants of these 
people still live in the area. The town has a much more conservative 
reputation than Hervey Bay or nearby Bundaberg. Even White Australians 
who have moved to Maryborough joke that one is not accepted unless a 
grandparent lived there. As the urban centre for the surrounding rural 
farming community, conservative views are reinforced by these people 
who often come into the city. There were a few Chinese and Japanese 
residents in the early days and South Sea Islanders were brought in as 
plantation labour (Maryborough Wide Bay & Burnett Historical Society Inc. 
1998, pp.212-216). By the middle of the 19th century the Aboriginal 
culture in the area was virtually destroyed and the indigenous population 
severely reduced in number (Chan 1999, p.128). In character, 
Maryborough, until recently, remained a typical rural White Australian 
corn mu n ity. 

Maryborough is very proud of its historical past and styles itself the 
"Heritage City", which is partly a reflection of the large number of tastefully 
restored old buildings and homes for which the area is known. It has 
never been a holiday destination nor has it attracted the number of 
transients and retired people that Hervey Bay has. Some of the 
differences in the host communities may explain some of the differences 
that were found between the two Filipino communities. 



29 

The 1996 Federal Census shows no significant non-Anglo Saxon/Celtic 
foreign-born populations resident in Maryborough except for the Filipinos, 
who total 84. Next are the Germans with 81 and the Dutch with 41. 
These figures are of course fluid and Filipinos estimate there are a few 
more than 84 (some say 100). They hasten to name those who have 
moved into the city in the past couple of years. However, a few have also 
moved out, so it is likely the number does not exceed 100. I have used 
the 84 for statistical purposes in this work. I interviewed two women 
outside the Maryborough City Council boundaries, both in neighbouring 
shires and thus different census areas. I included them because they are 
part of the Club and are involved with the Maryborough Filipinos. 

The 1996 Census breakdown by sex shows 14 Philippines-born males 
and 70 females. One of these males is the elderly father of one of the 
women married to an Australian. Since no one was able to identify 13 
other adult males, it is assumed that they are children who came to 
Australia with their mothers, since some did bring children from former 
relationships. At least two such male children have been identified. One 
male was not in the 1996 Census because he and his family did not arrive 
until 2000. 

The first Filipina arrived in Maryborough about 1948. Of those I 
interviewed, the next two arrived in 1980, although I believe there are a 
few others who may have arrived perhaps up to four years earlier. Eleven 
more of my interviewees arrived during the 1980s and the rest arrived in 
the 1990s. Of those arriving after 1989, all but two lived elsewhere in 
Australia before moving to Maryborough. 

Hervey Bay 

The Hervey Bay area, about a 30-minute drive from Maryborough and on 
the coast, was first settled by Europeans in 1865. Until 1976 it consisted 
of a number of residential and business locations grouped with other small 
settlements under various shire clusters. On 31 March 1976 the Shire of 
Hervey Bay was set up, although the boundaries were different from the 
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final arrangements when it was declared a town in September 1977 and 
then a city on 18 February 1984 (Chan 1999, pp.55-56). 

In addition to the main city area and several residential suburbs, there are 
some hamlets within the Hervey Bay City Council jurisdiction and census 
area, although some are actually further away from the city than 
Maryborough is. Two women from one of these hamlets, Howard, were 
included in the Hervey Bay research population. There are 11 Filipinas in 
Howard and nearby Torbanlea and, while they have no formal 
organisation, they meet once a month for a social gathering. Most of them 
know some of the Filipinas in Hervey Bay and perhaps more of those in 
Maryborough—which, although it is another municipal jurisdiction, is 
actually about 10 minutes closer by car. Some of the Filipinas from 
Childers, about another 20 minutes to the north, also socialise with the 
Howard women. 

The 1996 Census reported the population of Hervey Bay as 42,391. That 
same Census indicated there were 163 Philippines-born individuals, of 
which 13 were male. I was able to get access to Australian Bureau of 
Statistics unpublished data which showed the following breakdown by 
ages (Table 1): 

Table 1. Age Profile - Hervey Bay Filipinos (1996 Census) 

Age Group Number of Persons 

0-14 17 

15-24 18 

25-34 30 

35-44 55 

45-54 31 

55-64 8 

65-69 4 
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These figures, which show 35 persons under age 25, would tend to verify 

the view expressed in the foregoing that most of the unidentified males in 

Maryborough are children. I was not able to get official age breakdowns 

for that city. Of the 13 males listed for Hervey Bay, it was possible to 

identify two of them: one the brother of two female immigrants and the 

other a Mestizo who was born in Manila in 1956 but immigrated to the 

Sydney area with his parents at age 11. Again it seems quite likely that 

the other 11 males came with their mothers. 

A note on the use of the word "Mestizo" in this thesis: 

While the term "Mestizo" is not in common use in Australia and it was 
suggested to me (by a non-Filipino) that I use the term "Eurasian" or "half-
Australian" to designate those children of Filipino mothers with Australian or 
European fathers because "Mestizo" might be insulting, I have chosen to use 
"Mestizo/Mestiza" (Spanish spelling—Tagalog is "Mestiso"). This is the term 
most used in the Philippines for children of mixed ancestry. It was first 
applied during the Spanish colonial period (also used in Mexico) and came to 
have a prestigious application, particularly for the beautiful women of 
Spanish-Filipino descent. This distinguished them from both Philippines-born 
Spanish and those of pure Malay ancestry. It is also applied to those who 
have one Chinese parent, i.e. "Chinese Mestizo". While considering whether 
to use the term I consulted several of the Filipinas with children to get their 
opinions. The general consensus was that it might not be particularly 
accurate for those with Australian or European fathers and is not commonly 
used here. However, they all agreed that it was not insulting and in the 
Philippines people were proud to be considered Mestizo. Some said they 
refer to their own children as "half-Australian" (a term which seems very 
inaccurate and meaningless to me) but three said they use the term 
Mestizos themselves in referring to their own children. 

Another Filipino arrived, with his Australian wife, from elsewhere in 

Queensland during the period of fieldwork so he would not be in the 1996 

figures. His sister left for the Philippines at about the same time as he 

arrived, and she was counted in 1996, 50 this does not change the total 

Filipino figures. 

For statistical purposes, I have used the 163 figure, although some of the 

Filipinas estimate the number as being much higher, between 200 and 

300 (one told me she had counted people she knew a couple of years ago 

and it came to 200). Again people move in and out on a regular basis but 

I doubt if the figure is as high as 200, although it probably does exceed 



32 

163. The women making the estimates may be counting children who, 

except for those shown in Table 1, were Australian-born and would not 

show in the Philippines-born census figures. 

The gender details for the two cities are somewhat significant because the 

single gender aspect of the Filipino community was a focus within the 

research. During the course of the fieldwork, a family moved into 

Maryborough which was made up of a Filipino married couple, two sons 

(one an adult) and a daughter. They were interviewed as extras, having 

arrived shortly after the Maryborough interviews were finished. Another 

young professional couple, both Filipino, also moved to Maryborough 

during the research period but soon moved back to Brisbane. They were 

not interviewed but I spoke to them on the phone a few times. I was able 

to learn that they regularly ate Filipino food at home; they also spoke 

Taga log to each other and attended Catholic Mass together. 

Other than the elderly male (who was among those I interviewed along 

with his wife) whose daughter lives in Maryborough, no other adult males 

have been identified except as mentioned for the two cities: the two in 

Hervey Bay, plus the adult Philippines-born Mestizo (also interviewed), 

and the two in the family which recently moved to Maryborough. The male 

population appears to be higher at times, since male relatives sometimes 

come for long visits and are somewhat visible in the community on a 

temporary basis. One young male, who was born in the Philippines and 

immigrated with his mother, was raised in Hervey Bay and appears now to 

be about 20 years old. Another young adult son of one of the women, 

perhaps about the same age, arrived during the period of research. The 

two Filipino communities are thus essentially made up of women. 

Outside my group of main informants there are a few women who arrived 

in the 1970s. One Hervey Bay Filipina told me there were four others in 

the Bay when she arrived in 1981. One of these four told me she moved 

to the Bay in 1980 (began building a house in 1978 while living elsewhere) 
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and said that another woman, who now lives in Brisbane, came to the Bay 
in 1975. The four women shared occasional lunches in the early days. 

Among the Hervey Bay women I interviewed, the earliest arrived in 1985, 
at which time she went to Maryborough, then later moved to Hervey Bay. 
The next Filipina arrived in Howard in 1986. Then there were five who 
arrived in Hervey Bay in 1987. Three arrived in 1988, four in 1989, one 
each in 1990,1991 and 1992, two each the next five years and three in 
1998. 

Only eight of my interviewees came directly from the Philippines to Hervey 
Bay. Five lived elsewhere in Queensland, ten lived in New South Wales, 
three in Melbourne, two in the Northern Territory, one in Western Australia 
and one in New Zealand. Thus more than two-thirds of the women 
interviewed had lived elsewhere prior to Hervey Bay, as compared with 
eight, or less than half, of the Maryborough women, six of whom had lived 
elsewhere in Queensland. This difference possibly reflects the fact that 
more of the Maryborough women came to join men who owned homes or 
were otherwise permanently settled in Queensland. In both cities most of 
the women who moved in from elsewhere in Australia came with their 
husbands. This reflects the general pattern of the non-Filipino 
populations in the two cities—that of Hervey Bay having many more 
people moving in from elsewhere in Australia. 

The Two Cities 

Traditionally Hervey Bay was the place where Maryborough people and 
those on rural properties in the hinterland came for their holidays. Some 
old homes along the Esplanade still are owned and used as holiday places 
by Queensland families. With attractive beaches, good fishing and 
inexpensive caravan parks, the area drew families back year after year. 
Unlike Maryborough, which has a few small industries and a more stable 
economic base, Hervey Bay always depended on fishing, Queensland 
tourists and, in recent years, national and international tourists on the way 
to Fraser Island or to see the whales in season. The mild climate has also 
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attracted many retired people from other parts of Australia. The seasonal 
economic activities and the large number of people who do not work have 
created an unstable economy. 

Unlike Maryborough, which is built around a true city centre, the area that 
is now Hervey Bay grew and gradually encompassed what were originally 
four separate and distinct settlements: Pialba, Scarness, Torquay and 
Urangan—each with residences and businesses, plus the primarily 
residential area of Point Vernon. These differences in the character and 
development of Maryborough and Hervey Bay are mentioned because 
they may have some bearing on the differences found in the two Filipino 
communities. 

Since Hervey Bay and Maryborough are approximately 30 minutes apart 
by car or bus, people often travel from one to the other to shop or for other 
services. When the two Filipino clubs were in the process of being formed 
there was some discussion about possibly including the women from both 
cities but it was deemed impractical and each ultimately formed their own 
organisation. Some of the key women in each location are known by 
women in the other. Many Maryborough women have a few friends in 
Hervey Bay and one Ilocano woman has several close cousins in Hervey 
Bay. Two Maryborough women travel weekly to Hervey Bay for El 
Shaddai activities. Hervey Bay women sometimes shop at the Filipino 
stall on Thursdays at Maryborough's Heritage Markets. Individual women 
often attend Filipino events in the other location and the newly formed 
teachers' group is made up of women from both places, as well as 
Howard. Filipinas in each community have a general idea of what is going 
on in the other one, since regular contact is kept up between some of 
them by telephone. 

In looking at where the various Filipinas live in Maryborough it was found 
that there is no specific part of the city or surrounding countryside with any 
concentration of Filipinas. The city has no ethnic ghettos and there are no 
real slums although there is one section considered rather upmarket—to 
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my knowledge no Filipinas are resident in that particular area. There is 
one general cluster of Filipinas in an area of about ten blocks in one 
direction and three blocks in another direction. This area could be termed 
inner city, although pleasant, and is walking distance to a shopping mall 
and the Catholic high school. It is only coincidence that a few Filipinas live 
close together in this section since they moved in over a span of years—
some renting, some buying and one moved into a home owned by her 
husband's now deceased mother. 

There is another wider-spaced cluster on the other side of the railway 
which divides the town. Again there was absolutely no connection 
between the Filipinas settling in that area at different times and for 
different reasons. The homes in both parts of the city are no better or 
worse than each other. Two women, one in each of the two sectors, own 
attractively restored Queenslanders—or traditional tropical-style, high-set 
buildings with open living areas and large verandahs. Four Filipinas live in 
Tinana, across the Mary River from the town area, although they are so 
far from each other this could not be considered a cluster. Of those 
interviewed, none moved to their present locations through the influence 
of other Filipinas. 

In Hervey Bay the informants are scattered all over the widely spread 
urban and suburban areas. There are also some small clusters in a few 
localities which appear to be entirely by accident. The only cluster that I 
am aware was deliberate is the adjoining rural properties of three women 
in Booral—two sisters and a friend who was introduced to her husband by 
them. One sister and her husband bought their land from the husband of 
the other sister, both sisters moved to Booral in 1987. Their friend 
married a neighbour and moved to Booral in 1991. Booral is a rural 
residential area just outside Hervey Bay proper—about 15 minutes from 
the town area by car—but within the Council jurisdiction. There are other 
sets of sisters, some of whom live not far from each other, and may have 
had some influence over each other's choice of location. 
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It can be firmly stated that on the Fraser Coast there are no Filipino 
residential areas. This may be partly due to the husbands either owning 
homes at the time of their marriage, as some did, or married couples 
moving to the region from elsewhere with no knowledge of any Filipinas 
living in the region at the time of arrival. House selection for purchase 
would probably be influenced by economics and other factors more than 
closeness to members of the Filipino community, since both cities are 
small enough to allow for easy access to friends and relatives in any case. 

The Fraser Coast women interviewed were from a wide range of 
backgrounds in the Philippines and there was some disparity in their 
Queensland situations. Almost without exception, even on the few 
occasions when I dropped in unexpectedly, the homes looked neat and 
generally were decorated in what would be considered good taste by 
Western standards. The reputation of Filipinas as good housekeepers has 
been noted by others such as Whitta (1988, p.64). In both cities most of 
the women live in homes owned by their husbands or jointly with their 
husbands. Overall there was quite a range from very upmarket 
residences to rather ordinary, with most falling in the medium and upward 
price ranges. A few live on small country properties of an acre (0.405 of a 
hectare) or more. Only a very few rent—some in quite nice places, but a 
couple are living in small, modest and inexpensive places. At least two 
own rental properties. 

Filipinos and Others in the Host Communities 
In the Fraser Coast region there are a significant number of Filipinas who 
are involved with one another in various culturally connected ways. 
Despite this area of rural Queensland being a bastion of conservative 
White Australian attitudes, several of these Asian women boldly stand 
around a Filipino market stall, loudly talking Tagalog every Thursday in 
Maryborough—others proudly perform traditional dances several times a 
year in either city, as their groups are invited by churches, multicultural 
organisations and others to display their culture in this popular way. 
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The various people in the host communities look upon the Filipinas in a 
number of different ways—some positive and some negative. Many 
simply class them as 'Asians" and lump them in with the much smaller 
local populations of Chinese, Thais, Indonesians, Japanese, Koreans, 
Malaysians, Laotians and Vietnamese. In these two small cities, where 
Pauline Hanson's One Nation candidates both won seats in the 
Queensland Legislative Assembly, many people consider all of these 
people part of the "Yellow Peril". Or, as is perhaps worse in the case of 
educated Filipinas, call them "bar girls". More than one person, upon 
learning that I was doing research on the Filipino community, made a 
comment about them all being bar girls. 

Politicians and Other Non-Filipinos 
Pauline Hanson, one-time Member for Oxley in the Australian House of 
Representatives, was a disendorsed candidate of the Liberal Party of 
Australia who was subsequently elected as an independent. Her maiden 
speech in Federal Parliament on 10 September 1996 contained such 
statements as: 

I believe we are in danger of being swamped by Asians. Between 1984 and 
1995, 40 per cent of all migrants coming into this country were of Asian 
origin. They have their own culture and religion, form ghettos and do not 
assimilate. 

Pauline Hanson later formed her own One Nation Party. The two Fraser 
Coast Members of the Legislative Assembly (Queensland), who were both 
elected as One Nation Party members, later became independents and 
distanced themselves from some of Hanson's policies, although many of 
their constituents would not have changed their anti-Asian views. Dr. 
John Kingston, MLA for Maryborough, during the time when he was a One 
Nation Party member, was in a somewhat awkward position because his 
wife is Laotian. David Dalgleish, MLA for Hervey Bay, has had a lot of 
conflict with Aborigines in the Bay and his reputation has been that of a 
"racist", although he strongly denies it. Both of these politicians have had 
quite a bit of official contact with their respective Filipino communities 
because they are always invited to the gala occasions as an honoured 
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guest. Dr. Kingston's wife does volunteer work with the Thai women in 
Maryborough. Since she speaks Thai, she comes in contact with the 
Filipinas who also assist the Thais with learning English at Neighbourhood 
Centre. The Thais, who are very few in number, are also distinguished 
by being a single gender community. This circumstance in Australia is 
most significantly illustrated by Filipino and Thai women (Coughlan & 
McNamara 1997, p.202). 

Dalgleish has a few special friends within the Filipino community who 
cooperate with him when he wants a Filipino performance at some event 
he is sponsoring. Debby, who is interested in politics, commented to me 
that she strongly objects to the Filipino community inviting Dalgleish to 
their events and cooperating with him publicly. She told me that she had 
an argument with the former president of the Filipino Association in 1999 
over this issue and said to her, "You are more of a hypocrite than David 
is!" Debby also expressed her distress over the number of husbands of 
Filipinas who were One Nation supporters. 

In January 2000 I wrote Dalgleish to request an appointment to discuss 
the Filipino community with him for my research. He was not happy with 
me because late in 1999, in a casual conversation at a Filipino public 
event, we had a clash over One Nation's policy on Asian immigration, 
multiculturalism and similar matters. He said "migrants should take on 
Australian ways" and that One Nation did not have an anti-Asian stance. 
He seemed surprised and annoyed when I then told him what Pauline 
Hanson said about Asians in her maiden speech. 

He did not grant the interview but in March 2000 wrote a pleasant letter in 
reply to my request, in which he said: "I now express my belief that 
everyone should hold on to their heritage." This is somewhat contrary to 
what he had previously told me in person. However, his letter went on to 
say: 

A person should not make such a move (migrate) with the idea of turning 
their new home into a replica of the one they have left behind. A migrant's 
future is Australian, yet their history must be cherished and remembered, 
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therefore the migrant must be prepared to accept and live the Australian way 
while keeping the memories and culture of their past alive. It needs to be a 
careful blend of multiculturalism and adjustment to a new way of life by the 
immigrant, and not an attempt to change the Australian way. 

Dalgleish's speech at the Spring Cabaret 2000 showed a new and growing 
respect for Filipino culture. He told the audience he had visited the 
Philippines during the year and was favorably impressed. His comments 
on the evening's Filipino cultural performances were also very positive. 
Since that time he seems to have somewhat modified his stance on 
multiculturalism. A single man, he escorted a Japanese woman to the 
Spring Cabaret 2000 and a couple of weeks later he was pictured in the 
local newspaper with the same woman at another social event. 

Dr. Kingston is very different from Dalgleish—much older, much better 
educated and has a long-standing involvement with Asia. A veterinarian, 
he has lived in many different countries and worked with Australian 
Aborigines. His secretary is of Aboriginal descent. In Laos, where he met 
his wife, he owned and operated a private college. He speaks Lao, in fact 
spoke it to his wife in front of me when I was at his office to interview him, 
although she can communicate in English. She was working in his office 
wearing her ethnic dress, which he told me he encourages her to do. 

Kingston spoke as if he has a lot of respect for the Maryborough Filipinas, 
although a few of them told me of instances when his behavior 
demonstrated the opposite. He said the Filipinas are visible in such 
spheres of activity as school committees, where they are willing to assume 
responsibility. He believes the Filipinos adapt to Australia easier than 
other Asians. When asked if he felt powerful others (such as welfare 
officers, politicians and public servants handing out grants) had an 
important role in ascribing the collective Filipino identity, he replied that he 
did not believe so. He thinks that the considerable amount of Filipino 
community activity is self-generated. 
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Several people, both Filipinas and others involved in multicultural 
activities, had told me that Kingston made an unfortunate remark at the 
Opening Doors Conference (18 October 1999 in Maryborough). Their 
impression was that he called the Multicultural Day (2 October 1999) "a 
waste of money." He gave me a transcript of his Opening Doors talk. 
What he actually said was: "I would like to suggest that the style of 
multicultural festival that is current needs some rethinking if such festivals 
are to be effective and not patronising." He explained to me that he felt 
some of the presentations were like "performing monkeys". He thinks the 
Filipino bamboo dance and the German bell ringers have been "done to 
death." He said a genuine ethnic festival is the Thai Loi Krathong, also 
spelled Loy Kathong, (Festival of Lights) which has been held in the region 
a few times. The reason he considers this "genuine" is because they do it 
for themselves in Thailand and it is "Buddhist". It is described by Toth 
(1971, p.182) as a holiday to appease water spirits with offerings and 
lighted candles placed in tiny leaf boats. For some unstated reason, he did 
not seem to consider Filipino ethnic dances as being quite so genuine, 
although he implied it was because they did not have a religious 
connection. This was not explored any further with him, although I 
suspect he may be just tired of the repetition of certain Filipino dances and 
might react more favourably to some of the new ones that were being 
introduced later in 2000—or maybe they are too European. 

Andrew Bartlett, Australian Democratic Senator for Queensland in the 
Federal Parliament, has the Maryborough Filipino Club on his regular 
mailing list and particularly sends them letters with regard to immigration 
matters, asking for their comments. This is usually discussed at an 
executive meeting and an official reply is sent to him. 

Other non-Filipinos involved with them—through either multicultural 
employment or volunteer activities—were interviewed to get their 
impressions of the Filipinos and their two communities. The only one who 
appeared to have quite a negative view was Violet, a South African 
woman of mixed descent, whose Indian husband is a surgeon. She is 
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very active in various multicultural groups and won the 1999 Queensland 
Multicultural Services Award (won by a Filipina, Connie, in 1997). This 
woman has had direct conflicts with a few of the Filipinas. Although Violet 
works closely with Connie on multicultural activities, even Connie has had 
negative experiences with her. In her interview this woman said, "The 
Filipinos are always concerned about money ... everywhere the Filipinos go 
there is trouble ... they don't mix well and are making the Maryborough 
Neighbourhood Centre a ghetto for themselves.., hardworking people but 
mostly for themselves and money." She gets particularly annoyed that at 
community events they cluster together and speak their own language. 
She claimed she would not do this with other Afrikaans-speakers but since 
there are not any in Maryborough, her claim has not been tested. She 
also said the Filipinos have a lot of conflict among themselves, gossip 
about each other and are very status conscious. She said, "Asians are 
bossy and aggressive; they like to be in control and are sneaky and 
manipulate and use people." She seems to have misinterpreted certain 
things going on among the women, such as the fact that some of them 
bring food to the Filipina in charge of the Neighbourhood Centre—she said 
this was "acting like her servant." In fact these gifts were probably the 
traditional repayment (utang na bob) of an obligation under Filipino 
custom for some favor the woman had done for them in her professional 
role. Violet has a certain amount of influence and power in Maryborough 
and is in a position to damage the Filipino image. 

The Malaysian Chinese woman who was Coordinator of the Wide Bay 
Multicultural Program from 1994 to 1999, and is now Community Relations 
Officer for the Hervey Bay City Council, was previously very involved with 
the Filipinas of both Maryborough and Hervey Bay. She described them 
as "very sociable, warm and friendly ... love to dance... are good cooks ... like 
parties ... willing to help others, even non-Filipinos." She said their English 
is good and many of them are well educated. Her experience was that 
many of their husbands were understanding of their problems and often 
brought their wives to her for assistance with settlement problems. There 
were some cross-cultural problems with certain husbands who would not 



42 

explain how to do things (like use a microwave) and prevented them from 
visiting their Filipino friends. There was also some domestic violence and 
verbal abuse. She thinks the Filipinas have kept a lot of their culture. 
Their dancing helps to promote Filipino culture to the wider community and 
helps them retain their self-identity. They are proud of their heritage. Now 
they are also aware that they can get some grant assistance for dancing. 
They want to both retain their Filipino culture and integrate into Australian 
society. They are concerned about their public image so they get upset 
when some women behave in an unacceptable way—but they will not 
desert them, they try to help. They are very reliable and she is confident 
of their cooperation when she contacts them for a public event or other 
activity. Filipinas go out and do things; they have lots of initiative. They 
get on well with Thais and Indonesians although they outnumber them. 
Her observation was that the second generation want to be as Australian 
as possible. She ran across some cases of maladjustment among the 
children, particularly where the Filipino mother was strict and the 
Australian father was lenient. A Maryborough primary school teacher also 
mentioned to me that conflicting attitudes towards discipline, in the homes 
with one Filipino parent, sometimes created problems for children. 

The Multicultural Services Officer for a federal government department 
believes the wider community wants the Filipinos to assimilate. She feels 
they are keen to learn and adapt but do still want to keep Filipino 
traditions. She has noticed that they have been receiving much more 
acceptance from the wider community over the past five years. They 
have established a "Filipino cultural identity" through such things as their 
dancing—this enables them to display themselves in a positive way. They 
have had to prove themselves. She has observed that the marriages are 
most successful when the husbands are interested in Filipino culture. The 
Filipinas in Maryborough do well at utilising government services, while the 
ones in Hervey Bay are less willing for outsiders to know about their 
problems. Because of her work she has become aware of a lot of 
domestic problems that were not revealed in my interviews, since that was 
not my focus. 
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Despite the large number of extremely conservative people living in the 
two cities, both Maryborough and Hervey Bay are rapidly developing a 
new reputation for multiculturalism and are part of one of the most 
culturally diverse regions of Queensland. As such, many local people are 
embracing all of the immigrant cultures now found in the area, that of the 
Filipinos included. 

On 18-19 October 1999, the Opening Doors Conference was held in 
Maryborough under the sponsorship of Multicultural Affairs Queensland, 
with the assistance of the Maryborough City Council and the Fraser Coast 
Cultural Consultative Group. Its purpose was to: "Promote Cross-Cultural 
Understanding and Unity within Diverse Social and Cultural Communities." 
One of the local Filipinas was invited to present the workshop: "Filipino 
Women in Australian Society: In the Home, Workplace and Community". 
This was the only ethnic-specific workshop except for those on Aborigines 
and South Sea Islanders. 

During the period of my research (July 1999 through June 2000) the 
Maryborough Filipino community was invited to dance and set up a food 
stall at Queens Park for Multicultural Day on 2 October; decorate St. 
Mary's Catholic Church in Filipino style for Christmas Eve Midnight Mass, 
at which they sung in Tagalog and a talk was given on Christmas in the 
Philippines; four Filipinas took part in a fashion parade for International 
Women's Day and one gave a talk on her experiences. They were also 
invited to perform at the Olympic Torch Relay event in Maryborough on 18 
June, for which they repeated some of the items prepared for their own 
Philippine Independence celebration the prior Sunday. 

In that same period the Hervey Bay Filipino community ran their popular 
Spring Cabaret (September 1999). This was an evening of Filipino food 
and general entertainment, which a large number of Filipinos and non-
Filipinos attended. The Association treasurer estimated there were about 
150 people present although they did not keep a record at the gate. My 
estimate was about 200 adults, with a ratio of about one Filipina to three 
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non-Filipinos, and also about 30 children. There were only two Filipino 
numbers in the "variety show", which was long and disorganised. It was 
followed by a disco. On 10 October several members of the Filipino 
community—adults and children—were invited to perform at the "Senior 
Citizens' Tea & Concert", hosted by David Dalgleish, MLA. For 
International Women's Day, Filipinas were asked to be part of the fashion 
parade; one wore an elegant "mestiza dress" (See Figure 1). At the 
Yag'ubi Festival, Hervey Bay's annual multicultural event, the Filipino 
community put on a presentation of song and dance and ran a successful 
Filipino food stall. 
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As one of the largest ethnic groups on the Fraser Coast, with cultural 
performances and foods that are appealing to the general community, and 
with a Filipino organisation in each city that can be contacted and relied 
upon to produce something for public events, they are included in all 
significant happenings which have a multicultural aspect. 

Meeting Filipinos 
There are various ways Filipino women meet each other and become 
aware of Filipino organisations and activities. Several Maryborough 
women spoke of going up to likely looking individuals on the street and 
saying, "Kumusta ka." They explained that most of the time they would get 
an answer back in Tagalog but sometimes the English reply would be, 
"Sorry, I'm from Thailand (or Indonesia)." 

One Visayan who arrived in Maryborough in 1989 described how she met 
another Visayan at the primary school one day. They spoke to each other 
and gradually became very good friends. Others told of seeing new 
Filipino-looking people during Mass at St. Mary's, speaking to them and 
gradually drawing them into the circle. Once someone meets one of the 
old timers they will usually be told of the Club and other Filipino ways to 
meet people. 

These days, any newly arrived Filipina who goes to Maryborough's 
outdoor Heritage Markets, on Thursdays in the central business district, 
can soon discover Helen's stall—if not by the Filipino products on display, 
certainly by the amount of chatter in Filipino languages from the women 
standing around. Along with Neighbourhood Centre, the stall not only 
serves as a gathering place but as a point for disseminating information of 
interest to the Filipino community. In order to save postage, the Club 
secretary leaves monthly newsletters at these two locations for the women 
to pick up. 

Newcomers do not find it quite so easy to locate other Filipinas in Hervey 
Bay. They may hear a Filipino radio program or read an occasional 
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announcement in the paper for an Association meeting or a large Filipino 

community event, such as the Spring Cabaret. They might meet someone 

at one of the two flea markets—at least two Filipinas have stalls of non-

Filipino goods but one of them is from Maryborough. They might also 

stumble on the 'Red Parrot" cafe or Lucy's "Asian Goods and Takeaway", 

which are owned and run by Filipinas. As in Maryborough, one of the 

most common ways to meet people seems to be to speak to them in a 

shop or on the street if they look Filipino or are overheard speaking a 

Filipino language. Attendance at St. Joseph's Catholic Church might also 

lead them to meet other Filipinos. 

Unlike Maryborough, where most of the Filipinas either actually know each 

other or know of each other, the Hervey Bay Filipino community is too 

large and too fragmented for all of them to personally know each other. 

There also seems to be a greater number of women who deliberately 

avoid getting involved with other Filipinas in Hervey Bay. A few have this 

attitude in Maryborough but it is not as common; even those who have a 

negative attitude about the Club still associate with some of the core 

people or show up at various functions and events. Some of those in 

Hervey Bay, who stay away from Filipino group functions, and stated to 

me something on the order of: "Filipinos are trouble so I avoid them," have 

had bad experiences with expatriate Filipinos—either in the local area or 

elsewhere in Australia. All those who made these types of comments 

have lived in Australia for a long time. It is interesting that Ligo-Ralph 

(1990, p.159) said: 

My personal experience has shown that although Filipinos abroad keep their 
ties with the family back home and although they still tend to congregate 
among themselves, they also manifest a marked sense of wariness toward 
other Filipinos. They exhibit the suspicion that their fellow countrymen and 
women are potential adversaries instead of allies. 

Sometimes, in casual conversation, I asked a Filipina what she thought of 

Hervey Bay or Maryborough. All professed to "like it" but several admitted 

that at first it seemed too small or too remote and it had taken awhile to 

get used to it. This included a woman from near Manila, another one who 
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had lived in Hong Kong, one who had first spent a few years in Melbourne 
and another who had lived in Sydney. A few women had lived in smaller 
towns in the Philippines, or in mining towns in Australia, and thought the 
size was an improvement. Despite the comments about remoteness or a 
quiet lifestyle, nobody complained about the area being conservative or 
provincial. Surprisingly, one who previously lived in Rockhampton, 
Queensland (a larger city) said she had run into a lot more prejudice there 
and was happier in Maryborough. 

In the next chapter I consider not only the geographical origins of the 
women prior to emigration to Australia, but their educational and 
employment backgrounds in the Philippines. I also look at some of the 
reasons for the move to a new country and the methods by which 
immigration was made possible. 
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Chapter 2 
Immigration and Life in the New Country 

In this chapter I detail the locations in the Philippines from which the 
interviewees came and consider whether the locations are a factor in the 
reasons for emigration. The education, work experience and class levels 
of the Filipinas now resident on the Fraser Coast are also discussed as 
factors leading to marriage to a foreigner and a move overseas. While the 
majority of the women were brought to Australia by a husband, I mention a 
few other ways that some of the women were able to migrate. 

Since the women interviewed all have, or have had, non-Filipino partners 
and many have children, the backgrounds of the husbands are also 
considered and details are provided on those with children. Many of the 
Filipinas work and many who would like to are unable to find suitable 
employment, or their husbands will not permit them to work, so some are 
volunteers. Therefore, I look at the impact of unemployment, or 
underemployment, on some of the women who have held good jobs in the 
past. I also examine the situation relating to non-acceptance of many 
Philippine academic qualifications in Australia. 

Emigration 
The women I interviewed came from widely dispersed areas across the 
Philippines (See Map 2). They were from locations in the far north of 
Luzon, urban areas in and near Manila and various places near the 
southern tip of Luzon. Two came from Mindoro, and three each from 
Panay, Cebu, Samar, Leyte and one from Bohol. Several came from 
various parts of Mindanao. While some came to Australia from Manila, 
the majority of the women were originally from provincial areas. 

Many writers have referred to economic conditions in the Philippines which 
have resulted in the government encouraging its people to go overseas to 
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work and send money home. Ang (1995, p.43) said that export of human 
labour became official policy in the early 1970s in order to obtain foreign 
exchange. Foreign exchange has been badly needed to offset foreign 
debt and balance of payments deficits. Okamura (1998, p.126) stated that 
over US$8 billion was sent home by Filipinos, working in more than 30 
countries, between 1989 and 1993. He indicated that the figures have 
substantially increased since then. In addition to temporary overseas 
workers, Filipino immigrants in various countries also send massive 
amounts of money to the Philippines. 

To my knowledge, none of the Filipinas in the Fraser Coast region came 
to Australia as migrant workers. One was recruited in 1964 to study 
nursing in Victoria on an Australian scholarship and ultimately was able to 
stay. Two of the women I interviewed had previously been in other 
countries as contract workers—one in Hong Kong and one in Saudi 
Arabia. The one who worked in Hong Kong came to Australia with a New 
Zealand husband and the one who worked in Saudi Arabia is now married 
to an Australian. 

Since the women in the region primarily came as wives, the intention was 
to be permanent residents. Most hoped they would be able to send 
money home to help their families. While several had careers in the 
Philippines, not too many arrived with the expectation of continuing to 
work, at least immediately, in the new country. Because they were not 
temporary contract workers, their attitudes towards taking on certain 
aspects of Australian culture were reasonably positive. While many saw 
immigration as an upward economic step, it also went along with marriage 
and the opportunity to have children—which was of key importance to 
them as individuals. In general it is true that most of the women wanted 
to get married or wanted to get out of the Philippines, or both, and they 
saw marriage to a foreigner as a way to achieve this. Yet some of them 
stated that they had no intention of emigrating but were persuaded to do 
so by men they met in the Philippines, who proposed and ultimately 
brought them to Australia. 
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Coming from a country where people could be considered the most 
important export and where there have been cultural influences from 
overseas for hundreds of years—Chinese, Arab, Spanish and American—
it is not surprising that many of these women grew up desiring to move 
overseas someday. Most of them have close relatives living in Australia, 
America or other places. The concept of marriage to a non-Filipino is not 
a strange one, given the amount of mixed descent in their past history. 

Many writers mention the traditional desire on the part of Filipinas to be a 
wife and a mother. Roces, in one of her studies of Filipinas in Central 
Queensland, refers to "the fulfillment of Filipino womanhood in the roles of 
wife and mother" (Roces 1994b, p.2). She explains that the status in the 
Philippines of many of the women who have migrated to Australia was that 
of solteras (bachelor women) and most were past marriageable age. To 
marry, even overseas, was to gain "symbolic capital" (Roces 1994b, p.3). 

Philippines Background of Women 
The personal histories of almost all of the women I interviewed showed 
that most of them were either well educated, and in most cases suitably 
employed in the Philippines, or at least had some training or experience 
which enabled them to support themselves in retail work, office work, or 
small businesses of their own such as restaurants. 

Perhaps the saddest cases are the several school teachers who had good 
educations and worked for many years, at low salaries, in the Philippines' 
most poorly paid profession. Many taught school for decades to support 
their parents or to pay the way of younger relatives through university. 
Ultimately their only chance to fulfill the ideal role of Filipino women—that 
of wife and mother—was to marry someone overseas who did not care 
that they had already reached age 30 or more. 

Despite being poorly paid, teaching is a very prestigious occupation in the 
Philippines. There are various respectful forms of address for teachers. 
These vary from region to region but include such terms as "Maestra" 
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"Guro", "Sir" and "Mam". Teachers, from primary school upwards, are 
very influential people, particularly in the more rural and isolated areas. 
The futures of the barrio children are in the hands of the local teacher. 
They are used to being treated with deference. This background, 
particularly of those women who taught school for a long time before 
migrating to Australia, can sometimes make it difficult to accept their 
reduced status in the new country. In Queensland they are not qualified to 
teach without several more years of schooling. Even if their teaching 
background is known it commands no particular respect from the average 
Australian. To find that they are no longer admired but even possibly 
looked down upon as Asians and/or mail order brides can be difficult to 
adjust to and accept. To be considered of low moral standards (i.e. "bar 
girls") can be the ultimate insult for women who spent their working lives in 
the Philippines being community role models and who would have been 
fired from their teaching positions for any lapse in moral behavior. Among 
other things, it is possibly because of this need to recapture some of their 
former status that the women formed a Filipino teachers' group in 2000 
(discussed later in detail). 

Like teachers, many of the women with degrees in commerce or 
business—who ended up with rather modest office jobs considering their 
four years of university—had little to look forward to in career 
advancement in the Philippines. Some of them also provided support for 
family members for many years. Ann, who never got to go to university, 
told me she was bitter because after she had sacrificed to support a 
younger sister through school, with an agreement that the sister would 
then work and support Ann so that she could get a better education, the 
younger girl got married right after graduation. Those without tertiary 
training, who were working in poorly-paid positions, were possibly even 
more eager for the opportunities marriage to an Australian would provide. 
However, not a single one of those I interviewed indicated that they were 
destitute or in desperate need of marrying to get out of a miserable 
situation. 
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In describing the backgrounds of Filipinas who marry Australians, Chuah 
et al. (1987, p.577) said: 

Many who come to Australia are in their late twenties or thirties, born in the 
provinces and often the eldest sister in a large family. In status-conscious 
societies such as the Philippines, women of this background often have 
difficulties finding suitable husbands. Educated middle-class men often pass 
over them because of their provincial background. On the other hand, these 
women are reluctant to marry below' their standing in society, while lower-
status men are reluctant to take wives 'above' theirs. The desire of elder 
daughters to provide financial support for their families in the provinces 
increases the pressure on such women to 'marry well'. 

Cooke (1986, p.30) refers to the plight of older unmarried women in her 
study of Australian-Filipino marriages. She said: 

First, for both men and women in the Philippines, being married is 
considered a more natural state than being single. The pressure to be 
married, especially for women around 30 is great because society regards 
the condition of spinsterhood as one of pathos. 

Both Cooke and Roces refer also to unwed mothers whose chances of 
marriage in the Philippines were very poor but who were able to find 
Australian husbands. A few of the Fraser Coast women are in that 
category, as are the few who were widowed in the Philippines and also 
found it an advantage to marry an Australian, since their chances of a 
second marriage at home were not good. 

In general, the range of personal backgrounds of the women interviewed 
closely approximates the range of backgrounds as described by various 
social scientists and others who have worked with Filipinas married to 
Australians. This was in terms of their educational and work backgrounds, 
areas of origin in the Philippines, their age at marriage, the type of men 
they married and the fact that some of them were unwed mothers or 
widows. So, to that extent the Maryborough and Hervey Bay women 
could be considered typical Filipinas resident in Australia. They also are 
very similar to the populations studied by Roces in other parts of 
Queensland. However, the overall character of these two Filipino 
communities (and other provincial Queensland Filipino communities) 
differs in certain ways from those of the major Australian cities, which 
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have large numbers of Filipino males as well as many Filipinas married to 
Australians. 

Of the 20 Maryborough Filipinas interviewed, 14 had either a partial or 
complete university education. Some attended very good institutions, such 
as the prestigious University of Santo Tomas, whose graduates are 
accepted in Australia as having an equivalent degree. The majority of 
them studied business administration, accounting, commerce or 
economics but three are trained teachers. One completed further training 
in Australia and is qualified to teach in Queensland. Two others were able 
to obtain professional or government jobs in Maryborough. 

Nineteen of the 30 Hervey Bay Filipinas interviewed said they have partial 
or complete university educations. This represents 63% of those in 
Hervey Bay as compared to 70% in Maryborough. Again there is one 
Santo Tomas graduate, as well as those from a few other highly regarded 
universities, along with graduates of some institutions which do not rank 
as well (which is also true for Maryborough). One woman has a master's 
degree and another has two Philippine degrees and also has triple nursing 
qualifications obtained in Australia. She worked as a nursing sister for 
many years in Victoria. Another took additional courses in Sydney to 
upgrade to Australian accounting qualifications and works as an 
accountant. There are also some former teachers, none yet qualified in 
Australia. 

Cariño (1994, p.61) noted that Filipino immigrants in Australia have a 
much higher educational attainment than both the Australian population 
and the Philippine population as a whole. He is referring to both male and 
female. He attributes this partly to the strong selectivity of the immigration 
process from the Philippines in terms of educational qualifications. This, 
of course, would not generally apply to the women in the study since most 
came as wives or fiancées, so such qualifications would not apply to their 
immigration situation. 
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The women in both cities were asked to place their families in the 
Philippines in a "class". Most said either middle class or lower/working 
class. This self-ascribed status was then compared to their father's 
education and employment and in most cases seemed to fit. Sometimes 
such things as "having their own nanny" or "having several servants" was 
mentioned—particularly in the context of not knowing how to cook when 
they arrived in Australia. Since only a minority of Filipino families have 
servants, this might suggest that many of them do come from at least the 
middle class. However, some of these "servants" might well be extended 
family members who were a working part of the household. A minority 
placed their families above middle class but described this by situation 
rather than a category. Estrelita's maternal grandfather "owned the whole 
town" and her father donated all the civic land to the council. Rosa's 
parents were both very senior public servants. Although Christina's father 
was a general in the Philippine army, she described their status as "middle 
class". 

There were also a number of women who might be placed in an "educated 
class" rather than "lower, middle or upper", since they came from relatively 
poor families where sacrifices had been made by uneducated parents to 
enable the children to obtain university degrees. As mentioned in the 
foregoing, many of these women were victims of this system themselves 
in that, as the oldest child, they were given an education so they could 
then earn a professional salary and pay for the schooling of younger 
siblings. They thus lost the opportunity to marry in the Philippines at a 
desirable age. Hollnsteiner (1967, pp.137-138) has described this burden 
placed on the elder child: "The elder brother or sister is expected to 
contribute to the family's support until the youngest has established his 
adult position in life ... eldest is given preference in education... he will later 
provide for the younger children." 

One of the most cruel misconceptions about the Filipinas in Australia is 
that they are all "ex-bar girls". This is particularly galling to most of them 
because the majority of the Filipinas now living in Maryborough or Hervey 
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Bay held respectable jobs in the Philippines and are now family-oriented 
loyal wives; those with children are devoted mothers. These positive 
qualities make up the other stereotype of Filipinas—the one which attracts 
prospective husbands from Australia. Kaminskas and Smith (1990, p.6) 
stated: "The image of Filipino women as meek, subservient, family-
oriented and loyal has no doubt increased their desirability among men 
with 'limitations' such as physical disabilities, and immigrant men who 
speak little English." 

While there are Filipinas in Australia who were entertainers, prostitutes, 
bar girls or otherwise worked in the hospitality industry in the Philippines, 
they are fewer in number than those who had professional, clerical or 
sales jobs (Whitta 1988, p.63). The same holds true for the Filipinas in 
the Fraser Coast communities, with those from the hospitality industry and 
similar backgrounds being much in the minority. Only one of those I 
interviewed apparently had this kind of background—she and her 
Australian husband have managed bars both overseas and in Australia. 

Some people casually mentioned that a few of the women in their 
community had been prostitutes in the Philippines and in one case it was 
said that the woman's Australian husband knew this prior to marriage. I 
was unable to learn exactly who these few women were or to interview 
any of them. In discussing these women, a Maryborough Filipina said, "I 
know one woman who was a prostitute in the Philippines. She goes to the 
pub in the daytime when only men are there. She has left her husband. 
Her behavior is embarrassing—she drinks and gambles. She should have 
left that kind of life behind in the Philippines." 

It appears that if the women know that a Filipina did have a background as 
a prostitute, bar girl or in the hospitality industry in the Philippines, but is 
currently married and not behaving in a manner of which they disapprove, 
they are prepared to accept her—at least in a limited and casual way, if 
not as a close friend. It was, however, clear that the Filipino community in 
general did not approve of these women—sometimes because of their 
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past but more often because of their current behavior—and felt they had 
nothing in common with them. The Maryborough Filipinas hastened to tell 
me that a particular one who was always hanging around bars mostly "did 
it in Hervey Bay." Some of the Hervey Bay women are a bit more tolerant 
of the few in their community who "get drunk at the Boat Club and pick up 
men" but others are quite scathing about them, since they feel it reflects 
badly on their group as a whole. 

Since the Chinese are legally and socially discriminated against in the 
Philippines, as they are in much of Southeast Asia, although they are 
generally economically well off, it was surprising that six women in 
Maryborough and ten in Hervey Bay admitted to some Chinese ancestry. 
One in Hervey Bay, with a Chinese father and Filipino mother, attended 
Chinese school; another taught in a Chinese school. At 32% of the 50 
informants, that seems to be a very high portion of the population, since 
those classed as "Chinese" in the Philippines represent only 2% of the 
total population (Esman 1976, p.419). However, only the woman with a 
Chinese father and a Taiwan passport (although Philippines-born of a 
Filipino mother) would have been counted as "Chinese" in a Philippines 
census—she represents 2% of my sample. 

Three in Maryborough and one in Hervey Bay told me they had a Chinese 
grandparent and five said they had a Chinese great grandparent. One, 
who is Malay (Filipino), had a Chinese maiden name because her father 
was brought up by Chinese and another said the father of her child born in 
the Philippines was "from a Chinese family". I met one woman who is 
apparently part Igorot, although she did not tell me this (her friend told 
me). Another woman claimed some possible "Negrito" ancestry but her 
sister did not mention it. One person thought she was part East Indian but 
could not justify this, except she mentioned her dark skin. 

Since everything the interviewees told me was confidential I was unable to 
test their reactions to those who are admittedly Chinese except in one 
instance where we both knew that each other knew one woman had a 
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Chinese father. She said, "I think she is a sweetie ... so beautiful ... speaks 
so many languages." They are very close friends and the Chinese aspect 
is not a factor between them. Within the two communities there was no 
observable negative attitude towards those who are part Chinese—if, in 
fact, the others are even aware of it. By and large those on the Fraser 
Coast who have some Chinese ancestry tend to be among the more 
successful women. Edna told me of Chinese customs she regularly 
observes in Hervey Bay and described in detail the Chinese funeral she 
had recently attended for her mother in the Philippines. Her mother had 
one Chinese parent and, according to Edna, the family In the Philippines 
follows many Chinese customs. Since being Chinese in Australia, at the 
present time, has a higher status than being Filipino, there may be a 
tendency for those with a strong Chinese background to renegotiate their 
identity to a certain extent. However, taking this out of the Australian 
context, one woman commented that Chinese in the Philippines had taken 
over her family's sugar factory and reduced them to poverty—her 
demeanor as she told the story indicating hostility. 

Method of Immigration to Australia 
The women in Maryborough and Hervey Bay obtained Australian 
residency through various methods but the majority were either married to 
an Australian citizen in the Philippines or came on a fiancée visa and were 
married shortly after arrival. The one on a nursing scholarship immigrated 
on her own at age 28. The arrangement was that she would return to the 
Philippines after her training but with the help of her supervisors she was 
eventually able to apply for citizenship and stay in Australia. She later 
married a German immigrant. 

One woman was sponsored by a relative living in Australia and another 
two came on visitor's visas, then met and married their husbands here. 
Several women who came in as brides have since sponsored other 
Filipino relatives (children, parents and some siblings) under family 
reunion schemes. With a few exceptions, most of the 50 women in the 
sample would not have been able to stay in Australia, or probably even 
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Australia n-resident spouse. 

To that extent it is fair to say that one of the primary reasons for most of 
the marriages in the two Filipino communities was immigration to 
Australia—two of the Hervey Bay women stated that their goal in the 
Philippines was to marry an American and go to live in the United States. 
However, as mentioned, a few women who had good jobs in the 
Philippines stated that they had not been looking for husbands or 
migration but met their men, who were on visits to the Philippines, and 
were ultimately persuaded to marry and move to Australia. A few have 
been widowed or divorced in Australia and have remarried. These second 
marriages were not for immigration reasons, since by that time the women 
were citizens or at least permanent residents. 

While the "mail order bride" label has some truth to it for many of the 
women—if we take this to mean that they first met by correspondence and 
carried on a courtship through the mail—generally it is not quite that 
simple. From the comments I have heard, it seems that some Australians 
believe that the husbands of all these women in Maryborough or Hervey 
Bay simply looked at a catalogue of women (which some agencies do 
have) or found a listing on the Internet (which can be done) and, without 
meeting her, placed an order for a woman of their choice to be duly 
delivered from the Philippines after all formalities were met. In some 
cases in Australia this was the pattern but according to Soriano (1995, 
p.104) this practice was "drastically curtailed with the passing of Republic 
Act 6955 (Philippines) which made it unlawful to match Filipino women for 
marriage to foreign nationals on a mail-order basis." According to Cabigon 
(1994, p.17) this Act was approved in 1990. Cabigon (1994, p.7) stated 
that the Australian Embassy now has in place strict screening and 
counselling procedures and requires that all women must be personally 
acquainted with their future partners before being allowed to migrate to 
Australia. 
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This term "mail order bride" is reminiscent of the term 'picture bride" which 
was used to describe early Japanese female immigrants to the United 
States of America and Hawai'i (14,000 arrived in Hawai'i between 1907 
and 1924) who had arranged marriages. The couple would exchange 
photographs (this usually arranged by their parents) and knew very little 
else about each other before the woman would set sail from Japan. 
According to Lueras (1985, p.38), immediately upon her arrival the couple 
would be married. 

The circumstances of these Filipino women are completely different from 
that of a "picture bride" who had never met her prospective groom—and 
had virtually nothing to say about the choice—before embarking to a 
foreign land to be married. While a very few Filipinas met their future 
husbands through agencies or pen-pal clubs, many of the women I 
interviewed were introduced to their husbands through people both of 
them knew personally. Sometimes this was a Filipino relative already 
living in Australia. As the population of Filipinas in the Fraser Coast region 
has grown, so have the number of introductions of White Australian 
males, through Filipinas here, to female friends and relatives in the 
Philippines. Several couples met more-or-less casually while the men 
were visiting the Philippines. In most cases marriage was not immediate, 
either by choice, immigration regulations or both. Couples often 
corresponded for months or even years—in some cases also meeting 
each other in person more than once—before deciding to get married. 

We might apply the term "arranged marriages" to some of the couples 
interviewed, as long as it is understood that both parties consented and 
the arrangements were undertaken by the couple and not by family, as 
they are in those cultures where marriages are arranged by family and/or 
brokers. In some cases the term "marriage of convenience" might seem to 
apply. This is a negative label so far as the Australian government is 
concerned. According to Kaminskas and Smith (1990, p.7) the 
government defined such a marriage as "contrived by the non-resident 
partner solely for the purpose of gaining Australian resident status." If we 
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instead define marriage of convenience as a permanent arrangement that 
has aspects of benefit to both parties it could be said to accurately 
describe some of these marriages in Hervey Bay or Maryborough. There 
certainly appear to be some love matches among the couples I 
interviewed, too. Most partners in the Fraser Coast marriages seem to 
have reached a comfortable accommodation over the years. The ways 
most of the Filipinas met their husbands fall within the range of several 
ways Australian women meet Australian men these days, such as 
computer dating, dating agencies, casual encounters and introductions by 
friends and relatives. Despite this, detractors have unfortunately chosen 
to apply the negative "mail order bride" label to Filipinas. 

All Filipinas married to White Australians are considered mail order brides 
by some people. This is a term often found in the social science literature 
on the subject of Filipino women in Australia and a term overused by the 
media. While it is understandable how the term originated, and technically 
a number of Filipinas on the Fraser Coast might be said to have been in 
that category, the negative connotations attached to the term do not make 
it a reasonable way to describe these women. It is also understandable 
why the women feel insulted by the unflattering term. Some are so 
sensitive about the "mail order" image that when I asked, "How did you 
meet your husband?" they took an unnecessary length of time to provide 
an in-depth story so that it would be clear they were not mail order brides. 
Since this was not a main thrust of the study, I eventually modified the 
question so I could just obtain the basic details of when and where, 
without a lot of information on the "how"; this generally came through in 
the conversation anyway without a lot of unwanted details. Those with 
relatively high social status in the commLlnity seemed particularly anxious 
not to have the "mail order" label attached to them and, in a few cases, it 
appeared they might be embroidering the truth a bit to make it sound 
better. Still there is no denying that some of the women, who were not 
lucky enough to meet a suitable man who was on a visit to the Philippines, 
or to have a friend or relative introduce them to a man by correspondence, 
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or find some other way of safely meeting an overseas male, have used 
introduction agencies. 

One Australian man, living in Hervey Bay and now separated from his 
Filipino wife of 13 years, was in the introduction business for several 
years. He gave it up two years ago. He was unwilling to be interviewed in 
person but did answer several questions over the phone and also 
provided a sample application form. He owned two introduction agencies 
in New South Wales and dealt with clients of any ethnic background, 
mainly White Australians, for several years. From 1982 to 1998 he also 
handled Filipino introductions. He had between 300 and 400 women on 
his books. Each one paid 5 pesos to register. He said this nominal fee 
was to make sure they were serious. Most of the women learned about 
his agency through referrals from other women, since he always sent out 
a few blank forms to each woman who sent him an application. 

He placed advertisements in New South Wales and Queensland 
newspapers for men seeking introductions to Filipinas. After the male 
applicants paid his fee, the agent would select two or three women and 
provide the man with a copy of their application forms, as well as photos 
and their addresses. Each man would then contact the women directly 
and the agent would prepare a letter on behalf of the man, to be enclosed. 

The only pre-selection he did was to sort them into general age groups so 
there was not too large an age gap between the applicants and the 
women whose names they were given. When an elderly man wanted a 
much younger woman he would attempt to talk him out of it. There was 
no selection for compatibility in educational level, work backgrounds, 
interests, religion or any other factor. He commented that many of the 
women were "of high calibre with good jobs in the Philippines." He side-
stepped the question about any screening of the women in the Philippines 
and said he had a contact there who used to "help at that end." He said 
that he only screened the men in a general way when he met them. 
During the time he was operating the business he only turned down two 
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men he felt were not suitable. He did not check backgrounds of the men 
or determine whether they had a police record on the grounds that they 
would eventually be stopped, by the Australian government, from 
travelling overseas or from sponsoring a wife if they had a record. This 
appears not to be true since Cunneen and Stubbs (1997, pp.89-90) 
describe situations where men with criminal records, or a history of wife 
abuse, were able to bring in Filipino wives. According to Kaminskas and 
Smith (1990, p.7) there are documented cases of serial sponsorship also, 
where Australian men sponsor a succession of wives or de factos from the 
Philippines—in many cases the women and children of these men have 
ended up as recipients of welfare benefits. 

None of the Fraser Coast women I interviewed reported any serious 
abuse by husbands. Only one mentioned some problems and another 
hinted at it—both have husbands with a drinking problem. However, one 
man married to a Filipino told me about a man he knew who mistreated his 
Filipino wife and there is some gossip about a few abusive husbands. In 
the case of the woman who revealed some of her problems, while her 
situation is not too pleasant, she is more than capable of holding her own. 
Despite having left her abusive husband in the past, she now chooses to 
stay with him and cope. 

Given the fact that many of the men who resort to meeting foreign women 
through an agency may do so because they are social misfits or 
undesirable through personality, age, health or for some other reason, it 
would not be surprising if some of them abuse their wives. A survey of 
Filipino wives in Australia (Department of Immigration and Ethnic Affairs 
1982, p.vi), found that: 'The husbands are considerably older, divorced 
and appear to have social or physical disabilities." A study of Filipino-
Australian couples in remote areas (Pendlebury 1990, pp.3,12), indicated 
that alcohol abuse was a major problem and many of the husbands were 
anti-social. Smith and Boileau (1994, p.8) refer to men who had a history 
of domestic violence or mental illness prior to marrying a Filipina. One 
Maryborough husband had multiple medical problems at the time he 
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married his Filipino wife, although he did not reveal the full scope of his 

conditions in advance. She has expressed some worry that their teenage 
daughter may inherit some problems. Another woman fled from New 
South Wales to a Filipina friend in Maryborough because she learned, 

after the fact, of her husband's history of mental illness. She had not 
completed her period of stay to gain permanent residency but her 
circumstances of repeated abuse were so dire that the government 
eventually ruled in her favour and she has been allowed to remain in 
Australia. 

During the year of research, occasional comments were heard which 
indicated there was sometimes a lack of understanding of Filipino culture, 
folkways and mores—or at least a lack of sympathy for Filipino behavior—
on the part of some husbands. Those husbands who have spent lengthy 
periods in the Philippines or have friends or relatives married to Filipinas, 
sometimes seem to be more understanding about the cultural differences, 
or at least know what to expect. 

The agent said that when a man applied to him for an introduction to 
Filipinas he "explained to them all about Filipino culture and what to 
expect of the women." He pointed out that despite the image, the women 
are not subservient but are very independent. This seemed to be a sore 
point with him as he described his failed relationship with his wife. Chuah 
et al. (1987, p.578) comment on this too: 

The stereotype is that they are male-chauvinists seeking a 'meek, obedient 
slave'. Refusing to come to terms with female emancipation in Australia, 
they are importing servile Asian women. If this is true, such men are due for 
a shock—for, as we have seen, the 'mail-order' brides are used to working in 
responsible positions and expect to be treated with respect. Such men are 
likely to discover that toughness and tenacity often lies beneath gentle Asian 
manners and politeness. 

This seeming contrast between very devoted and caring wives and 
independent, educated capable women—characteristics frequently found 

in the same Filipino woman—is sometimes confusing to Australian men. 
They often expect that because a woman will cater to their whims and 



take very good care of them, the children and the house, she will also 
allow herself to be unreasonably dominated and pushed around. 

This apparent anomaly is often commented on by the women themselves, 
as well as husbands. Rojas-Aleta et al. (1977, pp.137-162) indicated that 
in the Philippines career women still attempt to maintain the role of a good 
housewife and mother and that professional husbands often cooperate in 
order to have a two-income family and better lifestyle. How much of this 
dual attitude of Filipino women the agent explained to clients is not clear. 
Many men, having met their Filipino wives through various methods, have 
been somewhat surprised when they learned how strong willed a Filipina 
can be. 

Although only a couple of women admitted using an introduction agency, 
the agent claimed that he had fixed up many marriages for people in 
Hervey Bay, Howard and Maryborough. This is probably quite true—since 
only about 20% of the total Filipino population in the region was 
interviewed, my sample is limited. He said, The women are now fixing up 
their friends and relatives on their own without an agency." I found many 
instances of the Filipinas doing that. 

Most of the marriages have survived for many years and I have observed 
that many couples seem to relate well to one another, particularly in the 
families where the husband takes an interest in Filipino community 
activities. Filipino-Australian marriages are probably no more likely to end 
in divorce than Australian-Australian. Chuah et al. (1987, p.579) point out 
that although the crude divorce rate for Filipinas in Australia between 1981 
and 1987 was about 21/2  times that of Australian-born females, if the 
figures were modified for age group, the rates would be about the same as 
for Australians. They explain that this is because a large portion of the 
Filipinas are in the "divorce-prone late-twenties-early-thirties age group" 
(Chuah et al. 1987, p.579) and state that if the age structure of Filipinas 
was similar to that of Australian-born women the divorce rates would have 
been much the same. Jackson and Flores (1989, p.93) concluded that 
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the divorce rate for Filipinas in Australia is not greater than the national 
average. In their survey they found that "the great majority of 
respondents regard themselves as happy" (Jackson and Flores 1989, 
p.93). 

Despite these positive conclusions, some Australian studies, such as Tan 
and Davidson (1994) and Kaminskas and Smith (1990), suggest a higher 
rate of marital breakdown and/or unhappiness—not necessarily resulting 
in divorce. There are several factors involved in those unhappy Filipino-
Australian marriages which endure. Soriano (1995) said: 

Women tolerate violence because they are economically dependent on their husbands; isolation and strong traditional values about marriage and family life also contribute to Filipino women's reluctance to leave a violent relationship. 

For Filipino Catholic women in Australia, although a civil divorce is easy, 
taking such action goes against their upbringing and would still create a 
problem for them with the Church, consequently it would not be a quick 
option for those in a difficult marriage. However, Roces (1994b) in her 
study of Filipinas in Central Queensland, mentioned some who had 
initiated divorces from Australian husbands and went on to improve their 
lives. Kaminskas and Smith (1990, p.13) stated that a significant number 
of women in difficult marriages stayed in them because of their 
commitment to the relationship and peer pressure from other Filipinas. 
The threat, from abusive husbands, of being sent back to the Philippines if 
they attempt to leave home is also mentioned in the literature. For 
example, Bodmer (n.d., p.8) in her survey of Filipino women in Central 
Queensland said: 

So, it seems a regular pattern that almost all the Filipino women married to Australian men have been threatened or been told in many of their marital arguments that they would be sent back to the Philippines, 'if you don't toe the line' or 'you came here with nothing, you will get nothing from me.' 

Since marital relationships were not part of the study and no questions 
were asked on such matters, I was only able to judge the general level of 
marriage satisfaction from observation, general comments and gossip. I 
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only observed two marriages in apparent trouble in Maryborough—in both 
cases due to husbands whose difficulties were quite obvious; in one case 
the husband is only seven years older than the wife but has a number of 
problems, including alcohol. I observed one case in Hervey Bay where 
the difficulties seem to stem from a very large age gap between husband 
and wife. I am aware of another Hervey Bay case where the woman 
would leave her husband if it were practical but her age (roughly the same 
as the husband's) and health do not permit—other than that she would be 
perfectly able to get along without him, since she is very capable. 

In terms of problem marriages my sample of those interviewed may not 
have been a typical cross-section of the entire community because some 
of those with domestic difficulties may not be free to participate in Filipino 
activities and organisations. Therefore I may not have met them. A 
federal multicultural worker said her observation was that 50% of the 
Filipinas in the region (which includes Bundaberg and some of the smaller 
communities in the region) had marriage problems. My experience would 
indicate that her estimate is too high or her definition of problems too 
broad. 

The accusation often made against Filipinas, that they use the men for 
immigration, has to be viewed in the light of whether they also then fulfill 
their expected roles as dedicated wives, which most of them appear to do. 
There is little doubt that many of those who marry men 20 to 30 years their 
senior (and also maybe some of those with younger husbands), will end 
up nursing elderly and infirm husbands. This has already been the 
experience of some Filipinas in the region. In a few cases, adult 
stepchildren took steps after the father's death to see that the Filipina who 
had cared for their father for several years got as little of his estate as 
possible. The women have learned about this possibility from others, so 
now several of them, sometimes with the help of a multicultural 
caseworker, are making sure their husbands have a will which reflects his 
true wishes for their future financial protection. 



Husbands 

There was as wide a range of backgrounds among the husbands as 
among the women. A fairly large number of them either are, or were, 
skilled workers or some sort of tradesmen. The only two professionals 
were teachers. A few owned their own businesses. Among the husbands 
were a chef, a graphic artist, a geology technician, several miners, 
builders and carpenters, a printer, a driving instructor, a bus driver, an 
electrician, a policeman, mechanics, a cheese-maker, and a few farmers. 
In most cases these men are now retired. Jackson and Flores (1989, 
pp.23-25) showed a high correlation between Filipino-Australian marriages 
and mining communities, making the point that such communities have a 
sex ratio imbalance. Thus it is understandable, when one considers the 
lack of opportunity for those living in such predominantly male towns to 
meet women, that they might look overseas for a wife. Several of the 
women in the research population first lived with their husbands in mining 
communities before the family moved to the Fraser Coast. 

Most of the men are retired on investments, superannuation or age 
pensions; a few are on invalid pensions. Very few are still gainfully 
employed. I was able to ascertain that there are a fairly large number of 
Hervey Bay and Maryborough Filipinas who are receiving some sort of 
benefit payment from Centrelink (federal government). However, this no 
doubt reflects the age level of many of the husbands, and indeed the ages 
of some of the women themselves. A few of the women are on single 
parent pensions. The other payments made to some of the families on 
behalf of children are not welfare but instead are generally available. One 
Hervey Bay Filipina, who knows a large number of the women personally, 
said she estimated that 80% of the Filipinas in Hervey Bay are receiving 
some kind of welfare payments, even those with young husbands. My 
view is that her estimate is probably too high. 

Certain husbands in both cities regularly attend Filipino Club/Association 
and social events and others pointedly stay away. Some of them know 
each other in Maryborough and usually sit in a corner and chat together. 
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There is a smaller percentage in Hervey Bay who participate in group 
activities but among those who do are some who are very active in the 
Association and hold office. With a few exceptions (a couple who get 
together to share a beer now and then), almost none of the men married 
to Filipinas have any involvement with each other except as includes the 
wives. 

In the research sample there are four Germans and one Austrian in 
Hervey Bay and one German in Maryborough. The only other husbands 
among the 50 informants who are from a non-English-speaking 
background are one Hungarian and a Dutchman. One widow had a Swiss 
husband. The elderly Filipino-Filipino couple are also counted among the 
50. In the Filipino community at large, there are also other Filipinas with 
European husbands. 

The five Hervey Bay German speakers make up an interesting sub-group 
because three of the Germans meet weekly with their wives for a meal. 
The women speak Tagalog and eat Filipino food while the men speak 
German and eat German food. The Austrian was once in this group but 
he and his wife no longer associate with them. The fourth German also 
does not associate with this sub-group but instead attends the Hungarian 
Club with his wife—two other Filipinas with European husbands belong to 
the Hungarian Club. 

Another male network, with Filipino wives, is that of the seven men who 
worked at Queensland Rail, in Maryborough. Apparently only one is still 
employed there; I do not know him or his wife. Three are retired and two 
are deceased; one has moved away. A divorced Filipina is also living with 
a man who works there. From what I have been able to learn, not all of 
these men were close friends since they worked in different units and one 
was a train driver. However, in some cases there was a direct connection, 
such as the man who suggested one of his mates marry his Filipina sister-
in-law, which he ultimately did. Given the small size of the city and the 
number of Queensland Rail staff, we can assume that all these men either 
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knew each other or knew of each other and their wives. It appears that 
the men with Filipino wives are happy enough with their situation to be 
willing to recommend Filipinas to their friends. 

While several of the women had female relatives married to Australian 
citizens or residents, when it was discovered that one husband had a male 
relative also married to a Filipina this question was added to the 
interviews. Only two other men turned out to fit in this category. They are 
described below: 

Lynette's divorced father-in-law married a Filipina some time after his son 
married Lynette. His second wife is younger than his daughter-in-law, 
Lynette. The two women appear to get on well together and often 
accompany each other to Filipino events. Lynette said that her father-in-
law was not influenced by his son's marriage because he had the idea first 
to go to the Philippines and get a wife. 

Another Maryborough woman, Lila, said that after she and her husband 
were married, his nephew in Hervey Bay also married a Filipina. Her 
husband said this was ironic because the nephew's mother (wife of his 
brother) was so prejudiced that when he and Lila married, the sister-in-law 
refused to attend their wedding. A Hervey Bay woman, Patricia, indicated 
that her husband's first cousin is also engaged to a Filipina. 

Very few husbands had post-high school educations and the majority are 
less educated than their wives. This does not appear to cause a problem, 
since most of the women seem to be able to sublimate their education and 
former professional backgrounds to their current roles as wives and 
mothers—possibly a lot better than mainstream Australian women are 
able to. At first glance it would seem that the women generally have little 
in common with their husbands but because most of them are very 
focused on the home and family this does not particularly seem to be a 
problem. Shared interests in the household and children, if any, seem to 
partially make up for wide differences in backgrounds. In Maryborough, 
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the men who are heavily involved in the Catholic Church tend to be the 
ones also involved with Filipino community activities. 

However, a certain disparity in backgrounds—in addition to the obvious 
cultural one—could possibly explain the apparent need for the women to 
have fairly frequent social contact with their fellow countrywomen, through 
organisations, church activities, lunches shared in small groups or even 
just standing around talking at the market on Thursdays. Of course this 
also gives them an opportunity to speak their own languages and gossip. 

While this is only an observation from a distance, most of the Filipinas 
seem reasonably even tempered, or at least control their tempers. 
However, many husbands got an unpleasant surprise when they learned, 
after marriage, that Filipinas are not subservient. This fact is openly 
discussed by both the women and the husbands. One of the questions I 
asked was which partner was the "boss" in the family. In most cases they 
indicated that family matters were decided jointly but many women said 
they were the boss. Many also indicated that, in Filipino style, they 
handled the family finances. Several also said their husbands took care of 
the money, or each partner took care of certain aspects of the family 
finances. It seems that most of the Filipinas go to a lot of trouble to please 
and pamper their husbands but, at the same time, they certainly have a 
mind of their own. 

In the Philippines women traditionally exercise a considerable amount of 
power behind the scenes. Roces (1 994a, 1998a, 1998b) has demonstrated 
this through examples of the use of power by women related to male 
politicians. Various writers have referred to the relatively high status of 
Southeast Asian women, including Roces (1994a, 1998a) and Ramusack 
and Sievers (1999, p.91), who describe how the introduction of Roman 
law to the Philippines in Spanish times reduced the rights of indigenous 
women. 
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Luz-Rodriguez (1990, p.18), in writing about the subordination of women 
in the Philippines, said: 

Research on the status of indigenous Filipino women before Spanish 
colonization reveals that they enjoyed a high status in society. There was 
equal value given to male and female offspring. Women participated in the 
decision-making processes not only in the home but in the important social 
processes of the bigger community. 

Luz-Rodriquez (1990, p.18) went on to explain that under Spanish rule the 
women became "objects of subjugation" to father, husband and Church. 
While on the surface it would seem that under the Americans the Filipinas 
were "liberated", through public education and the opportunity to seek an 
independent career, lsrael-Sobritchea (1990, p.26) said: 

American colonial rule did very little to eradicate patriarchal beliefs and 
practices. The school system maintained the same patterns of sexual 
division of work and even encouraged women to pursue careers, like 
teaching and nursing, which were compatible with their 'womanly' qualities. 

Quesada (1975, p.14) pointed out that while in the American era the 
Filipina was being brought up in a liberal democratic society and she was 
given more rights than under the Spanish, Filipino males still saw the 
women in their traditional roles at home. It may be that the elements of 
patriarchy still present in Philippine society and the cultural ideal of what a 
wife and mother should be—combined with the high value Filipinos place 
on education for both sexes, which includes encouragement for girls to 
study and take up careers—creates a situation where the women are both 
subjugated and independent. This is perhaps demonstrated by Wolf 
(1997, pp.466-467) when she found that, in California, Filipino parents 
would push their daughters to get high grades and go on for a tertiary 
education. But then, instead of sending them to high quality universities 
which they could afford, they would keep them at a lesser college or 
university near home in order to maintain parental control. 

Each woman was asked whether their husband was interested in Filipino 
culture. The majority of the responses were very bland—sort of half-
heartedly referring to a husband's interest in the dances, "he eats some of 
the food like noodles and spring rolls" or "he comes along to some things." 
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With only a few exceptions, I did not find any real depth of knowledge or 
interest in the Philippines on the part of husbands. A few who are well-
read seemed to be interested in the history; another few who like to travel 
have visited many islands and locations in the Philippines and enjoyed 
that but generally they had little knowledge of the country or its cultures. 
Some of the husbands have actually lived in the Philippines for various 
lengths of time but even then did not learn the language. A couple of the 
men have taken an interest in the language to the extent that they ask 
their wives to teach them a few words now and then. Lorene's husband 
entertained us at a Filipino dinner by singing in Tagalog to the great 
delight of all the Filipinas present. 

It was interesting to encounter an Englishman at a Filipino social gathering 
in Howard who has been studying Tagalog for four years with two of the 
Howard Filipinas. He has an English wife and she is also interested in the 
Philippines. She has travelled there with him, but has not learned the 
language. The Filipinas enjoy teaching him and playing scrabble with him 
on a game he has converted to Tagalog. 

Children 
Twelve of the 20 Maryborough women interviewed have children (one 
adopted) but only nine have them currently living at home. The children of 
four of them were born in the Philippines and had Filipino fathers. One girl 
is working on the Sunshine Coast (between Maryborough and Brisbane), 
another is attending Southern Cross University in Lismore, New South 
Wales. The elderly Filipino couple's children are adults. 

Twenty of the Hervey Bay women have children. Seven had children 
born in the Philippines, with Filipino fathers—not all of the children have 
come to Australia. Some immigrated as adults. Only 12 women have 
children currently in the household. 

General and specific statements about the second generation are 
contained in a later section. Only a very limited amount of information was 
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gathered from a few child informants, partially used to cross-check their 
mother's statements with regard to child rearing. Their level of interest in 
Filipino culture, as well as their Filipino cultural skills, were also briefly 
examined. 

It is probably safe to say that generally those children living at home, in 
the families surveyed, are in most ways like any other Australian child of a 
similar age. This excludes the one family that only arrived recently, with 
half-grown children, and also the adopted girl who arrived as a teenager. 
For most of the children in the two Filipino communities, the aspects of 
their lives which are Filipino are simply extras that they have in common 
with the Filipino children in the area and not with their other peers. 

Casual observation of several of the Filipino-Australian couples or families 
in the two cities revealed nothing particularly different from what could be 
expected in any mainstream Australian family except possibly with regard 
to some foods and any social life which may revolve around the Filipino 
community. However, there is a much higher percentage of young wives 
with older husbands around the house all day than one would find in the 
population in general. This has some bearing on the way some of the 
fathers relate to their children, who in many cases are their second family. 
One father told me one of his two teenage boys not only resented at times 
having a Filipino mother but that both boys complained about having an 
"old" father (he is about 60). The fact that many of the men are retired 
also has an impact on the family finances. 

As will be seen in the section which deals with food, the women 
accommodate to the husband's and children's food preferences so that—
even if it means cooking two dinners every night—everyone seems 
reasonably happy with meals. In general, the women appear to be good 
cooks and neat housekeepers. Most seem to like cooking and various 
domestic activities, and some like gardening—even though a number of 
them had servants in the Philippines and did no house or yard work. 
According to lsrael-Sobritchea (1990, p.332) "The socialization of (Filipino) 
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females puts great emphasis on the formation of values and behavioral 
traits that make for a good wife, mother and housekeeper." 

Finances, Careers and Qualifications 
Since a large number of the women are being supported by retired 
husbands, in many cases this results in an economic level below the 
standard of most working Australians. A few have had the misfortune of 
husbands being forced out of work for medical reasons or dying relatively 
young (one died at 63 and another at 68 in Maryborough). 

Despite what appears to be a fairly large number in somewhat limited 
financial circumstances, the majority of them live in pleasant, well 
furnished homes, which in most cases are owned rather than rented. 
Nearly every family has at least one car. Many families have two vehicles, 
since a large number of the women can drive (most having learned in 
Australia). The majority of them can afford to take trips to the Philippines, 
although some only infrequently, and a few send regular support money to 
family members overseas. Almost all send gifts at least once a year and 
money for emergencies. 

It is hard to assess just which women might be in difficult financial 
circumstances, since they are normally well-dressed and show no outward 
signs of being short of money although some of them sometimes 
comment, "I can't afford it." This might be with regard to a Club dinner at 
an expensive restaurant or some such outlay. 

The only visible evidence of possible poverty was seen for three couples 
who live in rented houses--one in Maryborough and two in Hervey Bay. 
The Maryborough couple are the elderly Filipino parents of a Filipina 
married to an Australian. Of the two in Hervey Bay, one woman has a 
husband who retired early for medical reasons and the other woman's 
husband is not quite old enough for the pension but too old to obtain more 
than a few days work per week. 
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Although in all but a few cases the primary support of the family is 
provided by the husband's employment or some sort of retirement income, 
many of the women work to supplement the family income or for extras. A 
small number of the Filipinas actually provide the primary family income 
through their own employment. Of the 20 interviewed in Maryborough, 13 
have either part-time or full-time employment, or do child care in the home, 
run a market stall, sell retail items on a group plan (two were very 
successful and became regional managers), work in a home for the aged 
or otherwise bring in money. One is a qualified primary school relief 
teacher. One person, who has since left, helped her husband manage a 
pub in Maryborough. Of the three with full-time, well-paid positions at the 
time of the interviews one was a community worker, one was a personal 
assistant to a manager and one was with the federal government but has 
since left her job. Of these three, one is a widow, one has an invalid 
husband and one has a husband who is a freelance artist. 

In Hervey Bay, out of the 30 women interviewed, 18 have some sort of 
income from part-time, full-time or self-employment. Three more have 
worked in the past in Australia; one in an office and the other as a 
qualified nursing sister. Of those working, one is an accountant for the 
City Council; another works for Telstra (she is also a Justice of the 
Peace); one works in early childhood care (qualified) as a casual; another 
owns a cafe; one, with her husband, owns a convenience store; three 
work at a supermarket; two work at McDonald's; one is a pharmacy 
assistant; another is a hotel maid on Fraser Island (to which she 
commutes) and one has a successful stall at the flea market. Several 
work in shelling scallops and one is a Filipino-style healer (this earns her 
occasional money and payment in kind). 

So in both locations more than half the women are earning money in some 
way or another. When the well-educated women take on low paying part-
time work it is, in some instances, simply to earn extra cash to send to the 
Philippines, or even for something to do in order to get out of the house. 
Those, for example, who work with the scallops—a difficult and poorly 
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paid job except for those who have become experts—are allowed to talk 
at work. So they generally consider it a social day out with some of their 
Filipina friends, as well as a way to earn some money. There is the 
perception in the two Filipino communities that more women in Hervey 
Bay work. This was not true among my sample group but is probably 
correct for the total communities, since I contacted several women in 
Hervey Bay who were not available for interviews due to employment, 
particularly in the scallop industry which is seasonal and unscheduled. 

Conception and Alice in Hervey Bay, both financially comfortable and with 
no children, indicated that their husbands would not permit them to work. 
Both of these women are university graduates with extensive work 
experience in the Philippines. Conception, who was a teacher for many 
years, would like to work but her retired husband wants her to be available 
if he suddenly wants to take a trip somewhere. Also he would lose part of 
his pension if she had an income. Alice said that she was ambivalent 
about her retired husband's insistence that she not work, however it was a 
pre-condition of their marriage so she abides by the agreement. Janette, 
also a university graduate, has a part-time job as a night filler at a 
supermarket. She stated she had no desire to work in a full-time position 
because she has a husband and daughter to care for. Despite this she 
has earned two certificates at the local Technical and Further Education 
college (TAFE)—one in information technology. She is currently doing a 
computerised accounting course (this relates to her background in the 
Philippines) and said she will look for a part-time job in that field when she 
completes the course. Despite all these courses, Janette stressed a few 
times in her interview that she was happy at home doing domestic 
activities and craft work. She has attended craft classes for the past five 
years. 

There has been some coverage in the social science literature with regard 
to the difficulties Filipinos in general, not only women, have in getting 
tertiary qualifications accepted in Australia. Cooke and Western (1988, 
p.3) interviewed 51 Filipinas in the Brisbane area. Of these, 24 were 
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employed, 11 had been employed in Australia but were not working at the 
time of the interviews, and 16 had never worked in Australia. Of their 
sample, 47% had university degrees, although most of their universities 
were not in the list of those recognised in Australia by the Committee on 
Overseas Professional Qualifications. Prior to coming to Australia, 38% of 
the women held managerial, professional or para-professional positions 
and 23% held clerical jobs. Of the 24 employed women they interviewed, 
21% were in clerical positions, 13% were managing their own businesses 
and 45% were in labouring, machine operating or process work. The 
largest number of Filipinas worked in personal services, hospitality and 
retail industries for their first jobs in Brisbane. Job refusals increased with 
occupational status. In their sample, 77% reported that, in their Brisbane 
jobs, they were not using the skills or education they had acquired in the 
Philippines. In the main, their qualifications were not recognised. Only 
one of the 51 women was employed in a professional job. 

Inglis et al. (1992, p.209) in describing the occupational structure of 
Filipinos resident in Australia less than 10 years, indicated that 25.5% of 
males and 19% of females were in managerial or professional jobs (this 
probably includes self-employed owners of businesses). Of the Filipino 
males, 42.5% were working in trade and personal services and 31.5% as 
machine operators or labourers. There were 44.1% of the females in 
personal services and 35.3% working as machine operators and 
labourers. 

The figures of Inglis et al., for Filipinos in managerial and professional 
positions, are considerably higher than those quoted by Coughian and 
McNamara (1997, p.227) from the 1991 Census. They stated that 4.1% of 
the males and 3.4% of the females worked as managers and 
administrators and 11.6% of the males and 7.3% of the females did 
professional work. However, if the Inglis et al. figures included para-
professionals, which they may have, then the two sets of figures would be 
closer. Coughian and McNamara quoted 6.8% and 9.6%, for males and 
females respectively, working as para-professionals. This would bring the 
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total of their combined figures up to 22.5% for males and 20.3% for 
females. 

The women in Hervey Bay and Maryborough have also faced the 
problems of underemployment and lack of recognition of Philippines 
qualifications. Most of them gave up very early when they learned it would 
be extremely difficult to gain recognition and that several years of 
additional training in Australia would probably be required to upgrade. At 
the time most of them investigated upgrading, there was no university in 
the region so it was not possible for them to do further tertiary education 
anyway, except by correspondence. To make matters worse, the 
unemployment rates in both Hervey Bay and Maryborough have been 
among the highest in Australia for the past several years. 

Two Filipinas did upgrade, beginning while living in the Rockhampton 
area; one doing it externally through Darling Downs College of Advanced 
Education and the other through Central Queensland University. Some 
are currently investigating upgrades—considering becoming qualified in 
disciplines related to their former professional work in the Philippines, or in 
new fields. Darling Downs CAE has since become the University of 
Southern Queensland and there is now a branch campus in Hervey Bay. 
This makes it easier for people in the area to attend classes. 

Balaba and Roca (1992, p.79) cautioned 
Any discussion regarding Filipino qualifications must take into account the 
assessment of these qualifications in Australian terms. Qualifications 
received in the Philippines may not be recognised in Australia as Filipino 
qualification assessments are affected by the fact that the Filipino school 
system is a ten year, not a twelve year system as in Australia. At the tertiary 
level, the American-based Filipino system reinforces the differences from 
Australian institutions and awards. 

I think this information is somewhat misleading. While it is true that both 
the Australian and American systems require twelve years of schooling 
before entering university, it ignores the fact that both Philippine and 
American universities are basically four-year programs as compared to 
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three-year degrees in Australia. It also ignores the fact that most 
American graduates of standard colleges and universities are now given 
full recognition in Australia. Although, when I first attempted to get my 
four-year bachelor's degree from the University of Washington accepted 
for public service employment, in the Northern Territory under the 
Commonwealth of Australia in 1973, it was rejected. It was only after I 
insisted on a reevaluation and waited several months, that I was 
considered a graduate and given back pay. It also ignores the fact that 
currently (although perhaps not at the time Balaba and Roca were writing) 
the National Office of Overseas Skills Recognition, Department of 
Education, Training and Youth Affairs, does grant full recognition to 
certain prestigious Philippine universities. Obviously this would indicate 
no concern over the missing Years 11 and 12. In April 2000, I phoned 
that office in Canberra and was told that both Santo Tomas and the 
University of the Philippines (although not all campuses) are granted full 
recognition in Australia. There is a complex system of classification which 
grants recognition for some faculties and not for others, at such 
institutions as Far Eastern University and University of the East. 
However, the current situation is somewhat of an improvement over that 
of the past. Castles (1992, p.190) indicated that under the latest federal 
policy on multiculturalism one of the measures includes "improvements in 
procedures for recognition of overseas qualifications." Smith and Boileau 
(1994, p.13) said the Migrant Skills Reform Strategy has improved the 
recognition rate for immigrants. They indicated that a full-scale revision of 
the guidelines for assessment of Philippine qualifications was undertaken 
and assessments are now more favourable. One Filipina, who had been 
told previously (arrived 1986) that her university degree had no tertiary 
standing, has been recently told by this federal office that it is now likely 
she can get some advanced credit towards an Australian degree. There 
is no doubt, however, that many so-called "universities" in the Philippines 
are really one or two-year secretarial colleges—or have similar non-
academic programs—and Filipinos with diplomas from that type of 
institution should not be classed as "university graduates". 
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A number of the Fraser Coast women had children soon after marriage, 
which took them out of the work-force anyway for several years. They told 
me that later they could not be bothered to meet all the requirements to 
upgrade their education. However, some did more limited courses in such 
fields as child care and aged care, which led to employment below their 
university qualifications. Yet they are still better paid now than what they 
would have been able to earn without the extra training. One enterprising 
Filipina, with only a high school education, did a correspondence course to 
train as a pharmacy assistant, then a retail course at TAFE which led to 
the good job she now holds in a large pharmacy. She plans to eventually 
do the Dispensary Technician course. 

Two very strong Filipino traits are evident in these women. One is the 
desire for education, which they believe will lead to economic success, 
and the other is enterprise when it comes to hard work and making 
money. Regardless of previous academic or work background, a number 
of the Fraser Coast Filipinas have opened small businesses or market 
stalls; grown vegetables for sale; made Filipino pastries for sale; picked 
fruit or packed fruit and taken on various other work considerably below 
what they were used to in the Philippines. One Maryborough husband 
commented, "If someone offered my wife a job walking a dog in Hervey 
Bay, as long as it paid she'd jump at it!" One woman, who is a talented 
designer, had a shop in Hervey Bay where she sold her original children's 
clothing. A few others, with design and/or sewing background in the 
Philippines, do dressmaking in their homes. Others who have started 
businesses, in food sales or cafes, are mentioned elsewhere in this thesis. 

Volunteer Work 
Many who are not in paid employment do serious volunteer work. This is, 
in part, a reaction to no longer being employed but also is a desire, which 
many of them express verbally, to "give something back to the 
community." Several women in both cities do volunteer church work: 
some serve on Parish Councils, some are Eucharist Ministers, one is a 
church secretary. One Roman Catholic not only plays the organ at the 
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Catholic Church but taught Sunday School for 10 years at the Uniting 
Church. Other volunteer activities include such things as a weekly shift at 
the Maryborough Toy Library (which eventually turned into a part-time paid 
job); working at St. Vincent de Paul's opportunity shop; several types of 
jobs at Maryborough Neighbourhood Centre; teaching Religious Education 
in state schools; helping at a play group; working with elderly war widows 
and committee membership in various non-Filipino multicultural 
organisations. Some of those with children have given time to various 
school activities, worked in the school tuckshops (food) and one was a 
reading tutor. Isabel Seach runs a weekly Filipino community radio 
program on 107.5FM from 2:30-3:30pm on Thursdays. She plays Filipino 
music and conducts interviews of interest to the multicultural community. 
She is not permitted to speak Tagalog, other than a greeting or similar 
limited use, although she does announce Filipino community news in 
English. She is able to mention Association business and activities. 
Josie Duggan, and before her Delia Saunders, ran Filipino programs on 
another FM station which has since closed down. 

Roces (1996, pp.148-149) found, in working with Filipinas in Central 
Queensland, that they had a high profile as volunteers in mainstream 
community work. She met women who were involved in a cross section of 
organisations such as the Red Cross, Lioness Club, the Salvation Army 
Welfare Centre and the Cricket Club. Many of them also assisted other 
Filipinas with settlement problems. Roces pointed out that while the 
Filipinos make up only 8.5% of those from non-English-speaking 
backgrounds in the region, 30 of the 110 members of the Central 
Queensland Multicultural Association are Filipinas. 

Case Study A - Maladjustment to No Work 
The following case may illustrate some problems associated with a good 
education and the inability to find suitable paid work. 

Emma is a very attractive 48 year old, with a degree in Commerce, who 
speaks excellent English. Marrying in 1982, she first lived in New South 
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Wales where she was employed as an accounts clerk in the Business 
Travel department of a bank. This not only provided her with income and 
discounted travel but satisfied her need to be doing something suitable 
with her days, since she has no children. 

She and her husband moved to Maryborough in 1996 where she made an 
effort to be involved with both arts projects and the Filipino community; 
holding an office in the Club from time to time. She has been unable to 
obtain paid employment and does volunteer work at an art gallery and for 
a political party. Two years ago she joined El Shaddai and has to travel 
with a friend to attend meetings in Hervey Bay, since her husband 
considers it a cult and will not cooperate with her involvement nor will he 
allow her to take the car for that purpose. She admitted that her main 
interest in that group is "for company". 

Emma's membership in El Shaddai seems to have given her some of the 
satisfaction she might have been able to get from paid work. Since being 
involved she has learned to play the guitar quite well and does that at El 
Shaddai meetings; also sometimes to accompany the Filipino choir at St. 
Mary's and at Filipino social events. 

Despite her abilities she appears to be slightly marginalised by the 
Maryborough Filipinas, which may be because she comes on too strong 
about her various enthusiasms. She is also not a "team player" and goes 
off on her own with ideas. When she cannot get Club backing she 
becomes angry with the group. This goes against the Filipino custom of 
"keeping things smooth" in a group situation (Re Acacio, personal 
communication) and would explain why the other women distance 
themselves from her to a certain degree. This is the concept of 
pakikisama, which Tan and Davidson (1994, p.269) describe as the desire 
for smooth interpersonal relationships and explain that "stressful 
confrontations, frankness and outspokenness are not viewed favorably 
and are avoided occasionally at the expense of success in achievement 
and clear communications." 
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Discomfort on the part of some of the other women over her behavior is 
also related to the concept of hiya (shame or embarrassment) with regard 
to what she says and does in the wider community and how it may reflect 
on them. Some of the women have expressed, in front of me, their 
displeasure over her attitudes and actions. At one Club executive meeting 
(she was absent) they could not decide what to do about a problem she 
had created by going ahead, in dealing with outsiders on her own, with 
something they had not approved. They briefly considered confronting her 
about it but, pakikisama coming into play, they decided to just let it go. 
Clearly, because of pakikisama, these Filipinas find it very difficult to 
challenge someone in the way a Westerner would. 

Filipinos might consider Emma "just being pilosopo." Hollnsteiner (1963, 
pp.187-8) described this sort of behaviour as coming from someone 
whose argument stems not from any intrinsic merit he sees in an idea but 
from his desire to be different or to be an obstructionist. She said: "By 
derivation then anyone who persistently pushes his ideas or beliefs, who 
remains a holdout refusing to bend to the group's opinions might be 
termed pilosopo." 

Emma does not hold a key office in the Club (currently only on the 
executive committee), yet the women are happy to use her for such things 
as teaching a workshop on how to make Filipino Christmas lanterns. She 
has no close friends among the women except the El Shaddai member 
she rides with. Even this friend of hers has told me she has had to pull 
Emma into line on the occasions she has gone overboard with some 
project of her own which she has not had approved by the others in El 
Shaddai. It seems possible that Emma might be a lot happier and better 
adjusted if she were able to secure paid employment suitable to her 
background. In that case she might not have the time or the inclination to 
assert herself in Filipino community matters in such a way as to annoy the 
other women. 



in this chapter I have shown that the majority of the Filipino women in the 
study came to Australia as wives or fiancées and, unlike Filipino contract 
workers in many other overseas locations, saw their move as permanent. 
Most had a background of tertiary education and professional 
employment, owned a business or had a good job in the Philippines. 
Consequently, they are sensitive about the labels, "mail order brides" and 
"bar girls" which many members of the Australian public tend to apply to all 
female Filipino immigrants regardless of background. 

Although most of the women did not expect to work right away, and more 
than half of them have children, some have been disappointed by their 
inability to ultimately secure employment suitable to their education and 
work experience. Various difficulties in getting Philippine qualifications 
accepted in Australia have added to this problem. Marrying an Australian 
has helped them fulfill the Philippine ideal of becoming a wife (and several 
also a mother), even though in many cases they were past the desirable 
age for marriage or their provincial background made it difficult to find a 
suitable mate in their country. Many have had to compromise by marrying 
men considerably older than they are. In most cases the husbands are 
also less educated. However, in general the marriages of those 
interviewed seem to be reasonably successful despite the relatively low 
level of support for Filipino culture from most husbands, which I discuss in 
the next chapter. 
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Chapter 3 

Support for Filipino Culture 

In this chapter the support for Filipino culture from various people and 
organisations is discussed, including that of family members. Filipino 
clubs and associations, multicultural and other community organisations, 
as well as Catholic churches are looked at in terms of the ways they 
enable the Filipinos of Maryborough and Hervey Bay to maintain certain 
elements of their culture. A history of the two main Filipino social 
organisations, one in Maryborough and one in Hervey Bay, is given. The 
aims of the organisations are also examined. 

Cultural identity is looked at, keeping in mind the various cultural traditions 
in the Philippines, such as Malay, Spanish and American. The layered 
identities of individual women are described, including those with some 
Chinese ancestry. The importance of dance performances, both as a 
cultural performance for the wider community and as a way to reinforce 
Filipino identity, is also considered. 

Family Support and Interest in Filipino Culture 
Only a few husbands are totally supportive of their wives in their efforts to 
retain their Filipino culture. This varies from family to family but I can only 
identify two men in Maryborough and five men in Hervey Bay who could 
be said to be 100 per cent behind the wife in terms of the language, their 
involvement in the clubs and other Filipino social events, Filipino meals at 
home, willingness to have the culture passed on to the children and so 
forth. Even a couple of these generally sympathetic men do not want to 
live on a totally Filipino diet. 

Among the rest of the husbands there are varying degrees of support and 
interest in certain aspects of the culture, or in terms of helping with the 
clubs or Filipino events at church. Those who are Catholics obviously 
tend to be more cooperative in that sphere. One who thinks he is very 
tolerant and agreeable, and comes quite often to community events, is 
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Evelina's husband who is very intolerant on the language aspect and does 
not like much Filipino food. He is a former chef and his wife works, so he 
cooks mostly non-Filipino food for the family, although he will cook the few 
Filipino dishes he likes. However, he gets along well with the Filipinas and 
is cooperative in various other ways. It should perhaps be noted that those 
mentioned earlier as having some interest in the Philippines or Filipino 
culture are not necessarily the same husbands who are cooperative and 
supportive of their wife's involvement in Filipino community activities. 

Most of the children are reasonably cooperative with their mothers in 
terms of the Filipino culture she wishes to impose on them, such as having 
them take part in Filipino dancing; treat her friends with respect and call 
them "aunty"; and eat at least some of the Filipino foods. Most of those 
who have been raised strong Catholics do not seem to object to church 
involvement, or to going to Catholic school if the parents want them to. As 
they get into their teens some no longer want to be involved in Filipino 
dancing. Starting from a very young age, and including those in their 
teens, children seem reasonably content to attend Filipino functions, 
although they spend most of their time running around outside with their 
Mestizo friends, since in some cases it is the only time they get to see 
each other. 

When the fathers insist on Australian food or freely express negative 
attitudes towards certain aspects of Filipino culture, there is sometimes a 
similar attitude on the part of the children. One woman told me her son 
did not want her to come to his school because she looked different and 
he asked why her skin is dark. This is the same child who was mentioned 
as objecting to having an "old" father. 

Filipino Clubs and Associations 
Four Filipino-based organisations currently exist in the region. I studied 
them in some depth with a view to determining how they may be helping to 
maintain Filipino culture. These are the Maryborough Australian-Filipino 



RM 

Social Club, Inc.; the Filipino-Australian Community Association of Hervey 
Bay and District, Inc.; the Filipino-Australian Teachers Association of the 
Fraser Coast; and El Shaddai DWXI Prayer Partners Foundation 
International, Hervey Bay Chapter. These four organisations are each 
dealt with in detail in later chapters. Constitutions of the first three can be 
found in Appendix 1. These four organisations were all established by 
local Filipinos and their membership is primarily, although not exclusively, 
Filipino—except for the Teachers Association—which is open to non-
Filipinos but has none at present. 

I asked the question, "Which organisations or institutions do you feel are 
helping to maintain Filipino culture?" While a few had to be prompted, it 
was asked in such a way as to be as open-ended as possible to see what 
they would come up with and thus not limit their answers to the obvious 
choices. As expected, most of them mentioned the Club or Association in 
their particular city, although some replied with such comments as, "I don't 
think the Association is doing much at all." In these cases the implication 
appeared to be that they thought it should be maintaining culture but was 
failing. A very few mentioned non-Filipino groups with some multicultural 
involvement. A number of people, both inside and outside of El Shaddai, 
said that organisation is doing a good job promoting Filipino culture and 
some gave examples of how. 

Nobody mentioned the Teachers Association in this context, which is to be 
expected, since promoting Filipino culture, as such, is not one of its goals. 
It is also very exclusive, since only those with teaching qualifications 
and/or experience are being invited to join and it was just becoming 
established in the first half of 2000. Yet by July 2000 the teachers were 
preparing Filipino dances and sewing costumes to put on a program at 
their induction scheduled for September. They ultimately performed for a 
large audience. 
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Multicultural and Other Community Organisations 
There are other organisations, such as the two Neighbourhood Centres, 
multicultural groups, Queensland Office of Arts and Cultural Development 
and the Maryborough and Hervey Bay City Councils, which have given the 
Filipinos some support in cultural activities. 

A few interviewees, who seemed reluctant to give the Filipino 
organisations much credit for cultural maintenance, mentioned 
multicultural groups in the two cities—this was in the sense that they invite 
Filipinos to take part in public events. Some Filipinos belong to 
multicultural groups, or other community organisations, in their own right 
or as an informal representative of the Filipino community. Sometimes this 
representation is approved by others, such as Club/Association officers, 
and other times it is simply an individual initiative. 

However, support in the multicultural arena comes not only from so-called 
multicultural organisations but ultimately emanates from the policies of the 
federal and state governments. At the federal level in Australia, this has 
frequently changed over the years, with various shifts in attitudes. This 
has sometimes had unfortunate results for minority groups and at the very 
least has been confusing. The early Australian goal of assimilation, which 
was based on the idea that only Anglo-Australian culture was legitimate, 
eventually gave way to multiculturalism. Castles et al. (1992, pp.51-54) 
gave a history of the changes in multicultural policy. The first phase was a 
push for migrant rights in the early 1970s and resulted in the development 
of ethnic organisations and a restructure of welfare services which took 
the needs of immigrants into account. Under the Fraser government, 
1975-82, multiculturalism was retained and redefined in terms of cultural 
pluralism. Migrant groups should be allowed to keep their languages, 
traditions and cultural identity as long as they were loyal to the values of 
Australian society. Migrant welfare was removed from the mainstream 
and delegated to ethnic organisations. By 1989 the policy had become 
one of cultural identity, social justice and economic efficiency (Castles et 
al. 1992, pp.51-54). There was then a move back to mainstream 
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organisations providing services to migrants The Queensland 
government currently operates its multicultural program under the policy 
framework set up in 1989. During the period of my research, as well as 
for the prior few years, multiculturalism was a relatively high priority for the 
State of Queensland. This made grants and awards easy for Filipinos 
groups to obtain. 

A booklet by Multicultural Affairs Queensland (c.2000b, p.10) defines their 
policy and principles.- 

Queensland is a dynamic and diverse society with a great variety of cultures, 
languages and religions. Multiculturalism is about the continuing 
development of one cohesive, harmonious society from the diversity. 
Multiculturalism is a strategy for all Australians. It encourages all Australians 
to express, share and value one another's cultural heritage. Multiculturalism 
aims at ensuring that all Australians have equality of opportunity to benefit 
from and contribute to all aspects of life without prejudice or discrimination. 
Multiculturalism is based on the premise that everyone should have an 
overriding and unifying commitment to Australia and to its interests and 
future, first and foremost. 
Multiculturalism exists within the structures and principles of Australian 
society - the rule of law, Parliamentary democracy, freedom of speech and 
religion, English as the national language and equality of the sexes. In this 
framework, it promotes universal ideals of human rights based on mutual 
respect, co-operation and a fair go for all. 

Under MQP [Multicultural Queensland Policy], the following core principles 
guide the Queensland Government in developing its multicultural strategies. 
Access: All Queenslanders enjoy equitable access to services and 
programs; 
Participation: All Queenslanders enjoy equal rights, responsibilities and 
opportunities to participate in, contribute to, and benefit from all aspects of 
life in Queensland; 
Cohesion: All Queenslanders share responsibility for the continuing 
development of Queensland as a cohesive and harmonious society. 

This above mentioned booklet indicates that strategies include providing 
assistance to community organisations to undertake multicultural projects. 
"Particular emphasis is placed on events and programs that promote an 
understanding and acceptance of multicultural ism such as festivals, 
conferences, seminars and information" (Multicultural Affairs Queensland 
c.2000b, p.11). 
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Another publication by Multicultural Affairs Queensland (c.2000a, p.11), 
which describes the Community Relations Plan, indicates support for 
"diverse groups in the community to interact with each other in positive 
ways through celebrations of cultural expression." The guidelines put out 
by Multicultural Affairs Queensland for obtaining grants under the 
Multicultural Assistance Program encourage both multicultural festivals 
and multicultural components in broader festivals. They also suggest that 
ethnic groups can showcase their culture and heritage in such community 
events as exhibitions, photographic displays and cultural celebrations. 

Considering the thrust of much of the government aid, it becomes clear 
why so many groups find it useful to maintain cultural-performance type 
skills. Thomas (1999, p.99), in discussing how Vietnamese culture is 
used and viewed by Australians, from the safety of distance in the 
"Vietnamese world of Cabramatta" (a suburb of Sydney, NSW), said: 
"These authorised manifestations of diversity are most often presentations 
of singing, music and dancing or festivals." Filipino dance performances 
can pose no threat to other Australians and no conflict with the 
predominant culture. Non-Filipino audiences on the Fraser Coast express 
enjoyment and approval of Filipino performances. 

Smolicz (1979, p.86) made an interesting observation: 
It could be argued that when the heartland of a culture has been 
surrendered, the 'survivors' still cling to the remnants of their heritage. We 
have described such a phenomenon as that of cultural shift or displacement 
from the ideological fulcrum to the periphery. This is best demonstrated in 
the almost obsessive preoccupation of some ethnics in America or Australia 
with folklore—ethnic dances, ethnic costumes, ethnic artifacts and similar 
external manifestations of culture. 

Catholic Churches 
Aside from the fact that the parish priest of St. Joseph's Catholic Church 
has an important role in El Shaddai, only a couple of the Filipinas said that 
St. Joseph's was doing much to help the Filipinos retain their culture. In 
fact, one said, "It is the other way around, the Filipinas are helping St. 
Joseph's, we Jove to help." Another Filipina did however comment, "The 
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Filipinas clean the church and are being used. They shouldn't be so 
obedient." 

By comparison, many more people felt St. Mary's Catholic Church was 
helping to promote Filipino culture with such events as Filipino Mass and 
the Filipino Christmas decorations. This seems odd when several 
Filipinas commented that the parish priest at St. Mary's was "anti-Filipino" 
and people generally feel that St. Joseph's parish priest is "pro-Filipino". 
This is further examined in the discussion on religion. 

Helping to Provide Sense of Identity 
To a greater or lesser degree it can probably be said that all of the groups 
named as possibly helping to maintain Filipino culture, also help the 
women with a sense of personal identity as "Filipinos". Certainly 
belonging to one or more of the three Clubs or Associations which carry 
"Filipino" in their title and were established by Filipinos, mainly for 
Filipinos, helps to reinforce a sense of who and what they are. El 
Shaddai, founded in the Philippines, by a Filipino, and operating around 
the world primarily by and for Filipinos, also would enhance their sense of 
being Filipino. 

Being part of either St. Mary's or St. Joseph's parish does not reinforce 
their Filipino identity but taking part in special joint Filipino/Church-
sponsored events such as Filipino Mass at St. Mary's and special Mass 
for El Shaddai events in Hervey Bay, does separate them out from the 
rest of the parishioners. They can routinely be an ordinary member of the 
parish and, on special occasions, be a "Filipino member of the parish" as 
well. As life-long traditional Catholics they can feel a true sense of 
belonging in both instances. In the broader sense, many of the Filipinas no 
doubt identify themselves as being part of the Roman Catholic world. One 
told me how when she travelled to Italy she realised she was part of the 
world-wide brotherhood and sisterhood of El Shaddai when women, who 
noticed her El Shaddai bracelet, spoke to her on the street and even 
invited her to their homes. 
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Layered Identities 
Like many immigrants, the Filipinas might be said to have multiple 
identities at times. They are Filipino and Australian—in fact, 
Queenslanders. They are also Cebuano or Bicolano or some other 
regional designation. Almirol (1985, p.208) mentioned that when one 
Filipino overseas meets another, one of the first questions asked is, 
"Where do you come from?" The expected answer is a place in the 
Philippines—which then places them in an ethnolinguistic category. On 
the other hand, Bernad (1983, p.44) said that while people in the past 
thought of themselves in terms of their ethnolinguistic designation, now 
when you ask a person in the Philippines what they consider themselves 
to be they will say, "I am Filipino". Despite Bernad's view, I have been told 
that many Filipinos in the Philippines still think of themselves as "Ilocano" 
or "Visayan" first and Filipino second. However, this can change with a 
move overseas—after which being Filipino becomes the most important 
identity label. Okamura (1983b, pp.243-244) found, in a survey of Filipino 
students in Hawai'i, that while the majority of the immigrants identified 
themselves as "Filipino", 2.1% of the Philippines-born identified 
themselves as "Ilokano" and 1.5% said they were "Tagalog". Yet, 
surprisingly, five American-born Filipinos said they were "Ilokano". 

At least two of the Hervey Bay women with Chinese ancestry indicated 
some interest in their Chinese heritage and expressed a feeling of being 
"part Chinese". Some of the women have even told me that to be a 
"Maryborough Filipina" is somewhat different from being a "Hervey Bay 
Filipina". People in a multicultural society find various ways to manage 
their identities. They can have, for example, a personal identity, a social 
or group identity, a cultural identity and a national identity. There are 
symbolic markers of belonging, such as language or even group gossip. 
Groups become obliged to exhibit their cultural identity through such public 
action as dance performances. 

All of the three of their Clubs or Associations are open to non-Filipinos but 
only the two social organisations are likely to have any non-Filipino 
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members. The teachers' group is not likely to, although its constitution 
permits it. Non-Filipinos, although few in number, have a fairly high profile 
in both of the social organisations by serving on the executive committees 
or speaking out at general meetings. There is never any doubt, though, 
that the general thrust and tenor of both groups is Filipino. El Shaddai, of 
course, does have non-Filipino members but those few in Hervey Bay are 
a minority and are being gradually introduced to Filipino culture by wearing 
Filipino garments and taking part in songs, dances and meals—even 
travelling with the group. If anything, they are becoming acculturated to 
Filipino culture. 

Opportunities to display to a wider audience, their dress, food, music and 
dance—through the medium of at least three organisations—help to 
reinforce their sense of belonging to, and identifying with, Filipino culture. 
The teachers' group may also find more occasions when they can perform 
in public as Filipinos, and perhaps carry out their tentative plans to teach 
Tagalog as a community language. In these ways they may reinforce their 
special identities. Within their own group they have a strong sense of dual 
identities: being both Filipinas and teachers. 

When I asked the women if anyone put pressures on them to be more 
Filipino or more Australian, the majority answered in the negative to both 
questions. A few said that in some minor ways either husbands and/or 
children did suggest they be more Australian. But these pressures did not 
seem to be serious or causing any problems for the women. There was 
an unspoken implication that they did not have any intention of bowing to 
such pressures in any case. Most of them projected an impression of 
being perfectly happy with the degree to which they are still "Filipino" and 
the level to which they have become "Australian"—all of them clearly 
having made efforts to do that in certain aspects of their lives. Those who 
have lived in Australia for many years seem to have worked out within 
themselves just how far they want to go with changes. Two of them said, 
"When in Rome..." and a few others expressed that sentiment in other 
ways. 
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When asked whether they are treated any differently than other members 
are in Australian organisations they belong to, schools or other places 
where they help out as volunteers, in sports groups or in Australian social 
clubs, they all said "no". No factors which might discourage them from 
taking part in Australian groups were discerned. Those who have an 
interest in a sport, a craft class, a charitable organisation or similar activity 
do not seem to hesitate to join because of being Filipino. Some talked 
very cheerfully about their involvement in such activities and groups. 

The subject of ethnic and cultural identity is complex and has come to the 
attention of many social scientists. The fact that the Fraser Coast Filipinas 
are a single gender group with mixed descent children provides an extra 
dimension. In fact Barth (1970, p.10) included in his definition of an ethnic 
group the requirement to be "largely biologically self-perpetuating"—thus 
the research group falls outside that interpretation. Bottomley (1997, p.47) 
commented that "culture and ethnicity are not equivalent". Mearns (1984, 
p.82) referring to a minority group in Malaysia said: "Chitty culture and 
ethnicity are inextricably linked." Levine (1999), approaching the subject in 
a theoretical way, believes ethnicity is no longer a phenomenon in its own 
right and has become an object of symbolisation itself. Harvey (1996, 
p.127) indicated: "The usefulness of the 'ethnic community' as a concept 
is open to debate." Pettman (1991, p.188) called ethnic groups 
"ideological entities". Dien (2000) described the process of self-
construction as a person moves from one cultural milieu to another and 
indicates that self-identity is constantly being revised. Hall (1991, 1997), 
who has written extensively on the subject of ethnic identity, also 
discussed how an individual may have several identities, such as those 
required politically. Hall (1992, p.300) mentioned globalization and 
moreover said: "National identities are declining but new identities of 
hybridity are taking their place." This might apply to the children of the 
Fraser Coast Filipinas. 

While Filipino culture in the homeland is rapidly being influenced by global 
culture, Filipino immigrants in Australia may, in some ways, be 
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demonstrating a need to retain familiar cultural elements in their new 
environment. Vasta (1993, p.221) found this to be true among the 
Italians: "The celebration by Italians in Australia of holy days and saints 
days, many no longer celebrated in Italy, is an expression of ethnicity in a 
new socio-political context." 

Any discussion of Filipino cultural identity also becomes confused with the 
cultural layers in Philippines history such as Malay, Spanish and 
American. This was examined by Diamond (1996) in her study of the role 
of contemporary Philippine theatre in the formation of a national cultural 
identity. Roces (1998c, p.44) discusses Imelda Marcos' efforts in 
developing Filipino arts at a time when "the country was preoccupied with 
the question of identity." Corpuz (1965, p.v) said: "Filipino culture is 
viewed throughout the discussion in terms of an accommodation between 
indigenous and imported elements." In conversations with Filipinas during 
the research, I found that many of them identified to a certain extent with 
Spanish and/or American culture. This can be seen perhaps in the 
number of them who said they previously spoke some Spanish, those who 
claimed some Spanish ancestry and the incorporation of Spanish-
influenced dances and costumes in their public performances. Perhaps 
because I am American, many of them mentioned their American 
relatives, the American-style schooling they had in the Philippines and the 
American isms in their speech. 

History of Two Filipino Social Organisations 

Maryboroug h 
Rosa, who arrived in Maryborough in 1980, said that in the early days she 
and the other women would visit each other's homes on weekends or 
share lunches. As the number of arrivals grew they established an 
informal club, of which she was the first president. They rotated dinners at 
various homes and finally formed a dance group. She had dance training 
in university and so she bought some books to help her teach the others. 
Eventually they started responding to requests from the wider community 
to give Filipino dance performances. 
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In 1994, with a larger number of Filipinas living there by that time—some 
with experience in Filipino groups elsewhere in Australia—the 
Maryborough Australian-Filipino Social Club was set up. The following 
year it was incorporated. Membership has ranged between 40 and 55 
families (the treasurer reported 45 paid households in July 2000), which 
represents about half of the Filipino community. This is a much larger 
percentage than in Hervey Bay, which had 34 paid members by July 2000. 
Although this reflects a large increase after the AGM, it is still only about 
20% of the total Hervey Bay Filipino community. 

The stated aims of the Club include promoting unity and friendship among 
Australian-Filipino members in Maryborough and the surrounding area; 
encouraging cultural exchange; welcoming new arrivals from the 
Philippines and assisting them to integrate into the community. My 
observation is that the Club is, in fact, succeeding with most or all of these 
aims and is an important vehicle for social cohesion among the Filipinos in 
the community. It also is playing a strong part in helping to promote 
Filipino culture in the city through dancing at public events; making food 
available—either for sale at stalls during wider community events or 
sharing Filipino foods at Club and other Filipino occasions; and 
maintaining a visible Filipino presence through such activities as 
sponsoring parade floats. No floats were made by any Filipino group 
during the period of research but they had been made, in recent years, by 
the women and their husbands in both Maryborough and Hervey Bay. 

While there are some women who do not belong to the Club—either for 
personal reasons or, as in the case of at least two women, because they 
had a dispute with the Club officers over some issue and quit—the general 
impression in Maryborough is that the Club is central to the Filipino 
community. Multicultural groups, the City Council and similar 
organisations generally deal first with Club officers when trying to reach 
Filipinos as a group. Although, since a Filipina became the coordinator of 
Neighbourhood Centre, she is also sometimes contacted in the first 
instance. However, she is also a Club officer, so the messages reach the 
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community. However, on occasion, a message from a non-Filipino group 
reaches the wrong person (not a Club officer) and that individual acts on it 
without consultation. This tends to happen when the individual is involved 
on her own behalf with a non-Filipino community group and is incorrectly 
seen as representing the Filipinos. 

Hervey Bay 
The Hervey Bay Association began initially as an unstructured, informal 
group of Filipinas, originally operating under the auspices of the Hervey 
Bay Neighbourhood Centre—which, unlike Maryborough Neighbourhood 
Centre, now has almost no involvement with the Filipino community other 
than to sometimes provide a meeting venue. However, prior to their first 
big public event at the Seafront Oval in September 1994, which soon led 
to the formation of the Association, smaller groups of Filipinas had taken 
part in some general community activities, making a Filipino-style 
contribution with dance performances and parade floats. 

In 1990 four Filipinas formed a dance group and performed to raise money 
for the Booral Fire Brigade. That same year they performed at the Whale 
Festival. Nine dancers were involved that time and they called 
themselves the 'Karilagan Dance Group". By the time of the 1991 Whale 
Festival the Mabuhay Unity Dance Group, which still exists, performed 
with four Filipinas and two White Australian men. Some of the same 
people were involved in all three of these groups, each being the 
outgrowth of the prior one. Currently the Mabuhay dancers are made up 
of four women who dance on request but not very often, since two of them 
are employed and are also very busy with El Shaddai. 

The community, with the help of husbands, made a Filipino float with a 
nipa hut theme for the 1994 Whale Festival parade. It won first prize. 
They also had entered floats two previous years. This 1994 float was 
made in August, just prior to the big Filipino event at the Oval in 
September of that same year. In a way it could be said that the original 



establishment of a small dance group led to other Filipino group activities 
which, as they got bigger and involved more people, ultimately led to the 
establishment of a formal Association. 

It is difficult to get precise dates for the commencement of formal activities 
among the Hervey Bay Filipinos, since some group activities took place 
before the formation of the Association, and consequently before formal 
records were being kept. Two women who were instrumental in drawing 
the community together in the first instance, Antonia Walker (first 
president) and Myrna Cowell (second president), gave me estimates from 
memory with regard to the early dates. At the dinner held on 28 May 
2000, for the induction of Association officers, both Antonia and Myrna 
spoke to the group and provided some details about the formation of the 
Association. This information coincided quite well with what they had 
previously told me. Antonia also let me look at her scrapbook of clippings, 
from which I was able to get the dates of some of the early public 
activities. 

The first time the Filipino community joined together to work on a major 
project was in September 1994. Operating under the umbrella of the 
Hervey Bay Neighbourhood Centre, several of the women put on the free 
program for the general public at the Seafront Oval. It was announced in 
the newspaper and anyone was welcome to attend. The Filipinas saw this 
as a contribution to the community at large. 

The day was structured along the lines of traditional Filipino fiesta, that is, 
starting with a religious observance and moving on to a party featuring 
food, fun and music. It began with Roman Catholic Mass at the Oval at 
lOam and continued until 4pm. It was patterned after the Filipino F/ores 
de Mayo. This is a traditional spring festival still being celebrated in the 
Philippines. It means "Flowers of May" in Spanish and is observed by 
Filipino girls dressed in white. They present floral offerings to a statue of 
Mary. At this first Hervey Bay event there was a parade of mothers and 
children carrying a floral chain. There was also Filipino entertainment and 
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regional costumes from various islands were worn. Some free Filipino 
food was available as well as some Filipino cuisine for sale. The 
Neighbourhood Centre provided some funds, insurance, lights and a 
sound system. 

The Association still holds a Spring Cabaret in the southern hemisphere 
spring (September) of each year, as a supposed continuation of this 
activity, but it has moved very far away from the original concept and 
character of the first event in 1994. There has been a recent move by 
some of the Association members to return to something closer in 
character to the original event and attempts were made in 2000 to at least 
partially achieve this. It was not long after the Oval event that some of 
those Filipinas who had spearheaded it began to put together a formal 
social organisation. By December 1994 they had formed the Association, 
which was later incorporated. The first official party was for Christmas 
that year. It was a "bring a plate" dinner and the hall was packed beyond 
capacity with an unexpectedly huge turnout of people from the Filipino 
community, as well as others. A drum caught fire and a man got burned 
when he picked it up and threw it out of the building to prevent a more 
serious fire. He and his wife, both White Australians, have since been 
made lifetime members of the Association. 

Non-Filipinos have played a larger part in the Hervey Bay Association than 
they have in the Maryborough Club, although a few of the Maryborough 
husbands sometimes attend meetings and one is currently a member of 
the executive committee (his work prevents him from attending). Some of 
the husbands offer useful suggestions at meetings, particularly on such 
issues as group liability insurance on which the women may not have a lot 
of knowledge. The third president of the Hervey Bay Association was a 
White Australian male, as was the fourth president, who still serves as an 
officer. This unmarried man has been a very dedicated member of the 
Association. He is generally well liked by the women but one commented 
to me that some of the husbands did not like an Australian male being 
president of what they saw as mainly an organisation for Filipino women. 
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A few other Filipinas commented that they were happy to have him 
involved because he is a big help with things like the sound system at 
public events and has good ideas. However, they said they did not feel it 
was appropriate for him to hold the office of president, since the person in 
that key role is the 'public face" of the Filipino community. Although he 
lives in Maryborough and knows the Filipinas there, he finds the Hervey 
Bay women more compatible so is currently much more involved with 
them. He first began taking part in Filipino activities in 1994 through a 
girlfriend, a Hervey Bay Filipina. They broke off their relationship in late 
1999 and he now has a Thai girlfriend but is still involved with the 
Association. 

The Association constitution lists among the aims and objectives: 
to develop and promote friendship and mutual understanding between 

Philippine people and people of any ethnic origin in Australia and to foster 
and encourage cultural exchanges and activities; 

to assist those of Philippine origin to integrate into the community and 
provide any necessary comfort; 

to pursue any object which may be considered charitable. 

The third point, and possibly part of the second point, is of some interest 
because of views expressed to me by a couple of the women. Andrea, 
and later Juanita—neither of them active in the Association at the time of 
our two conversations—told me they believed originally that it was 
supposed to have a social welfare role which was not being carried out. I 
later asked three of the 1999 officers about this aspect and they said this 
concept was not in the constitution nor did they see it as part of the 
Association's role. At that time I did not yet have a copy of the 
constitution. It is interesting to note that the third point can be interpreted 
as a social welfare role. Andrea said that funds raised by the Association 
were just used for parties. Another woman who was an early resident of 
Hervey Bay, and had once been involved in Filipino affairs but no longer 
is, said she previously felt the Association should have assisted women 
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who had marriage problems. She also felt they should have provided 
scholarships for bright Mestizos—these things were not done. 

Juanita and Andrea are very close friends and Juanita told me she had 
expressed her view to Andrea with regard to the need for the welfare 
function. She was one of the original founders so she apparently had an 
idea that this had been an early aim. She then went on to tell me that El 
Shaddai, to which both of them belong, is now performing this function 
instead of the Association. Subsequently Juanita backed an El Shaddai 
member in gaining the presidency of the Association for 2000. Juanita is 
now active in the Association management. Andrea is not a member but 
cooperates with the Association in public events, since she is an 
experienced dancer. 

While the constitution does not specifically state that the display and 
maintenance of Filipino culture is one of the aims of the Association, it 
could be implied from the first point and, in practice, has been the case. 
When these types of Filipino organisations are called upon by the wider 
community to participate in public events, the general expectation on both 
sides is that a performance will be Filipino in content. Juanita also 
mentioned this aspect to me, saying, 'The Association has lost its way—
lost the cultural aspect." With the change in presidency in 2000, a slightly 
different approach from that of recent times was being taken with regard 
to the character of performances. This is because both the new president 
and Juanita, who is closely involved with the new president, hold the view 
that the Association was straying too far away from Filipino-style 
performances and activities. They privately voiced objections to the 
recent focus on discos—treasury money having been spent on a glittering 
disco ball. These women were also disappointed at the number of non-
Filipino acts at the 1999 Spring Cabaret and the lack-lustre performance 
of a few recycled Filipino dances with which everyone was bored. 

The new president made an effort to design the program for the Spring 
Cabaret, held on 9 September 2000, around a traditional Filipino barrio 
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spring fiesta. While there was general enthusiasm for this concept, in the 
lead-up to the event some conflict developed with mothers wanting their 
children to perform pop and jazz type dances. Some of the younger 
Filipinas also stated they wanted to do modern, Western-style dances. 
The conservative faction finally gave in to the extent of incorporating a few 
non-Filipino items, but after the intermission—thus keeping to the 
advertised 2000 theme of a "Barrio Fiesta" for the main part of the 
entertainment. In this way they were able to appease and include the 
others who wanted to be involved but not in traditional dances. For the 
Filipino portion, several new dances were learned and new costumes 
were made. Women from the various dance groups, and several others 
who had not been part of the existing groups, joined together to make the 
program work. All factions agreed to stick to either Filipino dances or at 
least primarily Filipino performers, unlike the previous year where there 
were several performances by non-Filipinos including singers, accordion 
players, a saxophonist, belly dancers and a martial arts demonstration. 

In all ways the evening turned out to be far more successful than the 
previous year. There was a large turnout (between 250 and 300) of both 
Filipinos and non-Filipinos, including relatives and friends of Filipinos, as 
well as members of the general public who learned of the event through 
the newspaper advertisement. Tickets were sold to members for $25 per 
family and to non-members for $30. This included a Filipino meal. The 
profit from the evening was $1 085. The financial results were 
significantly better than in 1999—partly because the women cooked the 
food themselves in 2000 instead of hiring a Filipina to cater, as they did 
the prior year. After the event the Association donated $50 each to four 
non-Filipino charities as a way of giving something back to the wider 
community. The Maryborough Club usually makes a similar gesture to a 
local charity after their annual Christmas party. 

The "Barrio Fiesta" portion of the program was divided into dances by 
region. 
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Luzon: Pakong (See Figure 2), Igiban, Salakot (See Figure 5), Carinyosa and 
Pandanggo Sa Ilaw. The first two were tribal dances; the third dance was 
performed by a mother, her two children and a blond neighbour child who has 
been learning Filipino dances along with the two Mestizas; the fourth one 
included some women dressed as men in black slacks and barong shirts; the 
last one, although frequently done by Hervey Bay women, was performed by the 
Club troupe from Maryborough. 

Visayas: Escotes and Tinik/ing (See Figure 4). 

Mindanao: Sua-Sua and Dayang-Dayang 
These dances were performed by two different women who were part of a 
"sultan's court" tableau. 

After the intermission there was a "Japanese" parasol dance 
choreographed by one of the Filipinas; an Australiana bush band led by a 
husband of a Filipina; two modern numbers by younger members of the 
community and a comic Filipino number, Lola Basyang, with the dancers 
dressed as old grandmothers (See Figure 3). 

Prior to the event the president commented to me that it might be the age 
difference which is causing the conflict over the desire for non-ethnic 
performances and such group socials as discos. However, since she is 
only 40 and some of the women pushing for more Australian-type activities 
are older than she is, that does not seem to account for the difference in 
desired direction. In fact, in many ways the new president is very 
Australian, having migrated at age 22 and lived in Australia nearly half her 
life. It seems to have more to do with her somewhat conservative tastes. 
It may also reflect her view as to what is fitting for the Filipino community 
in terms of how they display their culture to others. She has a degree in 
Communication Arts and appears to be more conscious of public relations 
than some of the other officers of the Association. 

At the time of the research, there were no longer any children in Hervey 
Bay attending regular Filipino dance lessons, although there are several 
women still active in the community who taught children's classes in 
recent years. Apparently the children (or the mothers?) are no longer 
interested in preparing for Filipino performances. The only two girls 
regularly performing a traditional number are teenagers, although one 
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Figure No. 3 - Comic dance, "Lola Basyang" 
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family of primary school age girls did one Filipino dance at a recent El 
Shaddai event. They are the same two mentioned for performing the 
Salakot at the Spring Cabaret. 

In the weeks following the Spring Cabaret 2000, there was a general 
feeling of satisfaction with the way the Association was going. Several 
Filipinas told me how pleased they were with the way the Cabaret turned 
out and many people attributed its success to the new president. Doris, 
who is somewhat anti-El Shaddai, said that she thought the Cabaret was 
great, "thanks to the new president and to El Shaddai." The Association 
began attracting new members and a lot more support from existing 
members. One person told me she had lived in Hervey Bay for 13 years 
and she was just starting to attend Filipino activities because the new 
president had invited her. 

This aspect of being personally invited seems to be part of the new 
Hervey Bay Association president's formula for success. Luisa 
(Maryborough) once told me that Filipinos will often attend something, 
when personally invited, to which they otherwise would not go. She said 
this in the context of criticising what she considers the clique of officers 
(she is on the executive committee but not one of the main officers) of the 
Maryborough Club. Her observation was that they would not put 
themselves out to invite newly arrived Filipinas to various community 
activities. She complained that whenever she suggested this to one of 
them she was told, "They know there's a Club and can come if they want 
to." Luisa's view is that they could double the Club membership if there 
was an effort made to personally invite those who are not involved. Since 
assisting newcomers with settlement is a stated aim of the Club, it would 
seem invitations would be in order. I have seen newcomers at Club 
meetings, so I am not sure the criticism is totally justified. 

An earlier president of the Hervey Bay Association had been very 
successful using personal contact and phone calls, in the same way the 
new president has. Part of the failure of the past president of the 
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Association, during 1999, can be explained by the fact that she did not 
have any of the key people, or any of the small cliques, supporting her. 
But possibly more important, since she has a full-time job, she was unable 
to spend what appears to be the necessary time contacting Filipinas on an 
individual basis to encourage their involvement. Okamura (1984, p.297) 
found that the personal approach among the Filipinos in Hawai'i is also 
important: 

In general, it is said that to gain the cooperation and support of the Filipino 
community a personal approach must be used rather than expect that the 
community will come forward on its own accord after a general appeal for 
assistance has been made. 

The new president has also been more consistent about seeing that 
regular newsletters are sent out. This helps keep the members informed 
of events and may also help them to feel they are being invited to attend. 
Three weeks after the Cabaret there was a free barbecue for the 
members to which more than 30 people came. This was a record turnout 
for the period during which I was involved with the Association. Towards 
the end of the previous regime sometimes only six or seven would show 
up at the barbecues. During the barbecue the president made a report on 
the Cabaret. She also introduced two Filipinas from Brisbane who had 
come to the Fraser Coast to attend the induction of officers of the new 
Teachers Association the previous night in Maryborough. They were 
representing the Brisbane Filipino teachers' organisation and the Filipino 
senior citizens. The Multicultural Services Officer from Centrelink was 
invited to present the latest changes in social security pensions, death 
payments and portability of benefits overseas. This information was 
useful to many of those present and it seems the barbecue was a good 
opportunity for this, since there probably would not have been as many 
people present at a formal meeting. 

Maryborough and Hervey Bay Joint Activities 
I was told by one of the women instrumental in forming the Maryborough 
Club, that she had been approached some years ago by one of the 
organisers in Hervey Bay about the possibility of forming a joint Filipino 
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group, but it did not happen. Another Maryborough woman, who was also 
involved in forming the Club, said she wanted it to include the entire 
Fraser Coast, as did one of the Filipinas in Hervey Bay, but the others 
rejected the proposal—partly because they wanted to be on their own and 
partly because of transportation difficulties and complications. Although it 
is only about 30 minutes by car from one city to the other, not all of the 
women drive or have cars and many in Maryborough live within walking 
distance of the town area so it is easy to attend meetings there. 

Actually, although several women in Maryborough and Hervey Bay know 
each other, and a limited few occasionally take part in each other's 
activities, there is a different atmosphere in the two Filipino communities 
and the Club and Association are quite different in significant ways, 
despite the fact that their constitutions make them appear very similar. 

The recently formed Teachers Association is the only Filipino organisation 
which is truly a joint club involving people from the two communities. This 
is because they are struggling to build membership and find it necessary 
to draw on both populations. El Shaddai also has two Maryborough 
members but in no way can it be considered a joint organisation, since the 
two women, who are members of St. Mary's Parish, travel to St. Joseph's 
Parish each Saturday for El Shaddai meetings. 

Case Study B - Troubles with the Club 
Lynette revealed in her interview the reasons why she no longer belonged 
to the Maryborough Club. She started out by saying she dropped out of 
the organisation "because you can't give your opinion." She went on to 
add, "We did a good float for a parade and there was a difference of 
opinion. Those who control the Club will not cooperate if they think 
something is no good, even if the majority voted for it, even if it is a good 
idea." Evelina also said the same thing when she was complaining about 
the Club to me. 
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Lynette's main problem was over the float, which she was involved in 
building, and which won the Maryborough Spring Festival parade award in 
1997. It featured a Moro wedding ceremony from the southern 
Philippines, while also showing the diversity of costumes from other 
regions (See Figures 6 & 7). 

"The minority in the Club, who had another idea, built a float of their own 
and followed our float in the parade and snubbed us because they didn't 
get their own way. We won a $200 prize, which the Club took, although 
we spent $1000 of our own money on the float. The Club sponsored the 
second float. We were told that we were going to get the $200 back after 
it went through the Club books but we didn't get it back and were later told 
it was because we didn't ask for it." 

Lynette then said to me, "Is the Club all about money?" This is a similar 
comment to the one made to me by Margarita, who had a serious 
argument with the Club in 1998, over the money for costumes, and 
resigned her membership. It might be worthy of note that the woman who 
insisted on the building of the second float in 1997 was Margarita. 

I asked a current officer of the Club for the Club's version of the dispute 
over the float. She said they gave in to the request for the second float to 
"keep everyone happy." This may be another instance of pakikisama. It 
was her view that the troubles which arose out of the situation were mainly 
a matter of personal conflict between some of the women who made the 
second float and Clara (Lynette's relative) who was the driving force 
behind the design and construction of the first float. Lynette and Clara 
both quit the Club over the incident. 

Since some of the women who objected to the first float are strong Roman 
Catholics, I queried both Lynette and the Club officer as to whether the 
fact that the float had a Moslem theme might have anything to do with 
their objections. It does not appear that this was part of the issue at all. In 
both Maryborough and Hervey Bay, Moro themes and dances are 



Winning Filipino Float - Maryborough 

Figure No. 6 - Depicting a Moro wedding ceremony. 

Figure No. 7 - Various regional costumes worn in parade. 
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sometimes incorporated into Filipino public activities. This, in part, may be 
because a number of them (although Catholic) are from Mindanao and 
they are familiar with Moro dances and costumes. It seems also to be 
related to their desire to convey, to the general public, the richness and 
diversity of the various cultures of the Philippines. 

In this chapter I have explained some of the various ways the Fraser 
Coast Filipinos are maintaining their culture, with all its regional 
differences. The roles played by various organisations such as Filipino 
social clubs, the teachers' organisation, the Catholic churches and the 
Catholic group, El Shaddai, were seen as very important to the Filipino 
community. Support from multicultural groups, including government 
grants which help with public performances, play a significant part in 
helping the Filipinos display their culture to the wider community. The 
complex subject of identity was briefly examined and this was seen to 
have many facets for Filipinos. 
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Chapter 4 

Interpersonal Relationships 

Interpersonal relationships are very important in the small and relatively 
tight-knit Filipino communities of Maryborough and Hervey Bay. Some of 
this is also a carry-over from the significance of extended families and the 
ways of barrio life in the Philippines. In this chapter I look at the parts 
played in these two communities by gossip, jealousy and the Filipino 
concept of utang na bob. Leaders and leadership qualities are examined. 

Also considered are the social sanctions applied by the women in certain 
circumstances, as well as various friendships, networks and kinship 
patterns, including relationships with Australian in-laws. I also discuss 
relations with, and obligations to, relatives in the Philippines and look at 
the plans some women have for ultimately returning to the Philippines to 
live. 

Gossip and Jealousy 
The Filipinas on the Fraser Coast, when making negative comments 
about their fellow countrywomen, constantly refer to "gossip and jealousy". 
A large number of them mentioned this in interviews, as well as in casual 
conversations, and the general attitude is that these are the two most 
destructive elements in both of the Filipino communities studied. 

Efforts to try to learn from the Hervey Bay and Maryborough women 
whether this was similar, better or worse in the Philippines did not yield 
clear results. The general impression which came through was that 
jealousy and gossip are standard behavior patterns in the Philippines, just 
as they are in the Fraser Coast Filipino communities. It is perhaps worse 
in Australia because of the small sizes of these two Filipino communities 
and their isolation within a host culture. Also, quite a few of the women 
have more time available than they would have had in the Philippines, 
where most of them worked full time. 
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Re Acacio (personal communication), who came originally from the Ilocos 
region, said that in his experience gossip was worse in the Philippines 
than in Australia, although he lives in Darwin, Northern Territory, so his 
experience may be different from Queensland. His view, as a 
psychologist, is that gossip among Filipinos is used as a legitimate 
communications network. This "imparting information" function of gossip is 
also mentioned by Paine (1967, p.279). There certainly seems to be some 
evidence of this on the Fraser Coast with various types of non-damaging 
gossip. However, Acacio believes that the trouble starts when details, 
possibly incorrect or exaggerated, are added on to the basic information. 
He pointed out that the Filipino habit of hinting rather than stating things 
outright can also create problems. 

Gossip as a recreation may be one way of making up for some of the 
disadvantages and hardships of life in a new country. It does seem to be 
harmful though, in many cases. One very capable and talented Hervey 
Bay woman, who previously was quite involved in the Association and 
dancing, then totally pulled away from the Filipino community and had 
almost no contact with the other women at all, appears to have been a 
target of gossip. One person said in reference to this woman, "They are 
gossiping and they destroyed her." I was told that a couple of years ago 
this married woman to whom she was referring had been involved with 
another man, thus I presume that was the nature of the gossip. 

If we analyse this Filipino gossip we also see that it may be fulfilling a 
function of establishing an in-group for this minority population within 
another culture. Gluckman (1963, p.311) refers to Colson's work with 
Makah Indians during which she established the important point that 
specific and restricted gossip within a group marks it off from other 
groups, both like and unlike, Gluckman (1963, p.311) says, "The gossip 
and scandal which are so biting in Makah life unite them into a group 
outside the general American society." This would tie in with another issue 
Re Acacio (personal communication) mentioned. He said that when 
Filipinos are isolated in an overseas situation, they need validation from 
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other Filipinos to maintain their identity. Some of this need may be related 
to and resolved by gossip 

Gossip is also used as a means of social control. Hollnsteiner (1963, 
p.186) refers to the use of gossip in the Philippines for this purpose. As 
considered earlier, in discussing the backgrounds and behavior of those 
few women who step outside the bounds of what the group consider 
acceptable, gossip sets these women off from the rest. 

Jealousy was mentioned in the context of material goods, and a few times 
in relation to those women who had young and suitable husbands as 
opposed to those with elderly or less desirable ones. One comment heard 
many times was that the women are very conscious of who has a big 
house, nice car and husband with lots of money. This is all tied in with 
status and upward or downward mobility in the new country. 

Many of the women, particularly the more educated ones, acknowledged 
in their interviews, or during casual conversations, that the Philippines is 
still a very status-conscious country. This is part of their cultural heritage 
from the Spanish. More egalitarian ideas were brought in during American 
rule but the wide gaps between the classes are still in evidence. Some of 
these class and status attitudes have carried over to Australia. However, 
the women agree that these social barriers are relatively meaningless in 
the new environment and are mostly ignored. Yet, indirectly, these 
attitudes in the Philippines are one of the reasons for some of the women 
now being in Australia. This is in the sense that, for some of them, their 
inability to contract a suitable marriage was related to this class structure 
in their home country. 

As mentioned earlier, Chuah et al. (1987, p.577) described the status-
conscious Philippines where educated women from provincial areas often 
have problems finding husbands of a suitable background. Since many 
were no doubt reluctant to marry a Filipino below their own class, and may 
have found men of a lower class unwilling to marry "upwards", it was 
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perhaps easier for them to marry into a foreign society. Since many of the 
Filipinas on the Fraser Coast are well-educated and of middle-class 
background, but generally from outside the major urban areas such as 
Manila, it seems probable that the class structure of Philippine society is at 
least partly responsible for some of them marrying men from Australia. 

Those who were of higher social, educational and financial status in the 
Philippines find themselves involved on a close personal level, in 
Maryborough or Hervey Bay, with Filipinas they would have hardly come 
into contact with prior to emigration. Those of middle or upper middle 
class background, with university educations, and who grew up in a 
household with servants, may, on the Fraser Coast, be good friends with 
women whose backgrounds would have made them domestic workers or 
salesgirls in the Philippines. Most of them seem to recognise that their 
former higher status situation is in the past and make an attempt to put 
that behind them. 

One Maryborough woman, a Cebuano who is not well-educated, but is 
very capable and has a fairly high profile in the community, said that 
something happened which made her to decide never to accept an office 
in the Club again, although she had been an officer and has been asked a 
few times since then to serve again. The incident took place during a 
lunch at her house. Her guests were two Club officers, one of them her 
good friend who is a former school teacher. The other guest said that 
since she (the hostess) was not a "professional", she should not be an 
officer. This hurt her feelings (amor propio) and she said it was an 
example of how there are sometimes tensions between Filipinas of 
different class and educational levels in Maryborough. 

Those who came from the working class, or perhaps even had parents 
who owned large farms but lived in very rural provincial areas, seem more 
sensitive about their self-perceived, or ascribed by others, "lower status". 
A few times the comment was made to the effect, "Those people from 
Luzon (or Manila) think that all of us Visayans are maids!" 
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It is understandable that some of them would make that type of comment, 
since those from Luzon do say that sort of thing about them. One woman, 
probably of lower middle class background, born in a remote Ilocano-
speaking area but who moved to Manila for secretarial training and ended 
up working there said, "Lots of Visayans here, they are less educated and 
go from the province to Manila and work as servants." Actually, most of 
the Visayans I know have a better education than this Ilocano woman and 
have never worked as servants. Lynette, who grew up in a town a half 
hour from Manila said, "Some Visayans are extravagant with money and 
show off. They have to have the best brand even if they can't afford it." 
In addition to regional stereotypes there are urban views on those from the 
rural areas. One woman explained another's public outbursts of bad 
temper as being "typical because she was raised in a barrio where people 
shout and get angry." 

The literature mentions the regional stereotypes and they seem to have 
some consistency in the Philippines and in America. While I did not get 
precisely the same comments in Australia, the general tone of the 
stereotypes were similar; sometimes by something implied but not said. In 
Hawai'i the Ilocanos have a reputation for being hardworking and tight with 
their money. Guerrero-Nakpil (1975, p.25), writing in the Philippines, 
described Ilocanos as "frugal, industrious and westernized", while stating 
that the Visayans are "pleasure-loving, demonstrative and generous." 
Almirol (1985, p.218), writing about California said.- 

The Tagalogs regard themselves superior to all the different Filipino ethnic 
groups and thus, they court the resentment of the Ilocanos and Cebuanos... 
Tagalogs look down on the Ilocanos as barrio rubes, tightwads and passive; 
the Cebuanos as carefree, irresponsible, and having a predilection for 
laziness. The Cebuanos and Tagalogs grant that the Ilocanos are 
hardworking and industrious. The Ilocanos and Cebuanos consider the 
Tagalogs show-offs. 

In Maryborough and Hervey Bay, regional backgrounds are not 
necessarily the key to high or low status, since one of the formerly 
wealthiest and best educated women is Visayan. She is held in high 
regard in Maryborough. On the other hand, one of the other Filipinas of 
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high status did come from near Manila. Despite their original 
backgrounds, the status indicators in the new country appear to have 
more to do with current size of house and car, than what the women 
started out with. This gives rise to the gossipy comments with regard to 
"jealousy". 

In discussing the status mobility with a few of the more perceptive women, 
I learned that upward mobility is quite possible on the Fraser Coast 
through the display of visible luxuries, even for someone like an 
uneducated former domestic worker from a provincial area. Those who 
came from higher class backgrounds can also end up with reduced status 
if they marry an elderly pensioner and now live in modest or rented 
accommodation. 

Although she refused to be interviewed, so I do not know the details of her 
background other than that she is a native Tagalog speaker, Teresita, the 
woman who won over $9 million in a lottery, is said to have been a 
"nobody" before her big win. She apparently is not particularly well 
educated and when I talked to her on the phone she had a rather strong 
Filipino accent. 

She was not well liked before becoming a millionaire because she was 
seen as "showing off her money." She already had the same upmarket, 
six bedroom, home at the time of her win as she does now, because her 
husband has a successful machinery business and also inherited a 
valuable farm from his parents. Teresita is said to have snubbed most of 
the Filipinas prior to her win and currently only associates with one 
woman. Despite her unfriendly behavior, she is now considered by some 
Filipinas to have high status, although she is not generally liked. 

They gossip about such things as the mother of a child, to whom Teresita 
is godmother, phoning and congratulating her on her $9 million and being 
told, "I won $9 million but I am not giving any of it away!" They also gossip 
about one Filipina who does domestic work having applied for a job to 
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clean Teresita's six-bedroom house and being told, "I don't hire Filipinas." 
Another often repeated story about this woman is that she told people she 
went to St. Mary's Church the day before her big win so now she has no 
need to go back. Others grumble that she could well afford to make a 
generous donation to the Church building fund, for which they are 
struggling to sell small lottery tickets, but she refuses to do so. One 
husband feels that the women are silly to "bow to her" now that she has 
lots of money, when they formerly used to ignore her. 

Utang na bob 
This Filipino concept of utang na bob is extensively covered in social 
science literature produced by scholars in the Philippines and also by 
some writers overseas. It is seen as an important aspect of interpersonal 
relationships. Tan and Davidson (1994, p.269) described it as "the feeling 
of obligation or indebtedness to others." This is an oversimplification 
because it is a very complex concept and is at the root of both family 
relationships and that between friends and even acquaintances. Utang na 
bob is variously translated in the literature as "reciprocal obligation" or 
"debt of gratitude". There is a slight difference between these two 
aspects, in that one may have a lifetime debt to parents but only a debt 
based on mutual favours with friends, although some Filipinos interpret 
this as also being of a permanent nature. 

Kaut (1961, p.256) in talking about this concept among the Tagalogs, 
explained that the Filipino versions seem to be variations on a structural 
theme implicit in value organisations in various parts of the world, even 
America. This perhaps explains why two of the children raised in 
Australia, when asked about this in their interviews, said they had been 
taught to repay obligations but did not consider it particularly Filipino. 
According to Levinson and Ember (1996, vol.3, p.1060), traditional 
anthropology argues that gift-giving and exchange are based on a 
universal principal of reciprocity which creates social relations and 
establishes friendships. The differences between the ordinary courtesy of 
repaying social debts in Western societies and the heavier obligation of 
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utang na bob among Filipinos may actually be one of degree; or of core 
importance to the society. 

Throughout the literature we find utang na bob mentioned as one of the 
four central values of Philippines culture, along with hiya, amor propio and 
pakikisama (Agbayani-Siewert 1994). Tan and Davidson (1994, p.268) 
said these values served to control and motivate individual and social 
behavior. In this thesis I mention both hiya and pakikisama as I find 
examples of them being manifested among the research population. 
Amor propio is sometimes discussed by those writers focusing on 
marriage problems because it relates to personal dignity. Watkins and 
Gutierrez (1989, p.403) said: "Two concepts related to self-esteem are 
given prominence in accounts of Filipino personality, amor propio and 
hiya." They explained that amor propio (Spanish: "self-esteem") refers to 
self-pride and is reflected in sensitivity to criticism. In describing a few 
situations herein, where it seems that the self-esteem of the Filipina may 
have been damaged, I have indicated it might be a manifestation of amor 
propio. A few women spoke to me about such things as "too much pride, 
being too sensitive and easily hurt feelings" being problems with some of 
the Filipinas. 

Kaut (1961, p.257) explained that the word "utang" is a term for credit, 
obligation and financial indebtedness. He said that "bob" means the 
inside of something, or personal volition. Yet he pointed out that while we 
could thus take the Tagalog expression to mean "a debt stemming from 
personal volition" that actually the debt is "not voluntary because it stems 
from a rigidly circumscribed system of reciprocal obligation." In explaining 
the various kinds of obligations imposed by kinship, Kaut (1961, p.270) 
said: "The greatest strength of utang na bob is manifested in the parent-
child relationship. Life is an unsolicited gift and thus the basis of a debt 
which cannot be repaid." A few of the women made comments to this 
effect, not when we were talking about this concept, but rather when we 
were discussing assistance to parents and similar matters. 
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Kaut also dealt with walang utang na bob, something which a couple of 
the Filipinas mentioned instead of answering my question about utang na 
bob. He said that this usually "implies that someone has acted in an 
extremely ungrateful fashion or has refused to honor an important 
obligation" (Kaut 1961, p.257). Oddly enough, when I asked a couple of 
other people what walang utang na bob meant, they were unable to tell 
me, although one is a native Tagalog speaker. Following Kaut's 
explanation, I assume that these women who mentioned walang utang na 
bob were trying to tell me that they felt that someone in their local Filipino 
community had acted in a very ungrateful manner and had not honoured 
obligations to them. 

To get at the opinions and local practice of this concept, I asked each 
woman, "You know the Filipino concept utang na bob?" To this question 
everyone replied that they did. Further discussion seemed to indicate that 
most of them comprehended it the way it is described in the literature. I 
then asked whether they practiced it here and whether they thought others 
did. Unfortunately this seldom got the hoped for results and, in fact in a 
few cases, responses seemed to indicate that after all perhaps they did 
not understand what the Tagalog words meant, or at least the true 
meaning of the concept. However, the majority of them grasped the basic 
concept and described it back in terms of "if somebody does something for 
me I am obligated to do something for them." Most of them seemed to 
have a less clear understanding of a lifetime obligation, although they are 
certainly aware of it with regard to parents. While there were a variety of 
responses to current practices of utang na bob, it appears that the 
general practice in Hervey Bay and Maryborough is to repay an obligation 
to others, while at the same time to no longer expect to have a favour 
repaid to them—as they would have expected in the Philippines. Some 
feel it no longer applies and do not believe in it. Others feel some take 
advantage of it by doing small favours and then expecting such return 
favours as long-term availability of car rides because they do not drive. 
Many said something to the effect of, "I don't want to be repaid when I do 
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something for somebody. I just wish they would say 'thanks' and then 
forget it." 

One Filipina gave some interesting comments on it. "I want to be square 
so I give something in return. If they give me lunch I give them lunch or 
the same for a birthday gift or taking me out. I give in kind. If someone's 
husband fixes my sewing machine and won't let me pay I buy them fruit or 
chocolate for the kids and feel happy I can repay them. If they refuse to 
accept I can't ask them again for anything! I do this with Australian friends 
too." This woman seems to be describing hiya also because she appears 
to feel that it would be shameful to accept further help from people who 
will not accept repayment from her. 

Hollnsteiner (c.1964, p.73) in talking about utang na bob between 
unrelated individuals said: "Furthermore it compels the recipient to show 
his gratitude properly by returning the favor with interest to be sure that he 
does not remain in the other's debt. It is also a kind of one-upmanship." 
Hollnsteiner (c.1964, pp.78-80) also gave an example of how lifetime 
obligations are created. She said that if a person sends a relative's child 
through school, the sponsor creates in the child and his family a lifetime 
obligation. This situation was described to me by several of the women. 
Either they had worked to support a younger sibling, niece or nephew 
through school, or they had been sent to school by an older relative (not a 
parent). Clearly utang na bob has been gained or incurred in these 
situations. As mentioned later on, some of the childless women expect 
that they have every right to take advantage of this debt owed to them for 
educating younger relatives if they go back to the Philippines to live when 
they are elderly. 

Formation of New Group 
The formation of the Filipino-Australian Teachers Association of the 
Fraser Coast is an interesting social phenomenon. Moves to set it up, by 
Connie, the Maryborough woman whose idea it was, started in late 1999 
but it did not get under way until 2000. It got off to a very slow start 
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because of those eligible for membership—either teacher-trained and/or 
an experienced teacher in either the Philippines or Australia, estimated at 
30+ in Maryborough, Hervey Bay, Howard and Torbanlea—only a few 
were initially willing to join. However, by October 2000 there was a paid 
membership of twelve. 

Even among those paid-up members who are foundation officers, there 
was still confusion after a few meetings, about just why the organisation 
was being formed and what its purposes are. By the meeting of 28 May 
2000, during which printed copies of the constitution were presented, 
people were beginning to get a clearer idea of what it was all about. 
Objectives mentioned in the constitution were- 

promotion of a professional Filipino image and enhance self-esteem; 
to provide information to assist members to gain employment; 
to promote fellowship among members; and 
to encourage and facilitate professional and personal growth and 

development. 

The instigator is a woman who had, until recently, been the most high 
profile Filipina in Maryborough and in 1997 won a Queensland 
Multicultural Services Award. She has served on a regional multicultural 
steering committee; was president of the Maryborough Australian-Filipino 
Social Club, Inc., of which she has recently been made Adviser and 
lifetime member; is currently vice president of the Maryborough 
Multicultural Social Group and is still recognised in both Maryborough and 
Hervey Bay as being a key Fraser Coast Filipina. 

She was ill for a couple of years, due to a slow recovery from a serious 
operation, and during that time relinquished her volunteer positions. The 
community went on without her, elected new people and assumed that 
when she felt better she would get involved again. Unaccountably, she 
mistook the fact that people were giving her a break because she had 
been ill, as ignoring her. She commented to at least one person that she 
was hurt because they did nothing for her when she quit the Club, 
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whereas they gave flowers to another member who quit. She was 
referring to Margarita, who had the trouble with the Club over the 
costumes. 

During the time when she was Club president, and had a high profile in 
multicultural affairs, Connie was also recognised by the office of the 
Philippines Honorary Consulate General in Brisbane as being important in 
the Fraser Coast region. This resulted in a number of official invitations, 
contacts and other things which showed acknowledgment of her status. 
She was unhappy that the Maryborough Club dropped their affiliation with 
the Filipino Coordinating Council of Queensland, the umbrella group that 
covers most Filipino associations. The Club decided, in her absence, not 
to renew the $20 affiliation fee for 2000 because they could not see any 
local benefit. However, it does give Maryborough Filipino community 
leaders recognition in Brisbane. Connie has made sure that the Teachers 
Association is paying its affiliation fee. 

Some Filipinas believe that her efforts to form a teachers' group are a 
result of her feeling pushed to the sidelines by the Maryborough Club and 
by Violet, the South African woman who is the controlling person on the 
Maryborough multicultural scene. The timing would seem to indicate this 
may be true, since she was planning the teachers' group in late 1999 and 
it was not until the AGM on 30 January 2000 that she was made Adviser 
of the Club; and until 15 April that she was elected vice president of the 
Multicultural Group. However, by the time these two tokens of recognition 
had come through, she was already too far into the teachers' group to 
abandon the project. 

A couple of women told me they felt that Connie's efforts in establishing 
the new group possibly reflected ego or self-esteem problems. Was amor 
propio the underlying cause of her disaffection and behind her various 
actions? At the Teachers Association meeting on 28 May 2000 Connie 
showed the group an invitation she had received (as president) to attend 
the Philippines Independence celebration in Brisbane, but explained she 
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could not go because it conflicted with a similar event in Maryborough. 
When the vice president said she was going to be in Brisbane that 
weekend anyway to meet her brother and asked when and where the 
event was being held, the president side-stepped her, did not answer the 
question and made no offer to delegate the attendance on behalf of the 
Teachers Association to the vice president. 

It is interesting to note that the treasurer of the new Teachers Association 
is Margarita; thus two officers of the newly formed group are women who 
previously came to grief with the main Filipino social organisation in their 
city. Margarita's troubles with the Club seem clearly to be a case of amor 
propio, since she felt she was not being treated equally with regard to 
grant money and costumes. 

The president of the Teachers Association is the only Filipina who has 
additionally qualified herself under Queensland requirements and has thus 
been able to teach. However, since she is nearly retirement age and 
financially comfortable, there are no professional reasons why she needs 
to form and belong to a teachers' organisation. She may be able to help 
some of the younger women get qualified, but in the end it is really a 
matter of each individual getting their education assessed and taking the 
required additional courses at the local university. The group is also 
looking into some interpreting work but information on schemes for both 
volunteer and qualified interpreters is readily available for any Filipina who 
wishes to pursue this on her own. 

The newly arrived (1997) Coordinator of Neighbourhood Centre (a 
Filipina) applied for a new grant for all literacy programs held at the 
Centre and restructured the staffing. As a result of this, Connie was 
displaced from her paid role as Teacher Coordinator of the Literacy and 
Numeracy Program and told that henceforth she would only be a tutor like 
the rest of the team. This was no doubt a blow to her status and self-
esteem also. Using the new teachers' group as a vehicle, Connie has 
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announced her intention to apply for funds to run a Tagalog class as a 
community language program. 

One might question why the group was not patterned around a university 
women graduates' association of some sort, which would have been less 
exclusive. This would have given them a larger number of potential 
members. However, since this would have also opened membership to 
most of the women who are currently running the Maryborough Club—also 
to the Coordinator of the Neighbourhood Centre and perhaps to other 
women with whom one or more of them may be annoyed at present—it 
might not have achieved some of their personal goals. Also, they have 
patterned themselves after a similar organisation already established in 
Brisbane for teachers only. 

There has not been much general public gossip about the group in 
Maryborough but, since there are several Hervey Bay women involved 
too, there are some Filipinas in that community wondering aloud what the 
purpose of the whole thing is. One woman who has quite a bit of post 
high school training in both the Philippines and Australia but is not a 
teacher or a university graduate commented, "Teachers' club! What for? 
They aren't qualified here. Who cares what they were in the Philippines 
20 years ago?" 

By 30 September 2000, when the Teachers Association held their 
induction of officers, apparently some of the other women (non-teachers) 
were feeling more positive about the group. Connie told me that the 
Federal Member of Parliament, Warren Truss, who lives in Maryborough 
but spends most of his time in Canberra, made a special trip to 
Maryborough to perform the induction. Over 60 people attended the 
event, which was far more than the organisers expected. This included 
many Filipinas who are not teachers. The event was held at a restaurant 
and the teachers entertained with Filipino dances. Yet, according to a non-
member who lives in Maryborough, there were still only eight official 
members on induction night. 
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For some unknown reason, the Maryborough Heritage Herald, on June 21, 

2000, decided to put two totally unrelated Filipino articles ('provided to the 

newspaper by two different people) in a box and treated them as related 

items. (See Figure 8). The item on the top relates to the Club's 

Independence Day event and the item on the bottom covers the formation 

of the Teachers Association. 

• Members and guests of the Filipino commu-
nity observed Philippine Independence Day on 
Sunday June 11 at St. Mary's Catholic Church 
and Parish Hall. The day started with Mass, at 
which the Filipino Choir sang. Afterwards there 
was a program of entertainment at the Parish Hall, 
where all were welcomed by club president Lornà 
Luff. An interesting collection of handicrafts from 
the Philippines were also on display. Club presi-
dent Lorna Luff is pictured with the display. 

• Pictured are members of the newly founded Filipino-Australian Teachers Association of the Fraser 
Coast (FATAFC). Membership is open to a qualified teacher and/or one who has had teaching expe-
rience, either in the Philippines or in Australia. The main objectives of the association are to work 
towards the promotion of professional Filipino image and enhance self-esteem to the wider Australian 
Community. Officers are: President Mely Watson, vice-president Lefy Matheson, secretary Fe Cassell, 
asst.sec. Denden, treasurer Narie Gick, asst. treasurer Evelyn Neuffer and promotions Helen Benson 
and Helen Castle. For further information please contact Mely on 4123 3265 or Fe on 4129 0959. 

Figure No. 8 - source: Maryborough Heritage Herald, June 21, 2000. 
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Leaders and Groups 

Leadership positions are held by many women in the Philippines so it 

could be expected that some of the women in Maryborough and Hervey 

Bay would have leadership experience or qualities. Roffey (1998, p.165) 

discovered in her study that: "Filipina women hold significant leadership 

positions in national and local government, universities, business 

corporations and family business enterprises." Williams (1998, p.124) 

stated that women headed 51 per cent of the businesses in the 

Philippines. 

Connie, president of the new teachers' group, was named by eight 

Maryborough women and two Howard women as a "leader" when those 

interviewed were asked which women they saw as leaders (not necessary 

elected to an office). With ten people naming her as a leader, she had the 

highest number of any Maryborough woman; another woman was close, 

with nine naming her. 

In Hervey Bay, the woman who started the first dance group and later was 

the first president of the Association was named as leader by 15 women. 

The Filipina who was president of the Association for the following two 

years was named by seven women. While these two women are currently 

taking an active part in the Filipino community, they are both employed 

and do not have a lot of spare time. They are, however, still playing 

important roles more-or-less behind the scenes; one in particular has been 

involved in advising the new president of the Association and both are on 

the newly elected executive committee, although not holding key offices. 

One is coordinating El Shaddai activities. 

There seems to be no doubt that the key women, or leaders, play an 

extremely important part in the development and maintenance of the two 

Filipino communities. The women named most often by others as leaders 

in both communities, are with one exception, university graduates. The 

one who is not, has a couple of years of university and has an extremely 

outgoing personality and a lot of drive. Yet she often says "I am not a 
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graduate" in the framework of Self-depreciation, on the frequent occasions 

when people praise her for some accomplishment. With the exception of 

this one woman, the leaders come from fairly high status family 

backgrounds in addition to being well educated. This probably explains 

how they have been able to lead the others in their formal groups and how 

they have had the confidence and ability to deal with outside organisations 

for participation in wider community events, applications for grants and for 

other types of recognition. These same women are often recognised by 

the wider community as having leadership qualities. A couple of those with 

high status in the community sometimes mention their previously high 

status in the Philippines. Many of the other women are shy in public and 

would not be comfortable dealing outside the Filipino community, nor 

would they have the organisational skills and personalities to lead the 

other Filipinas. Those who are perceived to be of lower status would 

probably find it difficult to lead those of higher status. The one woman 

who is an exception with regard to background status is so dynamic and 

displays such leadership ability that others follow her in whatever she 

suggests. This has enabled her not only to lead through the Association, 

either as an officer or behind the scenes on various occasions, but in 

recent years allowed her to lead in her key role in El Shaddai. 

Many of the leaders are quite confident, with extrovert personalities, which 

makes them stand out, not only among Filipinos but as compared to 

certain other immigrants—and even compared to many older Australian 

women. In this regard, many of the educated Filipinas appear to be more 

like a typical American woman than like the average Australian woman 

their age. 

In his comparison of the traits of leaders in two vastly different societies, 

the United States and a group of Brazilian Indians, Werner (1982, p.146) 

found many differences. But he concluded that they had two things in 

common. In neither place were the leaders characterised by social 

insight, the "ability to 'feel out' the opinions of others" (Werner 1982, 

p.146). My observations, as well as many comments I have heard, 
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indicate that is that this is also the situation with some of the Filipino 

leaders on the Fraser Coast; particularly with some of them holding key 

offices in the organisations 

In both societies Werner found that leaders generally came from higher 

status families. As previously noted, this is also true of the Filipinas who 

are leaders in Hervey Bay and Maryborough, with the exception of the one 

woman mentioned. Roffey (1998, pp.167-169) discovered that women 

leaders in the Philippines generally were middle class, well educated and 

often did not have an economic need to work. She noted that there are 

many women of Chinese descent who hold leadership positions in the 

Philippines. While those with some Chinese ancestry living on the Fraser 

Coast demonstrate various abilities, such as dancing, they do not happen 

to be among the current community leaders. Two of those named by 

others as leaders had a Spanish grandparent. 

Perhaps Maryborough and Hervey Bay Filipino communities are fortunate 

to be large enough so that there are several women of talent among them. 

There are several more women in Hervey Bay who have played 

leadership roles in the past, are currently developing as leaders or, in my 

view, probably have the potential to do so if an opportunity should arise. 

There are nearly as many in Maryborough of which I believe the same 

could be said. In a few cases, their estrangement from the core of the two 

communities might prevent this but the Filipinas seem as willing to take 

people back into the fold as they do to push them out, so it is quite 

possible these situations could change. According to Re Acacio (personal 

communication) Filipinos will take people back into the group if they want 

them to do something. The validity of this was demonstrated when some 

of those who had been somewhat pushed aside, or had withdrawn 

themselves in recent years, came back in full force to support the Spring 

Cabaret 2000 at the request of the new president. 

One woman said that she thinks they need a Filipino man to run the 

Association in Hervey Bay, since men successfully run the organisations 
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in Brisbane and the women are more likely to listen to Filipino men who 

are, according to her, "stronger". She is the one who told me about the 

Mestizo man, married to an Australian woman, who has lived in Hervey 

Bay for several years. Most of the women do not seem to know about 

him. When I asked him about his willingness to get involved in a Filipino 

group, he said, "I've detached myself from the Filipinos. I've had 

numerous invitations to be involved in the Association but I was too 

involved in Sydney, where I was a disk jockey, and was also in a dance 

troupe, the Philippine Folk Arts Group, which I helped establish." 

He explained that he had been part of a "Spanish Filipino" clique in 

Sydney. His father is Spanish from a long line of Philippines-born 

Spaniards and his mother is Filipino (Malay). He made a point of saying 

he did not "look" Filipino and thinks that people assume he is Caucasian (I 

would not have). He speaks unaccented English, having arrived in 

Australia at age 11. His Tagalog is still fluent, since he attended university 

in the Philippines. His wife is not interested in Filipino culture and he said 

he does not think of himself as Filipino, since he is "too Australian". 

He revealed that he thinks he may subconsciously have a negative 

attitude with regard to the local Filipinas because he believes they marry 

what he termed "a certain type of Australian" to get out of the Philippines. 

He admitted that his view of the women has been affected by the mail 

order bride stereotype. He also believes that if he got involved with the 

Association he would be pushed into a leadership role and he prefers to 

spend any spare time outside work with his family. 

In Hervey Bay, the only other males who might assume a leadership role, 

because they are reasonably young and both university graduates, do not 

appear to be interested either. One, the brother of two Hervey Bay 

Filipinas, works on Fraser Istand, so his schedule would make it difficult to 

become involved in community activities. Carmen's brother, who arrived 

in early 2000, does shift work as a bartender in Hervey Bay and has a 

young family. He lived in outback Queensland for many years and is 
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married to an Australian. Although he is aware of the Association, he has 

not yet attended a meeting. 

In Maryborough, the only two Filipino males living there at present would 

probably not make suitable leaders. One is elderly, hardly speaks any 

English and is caring for an ailing wife. The other one is struggling with 

settlement problems for himself, his wife and children. Although he is 

reasonably young and well educated, his accent is very strong and he 

does not appear to be coping very well in his new environment. 

This situation of the Filipino voluntary organisations being run by, and 

primarily for, women is not only different from the situation in the larger 

Australian cities, it is different from many of the groups reported by 

researchers in Hawai'i and California. Yet many features of organisations 

as described by Almirol (1985) and Okamura (1983a, 1984) are similar to 

those of organisations on the Fraser Coast. 

Not only do a number of Filipinas demonstrate leadership qualities among 

their own people, some have used these abilities in the wider community. 

The recently formed Asian Women's Development Council is an example 

of a pan-Asian organisation in which several Filipinas have taken leading 

roles. The stated objectives of the group are: 

To develop the potential and self-esteem of every member as well as focus 
on personal development, to enable all Asian women migrants in the Wide 
Bay area to participate in and contribute positively to community activities 
and improve their quality of life. 

The group was started in Maryborough and uses the Neighbourhood 

Centre as its meeting place. The use of the term "Wide Bay" is slightly 

misleading since this is normally taken to mean Bundaberg, as well as 

Maryborough, Hervey Bay and the smaller communities in the region—

although it is sometimes used to designate just Maryborough and 

surrounding communities. It is doubtful whether this organisation means 

to involve women outside of Maryborough. By October 2000 there were 

20 paid-up ($2) members, of which 12 were Filipino. The others were four 
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from Thailand, one Japanese, one Indonesian and two Malaysian 

Chinese 

The instigator of the group is Angela, a Filipina employed in community 

work who successfully ran her own business in the Philippines. She said 

she felt the Filipino Club, of which she is an officer, and the Maryborough 

Multicultural Group, to which some Filipinas belong, are only functioning 

as social groups. She believed something more was needed for Asian 

immigrant women. The Development Council invites speakers to their 

meetings who can assist the women with such matters as obtaining 

training and getting into paid employment, self-development and what 

Angela sees as help towards being independent. She indicated that some 

husbands had told her their Filipino wives needed help in improving their 

English but would not seek out classes. Angela, who speaks excellent 

English, believes the women should read the newspapers, take an interest 

in current affairs and thus—as she sees it—improve their quality of life. 

Some of the other Filipinas who are members of the new group are also 

very capable people with a good command of English—in fact five of the 

key officers of the Filipino Club have joined. To a certain extent they are 

helping to provide leadership—and perhaps serve as role models—for the 

women from other Asian countries, since some of these Filipinas are, or 

have been, successfully employed in Maryborough. The Filipino Club, 

which is incorporated, has agreed to act as an auspicing body for any 

grant applications made by the Development Council, until such time as 

that organisation might obtain incorporation. Since the other Asian ethnic 

groups involved are too small in number to form their own organisations, 

the Filipinas are also providing social support for these other women 

through this new group. Angela described the other Filipino members as 

being both "mentors and learners" in the Council. 

This organisation does not at present have any ambitions to be a pan-

Asian community advocate for Filipinos and the smaller ethnic groups 

involved. Such things as a panethnic identity or the "Asian-American 
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movement" described by Trottier (1981) are not likely to be part of their 
agenda at all. In fact none of the Filipino organisations in the region have 
taken an activist stance on behalf of their people. If any wished to do so, 
the lack of unity between all the small Filipino organisations would make it 
difficult to mobilise a larger backing. Okamura (1984, p.304), when he 
studied the umbrella group, United Filipino Council of Hawaii, concluded: 

This lack of an encompassing organizational unity for the Filipino community 
is the principal reason that the UFCH does not foster a significant corporate 
ethnic identity for Filipinos in the wider Hawaii society. As a result, the larger 
Filipino community is not able to define and to assert its identity in terms of its 
collective concerns and interests for greater Filipino participation in the socio-
economic and political status orders in Hawaii. 

During the period between June 1999 and September 2000 two new 
"Filipino" (if the Development Council can be classed as such) voluntary 
associations were established in the area—the Teachers Association and 
the Development Council. This was in addition to a Filipino social 
organisation each, in Maryborough and Hervey Bay, and El Shaddai, 
which has members from both cities. When the total Filipino population of 
about 250 in the Fraser Coast region is considered, five seems a rather 
large number of organisations made up primarily of Filipino women. The 
Teachers Association and the Asian Women's Development Council have 
both drawn many of their members from the standing, or previous, 
membership of the two already existing social groups, as has El 
Shaddai--which is, perhaps, different since it has a religious rather than a 
social basis. The Filipino dance troupes in the region have also had a 
history of hiving off. This regular springing up of new Filipino voluntary 
associations is a phenomenon noted by others. Cariaga (1974 cited in 
Okamura 1983a, p.350) said: "A widely reported fact is that Filipino 
organizations 'spring up like mushrooms and die away as quickly." Yu 
(1980, p.93) said: "The tendency of Filipino associations to divide and 
multiply themselves was noted as early as 1931 in the most exhaustive 
study of their immigration at that time." Awanohara (1991, p.39) 
commented that "the plethora of tiny Filipino American 
organisations. . reflects an excessive interest in form (and having a title) 
rather than in substance." Smith and Boileau (1994, p.11) stated that a 
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1989 directory, published in New South Wales, listed 102 Filipino 

organisations around Australia. But they believed the actual number was 
much higher because a Victorian community leader said he knew of 72 in 
Victoria alone. 

Re Acacio (personal communication) said that when Filipinos become 
disaffected in a group—particularly if there has been some "loss of face" 
over an issue—they will drop out and often establish a new group. The 
formation of the new group then provides an opportunity for the 
disgruntled individuals to become leaders. This is similar to details 

reported by Cariaga (1974 cited in Okamura 1983a, p.350) about Filipino 
labourers in Hawai'i: 

Every migrant Filipino is likely to feel himself about as fine and worthy of 
being the head of any current enterprise as his fellows. When a society is 
formed, there are plentiful candidates for the position of officers, but not 
many ordinary members. 

Although the educational and social backgrounds of Filipino agricultural 
workers in Hawai'i in the past and immigrant Filipino teachers currently 
living on the Fraser Coast are quite different, similar behavior with regard 
to voluntary associations appears to be taking place. Okamura (1983a, 
p.350-351) described a situation which seems apt: 

Leaders are the members who attend meetings faithfully, organize fund-
raising projects, banquets, dances, picnics, and other activities for members, 
and represent the organization at gatherings of other Filipino associations. 
Officers assume this greater participatory role not only because it is their 
expected duty but also because they have the most to gain from such 
activity. While leaders may have attained a measure of economic success 
through their occupations, they and other members of hometown 
associations are generally denied social recognition and leadership positions 
in the wider Hawaii society. Therefore, should they wish to assert claims to 
superior status within the Filipino community, they may do so by serving as 
officers in a voluntary association. 

In some respects, this description sounds much like that of the women 
who have formed the new teachers' group. Okamura (1983a, p.351) 
mentioned that the Philippine Consulate General in Honolulu bestows 
awards on leaders of various Filipino organisations in Hawaii. Similar 
honours are sometimes forthcoming from the Philippines Ambassador to 
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Australia or from the Philippines Honorary Consul General in Brisbane, 

Queensland. 

Okamura (1983a, p.351) pointed out another feature of Filipino hometown 

associations in Hawai'i which has its counterpart among the Fraser Coast 

organisations. That is the practice of conferring recognition through its 

multitude of officer positions, i.e. assistants to some of the key officers as 

well as numerous advisers and members of the board of directors. In the 

two Fraser Coast social organisations and the teachers' group this is done 

through the use of assistant officers; or by either electing or appointing a 

number of public relations officers who do not seem to have any real 

duties except attending executive meetings—although sometimes a PRO 

will take care of newspaper publicity, instead of one of the main officers 

doing it. 

It appears, from the situation in Australia and reports from Hawai'i and the 

mainland United States, that the tendency for Filipinos to form groups, be 

involved in groups and split off and form other groups is widespread. Yu 

(1980, pp.94-95), in discussing the lack of success with the attempts to 

unify more than 200 Filipino organisations in the San Francisco area—only 

31 having joined an umbrella organisation—raised various questions. She 

wondered whether the lack of solidarity and constant emergence of new 

associations among the Filipinos is due to personality or to certain 

inherent structural uniformities of the Filipino society that manifest 

themselves in a recurrent manner across time and space." She argued 

that it reflects a system of social organisation related to their bilateral 

kinship structure. 

Pointing out that Japanese immigrants to America formed associations on 

the basis of prefectural identity in the homeland and Chinese formed clan 

or surname organisations, the Filipinos form groups on the basis of 

interest. Yu (1980, p.94) believes that, unlike the other Asian groups, this 

type of association does not command "unwavering fealty" from its 

members. She examined Filipino bilateral kinship, contrasting it with the 
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Chinese system, and explains that the bilateral system allows a lot of 
choice as to which kin a Filipino wishes to recognise. Fictive kinship is 
also a major feature of Philippine society. Yu (1980, p.96) believes that 
Filipino organisations can only claim the fealty of a small membership 
drawn from friendship circles. She said that younger Filipinos form their 
own organisations based on their interests and that "the concept of 
historical continuity and lineage perpetuity is not a built-in feature in 
Filipino organizations, just as it is also absent in their bilateral kinship 
system" (Yu 1980, p.96). Yu (1980, p.96) also said: 

The Filipino organisation is time-bound and place-bound. Membership is 
contemporaneous and collateral. Participation is voluntary and 
individualistic. Its function is social rather than moral. 

While some of Yu's concepts could apply to the Filipino organisations in 
Maryborough and Hervey Bay, the local Filipino population is too limited in 
numbers to give its members such wide choices of affiliation as they would 
have in California or Hawai'i. To be practical, there are only enough 
women to support one social organisation in each of the two cities. 
However, the tendency to form another group based on interest, i.e. the 
teachers' group or El Shaddai, can also be seen on the Fraser Coast. 

While in both communities there are a number of Filipinas who have little 
or nothing to do with the various formal organisations, there are still many 
who are involved in one or more of the groups. Perhaps this membership 
reflects a need to be involved with other Filipinos, provides a bulwark 
against the all-pervasive surrounding Anglo culture, or just gives the 
women opportunities to use skills and talents that do not have an outlet 
through employment. Martin (1972, p.39), in looking at immigrant groups 
in Adelaide, found that ethnic community activities provided opportunities 
for trained immigrants to exercise various skills. This included such things 
as teaching dancing, publishing newsletters and taking on leadership 
roles. 
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Social Sanctions and Attitudes 

I asked the women what they would do if a Filipina was behaving in public 

in a manner which was embarrassing to other Filipinas, such as "getting 

drunk at the Boat Club." In most instances they replied that they would 

not say anything to her unless they knew her well, in which case they 

would advise her not to behave that way for her own sake and that of the 

Filipino community. With only three exceptions they all said they would 

still speak to her on the street and not snub her, although most said that 

they would not socialise with her. Some said they would be "cool" to her 

or "keep away". There was no particular social sanction described by the 

women for dealing with people of whose behavior they do not approve. 

However, it appears that both gossip and marginalisation serve that 

function to a certain extent. 

During the course of the fieldwork a veiy few individuals were described to 

me as having totally unacceptable behavior. In talking aboLit these few 

women none were ever mentioned by name although one in particular was 

described by a few people in some detail, such as age and where she 

lived. The Maryborough Filipinas all said that the misbehavior normally 

took place in Hervey Bay, usually "at the Boat Club", not in 

Maryborough—although one woman did mention an incident in a 

Maryborough pub. She said her Filipina friend, an older woman, observed 

a young Filipina who was drunk and swearing. The older Filipina took the 

younger one home and told her that such behavior reflects badly on all of 

them. Later, the older Filipina told me that if she observes Filipinas 

behaving badly in public—getting drunk and picking up men—she talks to 

them and says, "This sort of thing makes Filipinas look 'easy' and causes 

Australians to look down on all of us so you must stop." She said there 

were only a couple in Maryborough who acted like that; one has moved 

away and the other is usually in Hervey Bay. 

A few of the Maryborough women implied that the atmosphere in Hervey 

Bay, among the Filipinas, was looser and less judgmental so that this 

drew the misbehaving ones. Having made the point that those from 
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Maryborough who habitually misbehaved, spent most of their time in 

Hervey Bay, they were thus able to distance themselves from the 

misbehavior. One Hervey Bay Filipina commented that the "Maryborough 

Filipinas are more straight-laced—we are more outgoing." Women in both 

Filipino communities gossip about what goes on at the Boat Club on 

Friday nights and it is also true that most of the women to be found there 

are from Hervey Bay, although this may be mainly due to the distance 

from Maryborough. 

While it would be a broad generalisation to agree that most of the 

behavior, of which the Filipinas disapprove, takes place in Hervey Bay 

rather than Maryborough, there does seem to be more of a family oriented 

image among the Filipinas in Maryborough—perhaps reflecting the host 

community's conservatism. Hervey Bay is a more tourist-oriented location 

with a bit more night life; although this is still limited by comparison with 

larger cities. At least some of the more conservative Filipinas in 

Maryborough conversationally appear to make an effort to project the 

decent-wife-and-mother image, on behalf of most of their countrywomen, 

and to condemn those few Filipinas who "hang around pubs and pick up 

men", as well as the ones who "go over to Hervey Bay." 

In both cities a very few married women were reported as being involved 

with other men. It appears to be general knowledge with regard to at 

least one woman in Maryborough and one woman in Hervey Bay. I was 

given the name of the Hervey Bay woman. She had an educated, high 

status background in the Philippines and has fairly high local profile. The 

other women seem to approve of her except for this aspect. Both of these 

women are married to men who are considerably older than they are. One 

person said that most of those who "played up" and had affairs had been 

prostitutes in the Philippines; others sometimes had affairs because there 

was no sex at home. 

While de facto relationships are not overtly approved of in a society which 

gives strong lip-service to Catholic morals, the mere fact of the Catholic 
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ban on divorce has created a situation in the Philippines where, since 
Spanish times, having mistresses was a common practice. Despite the 
government and the Church easing up in recent years so that some 
people are able to get out of marriages, in general the Philippines remains 
a country where divorce is impossible or extremely difficult to obtain. 
Kaminskas and Smith (1990, p.5) stated: "Divorce in the Philippines is 
only available in exceptional circumstances and, even then, divorced 
people cannot remarry." One woman who migrated to Australia in 1996 
told me that a few years before she left it became possible, in some 
cases, to get a civil annulment, a church annulment and then remarry, but 
she acknowledged this was still not common. Roces (2000, p.133) stated: 
"The Philippines has not yet passed a divorce law (although one can file 
for legal separation)." 

Consequently, while not approving of divorce or adultery, Filipino society 
turns a blind eye to mistresses, second sets of families and, in recent 
times, even some cases of de facto relationships where neither partner is 
married. A few of the women I spoke to acknowledged their children were 
born within de facto relationships in the Philippines. 

Therefore, as could be expected in the Australian setting where de facto 
arrangements are accepted in both law and society, Filipinas in that 
situation in the Fraser Coast region are not particularly ostracised by the 
other women. There are two cases of long-term de facto relationships 
among the 20 Maryborough informants but none within the 30 Hervey Bay 
women I interviewed. However, there are apparently a few more in such 
relationships in the area. 

In the case of the two Maryborough women, they appear to be well liked 
and fully accepted socially by the other Filipinas. There seems to be no 
stigma attached to their situation. Both of the women had been previously 
married. One was unable to get a divorce in the Philippines after being 
deserted. She was advised by the Australian Consulate there to set up a 
de facto relationship with her Australian boyfriend for three months, in the 
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Philippines, which would enable her to migrate as a "spouse". This is 
what she and her Australian partner did and they have been together 
since 1987. They have never married, although apparently she could 
divorce her Filipino husband under Australian law. Smith and Boileau 
(1994, p.5) said: 

Divorce is not permitted in the Philippines, other than in exceptional 
circumstances, but the Australian Government does not discriminate against 
applications for residence from de facto spouses. The de facto spouse is 
then free to marry once the requirements for divorce from the Filipino spouse 
under Australian law have been met. At least some of the Filipinos recorded 
in Australian statistics are divorcing men who have never been to this 
country. 

There appears to be no serious reason why the other couple, together 
since 1989, do not marry. He has never been married and she has been 
widowed twice—once in the Philippines and once in Australia. There was 
some difficulty, earlier, over getting proper documents for a Roman 
Catholic wedding and that seems to have put them off from going ahead 
with it. 

There are four women in the group of 50 informants who were unwed 
mothers and brought children to Australia with them under the 
sponsorship of an Australian husband. No cases of children born out of 
wedlock in Australia came to my attention with the exception of the child of 
one young couple (both children of Filipinas—and both came from the 
Philippines with their mother as a child) who now have a de facto 
relationship. At first the two mothers did not speak to each other and 
there were a lot of hard feelings and gossip. The situation was considered 
a matter of nakakahiya (embarrassing or shameful) by the community. 
However, the two mothers of the young couple are now apparently getting 
along and are sometimes seen together in public with their mutual 
granddaughter. By contrast, those who brought children with them from 
the Philippines seem to be accepted by the community without social 
penalty. It is as if their situation is regularised by starting over in a new 
country with an Australian husband. 
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During most discussions about Filipinas misbehaving in public, a mention 
of the Hervey Bay Boat Club comes up. The Boat Club is frequented by 
both local people and tourists. With a nice view of the Marina, it has a 
bar, a pleasant bistro, poker machines and live entertainment on some 
nights. While its basic membership is made up of boat owners, a large 
number of Hervey Bay residents, particularly older people, have joined as 
social members for the benefits of a decent but modestly priced meal and 
a nice evening out. It most certainly does not have a bad name; members 
or visitors seldom create any disturbances. 

My visit to the Boat Club one Friday night was very revealing. I went in at 
8:30pm on 11 March 2000 and stayed until 10:30pm. I had heard several 
reports that on the previous Friday two Filipinas had an argument and 
started loudly swearing at each other in English. One was asked to leave 
but refused to go until the other one was also thrown out. It seems one 
was a member and the other was not. 

When I arrived there were only three Filipinas there, with one White 
Australian male and one female, as well as a Maori woman who is 
frequently at Filipino events. I joined that group and eventually, in the 
same general area, nine tables, in groups of three, were all occupied by 
Filipinas and friends. At one point there were 15 Filipinas, along with a 
few White Australians, seated in this area. Since I know some of the 
women I was able to ask them about which Filipinas were "Friday night 
regulars", where the husbands were that night and other questions about 
the Boat Club socialising on Fridays. 

During the evening there was only one Filipina who got noticeably drunk. 
This was a woman I have known several years but at first I did not 
recognise her because of the way she was dressed and made up. Her 
husband has recently deserted her. She is struggling to work and bring up 
her two children on her own. Had I not known who she was, her manner 
of dressing and demeanour that night would have led me to believe that 
she was one of those with a background as a prostitute. However, in her 
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case I know this is not so. it is easy to see how others might get the 

wrong Impression. 

There were not enough men in the group to go around as dancing 

partners, so some of the Filipinas danced with each other. The 

opportunity to dance to live music is the main reason some of the Filipinas 

give for going to the Boat Club. Some of the husbands go along on 

occasion but the wives also go on their own or with other Filipinas for, as 

one woman there described it, "a night out with the girls." Most of the 

women were without their husbands that night. During the evening a few 

men who were not with the group asked some of the Filipinas to dance but 

were refused. One man tried to strike up a conversation with one of the 

Filipinas. She answered him politely but did not encourage him to keep 

talking. There was no evidence of any of them "picking up" any men. 

Later in the evening the woman who was soon to be elected as president 

of the Association, and who is a staunch member of El Shaddai, showed 

up with her young adult daughter and a few young friends. She was 

treating her daughter to an evening out at the Boat Club for her birthday. 

With the exception of the one Filipina who was drunk, most of the women 

were consuming only a modest amount of wine or non-alcoholic drinks 

and everyone, including the one who had too much to drink, was behaving 

in an acceptable manner. Perhaps they were on their best behavior 

because I was there or possibly because of the episode the previous week 

with two women being asked to leave, but there was no unseemly conduct 

during the two hours I was present. 

One woman had previously told me (and her husband confirmed this) that 

they were at the Boat Club one night and several of the Filipinas took 

turns dancing with her husband because he used to be a good ballroom 

dancer. While he was dancing with one of the women, she started "dirty 

dancing" which upset him. He commented that the husband of the Filipina 

was there, as was her sister, who scolded her. 
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A reliable source (non-Filipino) told me that there is one married Filipina 
who has a bad reputation for picking up men at the Boat Club. He 
described a situation where she recently was seen leaving the Club with a 
man, then having sex with him in the carpark—this activity being caught 
on the security camera. This sort of behavior and the rumours which 
result from misbehavior in public places are damaging to the general 
Filipina image in the region. The majority of the women are sensitive 
about the "mail order bride" label and many are distressed when such 
activities of a few are observed by White Australians and their behavior 
considered as typical of Filipinas. 

Friendship Patterns 
As is the same for most people in urban social settings, the Filipinas have 
a few close friends and a larger circle of acquaintances. Many of them 
have some close Australian friends; one, with a German husband, 
mentioned German friends; one with an Hungarian husband mentioned 
several friends of various European-immigrant backgrounds and several 
mentioned Australian casual acquaintances or neighbors. 

However, in general, those interviewed stated that their few close friends 
are Filipino. In the interviews they were asked to name their closest 
Filipino friends. This was done in order to trace networks and patterns of 
associations, regional groups and friendship clusters based on other 
things. No single pattern for friendships was discovered since there 
appeared to be many different factors behind various choices. In some 
cases groups were made up of women who work together or are in the 
same dance troupe. Some have kept up friendships from the Philippines. 
One group of women have recently become friends because they are all 
doing volunteer work together. Sometimes small groups are all officers of 
a Filipino organisation or involved with each other at church. A few 
friendships were formed many years ago, when the communities were 
much smaller, and have endured. Some friendships may simply be due 
to personal compatibility. The question on friends revealed that closely-
knit friendship groups are not as clearly defined in Maryborough since, 
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unlike Hervey Bay, there are no obvious clusters where all the women 
named the same few women for best friends. 

Maryborough Cliques and Sub-groups 
I observed both "clusters" and "cliques" as defined by Boissevain (1974, p. 
43, p.174). He said: "Clusters are segments or compartments of networks 
which have a relatively high density. The persons forming clusters are 
relatively speaking more closely linked to each other than they are with the 
rest of the network." This would seem to describe a small group of the 
officers of the Club in Maryborough, particularly those also linked through 
their activities at Neighbourhood Centre. There are some groups of 
special friends in Maryborough, in most cases the same women naming 
each other as being among their close friends. There is also a wider 
group of what might be called the "core Filipino community". Women in 
this group consider each other friends and perhaps do favours for each 
other, such as sharing surplus vegetables, but would probably not invite 
each other's families for a meal or exchange personal gifts. This central 
core seems to be made up of women active in the Club. Some also 
volunteer at Neighbourhood Centre and are involved in St. Mary's Church 
activities. The people around the edges take part in some official Filipino 
events and informal social activities but not all, whereas the core people 
are usually seen at nearly every event where Filipinos are present. 

No cliques, in the usual sense, are readily apparent in Maryborough, 
unlike Hervey Bay where it is often mentioned that they exist. Boissevain 
(1974, p.174) described cliques as "a coalition whose members associate 
regularly with each other on the basis of affection and common interest 
and possess a marked sense of common identity." This seems to fit, for 
example, the three Hervey Bay Filipinas with German husbands who see 
each other on a very frequent basis, often sharing meals. They provide 
support for each other, such as helping when one moved into a new 
house and, on another occasion, accompanying one to the doctor when 
she was concerned about a serious medical problem. Another Hervey 
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Bay clique is made up of the dancers in a troupe of four—three are also 
members of El Shaddai. 

However, after I finished the fieldwork, one Maryborough woman said a 
few things which made me think that perhaps some of the women, in what 
I have called the "core" group for that city, in fact make up a clique of 
sorts. Luisa, who was talking to me about some of the Club officers, gave 
me this impression. She is on the executive committee and does not 
appear to be marginalised in any way, but also is not socially close to 
those of the inner core. It seems that she perceives part of the core group 
as having attitudes different from hers on some matters relating to the 
community. Also, one of the core members has said a few things about 
Luisa which might reveal the same feeling towards her. Luisa seems to 
feel that a few of the core members are very close friends and cooperate, 
behind the scenes, on various matters. 

Regional Groups in Maryborough 
The Maryborough women, in naming their best friends, sometimes 
showed a slight preference for those of the same language group—in all 
cases Visayan—but this was not consistent enough to be significant. 
Even those Visayan speakers who named other Visayans as best friends 
also named women from other language groups. Two Visayans who both 
do not speak Tagalog too well, are quite close friends. 

Because the Visayans outnumber the Tagalogs, Bicolanos and Ilocanos in 
Maryborough, they are sometimes jokingly criticised for speaking their 
language at group events but they quickly switch to Tagalog or English if 
that happens. At a Club picnic two of the Cebuanos (who speak excellent 
English) were chatting to each other when an Ilocano woman walked up to 
them and said in English, "If you two can't talk in English, at least speak 
Tagalog so we can understand you!" One Tagalog woman gets very 
annoyed with them and says that when she is invited to a party she asks 
who will be there and will not go if they are all people who will not speak 



148 

Tagalog. When she gives a party she deliberately mixes language groups 
so they will have to speak either Tagalog or English. 

Marginalised Maryborough Women 
Aside from the few mentioned earlier, whose public behavior puts them on 
the edge of Filipino society in Maryborough, there are some other women 
who choose to keep themselves apart, such as the winner of the $9 
million, or those whose situations do not permit them to associate with the 
other women on a regular basis. Even some of these women show up at 
Helen's stall on Thursdays to chat with the others. 

It is interesting to note that some of those who have had squabbles with 
the Club, or with each other, often do attend community-wide social 
events and they appear to be fully accepted on those occasions. When 
there is a Filipino party in Maryborough (going-away, birthday, wedding) 
there are often only a few, or no, official invitations issued but word-of-
mouth tends to be the method through which people hear about the 
event—or sometimes the Club newsletter. As in the Philippines, anybody 
who turns up is generally welcome, even if not specifically invited. Most of 
the guests show up with a plate of food anyway, so the meal always 
stretches to accommodate. 

There are those women, who at times appear to be part of the general 
group, but are just on the edge of it, about whom critical remarks are 
frequently made. These are women who are still considered respectable 
but perhaps unreliable, unkind or a person who cannot keep a secret. 
Nancy, the one who is considered a freeloader because she shows up at 
group parties empty-handed, and with her non-Filipino friends, is resented 
on that basis—since coming empty-handed is considered very 'un-
Filipino". Nancy is also strongly disliked by Carmen in Hervey Bay, who 
knew her very well in the Philippines. Nancy's family was apparently 
ostracised there for various reasons and Carmen has found that she is 
only contacted by Nancy when she wants a favour. Another woman 
presses religion on others. They allow these women to be part of the 
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group but they tend to be careful of them and warn others about their 
behavior. They are identified by name when being talked about, unlike 
those who are considered totally unacceptable due to such activities as 
picking up men in pubs. As mentioned earlier, nobody would ever tell me 
the names of these few Filipinas. Keeping them anonymous may be a way 
of distancing themselves from these women and, when they are talking to 
me, possibly protecting the Filipino community from any results of these 
ostracised women becoming part of my research. As Gluckman (1963, 
p.312) commented in reference to the gossip of the Makah Indians: 
"Gossip passes beyond this stage and becomes vicious scandal, aimed at 
demonstrating that the other parties are not worthy to be Makah." 
Perhaps when the behavior becomes so unacceptable that the individuals 
are not worthy of being considered part of the Filipino community, they 
then become unworthy of being named to an outsider? 

Case Study C - From Near the Core to Near the Margin 
The change in Ann's personal circumstances resulted in a change in her 
position in the community in a way which was surprising, considering how 
tolerant the Filipinas generally are. Ann is one of the earlier residents, 
having arrived in 1984. She was well liked and very involved in Filipino 
community activities. She is also extremely active at St. Mary's Catholic 
Church, where she is a Eucharist Minister. Although she does not have a 
university education, the other women seem to respect her as a person. 
She had worked in the Philippines as a saleslady in a shop. At the same 
time she ran a boarding house for working young ladies, as well as a small 
restaurant and a sari-sari store. 

In 1984 she married a divorced Maryborough man, about 17 years her 
senior, and moved into his family home. They were married nine years 
when it was discovered he had a brain tumour he then died of a stroke. 
He was only 68 at his death and had recently retired from Queensland 
Rail. She said to me that she missed him very much and she would only 
consider marrying again if she could find a really good man like her first 
husband. She volunteered in her interview that she was a virgin (one 
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other woman volunteered to me the same information about herself) when 
she married him. At the time of her interview she explained that she 
currently had a Hervey Bay gentleman friend who seemed serious but she 
did not want to rush into a second marriage. She spent much of her time 
helping out elderly War Widows, being a member of that group herself, 
and raising money for the Catholic Church. 

She also did all the gardening around the block of Housing Commission 
flats where she lived because she missed the lovely garden she had at 
her former home. When her husband died, her stepchildren inherited half 
the house and she could not afford to buy them out. The stepson forced a 
sale so she had to move. The Filipinas in Maryborough are well aware of 
Ann's past situation and had been sympathetic, as well as discussing it 
among themselves as an example of what can happen to a second wife. 

Early in 2000, Ann went on a trip to the Philippines and when she got back 
she announced that the friend had gone with her and they married over 
there. At the time she was 57 and he was 80, some 23 years difference—
not an unreasonably large gap compared to some of the other Filipinas in 
the community. None of her friends would be likely to criticise her for that. 
She told me, "He's 80 but I just want the companionship." 

Everyone seemed pleased for her and a community celebration was held 
at Neighbourhood Centre in March, during which the new husband was 
welcomed by one of the speakers "to our Filipino community." It was a 
"bring a plate" lunch (both Australian and Filipino food) and everyone 
donated $2 towards a large inscribed cake and the champagne (as well as 
non-alcoholic wine) for a toast. This was followed by impromptu songs 
and dancing. To all appearances everyone was pleased for the new 
bride. 

It was therefore somewhat of a surprise to learn two months later that the 
gossips were saying she was a "gold-digger" for marrying an old man who 
is financially comfortable. This has caused some of them to distance 
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themselves from her, at least in attitude. This perhaps reflects the 
circumstances, often described in both of the two Filipino communities, of 
people being jealous and gossiping when others have a nicer house or 
nicer car. 

Hervey Bay Cliques and Sub-Groups 
A noticeable difference between the Hervey Bay Filipino community and 
that of Maryborough is the fragmentation. There is no readily discernible 
Hervey Bay core group, although there are 'key people". These key 
people are usually involved in important Filipino events, either sponsored 
by the Association or by El Shaddai—currently the two main forces in the 
Filipino community. It is also these same key people that those in the 
wider community, as well as multicultural workers and groups, call to 
reach representatives of the Filipino community. 

Around at least one of the key figures is a group of women who cooperate 
with her, assist her and generally follow her suggestions. She has the 
backing of the El Shaddai membership, as does another one of the key 
people. A third key person operates more on her own, without a 
surrounding clique—unless the three Ilocanos she has a close association 
with are counted—but she is generally called upon to play an important 
role in community events. Unlike the other two women, she does not 
belong to El Shaddai. 

There is another group of women, made up of about five executive 
members of the Association, who also band together for Association 
business and play a group leadership role in the community. Two of these 
women are Ilocanos and are sisters; the other woman leader mentioned 
earlier, who operates on her own, is also Ilocano, as is a fourth woman 
who also plays somewhat of a key role as a businesswoman (she is a 
cousin of the two sisters), although she is not involved in the Association. 
These women might operate as the community "core group" but do not 
seem to have enough overall power to be considered in that way. Some 
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of the important key players do not belong to this group, which creates a 

certain push-pull situation. 

These Ilocano women are interesting, in that they are quite different in 

background from each other and very different in personalities, but seem 

to have a bond through their regional origins—as well as the 

consanguineous relationship in the case of some of them. It is also 

interesting to note that along with the Visayan and Tagalog speakers, who 

are leaders in Maryborough, another acknowledged leader is the Ilocano 

woman who is related to the ones in Hervey Bay. 

Ilocanos have played a leading part in Filipino-American communities. 

Perhaps this is because they are so numerous there. Ferdinand Marcos 

was also Ilocano. Although Ilocanos are definitely in the minority on the 

Fraser Coast, they seem to play a disproportionately large leadership role. 

The Ilocano sisters also have a brother working on Fraser Island. Another 

high profile woman comes from an Ilocano/Tagalog-speaking area of 

Luzon, although it does not appear that she considers herself Ilocano. 

These are the only Ilocanos identified during research, although there are 

a few more in the two communities. I was told there are eight more 

Ilocanos in Maryborough in addition to the one I know. 

Regional Groups in Hervey Bay 

In addition to the Ilocanos who are friends, there are women from two 

other language groups who named Filipinas from their own ethnolinguistic 

region as close friends. These were some llonggo speakers and 

Pampango speakers. One Cebuano in Howard named two other 

Cebuanos but this may have more to do with the three of them living in, or 

near, Howard than it has to do with regional background. 

Other Groups 

One woman who works shelling scallops, named the Filipinas on her work 

crew as her best friends. Another group of women named the members of 

their Filipino dance troupe. Some El Shaddal members named other 
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members. Those with German husbands form a tight-knit sub-group---all 
three exclusively named each other. Another group knew each other in 
the Philippines. One woman, now disaffected from the Filipinas, named 
her sister and a non-Filipino woman who sometimes dances with the 
Filipinas. In most cases the women were reciprocally mentioned by one or 
more of those they named as friends. Yet sometimes it was obvious that 
those they thought of as close friends did not see them the same way. 

All of these Hervey Bay sub-groups are relatively small, averaging three or 
four women per group. Some people belong to more than one. 
Apparently some of the sub-groups—or perhaps the strongest personality 
in a group— exert pressure on their members not to associate with certain 
people or to do (or not do) certain things. Various women mentioned 
things like, "Certain cliques decide not to associate with certain people or 
tell their friends not to go to the Association." The large number of sub-
groups, and the lack of a clearly defined core group, seemingly prevents 
the Hervey Bay Filipino community from being as strongly cohesive as the 
Maryborough Filipino community. 

Marginalised Hervey Bay Women 
At least one person who had either been marginalised by the rest, or 
pulled away from the Filipino community for her own reasons, was 
identified to me by others and I sometimes heard unkind remarks about 
her. She also told me herself that she no longer associated with the 
group. Another woman, Carmencita, who spoke very critically of her 
former friends, was also described very negatively by them and some 
others. She now has a very limited circle of Filipinas with whom she 
associates. In her case, it may be a matter of personality. She was very 
pleasant and easy to talk to and it was a surprise to learn that she was so 
strongly disliked by some people. But one husband said that Carmencita 
even fights with her Australian neighbours. 

Lourdes, who sometimes teaches at the local university, has deliberately 
marginafised herself. One woman told me she admired her but nobody 
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else mentioned her at all, although she has lived in Hervey Bay 12 years. 
She appears to be very status conscious—of her family's high position in 
the Philippines, of her own master's degree and I have heard her refer to 
some of the other women in stereotypical terms. 

The only apparent result of being marginalised is that the women in 
question simply do not associate with other Filipinas nor do they attend 
community events. This is different from Maryborough, where some of 
those who could be considered marginalised do still attend selected 
events and are treated by others as if they attended regularly. One Hervey 
Bay exception is Debby, who seems to be generally disliked, or perhaps 
not approved of, but shows up at many events and is sometimes invited to 
private parties. Given her rather independent personality, I suspect she is 
not overly concerned about the attitude of others towards her. This puts 
her somewhat outside the typical Filipino approach as described by 
Hollnsteiner (1963, p.185): "The Filipino sees himself as a member of a 
group and channels his behavior in terms of that group. If he is to remain 
part of it, he cannot exhibit independence of it." 

Explaining Differences Between Two Communities 
Both the lack of unity and the lack of a clearly defined "Hervey Bay Filipino 
community" have been observed by Filipinos and non-Filipinos who are 
familiar with Hervey Bay Filipinos and the ones in Maryborough. Another 
obvious difference between the two communities is the attitudes towards 
morals and reputations discussed earlier. 

However, with regard to the unity and the lack of community in Hervey 
Bay, there were some significant changes in the situation from about mid-
2000. My view, as well as that of many of the Filipinas I have spoken to 
about it, is that the new situation is a result of the social changes taking 
place under the influence of the new president of the Association. Her 
efforts, combined with that of other El Shaddai members, have been 
primarily responsible for unity, and a new sense of community, starting to 
develop. If the fragmentation of the Hervey Bay Filipinos had 
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distinguished it from Maryborough, so did the fact that the marginalised 
Hervey Bay women simply stayed away from Filipino community activities. 
However, towards the end of the period during which I was observing 
Hervey Bay events, this began to change as the new president of the 
Association was successful at drawing disaffected Filipinas back into the 
fold. Even as late as the Spring Cabaret in September 2000 people were 
still wary of the individuals who were suddenly starting to participate after 
a long absence but there was an obvious effort to be welcoming and act 
as if there had never been a problem—in a typical Filipino display of 
pakikisama. 

As mentioned under the description of the host communities, the intrinsic 
differences in the cities of Maryborough and Hervey Bay may also explain 
why the two Filipino communities have been, or are, different in some 
observable ways. Much of the general population of Hervey Bay moved in 
from somewhere else in recent years, often when they were around 
retirement age. Following the same pattern, most of the husbands of the 
Filipinas interviewed also moved to the Bay from elsewhere. This move 
was generally after they were married to a Filipina. Whereas in 
Maryborough, as is the pattern of the city as a whole, a number of the 
husbands of Filipinas were long-time residents at the time of marriage. 
Despite the noticeable differences, Filipinas in both locations answered 
most basic cultural questions on food, language, etc. in about the same 
way. 

While it might seem like a small thing, the fact that Helen's stall in 
Maryborough provides a genuine Filipino gathering place, should not be 
overlooked in considering various reasons as to why the two communities 
have developed differently. It is not uncommon for a minority group within 
a larger society to have a key locus at which to gather, such as the many 
buildings in Australia which belong to ethnic groups. Bottomley (1979, 
pp.60-61) described how Greek churches and clubhouses have had this 
function in Australia. David Mearns (personal communication) indicated 
that Hindu temples are critical to overseas Indians in places like Malaysia, 
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since they serve the need for a place where people are allowed to gather 
for more than just the obvious religious purposes. In his study of Melaka 
Chitties, Mearns (1995, p.183) said: "In more mundane contexts, temples 
function as meeting places and centres of gossip ... the temples of Melaka 
are true centres of community activity." Mearns suggested that any 
location where the Filipinas are free to gather can serve a similar function. 
Their husbands should have no objection to them going to church or the 
market by themselves. In looking at the role of locations like Helen's stall, 
St. Mary's Parish Hall (which can be used by the Filipinos for purely social 
events) and Maryborough Neighbourhood Centre (where the Coordinator 
is a Filipina and is happy to have it used as a drop-in centre), it becomes 
obvious that this city has a few such places where the Filipinas gather—as 
compared to the lack of such locations in Hervey Bay. John Paul Centre is 
the exception but only as applies to El Shaddai activities. While Hervey 
Bay Neighbourhood Centre does provide a venue for Association 
meetings, there is no special relationship between the Filipinos and the 
Centre or its staff. 

The Filipino stall, having been established at the Heritage Markets in 
1991, has become an institution of sorts and—similar to the way a 
building serves as a social or cultural centre for a group. The marquee 
under which Filipino goods are displayed in the same prominent location 
every Thursday, serves as a kind of drop-in centre. Filipinas can go there 
once a week and shop but they can also see friends, hear the gossip, pick 
up the Club newsletter or just hang around (See Figures 9 & 10). One 
Filipina who sells Avon products meets her customers there for orders and 
deliveries. It has enabled newcomers to meet Filipinas and provides a 
sense of being part of the group for those who gather there. To a lesser 
extent, Maryborough Neighbourhood Centre plays a similar role. Club 
meetings, Filipino workshops and smaller parties are held there. Larger 
Filipino community events are held at St. Mary's Parish Hall. Since 
Hervey Bay Filipinas do not have any regular gathering place, it is 
possible that these locations have helped to create a more cohesive group 
in Maryborough. 



Gossip and Information 

Figure No. 9 - An opportunity to ta/k with friends. 
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Figure No. 10 - Exchanging information on Market Day. 
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Kinship and Ritual Kin 
Since family relationships are one of the most important elements in 
Filipino culture, it is not surprising that kinship is still significant to the 
Filipinas now living in the Fraser Coast region. Given the traditional 
closeness of Filipinos to parents, siblings and others in the extended 
family, it is easy to understand how permanent separation from these 
relatives is extremely difficult for those who move to Australia. 

In the two communities studied, there are several women who have close 
relatives living in the same city, elsewhere in Queensland or in other 
states. Of those interviewed, 17 have either parents or siblings in 
Australia. In some cases, family members owed their immigration to the 
women on the Fraser Coast. Of the women interviewed, only one was 
sponsored by a relative resident in Australia. One woman has a cluster of 
relatives living in Sydney, including her parents, another has a cluster in 
Mackay, Queensland, where her parents also lived while they were still 
alive. Sometimes chain migration arrangements have enabled several 
family members, often of more than one generation, to reside in Australia. 
In other cases individuals of the same family found their own way to 
Australia by other means. Various relatives named as being helped with 
migration included parents, children, siblings and nieces. Those other 
than parents or children, who might not be able to be brought in under 
family reunion schemes, were generally helped in an indirect way—such 
as an Australian spouse being found for a female relative. 

Among those I know personally, only one woman has her Filipino parents 
living in the region, but two have mothers—permanent residents in 
Australia—who live with them part of the year and rotate living with their 
other children in different parts of Australia the rest of the year. Some 
have mothers who regularly come from the Philippines for long-term visits 
and one woman's parents come every other year. Seven women were 
able to bring Philippines-born children to Australia; plus one whose 
daughter by her Australian husband was born while they were living in the 



159 

Philippines and had rights as an Australian citizen. One Filipina has been 
able to bring a niece because she and her husband legally adopted her 

There are six sets of sisters among the Hervey Bay informants and none 
in Maryborough, although two Maryborough Filipinas have sisters 
elsewhere in Queensland. One Hervey Bay woman also has a sister who 
is trying to extend a visitor's visa and get sponsorship through a local man 
but is having all sorts of difficulties. The sister of one Maryborough 
woman is married to the brother of another; this couple lives in Sydney. 
Several have sisters elsewhere in Australia. Another woman's niece has 
married her husband's friend and moved to Hervey Bay. The niece of one 
Hervey Bay woman is married to an Australian and works in her aunt's 
business. 

The unusual situation of several Ilocanos in the area being related to each 
other was mentioned earlier. There are actually six people in this group, 
some not having known each other in the Philippines although they knew 
each other's families. Except for the group of siblings, they were not 
involved in each other's immigration, directly or indirectly. The cousins 
are: 

(1,2 & 3) Two sisters and a brother, both women married to Australians. 
(4)Their cousin, married to a retired American military man. This couple is 
currently living in Hervey Bay for a couple of years while her husband 
studies at the local college. 

Cousin to #1,2 & 3 & 6 (lives in Hervey Bay). 
Cousin to #1,2 & 3 & 5 (lives in Maryborough). 

One of the other two (#5 & #6) is also related to #4. 

#1 lived in Victoria before coming to Hervey Bay 
#5 lived in New South Wales before coming to Hervey Bay. 
#6 lived in central Queensland before coming to Maryborough. 

In the case of #1,2,3 and #5 and #6 it is purely a coincidence that they met 
each other on the Fraser Coast and discovered the close relationship. The 
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niece, who works in her aunt's business, must also be part of this cluster 
of Ilocano relatives, since her aunt is #5. 

Most of those with children or sisters elsewhere in Queensland, or 
Australia, indicated that they talk to them frequently by phone. Some 
stated their child or sister could better afford the phone calls so the other 
person rang them. Some also stated the relative often phoned the 
Philippines and would then relay family news to them by phone. Those 
with close relatives within reasonable driving distance visit each other 
whenever possible and for special times such as Christmas. The women 
with relatives in southern cities also try to visit them at regular intervals, 
time and finances permitting. Several did this for Christmas 1999. 
Despite the problems of distance, and in some cases finances, those with 
relatives in Australia seem to make an effort to maintain regular family 
contact under circumstances which are often more difficult than in the 
Philippines. 

Since so many of the women have no consanguineous relatives in 
Australia, other than possibly children, it might be expected that ritual 
kinship along traditional Filipino lines, such as godparents and co-parent 
in-laws, would play an important part in the Filipino communities of Hervey 
Bay and Maryborough. On investigation it was learned that these ritual 
kinship relationships, and other types of fictive kin arrangements, do not 
seem to be particularly significant in Australia. As mentioned earlier, there 
may be some element of this among the El Shaddai members, who are 
extremely diligent in addressing each other as Sister 

______", 
either 

directly or in reference to other members when speaking to a third party, 
but there was no other evidence found of ritual or fictive kin playing an 
important role for most of the Filipinas. 

Godparents 
In the Philippines it is common for people to select godparents of a higher 
social or economic level so that there may be an advantage for the 
children. The ritual relationship may also be economically or socially useful 



for the parents (Mathews 1994). Each person was asked whether she is a 
godmother to any children in the Filipino community and those with 
children were asked who the godparents of their children are. Those 
children interviewed were also asked who their godparents are. This 
revealed that godparents seem to be chosen more often from among 
close friends than from those of higher status. Since status lines are now 
blurred in the new setting, it is somewhat difficult to assign relative status 
between two women anyway. It might also be the case that a Filipina of a 
perceived higher status is not in a position to provide any advantages to 
other Filipinas in Australia, so the motive for selecting such a person is no 
longer present. 

The godparent relationship, which is often reported as being a close one 
in the Philippines, has become somewhat weak in Australia. In fact some 
of the women had to think carefully before answering the question about 
godparents and one teenage boy had no idea who his godparents are, 
although his mother said they are in Nambour, Queensland. Yet, perhaps 
it is a misconception that the godparent relationship is always close in the 
Philippines, since Mathews (1994, p.57), in talking about Mindanao, said "I 
was surprised to find that many of my informants had forgotten—or were 
unsure of—who their kumpares/kumares were, and how many godparents 
each of their children had." Godparents of many of the children 
interviewed are either elsewhere in Australia or in the Philippines, so 
contact is limited or currently non-existent. None of the children conveyed 
the impression that there was a close relationship with any godparents. 
Some know where the godparents live but do not know their names, or 
only were able to give an honorific or kinship term for them. There was a 
variation in the replies with regard to regular gifts from godparents to 
godchildren, for birthdays and/or Christmas. Several said they currently, or 
previously, received regular gifts from them. One mother mentioned that 
her youngest daughter, who has Australian godparents, is jealous 
because her siblings get gifts from their Filipino godmothers. In general it 
appears that the gifts stop after the children get beyond a few years old, or 
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if someone moves so that the godparents and children no longer live in 
the same Australian location. 

There was no indication on the part of anyone that the godparent 
relationship served any extra purpose in Australia, other than the obvious 
ritual one at the time of the church ceremony. There was also some 
confusion in terminology. Some of the Filipinas used the term 
"godmother" when they were referring to a Catholic "confirmation 
sponsor"—this event taking place when the child is older. Among the 50 
informants there were 11 women (or husbands) who were either 
godmother (godfather) or sponsor to the child of another in the sample—
or whose child's godmother was among those in the sample. 

Upon learning that not all godparents of Roman Catholic children in the 
Filipino community were Roman Catholic, I queried the priest at St. 
Joseph's on present-day requirements. He explained that as long as one 
godparent is Roman Catholic, other individuals who are baptized 
Christians can be part of the ceremony as "Christian witnesses". People 
then apply the term "godparent" indiscriminately in this case. According to 
the priest, the role is no longer that of being responsible for the child's 
Christian upbringing, or even to take care of the child if something 
happens to the parents. These days it is one of support for the mother 
and father in their role as Christian parents. 

The broader aspects of komadre and kompadre relationships (ritual 
kinship between parent and godparent, as well as sponsors for other 
events such as confirmations and weddings) do not seem to exist in 
Maryborough or Hervey Bay in those terms. Instead, a close friendship 
which already existed and upon which was based the choice of a person 
for the ceremonial role, continues to exist. 

There are jokes about mothers whose children are dating, being co-
mothers-in-law to each other but, to my knowledge, no marriages between 
Mestizos (or Filipino children who immigrated with their mothers) have 
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taken place in the two communities 

a child have a de facto relationship 

marriageable age yet in the region. 

However, the one young couple with 

There are not very many children of 

Instead of certain types of ritual kinship, which play an important part in 
Philippine society and supplement the strong bonds between blood 
relatives, close friendships which have grown up between Filipinas here 
seem to take their place. In fact, the wider Filipino community in 
Maryborough, with the Club as a core, could be considered a replacement 
for relatives and friends in a Philippine barrio. In Cohen (1974, p.188) 
there is reference to the part ethnic associations play in the social systems 
in which they are found, such as that of replacing traditional kinship 
groupings. It seems that in Maryborough we have a similar situation. On 
occasion, close women friends join together to prepare party foods, the 
way the women of an extended family would in the Philippines. In the 
case of death, many members of the community prepare food for a 
funeral feast, even if they are not particularly close to the widow. Two 
widows told me this had happened on the death of their husbands; one 
was relatively new to the community at the time. 

Since Filipinos usually come from large families, some of those without 
siblings in the community seem to have replaced sisters with two or three 
very close friends. In some of these cases they share family meals at 
regular intervals and exchange birthday and Christmas gifts. This may 
account for some of the numerous cliques in Hervey Bay. Oddly enough, 
when asked about friendships, only some of the Hervey Bay women with 
local sisters named the sister among the best friends. In fact, the two 
women who have sisters in the clique of three Filipinas with German 
husbands, did not name their sisters, nor did the sisters name them. The 
three Filipinas married to Germans all named each other only. In another 
family, one woman named her sister as best friend but her sister did not 
name her. Two others named sisters, but since the sisters were not 
interviewed, it is not known if they would have also named their sisters. 
The results of this might not be totally accurate since some of the women 



may have assumed that the question relating to "best friends" did not 

include sisters. 

In most cases the mothers stated that they were attempting to teach their 

children the very important Filipino concept of respect for elders. This 

generally included addressing real aunts by the Tagalog term "tiya" 

(although some use this term for adult friends) and addressing the 

mother's friends by the English term "aunty"—this is simply a courtesy title 

to be used for several older women in the community. It is not fictive 

kinship, since no other kinship obligations follow as they would, for 

example, with a godparent. One of the older women in Maryborough told 

me the younger people address her as "Manang 
______". I think she was 

actually referring to young adult women from the Philippines, not 

Australian-born children. Manang is used in the Philippines for an older 

sister or a woman that is older than the speaker, unless she is 

considerably older, in which case the term would be Nana. I have also 

heard some of the women in their 40s address one of the Filipinas in her 

60s as "Aunty 
______" in English. Although a few of the women 

acknowledged that they have been unsuccessful in getting their children to 

accept Filipino values, outward manifestations of respect for elders seem 

to be accepted by both parents and children. Soriano (1995, p.109) said: 

If there is one Filipino core value that is strictly adhered to and ingrained in 
children, despite the egalitarian culture that exists in Australia, it is the 
practice of generational respect. All the parents in the focus groups, 
including those married to non-Filipinos, encourage their children to use the 
various forms of respectful address. 

Several women commented on how uncomfortable it made them to hear 

children calling adults by their first names. They instructed them to either 

use the terms, "aunty/uncle" or "Mr/Mrs' for adults. The children have all 

grown up with this and accept it as normal. Some reported that Australian 

friends were not always comfortable with this and preferred to be called by 

their first names. 
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Jacobs (1968, p.81) said, in referring to African slaves in America: "Social 
relationship patterns such as the family, community, clan, class 
station.. .disappeared and new patterns developed." While the situation 
for the Filipinos in Australia is not that drastic, there is a modification and 
adjustment of family patterns when many close relatives are left behind in 
the Philippines, or live in distant parts of Australia. Also, marriage to a 
non-Filipino requires a new approach to family relationships. The Filipino 
community the women now find themselves in is made up of a cross-
section of people from different ethnolinguistic areas, economic and social 
class backgrounds. This can be very different from the more 
homogeneous communities many of them lived in before. Filipino 
immigrants may also find that their class status has substantially changed, 
for the better or worse, in the new setting. 

Australian In-Laws and Other Relatives 
Most Filipinas indicated that they got along "okay" with their Australian in-
laws and in some few cases they were living in the same house, or had 
done so in the past. In a few instances they expressed a real feeling of 
friendship for one or another of their husband's relatives, such as a sister. 
For example, one who has a difficult husband said her sister-in-law often 
sides with her. Another said her mother-in-law treats her just like a 
daughter. 

A Maryborough Filipina told of a mother-in-law she had cared for until she 
died. Her mother-in-law liked her much better than she did a White 
Australian daughter-in-law in Hervey Bay. Since this Filipina's husband is 
30 years her senior, she has stepchildren who are older than she is. She 
is on very good terms with them and it is a family joke that her daughter's 
half-siblings are adults and the daughter's nieces and nephews are older 
than she is. One Hervey Bay woman's mother-in-law is very supportive of 
her in all her activities and often attends Filipino functions where her 
daughter-in-law and granddaughter are dancing. 



166 

Only one woman had a stepchild living with her at the time of interviews, 
although he is only there on a casual basis because he works on Fraser 
Island and lives there most of the time—just comes home on his day off. 
He was nearly an adult when she married his father, who had raised him 
on his own after a divorce. He gets along very well with his Filipino 
stepmother. One Filipina's stepchildren, now adults, spent school 
holidays with them and the youngest girl lived with the Filipina and her 
husband between the ages of 9 and 12. A woman, who married a very 
elderly man, virtually raised a young stepdaughter, 9 years old at the time 
of the marriage, who is now an adult. The father died when the girl was 
15 so the stepmother continued to raise her—the girl still calls her "Mum". 

A few told of uncomfortable relationships or situations with in-laws. This 
came up most often with the children of the husband's previous marriages, 
who "didn't want to know them" or cases where there had been serious 
legal conflicts over a deceased husband's estate. One adult stepdaughter 
kept coming to the house and making trouble with the Filipino wife; the 
woman explained that her husband was "caught in between them." 

Networks 

Not much can be said about Filipino social networks, in the Australian 
setting, that has not been touched on in earlier discussion about relatives 
and friends. In a way, Filipinas on the Fraser Coast can draw on virtually 
the entire Filipino population in the region the way other Australians might 
network with contacts from school, work, the neighbourhood, 
organisations and other human resources. There are no particular 
barriers across the municipal lines, so if someone from Maryborough 
wants something from a Hervey Bay Filipina, there is no problem in 
making a local phone call. Within the Filipino community, particularly the 
sub-groups such as El Shaddal, frequent networking takes place. 

While some of the women additionally have network-type links with a few 
non-Filipinos—particularly those Filipinas who are employed or active in 
the wider community in various ways—the majority of them network with 
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other Filipinas. In talking about recruitment to networks in African towns, 
Mitchell (1975, p.41) said that people were recruited through kinship links, 
common membership in voluntary organisations and, in the bigger 
townships, through common ethnic background. This would seem to hold 
true for the Filipinas on the Fraser Coast also. I observed that sometimes 
the Filipino networks or cliques were made up of people with kinship links, 
but more often of those with common membership in Filipino-based 
organisations—and, of course, the broader Filipino connection; which is 
sometimes defined by a Philippines ethnolinguistic area. Bottomley (1979) 
discusses Greek networks in Australia which appear to have many 
similarities to those found among the Filipinos. 

There are a limited number of women who can, through their own outside 
non-Filipino networks, assist other Filipinos. Many of these women 
understand the current concept of networking and utilise it in the wider 
community when needed. One who worked for Centrelink for many years 
recently quit her job. However, she did often give advice to others who 
requested information from her, and probably still can in a general way. 
The Coordinator of Maryborough Neighbourhood Centre is in an excellent 
position to pass on information and useful advice to other Filipinas. She is 
able to use her extensive social services connections throughout the 
region to assist Filipinas and to hear about and apply for grants for Filipino 
purposes. She has been very active in seeking out opportunities for other 
Filipinas and encouraging them to do short courses, volunteer work and 
other things which may help them to get jobs. One woman is able to 
network through people in the various multicultural groups she is, or has 
been, involved with. This woman also has extensive contacts in the 
Filipino communities in Brisbane and Central Queensland. Another 
Filipina has many contacts within St. Mary's parish and yet another has 
contacts in art circles. A few of them have political contacts. Hervey Bay 
does not seem to have as many women in a position to assist with 
networking as Maryborough. Probably the one most able to do this is a 
justice of the peace. Another woman who works for the Hervey Bay City 
Council in a mid-level position, and hosts the Filipino program on 
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community radio, also has a lot of contacts. One of the early arrivals, who 
has been a leader among the Filipinos for many years, is very outgoing 
and has made a lot of friends in the community at large and within the 
Catholic parish. She is also able to network with non-Filipinos when 
contacts are needed. 

Obligations to Relatives 
Much mention is made in the literature, such as Ang (1995), Jones (1996), 
Corpus-Brock (1996), Okamura (1998), Williams (1998) and Constable 
(1999), about Filipinos of both sexes going overseas in order to earn 
money with which to support relatives at home. This includes female 
domestics, to other Asian countries and to the Middle East, and male 
workers to many places. Those Filipinas who marry men from other 
countries and go to live with them overseas in such places as America, 
Australia, Canada, New Zealand, Europe and some Asian countries, are 
in a different situation than those who go overseas to work for a limited 
time period with the intention of returning home. 

Those who move abroad because of marriage do so on a more or less 
permanent basis. They are, in most cases, not initially guaranteed an 
opportunity for paid employment, so cannot be certain that they can send 
money home regularly. The social science literature in Australia indicates 
that the desire of many Filipino wives to send money home and the 
reluctance to assist with this on the part of some Australian husbands, is a 
major cause of marital conflict. Chuah et al. (1987, pp.581-582), for 
example, mention conflicting economic expectations as an area of "culture 
clash", in particular with regard to the wife's desire to send money back to 
her family. Kaminskas and Smith (1990, p.10) refer to "conflict over what 
amount of financial assistance, if any, can be provided to the family 
overseas." A report by the Illawarra Migrant Resource Centre (1990, p.11) 
refers to problems caused by cultural differences in terms of expectations 
and attitudes. "The Filipino wife will expect to provide some financial 
support for needy family members." 
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A few of those in the research population came from relatively well-off 
families and their financial help is not needed. Marriage to a foreigner was 
more a matter of having reached an age where they could not make a 
desirable marriage in the Philippines, rather than for money reasons. Yet, 
there are still quite a few in the sample where the families could really use 
economic assistance. Out of the 50 women interviewed, only nine send 
support payments to family members in the Philippines on a regular basis. 
Many said they sent monetary gifts for birthdays or Christmas, or when 
called upon for an emergency, but this was seen as an extra, rather than 
basic support. 

Rosa, whose parents are university graduates and held very senior public 
service positions until retiring to Sydney, are not in need of monetary 
help—so she supports her former nanny. The 87 year old woman, who 
had also been nanny to Rosa's mother, never married and has no income, 
since there is no government pension for the elderly in the Philippines. 
This Maryborough woman bought the old lady a house and sends her 
support money every month. While Rosa came from a privileged 
background, she is not wealthy now. Her husband is retired from 
Queensland Rail and she runs a child care business in her home. Dearing 
(1997, p.288) listed maids who take care of children as being among 
those regarded as "extended family" by Filipinos. 

Some reported that they have built homes for a parent on land that 
belongs to the family. Carmen and her husband (a builder), left a couple 
of weeks after her interview, to spend a year in the Philippines building a 
house for themselves on her mother's acreage. Their house will be near 
her mother's house. Carmen's mother is a permanent resident of 
Australia and goes back and forth for long stays in each country. 

So, while the women on the Fraser Coast do send money to the 
Philippines, it seems that it may be on a far less regular basis than many 
of the Filipinas reported in the Australian literature. Only one mentioned 
that her husband does not let her send money home on a regular basis 
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but agrees only for special occasions. This may be because he invested a 
large sum of money in the Philippines through one of her relatives and lost 
half of it. As elsewhere, this desire of the Fraser Coast women to send 
money home may account for several of the Filipinas working to earn 
money—often in very hard jobs such as shelling scallops or packing fruit. 
Being unable to send money home can be a source of hiya for some of 
the women. 

All but one of the long-time residents reported some trips back to see 
family in the Philippines during their years in Australia, although two had 
only been once, more than a decade ago. Beth, who has never gone 
back to the Philippines since migrating in 1983, explained that she was 
terrified of flying and, as an only child whose parents are both dead, she 
really had no one to go back for. Seven of the women have been able to 
go home regularly every one to two years and two were previously able to 
go more often than that due, in one case, to the husband's employment 
with an airline and in the other case the woman's own employment which 
provided discount travel. 

In general, it appears that the frequency of trips depends on two things: 
firstly, the financial ability to travel and secondly, the number of close 
relatives still in the Philippines. When both parents are dead, or are living 
in Australia, the reasons for going back to the Philippines on a regular 
basis are not so compelling, although some still go back as often as they 
can to visit siblings or their own adult children. The airfare is only part of 
the expense, since it is customary to take lots of gifts which can cost a 
significant amount of money. 

Duration of stay during trips home varies considerably but some of those 
who go to see very sick or elderly parents are often there for months at a 
time. Others just go for a few weeks. Mothers often take their children 
but sometimes they do not. Some husbands go with their wives on every 
visit to the Philippines while a few go seldom, or never. The retired 
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husband and stepson of one Filipina who works full time, stopped to visit 
her relatives in the Philippines on a recent trip to Europe without her. 

These regular visits to the Philippines, as well as frequent phone calls to 
relatives, reinforce traditional cultural traits—as well as help the women 
keep up with new trends in the homeland. As Powson (1995, p.97) has 
pointed out, the Philippines itself is undergoing rapid social change. This 
repeated contact with the country of origin is very different from the 
experiences of some earlier immigrants to Australia, who could not afford 
to go home on visits—or current refugee populations for whom it is not 
safe to go back. 

Okamura (1998, p.ix) has treated the Filipino Americans as part of a 
"diaspora". He contended they should be viewed this way "because of 
their significant transnational relations with their homeland that 
differentiate them from other ethnic minorities in the United States." 
However, Okamura (1998, pp.104-105) also explored various definitions 
of a "diaspora" and conceded that American-born Filipinos probably had 
little desire to live permanently in the Philippines and thus might not fit the 
criteria which included a "myth of return". Other authors, such as San 
Juan (1998), who uses the term "diaspora" in the title of his book, and 
Constable (1999, pp.206-209) also consider that the Filipinos scattered 
around the world today are part of a diaspora. Constable, with reference 
to the number of Filipino women working overseas, commented: "The 
gendering of diasporic situations is of central importance". Bottomley 
(1979, p.63) referred to Greeks in Australia, and elsewhere outside of 
Greece, as part of a diaspora. Later Bottomley (1992, p.7) said: "They 
have also actively maintained and translated cultural practices that help to 
define 'Greekness', even in the diaspora." 

The Filipinas on the Fraser Coast can be considered as part of the vast 
Filipino diaspora and share many elements of their culture with Filipinos, 
not only in the Philippines, but in far-flung parts of the world. With a global 
society they can phone a mother in Cebu or send an e-mail to a sister in 
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Los Angeles without ever leaving their home in Maryborough or Hervey 
Bay. One woman told me she regularly watches Filipino news programs 
over the Australian government SBS television station. 

There does not appear to be any significant impact on the current Filipino 
culture in the two communities from new arrivals or from returning 
travellers, except in the area of dressy current fashions. Bernadette, a 
relative newcomer, having arrived in 1996, said new immigrants do not tell 
the old timers current things about the Philippines unless they ask, "We 
don't push ideas; they help us adjust to Maryborough." 

Future in the Philippines 
There were mixed replies to the question as to whether they thought they 
would ever go back to the Philippines to live permanently. Those with 
children who have grown up in Australia generally indicated they would not 
consider going back there permanently because of children and 
grandchildren; although one with an adult daughter in Queensland and two 
sons in the Philippines is considering going back. She and her husband 
are thinking of selling their several properties in about three years; they 
are in their 60s. Carmen and her husband, the couple who are on Luzon 
building their house at present, intend to spend half of each year in the 
Philippines. She has two Australian-born children and does not expect 
they will want to live there. 

Christina explained that she would be "quite well off' if she is widowed. 
Her elderly husband is in poor health. As a former school teacher, he is 
on a comfortable pension, much of which she will get if she outlives him. 
They own homes in both countries. She has one child living in Australia 
and two living in the Philippines so she plans to divide her time between 
both countries in the future. She is the only interviewee who mentioned 
that she has never taken out Australian citizenship. Most took out 
citizenship just as soon as they were eligible. Those who have, but are 
contemplating moving back to the Philippines, say that they will have no 
trouble doing so as Australian citizens. 
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Another two, among those women with children in Australia, might like to 
retire there if widowed. One more said both she and her husband would 
consider living in the Philippines half of each year. Another one said she 
and her husband have thought about moving there if he could get work. 
He currently works overseas and comes home at intervals. He 
commented that boys raised in the Philippines, who moved to Hervey Bay, 
have problems, so he would be dubious about taking their young son 
there. A dedicated member of El Shaddai, with three Australian-born 
children who appear to have little interest in the Philippines, has dreams of 
going back to the Philippines and teaching in an evangelical school for 
children. She realises it is unlikely her children would go along with this 
idea. 

The category of women who most consistently stated that they would like 
to go back to the Philippines if widowed are those with no children. Ten 
without children said they would like to, or maybe would like to; yet six 
without children in Australia are not planning on moving back to the 
Philippines for one reason or another—either they prefer life in Australia or 
the expected financial position in the future will not permit it. Those who 
do want to eventually go back to the Philippines believe that they would be 
miserable in an Australian home for the elderly in what is still, in many 
ways, a foreign culture. They are concerned about not being able to eat 
the food prepared for Australians and afraid of being cut off from Filipino 
friends. In the Filipino manner, they believe that nieces and nephews will 
take care of them in their old age. In a couple of cases they helped 
educate these younger people, or one of their parents, and utang na bob 
would dictate that, in turn, they should care for an elderly aunt. 

There is a developing understanding in Australia that there should be 
cross-cultural considerations with regard to care for the aged. This is 
partly based on the growing awareness in recent years that elderly 
immigrants tend to revert to their native language. Castles et al. (1992, 
p.176) said: "Among the elderly there is a tendency towards the 
abandonment of the acquired language (English) in favour of the mother 
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tongue." A Multicultural Respite Centre was established on the Fraser 
Coast in 2000. This is the first step towards recognition of such needs on 
the part of the disabled and frail aged from diverse cultural backgrounds. 
While there are no Filipino clients as yet, two Filipinas are employed part 
time, on call, for the new Respite Centre. 

Because of the average age differences, a large percentage of the women 
expect to be widowed. Those with Australian property that can be sold or 
pensions that can be paid to them if they reside in the Philippines, often 
see returning there as an economically viable option. These women 
generally did not leave the Philippines because they did not like it but left 
for other reasons. Therefore, in many ways they feel they would be happy 
returning there at some time in the future. However, one woman whose 
only child is 33 and lives in Manila, says she would never go back to the 
Philippines to live. 

Six husbands also would like to live in the Philippines permanently but few 
probably ever will. Carmencita's husband said he wished they could live 
there on her family farm but the area is troubled by rebels so they feel it is 
too dangerous. Also they both have severe health problems and are 
concerned that quality medical care is very costly and not readily available 
in the Philippines. Two women said they sometimes think about going 
back there to live but it is not practical because of medical problems. Two 
other women, both widowed, would eventually go back to the Philippines 
to live if their Australian income was adequate to support them there in a 
style similar to what they have in Maryborough—but both were doubtful it 
would. 

Return to the country of origin, or "remigration" as it is termed by Price 
(1975, pp.15-17), is a phenomenon not given as much attention in the 
Australian literature of migration as are many other aspects. There are 
times when this is not a viable option due to such things as economics, 
political or religious problems or warfare. Many refugees still cannot return 
to their homelands even if they wish to. There is always the problem that 
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children raised in Australia generally prefer to remain. Certain immigrant 
groups in Australia have had more of a propensity for returning home than 
others. Price pointed out that in 1972-3 more Greeks left Australia than 
arrived. Yet, in earlier times, Greeks were considered settled and stable 
immigrants. 

In this chapter I have examined various interpersonal relationships and 
found that many of the Filipino women in Maryborough and Hervey Bay 
are involved with each other on a regular and close personal basis. They 
also have a relatively detailed knowledge about many of the other Filipinas 
in the community and gossip plays a major role in both community self-
identification and social control. 

The tendency to hive off and establish new formal organisations was 
observed among the Fraser Coast Filipinos and this was tied in with a 
similar tendency reported for Filipinos living in other overseas locations. 
Leaders and leadership qualities were looked at and it was found that 
certain of the women were seen by most of the other Filipinas as being 
good leaders. From their comments it appeared that they viewed a 
woman as a good leader if she held a club office, inspired the other 
women to group achievements or if she was somebody the women 
admired for her own achievements or status in the Filipino and/or 
community at large. With one exception, all the women who stood out as 
leaders (either in the view of the other women or by actually taking 
leadership roles in the Filipino community) were well educated and of 
middle class backgrounds, which fits the pattern of women leaders in the 
Philippines. 

In the next four chapters I will discuss those items I have singled out as 
core items of Filipino culture in Maryborough and Hervey Bay: religion, 
language, food and dance. In this thesis I have put forward the view that 
these items are still of major importance in the two Filipino communities 
and that currently the women are attempting to maintain these elements of 
their culture. The material provided is mainly descriptive but, as such, 
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gives a cross-section of current practices and documents the level of 
retention in these two communities at the present time. 
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Chapter 5 

Religion, Magic and Religious Conflict 

Religion: 

Underlying the propositions that myth acts as a social charter and explains 
the conditions of human life is the basic postulate that religions have social 
functions. This was claimed early in the twentieth century by the French 
social anthropologist Emile Durkheim. The practice of a religion, he 
emphasized, is a means of maintaining the cooperating social group. 
Coming together to worship, members of the group can see who belongs, 
whom they are morally obliged to help, and from whom they can expect help. 

Kehoe (1998, pp.207-8) 
Magic: 
Magic persists in societies because it appears to work; it functions. Beyond 
this apparent utility, Malinowski argued that magic has a profound function in 
exerting human control over those dimensions that are otherwise outside of 
our control. Moore (1997, p.136) 

In this chapter I discuss the part that organised religion plays in the 
Filipino communities of Maryborough and Hervey Bay. A Catholic lay 
organisation, El Shaddai, founded by a Filipino in the Philippines, is 
gradually assuming a very important social role in the Hervey Bay Filipino 
community—therefore this organisation is examined in some detail. 

A number of the women in the community still take part in magical or non-
Christian activities, so I describe them as they were told to me. I also 
describe a baby baptism, a wedding and a funeral with reference to the 
Filipino elements in these events as observed. 

All of the women I spoke to were Christians and thus, having moved to 
what is considered a predominantly Christian country, those who wish to 
retain their religion in Australia should have no difficulty in doing so. More 
women in the sample turned out to be Protestant than might be expected. 
A number of the Roman Catholics made anti-Catholic comments which is 
perhaps not surprising, since they come from a country where the Church 
is held responsible for some of the social problems—such as the large 
number of men, unable to get a divorce, who have mistresses and second 
families. 
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Given that most of the women are well educated, all are Christians and 
many were from Philippine cities, it was surprising to have so many of 
them volunteer information about magical practices. However, in 
converting the Philippines to Christianity the Spanish were tolerant about 
the survival of local beliefs, so many indigenous or non-Christian things 
have traditionally been practiced by Filipino Christians for several hundred 
years. 

It was on the subject of El Shaddai that some women became most vocal 
and more excited than they did during any other part of their interviews. 
Those who are heavily involved are very enthusiastic. I was shown many 
pictures of their trip to the Philippines in 1999 and invited to sit through 
videos of El Shaddai rallies. These showed masses of people in Manila 
taking part in their services. 

Those who are anti-El Shaddai are just as adamant and I was able to 
gather a lot of information on why they do not approve. These opinions 
generally did not come out following the simple question as to whether 
they belonged to El Shaddai. Usually it was later in the interview when 
they would suddenly start talking about it, out of context, and become very 
precise and detailed about their negative views. This led me to delve a bit 
more into both the background of El Shaddai itself and its activities in 
Hervey Bay. During the year of fieldwork, El Shaddai membership 
doubled and began to make an impact on the Filipino community beyond 
that of simply religion. The women's involvement in El Shaddai is a good 
example of the idea that religion legitimises social activity. 

While the majority of women were, and still are, Roman Catholic, two 
sisters of one family were raised Seventh Day Adventist and there is a 
third Filipina I have not met who is also of SDA background and attends 
church with the two sisters in Hervey Bay. Two Ilocano women attend the 
Hervey Bay Uniting Church, having been Methodist in the Philippines 
(Methodist, Presbyterian and Congregational churches joined in Australia 
to form the Uniting Church a couple of decades ago). One of them told 
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me that many Ilocanos are Methodists in the Philippines. Alice, who was a 
born-again Christian in the Philippines, now also attends the Uniting 
Church. Marietta stated that she was Protestant, having been brought up 
in the Evangelical Alliance church in the Philippines. 

Lila is now Anglican due to the priest refusing to marry her in the Roman 
Catholic Church to a divorced man. The Anglican priest agreed to perform 
the wedding so she converted. She sometimes attends St. Mary's 
Catholic Church on Filipino occasions. The daughter was christened in 
the Anglican Church and attends their Sunday School. Another Catholic 
woman whose husband is Anglican also had her daughter christened in 
the Anglican Church. Thus seven of my 50 informants, or 14%, are 
Protestant. SBS World Guide (1999, p.579) indicated that 9% of the 
population of the Philippines are Protestants. I am also aware of one 
Maryborough woman who converted to Jehovah's Witness and another 
who converted to Seventh Day Adventist. 

Hilsdon (1995, p.138) indicated that 85% of Filipinos are Roman Catholic. 
She commented that religion is integrated into daily life, particularly in the 
rural areas. During the fieldwork, I learned that being Catholic is central to 
being Filipino in both Maryborough and Hervey Bay. Much of the Filipino 
community life revolves around Catholic activities and the social events 
which sometimes follow a Mass—when the Filipino members simply move 
across the yard to St. Mary's Parish Hall—or social events on other 
occasions when the Parish Hall is just being used as a venue. It is 
interesting to note that Almirol (1985, p.194) found that the California 
Filipinos frequently included Protestants in social events sponsored by 
the Filipino Catholic organisation. I found the same situation in 
Maryborough. However, there is sometimes a tendency to forget that 
everyone may not be attending Mass and therefore may miss out on 
shared information. I once attended an executive meeting of the Club, 
which was held at St. Mary's Parish Hall—following Mass and a Filipino 
tea party, to which the priest and Parish Council members were invited. 
The one Protestant officer, Lila, did not show up. Consequently she 
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missed out on being invited to Trinity's birthday party. On another 
occasion she was told at the Club meeting to join the choir for an 
upcoming performance at a Filipino Mass. Lila replied, "But I'm not a 
Catholic." However, she did end up singing on the occasion. I once 
asked a Protestant in Hervey Bay, while we were at an El Shaddai party at 
St. Joseph's, whether it sometimes got awkward for her with everyone 
assuming that all Filipinos are Catholic. She replied that she was used to 
it in the Philippines, to a certain extent, but that she came from a particular 
Ilocano area where there was a large number of Protestants. 

Lynch (1975, pp.230-234), in describing Philippine "folk Catholicism" as 
tolerated by the Roman Catholic Church, mentioned various "non-official" 
activities manifested in the context of "official" Catholicism. He described 
some practices which are found among the Filipino Catholics on the 
Fraser Coast and discussed herein: Noche-buena, F/ores de Mayo, All 
Souls' Day activities and the nine-day observances following a burial. 

St. Mary's Catholic Church, Maryborough 
St. Mary's is a conservative parish with a somewhat old fashioned 
Australian priest of late middle age. I will call him Father Hammond. He 
seems to be just barely coping with the large and active Filipino element in 
his parish, who are making themselves heard at an increasingly more 
noticeable level. He now has two very vocal Filipinas on the Parish 
Council—one who is a Filipino community leader and tends to encourage 
the others towards low-key affirmative action-type activities. The other is 
an officer in the Hervey Bay El Shaddai group. This is a recent 
development, since previously the only possible Filipino influence was 
through the husband of one of the women. He is no longer on the Parish 
Council but the husband of another Filipina is. There are also two 
Filipinas serving as Eucharist Ministers (or Holy Communion Ministers) 
who help the priest serve communion. 

I approached Fr. Hammond at the Filipino supper, following the Filipino 
Mass in October 1999, to ask if I could phone him the following week for 
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an appointment to get some information on the Filipino community and its 
involvement in St. Mary's Church activities. When I briefly explained my 
research project, he was very abrupt, showing with his body language that 
he was very uncomfortable with my request. He actually stepped a couple 
of paces back away from me and strongly denied that he knew anything at 
all about Filipinos, saying, "I can't help you at all. I don't know anything 
about the Filipinos or their culture. I hardly know them. I only know three 
or four of them." He then told me to speak to the priest at St. Joseph's in 
Hervey Bay (I will call him Father Murphy). I explained that I had already 
done that with regard to El Shaddai and asked him if he had an El 
Shaddai group at St. Mary's. That seemed to horrify him. He went on to 
say that charismatic movements had started in the Catholic Church when 
he was a young priest but it "wasn't right for me—not my kind of 
spirituality." I then asked him what Rome's view on El Shaddai is and he 
replied, "I don't know Rome's view on that. I know Rome's view on 
everything else but not that." 

Finally he suggested I should talk to George, one of the husbands who is 
very involved with the Church and with the Filipino community and "knows 
all about the Philippines." I assured him that I would be talking to that 
gentleman, that I already knew his wife, and that what I wanted from him 
(the priest) was not information on the Philippines or Filipino culture—but 
instead wanted to know about their group role at St. Mary's. He still 
refused to let me set up an appointment. 

Filipino Mass, 23 October 1999 
This priest's attitude during the Filipino Mass earlier that evening seemed 
to indicate that he was somewhat uncomfortable with this influx of active 
Asian Catholics in his parish. He appeared to be doing his best to cope in 
a charitable manner, without going out of his way. He started out by 
welcoming the Filipinos. During the service he named several members 
of the parish who were sick and then said, "The mother of one of our 
Filipino ladies died today, I was given her name but I forgot." 
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The church was full, with probably over 200 of the regular non-Filipino 
parishioners. A section had been reserved for the Filipinos near the front, 
on one side. There was a good turnout, including many Filipinas who do 
not normally attend, and one Protestant. Several Filipinas got up and 
sang various songs, some in English and some in Tagalog, accompanied 
on the guitar by a Filipina and an Australian woman. One teenage Filipina 
played the violin. At the end of the musical performance, which was still 
within the formal Mass, a surprising thing happened: the members of the 
congregation clapped very enthusiasticallyl 

Two of the Filipinas wore barong tops they had obtained recently in the 
Philippines. One of these women read from the scriptures. Several 
Mestizos and Mestizas took part in the service. At the end of the Mass 
the priest complimented the Filipinas and said they should do this type of 
thing more often than once a year. 

A few of the Filipinas feel that Fr. Hammond is anti-Filipino at worst or, at 
best, not able to deal with them properly. This view is shared by a Filipina 
who is on the Parish Council. She believes he does not like Filipinos and 
feels he patronises her. She thinks he cooperates with them due to 
pressure (she did not explain from where). The other woman on the 
Parish Council said the priest does not like the Filipinas marrying older 
men and he thinks they are after money (her husband is about the same 
age as she is). She commented, "He doesn't know us so shouldn't judge. 
But he is changing now." 

Beth said, "He is a worker of God but he swears and is arrogant." Connie 
had a run-in with Fr. Hammond over a misunderstanding with regard to an 
invocation he was sLipposed to do. So now she does not go to church 

However, Trinity, who is considered by others the Catholic leader in the 
Filipino community, staunchly defends her parish priest. In addition to 
being a Eucharist Minister, she and her husband conduct a 28-week 
program in their home for converts, called "Rite of Christian Initiation of 
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Adults", and their son is an altar boy. Her view is that Fr. Hammond is shy 
and uncomfortable with both Filipinos and Australians. She said he is very 
reserved and has not been to a Filipino home except to hers once, for a 
meal after a christening. According to her, he did not know much about 
Filipinos until he met her and he is not used to other cultures, although he 
showed her a stole which someone brought him from Cebu and he 
sometimes wears a barong Tagalog given to him. In his defense she said, 
"He doesn't need to be involved because the Parish Council looks after 
the Filipino community." It seems that he sounds Trinity out when he 
wants something from the Filipinas. She quoted him as approaching her 
in late 1999 and saying, "I want the Filipinos to do me a favor—decorate 
the church for Christmas." Then a meeting was held with another Filipina 
and the committee in charge of church decorations. This eventually 
resulted in the Filipino lantern workshops held at Neighbourhood Centre 
and the striking display which ultimately went up on Christmas Eve for 
Midnight Mass. 

Fr. Hammond seems to work through Trinity and her husband to promote 
Filipino activities and culture within the church. Her husband was the one 
who was previously on the Parish Council and he is frequently called upon 
by the priest when something needs doing around the church. This 
priest's willingness to hold Filipino Mass at intervals and his request for 
them to decorate at Christmas seem to indicate that, in his own way, he is 
trying to make them part of the congregation and at the same time is 
making use of their special culture. 

Since the priest refused to be interviewed, I next approached the nun (a 
Sister of Mercy) who is his Parish Assistant. I will call her Sister Teresa. 
She was quite willing to talk about the Filipina members of the 
congregation, of whom she seems very fond. She explained that her 
parents were immigrant Italians, which perhaps gives her more 
understanding of the Filipinas who come from a Latin-influenced country. 
Sr. Teresa said, "I love them, they are beautiful ladies and have a 
beautiful family-oriented culture. They are also a spiritual people." 
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Her view is that the parish members as a whole are quite happy with the 
Filipinos taking a higher profile lately. She explained that Catholics in 
Australia have changed a lot in recent years, unlike a long time ago when 
there was even prejudice against her Italian family. She does not believe 
that the other members of St. Mary's are patronising the Filipinos but 
genuinely enjoy their special contributions. 

When asked if she felt St. Mary's was an active agent in helping them to 
retain their culture she replied, "I would say so. It is a matter of sharing 
their culture this year, with the lanterns and Filipino carols in church at 
Christmas." Sr. Teresa also commented that they speak good English 
and mix well, which makes a difference in the way they are treated in the 
parish. She said the parish had only one other Asian family, the 
Vietnamese who run the French bakery. 

She explained that they are building up more Filipino activities but at the 
same time are integrating them into the parish. The Parish Council plays 
a part in this. She quoted the priest as asking, "How can we allow them to 
be themselves within our Australian Catholic Church yet allow them to 
contribute?" She indicated that the priest had started asking them to 
contribute about the end of 1998. They have had Filipino Mass in the past 
but it is getting bigger and more elaborate. 

One of the results of his approach was that they decided to hold once-a-
month Thursday Filipino Morning Teas. These floundered after a few 
months because of the day of the week (conflict with Thursday Heritage 
Markets) and was moved to Sundays after Mass. The idea was for the 
Filipinas to host the teas but for other parishioners to attend. This did not 
work either and new plans were being made for it to be a parish-wide 
event with the Filipinos among those taking part. Sr. Teresa said they 
also asked the Filipinas what they would like to do to contribute and how 
they could share their culture. They suggested the Christmas lanterns 
and that the Filipino singers could join with the St. Mary's choir and do a 
few of their own songs. 



When asked about the taking of sacraments by those who had a civil 
marriage to a divorced man, Sr. Teresa said it was their own business and 
nobody monitored who took communion, although she acknowledged that 
the rules are that if the marriage situation is not rectified the person should 
not take communion. She added, "A lot of Catholic rules are winked at in 
countries like the Philippines, where it is common to have mistresses and 
so forth." 

Sr. Teresa said she knows nothing about El Shaddai, only that it is 
"devotional and old fashioned, yet modern as a charismatic movement." 
She also said Rome accepts movements within reason but to her 
knowledge El Shaddai is not an official Catholic movement. She 
explained that there are no charismatic groups at St. Mary's. After 
Tuesday morning Mass she leads a half hour of directed reflection and 
prayers, with readings from the Gospel. 

In Sr. Teresa's opinion, there is an element of "magic" in El Shaddai 
because they put money and a request in an envelope. Her view on the 
magical aspect would seem to be justified in some cases. For example, 
one member told me that her mother, who joined El Shaddai in the 
Philippines, wanted to visit Australia. At a rally in the Philippines Brother 
Mike (the founder and leader) said, "If you want to go overseas hold up 
your passport and ask El Shaddai." Her mother did this and was soon 
able to visit Australia. This would appear to be a clear cut case of 
sympathetic magic, which Seymour-Smith (1986, p.175) defined as "like 
influencing like" (also called "imitative magic"). While this sort of activity 
would appear to be outside the usual practices of Roman Catholicism, 
anthropologists now often group religion and magic together—rather than 
separately as was done by Sir James George Frazer in the 19th century. 
Haviland (2000 p.710) said: "Far from being separate, magical procedures 
frequently are part of religious rituals, and both magic and religion deal 
directly with the supernatural." 
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Christmas Eve Midnight Mass and Noche-buena 
While Midnight Mass on 24 December 1999 was not specifically 
considered a "Filipino Mass", the Filipino participation made it very similar 
to the Filipino Mass held in October 1999. The colourful star-shaped 
lanterns, provided by the Filipino community, were hanging from the high 
ceiling and were very noticeable upon entering the church (See Figure 
11). There were two clusters, with about five lanterns in each. There was 
also one comet star lantern, with golden rods for a tail, which was hung 
over the nativity scene and illuminated from within. This represented the 
Star of Bethlehem. The Filipinas had insisted that the nativity scene be 
moved to the front of the church near the altar; normally it occupies a less 
conspicuous place. The star lanterns were not displayed in a typical 
Filipino fashion—which woLild have been to hang them singly and light 
them from within—because of the height of the ceiling and the 
complications of getting them hung and lit. However, they were 
spotlighted and very spectacular. During the service Fr. Hammond 
mentioned that a visiting priest told him if he wanted nice decorations for 
Christmas he should get the Filipinos to do it. 

There was a combined choir of Filipinas and other members of the parish, 
accompanied by the regular organist. The group, introduced as 
the "Filipino Community Choir", also sang two carols in Tagalog, 
accompanied by the organist and a tambourine—again the congregation 
applauded for this segment only. One of the Filipinas on the Parish 
Council gave a short talk on Christmas in the Philippines, mentioning the 
large number of Catholics in that country. The Mass procession was led 
by a Mestizo teenager, who had appeared very self-confident as he 
walked around the church earlier in the evening. 

The Filipinas stood out with their festive and elegant clothing, many of 
them all in white, with either modern Philippine-made dresses or barongs 
over white dresses. This was in contrast to the non-Filipino women who 
wore garments ranging from Sunday-type clothes to casual shorts and 
slacks. 



Mdnight Mass at St. Mary's - Christmas Eve 1999 

Figure No. 11 - Filipino star lanterns. 
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It had been originally planned to hold a traditional Noche-buena supper for 
the entire Filipino community at the Parish Hall after Mass but the priest 
vetoed this. Consequently, one of the women offered her home and 
invitations were selective. Guests seemed to be either those very active 
at church, those involved in Neighbourhood Centre or Club officers. 
About 30 people attended and enjoyed the bountiful meal, background 
music and conversation, while several teenagers amused themselves by 
lighting sparklers and running around. Although there were husbands 
present and four Australian friends of the hostess, several of the women 
spoke Tagalog to each other most of the evening, despite their stance that 
they never do this when Australians are around. The husbands generally 
sat with their wives but a few sat in a corner and talked to each other. 

The women explained that in the Philippines the Noche-buena supper is 
their primary Christmas meal and only leftovers are eaten on Christmas 
day. Gifts are customarily opened following the Noche-buena meal. They 
said that Christmas is traditionally their biggest celebration of the year. On 
the Fraser Coast, Christmas seems to be a required big celebration for the 
two Filipino communities; both religious and social, with a community 
Christmas party for adults and children, in addition to attendance at Mass. 
The other annual event both communities always attempt to observe is 
Philippines Independence Day on 12 June, although it was skipped in 
Hervey Bay in 2000 due to the Association's busy schedule at the time. In 
1999 they observed it with a "bring a plate" meal and a disco. 

At the Noche-buena people sat either in the house, outside on the porch 
or in the carport. They were still creating a lot of noise beyond about 2am. 
One of the Filipinas later remarked that in the future they should hold the 
Noche-buena before Mass so as not to annoy Australian neighbours so 
late at night. They could still take communion as long as they fasted for 
an hour prior to Mass. She said that in the Philippines everyone was up 
late celebrating that night but they should adapt to local conditions in 
Australia because most of the neighbours would be trying to sleep by that 
time. 
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The Maryborough Club held their Christmas party on 11 December at a 
restaurant. Everyone purchased their own lunch. The Club provided gifts 
for the children, handed out by someone dressed as Santa. Adults drew 
names for a gift exchange. Funds for the Club were raised through 
raffles. There was nothing "Filipino" about the occasion as observed. 

Some El Shaddai Opinions in Maryborough 
Perhaps it is only a coincidence, but the views of the parish priest in 
Maryborough with regard to El Shaddai are reflected in many of his 
Filipino parishioners. This may be fortunate because the good working 
relationship which is developing between the Church and some of the 
leading Rlipinas might not be so comfortable if there were also an El 
Shaddai chapter in Maryborough, since at least one of those most against 
El Shaddai is among those who strongly support St. Mary's and the priest. 

One Maryborough woman made a face when asked about El Shaddai, 
then laughed and said, "Prayer is okay but I don't like the way they collect 
money and send it to Brother Mike. They give you an envelope. I've been 
once but won't go back." Another couple of Maryborough Filipinas go to 
El Shaddai events now and then, mostly the big public affairs, but are not 
seriously interested. 

One of them said, "Too much money is involved. They give you an 
envelope and you put a request in it—such as you want to win the lottery 
or want forgiveness—and put money in. They said that according to the 
Bible you have to give ten per cent of your income. There was a sick 
woman lying down. Everyone put their hands up. I put my hands up and 
down. A woman fell down and I fell down. I am not sure if I fainted or was 
pulled down. Then they said, 'Sister, you are accepted by El Shaddai, the 
Holy Spirit is in you and you are a member of El Shaddai'. I don't think I 
blacked out, maybe just closed my eyes. I didn't go back because I was 
scared something would happen to me because I don't believe it." She 
said various El Shaddai women frequently invite her to go. Then she said, 
"They are very fanatic, they cry and laugh—I can't do that, only pretend." I 
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saw her at the El Shaddai 5th Anniversary some months after she said 
she was not going back. 

The only two members of El Shaddai who live in Maryborough travel at 
least once a week to attend the activities in Hervey Bay. They are quite 
forward about handing out El Shaddai material at Maryborough Filipino 
community social events and frequently ask Maryborough women to go 
with them. 

There is one devoted Maryborough Catholic who became quite distressed 
when talking about El Shaddai in her interview. "I don't need it! I stick 
with the traditional. They do Bible studies on their own without permission 
from the Church. This is very strange. I have been a Catholic all my life. 
The priest interprets with a homily. I am not comfortable with a group of 
people doing it themselves in people's homes. They are playing on 
people's guilt—pushing them to give money or be cursed. They pass out 
a bag and people are excited and give more. I would prefer money go to 
help the Church directly. It is an intrusion, kicking out the priest, they are 
not content with the Catholic Church. I guess it is better than nothing for 
people who are lonely and unfulfilled." 

Then she started talking about the two Maryborough women who belong 
and it is her view that they think they are 'special" because of being in El 
Shaddai. She told them not to come to her house and talk about it and 
not to embarrass the Filipinos in Maryborough. She does not think it is 
good for their emotional health because of being cursed if they do not give 
ten per cent of their money. She said they are trying to recruit other 
Filipinas in Maryborough but some have told them they are not interested. 
One of the two women volunteered to be on the Parish Council. She 
thinks both women have been told not to hand out El Shaddai materials at 
St. Mary's events. This woman is fearful that Australians think all Filipinos 
belong to El Shaddai and this is bad for their community image. 
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St. Joseph's Catholic Church, Hervey Bay 
St. Joseph's Catholic Church is an old church, the first Mass being held in 
1898. It is less traditional than St. Mary's, which was built in 1871. Father 
Murphy, who celebrated his 45th birthday during the El Shaddai 5th 
Anniversary dinner in April 2000, is much younger and a very different 
personality from the priest at St. Mary's. 

He was quite willing to be interviewed about both the Filipinos and El 
Shaddai. He is a "diocesan" or "secular" priest, not belonging to a 
religious order and is under the supervision of the Archbishop of Brisbane. 
Sr. Teresa explained that the St. Mary's priest is Dean of the region, which 
includes Hervey Bay, and thus has a supporting role, but not a supervisory 
one, over the two Hervey Bay priests. Fr. Murphy arrived in Hervey Bay 
and took over as parish priest in 1995 and has been involved in El 
Shaddai since then. In 1998 he became the group's Spiritual Director. 
There are also two other non-Filipino charismatic groups in his parish. 

In 2000 he was named "State Spiritual Director" for El Shaddai, there are 
four groups in Queensland. The other three are in Brisbane, Beenleigh 
and the Gold Coast. Although Hervey Bay has a small population, it was 
one of the early Queensland locations to establish a chapter. This was 
brought about by Sister Clair Duggan, former coordinator, who lived in 
Hervey Bay until moving to the Gold Coast area in 1999. I was told that 
before coming to Australia, Sister Clair had been a novice in a Catholic 
convent in the Philippines. The national headquarters of El Shaddai is in 
Sydney. While there are only a few groups in Australia, it has spread to 
several countries around the world where expatriate Filipinos are living 
and working. 

Since his involvement with El Shaddai, Father Murphy has worked very 
closely with some of the Filipinas in the group and went with them to both 
Manila (for which they raised money for his fare and expenses) and Rome 
for El Shaddai purposes. From his responses when interviewed, it 
appears that he has a high regard for their culture and for several of them 
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as individuals. Although two Filipinas who are not in El Shaddai have said 
they did not like the comments he made during a Mass about the 
Philippines being "dirty and stinky and their food is rubbish and people are 
so poor." One thought this was very ungrateful, "since the Filipinas raised 
money to pay his way to Manila and to Rome." 

One Catholic woman who no longer attends church, has a grudge against 
St. Joseph's because of money. She said the Church sent out a letter 
setting out the percentage each member should tithe. Then an Australian 
woman came to follow up when she did not respond. She is not used to 
such a practice in the Catholic Church. She thinks Father Murphy just 
wants money. Other than that she had no complaint against him 
personally but explained that the reason she no longer attended was 
because his predecessor had treated her close Filipina friend very badly 
when she was widowed and went to the parish priest for counselling. That 
priest insulted her, saying, "You Filipinos come here with nothing and 
expect everything." This was in response to her friend's situation. She 
had been married for 10 years and just before her husband died his 
children talked him into changing his will so she got nothing. She did not 
have any knowledge of her rights under Australian law and had no money 
for legal advice—she got no help of any kind from the Catholic priest. 

Father Murphy told me that Filipinos always smile, despite any pain and 
suffering; they have a sense of happiness; they are a close-knit 
community and have a healthy respect for authority. Here he may have 
been referring to the authority of the Church because he mentioned that 
they show respect for the clergy by taking the hands of the priest and 
placing them on their foreheads (as is done with Filipino elders) for a 
blessing. In his opinion they are too status conscious, within their 
community, and with regard to someone like himself who is perceived as 
being of higher status. He also said, "It is amazing how they can 
transform their partners." He mentioned that one husband had recently 
converted to Catholicism. 
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He said that when he took over there were only 10 orl5 active Filipinas at 
St. Joseph's but now there are between 40 and 50. He believes most of 
this increase is due to El Shaddai, although he indicated some Filipino 
parishioners do not attend El Shaddai and some El Shaddai members are 
not Catholics. There are two Filipinas on the Parish Council. Some read 
at Mass, some are serving as Eucharist Ministers, others greet people at 
the door and some of the children are altar servers. 

Outside of the part El Shaddai women play in St. Joseph's Church 
activities, it is hard to distinguish anything that Father Murphy or the parish 
in general may be doing to encourage Filipino culture. As mentioned 
earlier, St. Joseph's is not seen by most of the interviewees as playing a 
large part in the promotion and retention of Filipino culture, although El 
Shaddai is. He indicated that the Filipinos have a limited knowledge of 
many aspects of Catholicism, although they know most of the rules and 
regulations. He thinks the Catholic Church in the Philippines is pro-active 
in social justice matters. 

When asked about those who have married without the Catholic rites due 
to some problem, such as a divorced spouse—he even acknowledged 
that there are probably some bigamous marriages here—he replied that 
many do not see that they have done anything wrong. Sometimes they 
ask for his help with a Catholic Church annulment, for themselves or their 
divorced Australian spouse. According to him, there are ways within the 
rules to permit a "conscience decision". He said, much as Sister Teresa 
did in Maryborough, that the priest has to assume a "state of grace" for 
those taking communion. There is at least one possible bigamous case 
among the women I spoke to. She claimed she had been divorced from 
her Filipino husband before coming to Australia on a visitor's visa, meeting 
her current husband and marrying. She did not elaborate on this but 
without a complicated Catholic and civil annulment it seems most unlikely, 
although in rare circumstances it is permitted in the Philippines. This is 
something that is not talked about among the Filipinas in the area—at 
least not with outsiders—but I got an impression that there are a few 
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cases in the two communities where women came to Australia and 
married without first being divorced from a Filipino husband. A 
multicultural worker for a federal department said she had become aware 
of some bigamous marriages in her dealings with Filipinas in the region. 

Father Murphy explained that after Vatican II, in the late 1960s many 
changes took place in the Roman Catholic Church. These included 
reading the Bible and Mass said in English. Some of these changes made 
charismatic movements possible within the Church. 

El Shaddai 
Father Murphy thinks very highly of Brother Mike Velarde, the founder of 
El Shaddai in the Philippines. He has met him on several occasions and 
developed a close personal relationship. Fr. Murphy even stayed with 
Brother Mike on a recent trip to California. The Velardes have a home 
outside San Francisco. 

He is fully aware that many people accuse El Shaddai of being a cult and 
has also heard many of the criticisms of Velarde, particularly with regard 
to possible mishandling of the vast sums of money he obtains from 
members all over the world. Father Murphy says the Pope approves of 
Brother Mike and of El Shaddai. He was in Rome, with some of the 
Hervey Bay Filipinas and Brother Mike, when the Pope acknowledged El 
Shaddai—along with a number of other Catholic charismatic groups—at a 
gathering in Vatican Square. Velarde was one of those who was asked to 
speak at that gathering. Fr. Murphy is also aware that some Filipino 
clergy do not approve of Velarde, while others strongly back him. 

El Shaddai started in Hervey Bay in 1995. At the beginning of my 
research, in July 1999, I attended an El Shaddai meeting. At that time 
there were about 20 members. A year later there were about 40 "official" 
members, nine of whom are non-Filipino. By mid-2000 the movement had 
not only been growing very rapidly but was starting to take on a much 
higher public profile. The 5th Anniversary in April was widely publicised 
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and drew close to 100 people—not only El Shaddai-member Filipinos and 
White Australians, but non-member Filipinos and others. Their "Christmas 
in July" event, for which they got newspaper coverage, also drew a large 
crowd (See Figures 12 & 13). 

Wallace (2000) said El Shaddai is 'firmly rooted in the Filipino middle 
class." He mentioned Manila meetings which sometimes last more than 
24 hours and often draw over a million people. Wallace also said El 
Shaddai has become an economic and political power. He referred to 
accusations about improper use of funds—none as yet proven—and 
pointed out this does not seem to have diminished Velarde's popularity. 
This would appear to be a typical Filipino reaction if the Marcos family is 
any example. 

While Wallace indicates that El Shaddai attracts the "middle class", the 
accuracy of this is in question, since an article by Ng, in the Manila 
Bulletin, referred to Velarde's flock as "mostly the downtrodden". 
However, middle class membership does actually seem to be the case in 
Hervey Bay. A large number of the Fraser Coast members are university 
graduates and come from middle or lower middle class backgrounds in the 
Philippines. I was able to interview 10 El Shaddai members, including the 
two who live in Maryborough, and also to talk to a number of other 
members at El Shaddai and Filipino community events. 

Mariano Z. "Brother Mike" Velarde, established "El Shaddai DWXI Prayer 
Partners Foundation International" in the Philippines in 1984. He had 
been in the real estate business and it was after hosting a Christian radio 
program on station DWXI that he founded his ministry. By 2000, El 
Shaddai was reported as having between 7 and 8 million members world 
wide. As a Catholic layman, he has styled himself, "Servant-Leader". 

Velarde claims that in 1982 he heard a mysterious voice saying, "Come, 
build a center and I will give rest to you and to all who will come along with 
you." He thought God was telling him to build a church so he had an 
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El Shaddai activities have been mentioned in the Hervey Bay Observer on 
several occasions. The picture and caption below appeared on July 5, 
2000. Pictured is the parish priest, who is their Spiritual Director. The 
women are wearing their "uniform" mestiza dress which they often use for 

dance performances. The item announcing the anniversary event 
appeared on March 29, 2000. 

Figure No. 12 - source: Hervey Bay Observer, July 5, 2000. 

Join in the 
celebrations 
EVERYONE is welcome 
to join in the 5th 
Anniversary celebra-
tions of El Shaddai 
DWXI Prayer Partners 
Foundation Inti, Her-
vey Bay Chapter on 
Monday April 24 from 
noon onwards at the St 
Joseph Church, Pialba. 

The theme for the cele-
bration is Faith, Love 
and Unity. There will be 
dinner and entertain-
ment afterwards. 

For further informa-
tion contact Antonia on 
4125 7053 or 4125 3258 or 
4123 2776. 

Figure No. 13 - source: Hervey Bay Observer, 

March 29, 2000, 

Hervey Bay Chap-
ter's El Shaddai 
DWXI prayer part- 
ners foundation 
international mem-
bers. The group is 
holding a Christ-
mas in July celebra-
tion on Saturday. 
The program 
begins at 1.30pm 
with a welcome 
address by Sis 
Antonia Walker and 
the afternoon con-
tinues through to 
dinner and enter-
tainment at 7pm. 
Everyone is invited 
to attend the after-
noon. Cost is $5. 
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architect design a building, with seating for 7000, and set aside land in 
Manila. He got the architect's plan blessed by the Pope. However, when 
people began arriving at his office, asking for prayers for diseases and 
troubles, he understood the real meaning of the call. He realised it was 
people he needed to build into a holy temple in order to renew the church 
and await the return of Christ (from an unpublished Australian El Shaddai 
handout with no date or other bibliographic details). 

While faith healing does not seem to be a major part of his work, he 
reserves seats for those with medical problems and many of his followers 
claim to have been cured of various illnesses through him. One member 
told me that Fr. Murphy received the power to heal through Brother Mike 
when he met him in Rome. (I did not ask him about this.) He does do a 
"laying on of hands" during the Hervey Bay services and many of the 
members fall over, although he told me, "I don't push them over like 
evangelists do." Many give testimony to El Shaddai curing spiritual and 
moral ailments. In fact, giving testimony to the things that have happened 
as a result of their membership is a regular part of the Saturday meetings 
in Hervey Bay. 

Velarde admits to a past of sinful behavior. One of my informants who 
was in the real estate business in Manila said she knew him and he had a 
questionable business reputation. He exhorts his followers to change their 
ways. They are encouraged to read the Bible and there is a lot of singing, 
holding hands and hugging at meetings. The mass meetings in the 
Philippines draw unbelievably large crowds, who stay on into the night 
when candles are lit, making a spectacular vista across a sea of humanity. 

Some of the Catholic clergy in the Philippines believe that Velarde is 
making a major contribution to the Church's spiritual and moral renewal of 
nominal or tepid Catholics. Filipino religious columnist for the Manila 

Bulletin, Father Bef R. San Luis, SVD, admitted this. However, in that 

same column he also questioned Velarde's loyalty to the Catholic Church 
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and whether he was being used as a political tool or even to divide the 
Church. 

Words such as 'sect" and "cult" are frequently used by his detractors. 
Kabiling, reporting in the Manila Bulletin on 17 September 1999, quoted 
Velarde as saying that "El Shaddai DWXI Prayer Partners Foundation 
International has always subscribed to the teachings of the Mother 
Church, particularly on obedience and submission to authority." Velarde 
also said that he had no plans to put up his own church. Velarde was 
reacting to warnings which came out of the Catholic Bishops Conference 
of the Philippines to the members of El Shaddai. The bishops 
admonished his followers for promoting practices contrary to Catholic 
Church doctrines, indulging in cult practices and failing to properly manage 
funds. Because Velarde teaches the "gospel of prosperity" he has come 
into conflict with many Catholic clergy. Borlongan reported in the Manila 
Bulletin that in 1996 Velarde was charged before the Securities Exchange 
Commission for the reported illegal sale of stocks to El Shaddai members. 
This same article said that Verlarde's name has appeared on a public list 
of Filipino billionaires. 

Despite the Filipino clergy who are against Velarde, he has strong 
supporters among them too. He was awarded the San Lorenzo Ruiz 
Basilica award for outstanding community service, a proven record of 
defending and propagating the faith, and a reputation for public and 
private moral crusading. This was conferred upon him at the San Lorenzo 
Basilica (Kabiling 1998). However, some clergy think that he is 
developing a "personality cult" around himself as founder. He has 
adopted many of the practices of American television evangelists, wearing 
flashy suits and using a choir of girls singing happy songs at intermission. 
He is always the speaker at his rallies and some observers suggest that 
without Brother Mike the movement will collapse. 

Some of those who think he is interfering in political matters cite Brother 
Mike's big rally, held in Luneta Park on 20 August 1999. It is charged that 
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he deliberately scheduled it at a time which would prevent El Shaddai 
members from attending the pro-democracy and anti-Charter change rally 
led by former President Cory Aquino and various Catholic leaders. His 
growing political influence was obvious in early 2000, when Manila 
newspapers continued to report things Philippine President Joseph 
Estrada did as a result of advice from Velarde, his spiritual advisor. An 
article by Javellana and Marfil, in the Philippine Daily Inquirer on 26 
February 2000, said that Estrada became the first president in 14 years to 
snub the main celebration of the 1986 People Power Revolution. Velarde 
told him he might be embarrassed by critics if he attended and was better 
off visiting the victims of the Mayon volcano eruption. 

Velarde has been accused of having political ambitions himself and one 
insider told me he is considering it seriously, although he has denied it 
publicly. Vanzi, in Philippine Headline News Online, reported on 1 
February 2000 that former First Lady, Imelda Marcos had approached 
Brother Mike to manage her wealth. The amount, as yet undetermined, 
has been estimated by the Philippines government to be $10 billion. 

While most Roman Catholic clergy in Australia have not been faced with 
having to deal with El Shaddai chapters in their midst, some of those in 
New South Wales, Queensland, Victoria and South Australia have had to 
do so. The Office of the Filipino Catholic Chaplaincy, order of the Divine 
Word Missionaries, located in New South Wales, put out a letter on 4 
June 1995 signed by Father Benjamin Macajes, SVD. In it he certified 
that the El Shaddai DWXI Prayer Partner Foundation International - 

Australian Chapter is "a Catholic organization of lay people duly approved 
and acknowledged by the Catholic hierarchy here in Australia." He stated 
that he highly endorsed this particular religious group. 

Not only is the handling of donations by Velarde and his organisation one 
of the aspects most questioned and criticised by outsiders, the way he 
obtains that money seems to be the most common complaint on the part 
of Filipino non-members in Hervey Bay and Maryborough. El Shaddai 
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services in Hervey Bay are held every Saturday afternoon, usually at John 
Paul Centre on the grounds of St. Joseph's Catholic Church. During the 
service "prayer request and love offering" envelopes are handed out. 
These are available in either Tagalog or English and have a space for 
name, address and phone number of the person making the request. 
Envelopes also contain a "declaration of faith and prayer request". On it is 
a quote from Genesis 28:20-22 which refers to giving God one tenth of 
everything given by God. There is a space for one or more prayer 
requests and a statement above the requests which promises that, in 
exchange for protection and blessings, a tenth of everything will be given 
to God through El Shaddai Prayer Partners Foundation International. 
Those present fill this in at meetings and enclose donations. 

Not all those who attend and fill in requests are official members. Since 
the donations are not anonymous, the treasurer of the chapter knows who 
donates and how much. One woman told me that the Filipina who is 
secretary/treasurer sometimes contacts members and suggests that their 
donations are not large enough, although I have no verification of this. A 
member told me that of the money collected by El Shaddai, 20% goes to 
St. Joseph's Church, 40% to the Australian headquarters of El Shaddai in 
New South Wales, and 40% to the organisation in the Philippines. 

One non-member who was very incensed at their blatant pressure on 
Filipinas to give money, gave me an El Shaddai handout in Tagalog, dated 
April-June 1991. I had this translated and it turned out to be several 
quotes from the Bible under a heading: "The Reasons Why You Should 
Give". Version below by reference to The Holy Bible, World Publishing 
Company, Cleveland, (n.d). 

Genesis 28:20-22 And Jacob vowed a vow, saying, If God will be with me, 
and will keep me in this way that I go, and will give me bread to eat, and 
raimentto put on, 
So that I come again to my father's house in peace; then shall the Lord be 
my God: 
And this stone, which I have set for a pillar, shall be God's house: and of all 
that thou shalt give me / will surely give the tenth unto thee. (emphasis 
mine) 
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Proverbs 3:9-10 Honour the Lord with thy substance, and with the first fruits 
of all thine increase: 
So shall thy barns be filed with plenty, and thy presses shall burst out with 
new wine. 

Malachi 3:10-1 1 Bring ye all the tithes into the storehouse, that there may be 
meat in mine house, and prove me now herewith, saith the Lord of hosts, if I 
will not open you the windows of heaven, and pour you out a blessing, that 
there shall not be room enough to receive it. 
And I will rebuke the devourer for your sakes, and he shall not destroy the 
fruits of your ground: neither shall your vine cast her fruit before the time in 
the field, saith the Lord of hosts. 

Also quoted are Exodus 34:20, II Corinthians 9:8-10, Deuteronomy 8:11-
18, Matthew 6:19-21, Hebrews 11:6 and Luke 6:38. These also deal with 
tithing, giving and/or receiving benefits in return. Another full page is 
devoted to quotes from Deuteronomy 28:1-21 which are divided under two 
headings in the handout: (1) what you are going to get in exchange for 
giving (2) the consequences of not giving. In the English Bible, verses 1-
14 talk about various blessings for observing God's commandments. 
Verses 15-2 1 mention several curses that will result from not obeying. 

Another aspect of El Shaddai which has been criticised by Filipino clergy 
is the use of El Shaddai handkerchiefs (liberally handed out at Hervey Bay 
meetings), oil, umbrellas and other paraphernalia. Velarde has denied 
telling the members that these items are sources of power but claims 
rather that they are used as instruments to feel the presence of the Lord. 
During his rallies he tells them to hold their umbrellas upside down to 
catch pennies from heaven. At a birthday rally he had a helicopter drop 
peso bills wrapped in handkerchiefs to his followers below. He also tells 
his members to leap into the air seven times to remain healthy. 

Comments from Members 
I lost my Filipino identity and Filipino ways a few years ago. I was doing 

a Welfare course (she has a Philippines degree in another field) and an 
Australian counsellor advised me to leave my husband because he drinks 
and has a sex problem. I joined El Shaddai in November 1997 and 



202 

learned to forgive, so I went back to my husband. The family is the 

backbone of the Filipino culture. We were separated seven times." 

Andrea, who has belonged for three years said, "I am not devoted but I 

believe it. It lightened my spirit; I feel free and happy because it is 

charismatic." 

Emma said she used to handle the family finances, as is the Filipino 

custom, until she joined El Shaddai. After that her husband would not let 

her handle the money because he thinks they are only after money and so 

does not want her to give any. She said he saw a program on television 

where allegations were made against Brother Mike about finances. He 

believes it is a cult and thinks she will leave him because they are all 

women; which she pointed out is not true. She admitted she is not a 

strong Catholic but she is very active in El Shaddai. 

Juanita said, "it makes me feel free. God takes care of the things I used 

to worry about; material things don't matter." Her mother belongs in the 

Philippines and her sister joined in Hervey Bay 

Emilie, who got involved through her mother, enjoys it because she gets 

relief from the songs and the prayers. She is not worried about the 

criticisms of Brother Mike and what he does with the money. However, 

she has some concern over several women in the Hervey Bay chapter 

getting involved in taking over the Filipino Association. She said one 

group is social and the other is religious. At an El Shaddai meeting, just 

prior to the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the Association, she heard 

them say, "El Shaddai would fix the Association." 

Lorene, who is relatively new to Hervey Bay said, "I joined mainly to meet 

the girls, develop a bond and I love singing." 
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Comments from Non-members in Hervey Bay 
Norma's only comment was, "I think El Shaddai members are 
brainwashed!" 

A former member, Carmen, explained why she quit. "I used to go until I 
realised that the Filipino who came here from Brisbane was frightening 
people into giving money. He told the members, 'When you die and St. 
Peter asks you why you didn't give the ten per cent tithe required in the 
Bible, don't blame me because I did explain it to you.' Then a member 
spoke up and said, 'Brother, the trouble is, some people are only giving 
$5.' I could only afford $5 so I dropped out. There was also a lot of 
fighting and gossiping among the members." 

Doris said, "I went twice to El Shaddai and saw ladies crying and fainting. 
It looked to me like acting and showing off; it was too emotional. I never 
went again. I can read the Bible at home. It was O.A. (over acting). 
Filipinos are easy to persuade." 

A Protestant said, "I used to go to El Shaddai but stopped because it feels 
funny—like I was abandoning my own religion—I don't feel like doing what 
they do. I think they are brainwashed. It is a rip off, putting your name on 
the envelope so they can see how much money you donate." 

Another Protestant said she had only gone once. There was a 
charismatic movement in her church in the Philippines and she noticed El 
Shaddai had copied many of their songs. 

One very strong and active Protestant said, 1 think El Shaddai is 
Protestant-based and many of their practices are non-Catholic. It is better 
because they are enlightened on the Bible. However, they have to be 
under the Catholic umbrella or they wouldn't get so many people." 
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Carmencita, a Catholic who only goes to St. Joseph's on special 

occasions, does not agree with El Shaddai and its charismatic aspects. 

"Also there was a scandal in the Philippines about the leader and funds." 

June, the sister of an El Shaddai member said, "I went twice but it was too 

much for me with all those people fainting." I have seen her at several of 

their public events. 

Patricia, whose closest friends are members, said she only goes for their 

big parties. Sometime later she brought the matter up with me again and 

became quite excited talking about it. She said that Brother Mike's former 

mistress, an actress, revealed in the Philippines that he told her he had 

only gone into it to get rich. "I can't understand how my friends can be so 

stupid about it. El Shaddai is only after money. What they think is healing 

is only hypnotism, they play music over and over and chant. Brother Mike 

is a crook!" 

Observations at Two El Shaddai Meetings 

Saturday Meeting, 17 July 1999, at Star of the Sea School, 1pm to 3pm 

There were 17 Filipinas and 8 non-Filipinos present, with some Mestizo 

children, mostly playing outside. There were several gospel-style songs, 

led by a Filipina playing a guitar. Next a Filipina led the group in Catholic 

prayers (mostly Lord's Prayer and Hail Maty) repeated many times. Then 

members went to the front and gave testimonials as to how their various 

prayers had been answered. 

Father Murphy arrived and read a Bible passage, followed by a rather 

informal sermon. He next asked everyone to stand and shout out, either 

in words or code, what they most needed from God. Then there was a 

silent prayer session, where people held hands and prayed for those on 

their right and on their left. Next people filed past the priest and he placed 

his hands on each one's head. People were asked to hold up car keys, 

house keys and other symbols to be blessed for protection. The meeting 
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closed with more songs, including one in Tagalog. It was followed by an 
informal sharing of tea, coffee and snacks the women had brought. 

5th Anniversary, 24 April 2000, at St. Joseph's Church and John Paul 
Centre, from noon to 7:45pm 

In the weeks leading up to this event it was highly publicised, written 
invitations going out to the Club in Maryborough and it being mentioned 
frequently by members to Filipino friends and others. Between 50 and 60 
adults attended, about two-thirds were Filipino. There were not only 
members and non-members from Hervey Bay, but also from Maryborough 
and Howard. Members also came from other El Shaddai groups in 
Beenleigh, the Gold Coast and Brisbane—a half day's drive away. They 
were dressed in red suits rather than the red dresses with white barongs 
worn by the Hervey Bay members. 

It started with prayers, songs and hugs—with El Shaddai members 
walking throughout the church hugging everyone. Father Murphy and the 
other St. Joseph's priest held Mass from about 12:30pm to 1:20pm. The 
service lasted until 4:40pm and combined the Mass and elements of an El 
Shaddai meeting. There were songs in English and Tagalog (both could 
be read off an electronic board at the front of the church) and everyone 
was asked to join in. Several children, both Filipino and non-Filipino, sang 
in English and performed to a recorded song. A couple of times during 
the afternoon, members went around hugging people and twice the 
congregation was asked to hold hands. Prayer-request envelopes were 
handed out during the service and later collected at 4:30pm. Several 
members got up and testified to healing experiences, including two White 
Australians. 

At 2:40pm Father Murphy said an English prayer, then one in Tagalog and 
talked until 3:50pm. Although he started with a reading from the Bible, he 
delivered a rather rambling "sermon/general comments" talk, mentioning 
the history of El Shaddai in Hervey Bay. He spent quite a bit of time 
talking about Brother Mike and his visit with him in San Francisco, 
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including a story about the Brooks Brothers sweater the Velardes bought 

him, which he was wearing that day. 

He also made a few rather pointed jokes about "Filipino time" and several 

jokes about his experiences in Rome, during which trip he was 

accompanied by three Filipinas (he named them) from Hervey Bay. He 

talked about a miracle he was granted through El Shaddai but said he 

would not tell what it was and that Brother Mike agreed with this. He then 

made a few remarks that implied he did not agree with public testimonials. 

He closed by thanking the women for the "maintenance of the church" 

although acknowledging that "men mostly ran it." 

After his talk, they started songs, in English and Tagalog, with hand 

motions. Soon two women went into a trance and collapsed. One kept up 

a rapid sort of chant in Latin while in a trance state on the floor. A few 

members gathered around the two on the floor and ministered to them 

until they recovered. 

Members and some of the guests queued up and waited for the priest to 

give an individual blessing. One collapsed to her knees and had to be 

helped up; another became very emotional and started to sob. On a later 

occasion I asked Cynthia, who is not a member but went up that day to be 

blessed, what happened when the priest touched her. She said, "When 

Fr. Murphy made the sign of the cross on my forehead I felt a strong 

sensation like electricity go through my body. I need help with a problem 

so I am turning it over to God." 

Just before the end of the service, Father Murphy asked people to hold up 

car keys, house keys, purses, rosaries, Bibles, El Shaddai hankies, etc. 

for his blessing. They then collected the prayer-request envelopes with 

donations. 

People next moved to John Paul Centre for dinner and entertainment. 

There were nearly 100 people there for the Filipino and Australian food, 



207 

provided free by El Shaddai members. Those attending included El 
Shaddai members and their families, non-Filipino members of the parish 
and other guests. Father Murphy was presented with a big inscribed 
birthday cake during dinner. The meal was followed by musical 
entertainment consisting of Filipino, Polynesian and modern Western 
dances, songs and guitar music. 

Religious Conflict 

As can be seen from the foregoing discussion on the two main Roman 
Catholic churches in the area, there is a vastly different orientation 
towards El Shaddai on the part of Father Murphy in Hervey Bay and the 
parish priest at St. Mary's in Maryborough. While there are no outward 
signs of it causing any conflict between the clergy, there are clear signs of 
conflict among the parishioners in the two cities. 

Since they are all Filipinas in another country, they do not let religious 
differences totally divide them socially but El Shaddai has provided a lot of 
fuel for gossip and sarcastic remarks on the part of non-members. Their 
conflict is not primarily with members but with the concept of El Shaddai 
and with its founder and operations in the Philippines, as well as in Hervey 
Bay. Some Maryborough women, who see themselves as part of 
mainstream traditional Catholicism, do not like the El Shaddai proselytising 
efforts that go on in their community. In fact, they feel the group reflects 
badly on both the Church and Filipinos. 

On the other hand, members of El Shaddai, and those who are 
sympathetic, feel that they are drawing many Filipinas back into the 
Catholic fold and are making a positive contribution t0 St. Joseph's parish. 
At least in terms of numbers, this can be seen as true. Perhaps it has 
been a way to make the Australian Catholic Church more comfortable for 
Filipinas. Without El Shaddai, St. Mary's seems to be accomplishing the 
same thing by encouraging the Filipino community to share their traditional 
decorations at Christmas and to sing in Tagalog at Mass. As Filipino 
warmth and colour and music become part of either an El Shaddai service 
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in Hervey Bay or Mass in Maryborough, the more austere Australian 
setting may be changing into something more familiar to the women. 

El Shaddai and the Social Life of Community 
The advent of El Shaddai in the region in 1995, its rapid growth over the 
research period of 1999-2000 and the move of El Shaddai members into 
key positions in the Association in 2000 have all made an impact on the 
social life of the Hervey Bay Filipino community and, to a very minor 
degree, that of Maryborough. 

El Shaddai has provided another organisation for Filipinas who have either 
never belonged to the Association or had pulled away from it for some 
reason. It also has increasingly become a vehicle for display and 
promotion of Filipino culture, such as dance, and is thus duplicating some 
of what the Association had been doing for a wider audience. 

Because it is religious and because they meet at least once a week, in the 
framework of a "sisterhood", calling each other "Sister " and doing a 
lot of hugging and other bonding actions, such as revealing personal 
problems during their testimony, there is an opportunity for a much closer 
relationship than can be found in Association membership alone. 
Association meetings are only held once a month, or less, and are very 
impersonal. With sister-members of El Shaddai, they have two special 
connections—that of being Filipino and that of belonging to a closely knit, 
emotionally charged organisation. In the Australian setting, where 
extended kin are seldom present, this may also provide a kind of fictive 
kinship by choice. 

The older members have been able, in some instances, to draw into El 
Shaddai the newcomers to the area or those who have been marginalised 
and not getting the recognition they would like from others in the Filipino 
community. With El Shaddai ready to welcome anyone, Filipinas do not 
have to rely on the Association for making friends. Some non-members 
have charged that the group attracts people with emotional and/or 
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personal problems, or those who are lonely. There does seem to be some 
truth in this to a limited degree, although many of the members appear to 
be well-adjusted and are people who are popular within the Filipino 
community. 

In the weeks leading up to the 2000 Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the 
Association, there was much discussion among Association officers, 
among El Shaddai members and among those members of the Filipino 
community who were aware of what was happening—that there were 
moves for El Shaddai members, most of whom had not been members of 
the Association in 1999, to join and to nominate a candidate for president; 
and then to back her. This followed a rumour in 1999 that the coordinator 
of El Shaddai had told the Association president that the El Shaddai 
women would participate in the group if the Association members would 
go to El Shaddai. 

There had also been some conflict with regard to a joint Association-El 
Shaddai Christmas party in 1999. The Masonic Hall had originally been 
booked for the Association party but when El Shaddai members offered to 
join in and make it a bigger, more successful affair, they demanded that it 
be moved to either the Great Hall (at the high school) or John Paul 
Centre on the church grounds, because the Catholic priest could not enter 
the Masonic Hall. This annoyed the president but finally a compromise 
was reached and it was held at the John Paul Centre. The president went 
on a holiday interstate, leaving most of the organisation of the party to the 
El Shaddai coordinator. By the time the president got back it was all 
done. It turned out to be a resounding success. 

Prior to the AGM, there was disquiet among the active Association 
members who do not belong to El Shaddai about the idea of El Shaddai 
"moving in" on the Association, with one of their own as president. As 
mentioned earlier, even one El Shaddai member told me she did not like 
the idea of her religious group getting involved in this manner. But in the 
way many Filipino dramas turn out, it worked out all right in the end with 
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virtually no trauma. Several El Shaddai members showed up at the AGM. 
The one who was put forward was virtually the only willing candidate, 
since all previous officers were not interested in the post and nobody else 
was suggested. She is a very capable person, although new to Hervey 
Bay—this being both an advantage and a disadvantage in dealing with the 
Association members. Prior to the meeting she had consulted a few older 
Filipinas who were very experienced in organisational management. 

The new president ended up with practically the same officers as the 
previous year and partially the same executive committee. The El 
Shaddai coordinator, who was behind the move to nominate one of their 
own, also was elected to the executive committee and many expected that 
she would operate as the "power behind the throne." This proved to be 
true for a while but before long the new president began to show strong 
leadership qualities. 

By mid-2000 it became evident that the president has a lot of skills, 
energy, good ideas and a mind of her own. Although she is active in El 
Shaddai, she has stated a few times that she is not in the Association 
representing that organisation but is there as president of a social group. 
She has tried to allay the fears of those who thought she might turn it into 
an instrument of El Shaddai and seems to be successful at doing this. 

Probably the greatest advantage of being a newcomer is she does not 
know, or at least chooses to ignore, all the old rivalries, personal dislikes 
and problems between Filipinas and has been amazingly successful at 
drawing people back into community activities by simply phoning them up 
and asking them to come. Her stated view is that the Association 
represents the entire Filipino community to the outside world, whether they 
are paid-up members or not. 

She is however, due to her efficiency and somewhat formal approach, 
developing some conflict with those officers who prefer the laissez-faire 

management of the past. As discussed elsewhere, she is also trying to 
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bring the Association's public performances back to a more traditional 
Filipino style and running into opposition there too. One officer who agreed 
to a "barrio fiesta" for the Spring Cabaret 2000, has made it clear that she 
does not want this to be a permanent theme. The new president was 
primarily responsible for the high level of Filipino participation in the 
Yag'ubi Festival in 2000. The restaurant dinner she organised for the 
induction of officers was very successful and drew a large crowd. Her 
major triumph was the Spring Cabaret in September 2000. In all instances 
she was able to enlist the cooperation and participation of a large number 
of Filipinas, in contrast to the poor turnouts for various activities in 1999. 

Whether her success so far is due to the backing she is getting from her 
El Shaddai sisters, her own leadership abilities or both is not clear. 
However, the involvement of El Shaddai women in the Association did not 
prove to be the predicted disaster and may have breathed new life into an 
organisation that was floundering very badly just before its AGM. 

Sills (1959, p.18) said that "organizations can change their goals—either 
deliberately or as an unplanned consequence of their activities—and 
thereby achieve both survival and greater utility." The situation with El 
Shaddai and the Association is very different from the one described by 
Sills, and there is no indication that El Shaddai has lost sight of its primary 
religious direction. However, there does seem to be some indication that 
strong El Shaddai involvement in the social activities of the wider Filipino 
community—thus outside of its primary religious sphere—is improving the 
El Shaddai public image and may be a factor in helping to increase El 
Shaddai's membership. 

Magic and Other Practices and Beliefs 
As mentioned earlier, it was not until late in the Maryborough interviews 
that the practice of saying "excuse me" to the spirits in the yard at dusk or 
after dark, so one would not accidentally step on them, emerged. A 
similar practice in the Philippines was mentioned by Nydegger and 
Nydegger (1966, p.73) where in an Ilocano barrio the people believed it 
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was wise to warn the "not-humans" of one's approach by calling, 'You, 
you..." The not-humans foflow the dark as it closes in about the houses. 
This was a difficult practice to get at without giving a specific example and 
also without insulting those who might think such behavior is ignorant or 
silly. However, the timing was right to incorporate it into the set of 
questions asked in Hervey Bay and various ways were found to elicit the 
information, even finally mentioning "talking to the spirits in the yard" as an 
example, when necessary. 

Since the first one who mentioned it was from Bicol, it seemed possible it 
might be a regional practice, although the example found in the literature 
was from another region. However, those who admitted doing this were 
from various locations in the Philippines. Many still say "excuse me" to the 
spirits in some form or another and six said they did in the Philippines but 
no longer do it. Among those following this practice, currently or in the 
past, there were few localities in common. Although four came from 
different parts of Mindanao, one was from Samar, one from Cebu; one 
from an Ilocano area of Luzon and two others from Tagalog areas of 
Luzon; one was from Panay; and one was from a Pampango-speaking 
area. One of those who only spoke to the spirits in the Philippines said 
that she only did it in a new place or if she was throwing water outside. 
One who still does it here indicated her dialogue: "Excuse me if I tread on 
you or disturb you—I can't see you but you can see me." She does this 
when going out to the garden or back of the shed at night, also if she goes 
to a new place. 

In discussing the spirits these women speak to in the yard, I learned that 
these are not ghosts of dead people but a different class of beings which 
live in the vicinity of people and can sometimes cause harm. Nydegger 
and Nydegger (1966, pp.73-75) describe the various ills these "not-
humans" can cause for people. 

Three of the women also said they covered the mirrors in an electrical 
storm and one who does not speak to the spirits does cover her mirrors. 
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Another person said she did that in the Philippines but not in Australia. 
One does not cover the mirrors but protects her house from lightning and 
other bad influences with a prayer called "Holy Name of Jesus" which she 
has pasted up at the entrance. 

Of these women, some had urban and some had rural backgrounds and 
they represented various educational levels. One of the most highly 
educated women out of the entire 50 informants listed the largest number 
of interesting practices. Of those who made comments beyond stating 
that they did not do such things, one graduate said, "My mother is 
modern." Another university graduate said, "I don't agree with non-
scientific things." A Protestant said, "I wasn't brought up with those 
things." Another Protestant said, "I used to do those things as a child but 
now I only do things based on the Bible." 

While most of the Protestants said they did not have any superstitions, 
speak to the spirits or follow any magical practices, the two Seventh Day 
Adventist sisters apparently observe several. One sister did not mention 
any to me but the other sister, after telling me about her practices, 
commented that her sister did those things too. She had a colourful way of 
describing her dealings with the spirits: 

If we are taking a walk in the morning and I have to wee, I either spit or say 
'excuse me' to warn the spirits to move out of the way. 

Edna, who talks to the spirits and covers the mirrors with dark cloths so 
they will not draw lightning, also puts a bottle of holy water on the window 
sill to ward off lightning—or did before she stopped going to the Catholic 
Church; now she has no source of holy water. Since she had a Chinese 
grandparent, Edna also follows some Chinese customs. On Chinese New 
Year 2000 she put a concrete dragon by the door for the "Year of the 
Dragon" and each year puts the appropriate animal in this location. She 
buys the concrete animals locally. 
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Edna also provided detail on speaking to the spirits: 
When I go to a new place for the first time, day or night, where the spirits 
don't know me, I say, 'Excuse me, I am going through.' I don't want to step 
on their foot or something. This would be if I go into a yard at a friend's place 
the first time. After that the spirits would know me. If I go into my yard at 
dark I say, 'Excuse me.' Once an Australian neighbour heard me and 
thought it was funny. I taught my kids to do this when they were young but 
when they got older they said to me, 'The spirits can't come here from the 
Philippines.' 

The Filipino married couple who moved into Maryborough in January 
2000, were also asked about these practices. The wife says "excuse me" 
to the spirits and covers the mirrors in a storm. Her husband, who has a 
Bachelor of Science in Agronomy, commented that he thinks that is a 
good idea because mirrors might attract lightning. At New Year they put 
out 13 kinds of round fruit. 

The displaying of fruit and the scattering of coins at New Year were 
mentioned by several Filipinas, generally not the ones who described 
other practices. The New Year activities sound as if they might have a 
Chinese origin and quite a few of the women mentioning them had some 
Chinese ancestry, although others did not. To attempt to discover a 
Chinese connection for these practices, I questioned two people of 
Chinese ancestry from Malaysia. The Cantonese person was not familiar 
with these practices; however, the one of Hokkien (Fujian Province) 
background knew about tossing coins at New Year and putting out seven 
fruits (not necessarily round). The Hokkien are the predominant Chinese 
group in the Philippines (See and Chua 1988, p.4) 

Each of the women had a slightly different version of these practices: 

• Patricia displays seven round stone fruits on New Year's Eve and 
tosses coins around the house before midnight. She also places lots 
of food on the table. 
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. Norma puts coins in her pockets on New Year's Eve, opens the 
cupboards, jumps from a chair a couple of times and displays 12 kinds 
of fruit. In the Philippines she also wore a dress with dots but does not 
do that any longer. She has some Chinese ancestry. 

• Emilie displays seven round fruits and places seven coins around the 
house at Christmas and leaves them there until after the New Year. 

Carmen put food and fruit on the table for the first time in 1999 
because her new husband does not mind—her previous husband 
would have objected. 

• Rosa, whose grandfather was Chinese, puts coins in her pockets on 
New Year, wears clothes with a circular print and also has several 
Chinese good luck symbols in the house. She is now interested in 
feng shui and bought a book on it in English on her last trip to the 
Philippines. 

• Bernadette no longer does any of these things but her mother, whose 
mother was Chinese, used to insist that they wore red clothing with big 
circles for the New Year. 

• Georgina keeps all the lights on during the Christmas-New Year 
period, opens all the doors, as well as the drawers in the kitchen and 
elsewhere. At midnight on 31 December she and her family all put 
money in their pockets and jump on the porch for about five minutes. 
This will result in health and prosperity for the coming year. She also 
puts lots of food on the table. These foods are in ball shapes such as 
fruits, nuts, grapes and round noodles—all of which represent money. 

All Saints' Day-November 1st and All Souls' Day-November 2nd are 
events on the Catholic calendar. All Saints' Day honours all saints, known 
and unknown. All Souls' Day is an opportunity to assist souls in purgatory 
through prayers and almsgiving. In many parts of the world pre-Christian 
folk customs are also observed at this time, or on the evening before (All 
Hallow's Eve/Halloween, October 31st). All Saints' Day is a public holiday 
in the Philippines. 
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While these are events on the Christian calendar, many Filipinos celebrate 
them in their own way. Those few with deceased relatives buried in the 
region, visit the graves and tidy them up on that day—as is customary in 
the Philippines. Quite a few of them said that they put a special meal on 
the table for deceased relatives. The actual occasion was not absolutely 
clarified because some of them were vague about the date, just calling it 
"All Souls' Day". Therefore it is not clear if the food is actually put out by 
most of them on the evening of October 31st, or on November 1st (the 
evening before All Soul's Day) or on November 2nd. I questioned one of 
the older women, who is usuafly reliable on factual matters, specifically 
about the date on which she sets out the food for her deceased ancestors 
and she replied that it was the evening of November 1st. When I pointed 
out that was All Saints' Day, not All Souls' Day, she agreed with me and 
also acknowledged that it was a holiday in the Philippines. Although All 
Saints' Day is the public holiday, it appears that the customs observed at 
this time relate instead to All Souls' Day, since they are primarily 
concerned with deceased relatives. 

On All Souls' Day a Hervey Bay woman puts out those foods previously 
liked by the deceased relatives and even cigarettes if they smoked. She 
lights candles and dedicates the food to the deceased. A Howard woman 
only lights candles on this occasion and a Maryborough woman puts 
candles outside the house. One Hervey Bay woman burns candles and 
cooks noodles for her deceased father. She also does this on the 
anniversary of his death. Another puts photos of her father and other 
deceased relatives in the atrium in her living room but does not put any 
food there because her husband would laugh at her. On her father's 
birthday she cooks his favorite foods and noodles for "long life". Before 
the family eats this food she says, "Dad, this is for your birthday." 

Connie, in Maryborough, cooks food on All Souls' Day for all the deceased 
relatives and at 6pm opens the door and calls out, "Father, mother, 
aunties, uncles, come in now the food is ready to share." On the altar she 
puts candles, flowers, wine, glutinous rice with two eggs on top, noodles 
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and water. The family members do not taste the food on the table until 
after the ancestors are called to come in. After 9pm the food on the altar 
can be taken to the table and eaten. 

Conception, who has some Chinese ancestry, said she takes food to the 
altar when she has a party. While some of the women place fresh or 
artificial flowers, or candles on their altars, only Conception (from Panay) 

and Connie (an Hocano) mentioned putting food on a household altar. 
Alegre (1994, p.74) said his mother, an Ilocano, placed portions of party 
food on her household Catholic altar. Nydegger and Nydegger (1966, 
p.71) noted that in the Ilocos barrio they studied: 

Ancestral spirits are remembered on all important occasions, and food is set 
out for them at the household shrine at all special events, such as feasts or 
candy making. The food set out for the spirits is later eaten and brings good 
luck. 

While ancestor worship is not generally associated with Filipino Catholics, 
and they probably would not define their activities on All Souls' Day as 

fitting into that category, it does seem to be apt in terms of the way some 
of them observe it. Moore (1997, p.148) in discussing Radcliffe-Brown's 
theories said: 

He narrowly defines ancestor worship as the worship of a deceased ancestor 
or ancestors by an associated descent group such as a lineage or clan. 
Offerings of food and drink are made to the ancestors, which are usually 
conceived of as sharing a meal with the ancestors. 

Thus it seems that there is an element of ancestor worship practiced both 
in the Philippines and by a few of the women on the Fraser Coast. Since 
putting food on a home altar appears to be an Ilocano custom it is perhaps 
not surprising that at least one of the Maryborough Ilocanos does this. 

Almost all the Catholics have some sort of an altar at home, or at least a 
few religious pictures or a statue. Most of these altars are in the master 
bedroom. One, with a Catholic husband, even had a chapel built into the 

house. None of the Protestant women have altars in their homes. 
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Two women said they crossed themselves before getting into a moving 
vehicle such as a car or plane. One of these two also does this before 
going down stairs and her 12-year-old daughter does this too. A third 
woman makes the sign of the cross over the rice pot. 

Five women indicated they had statues of Santo Niño in their home altar 
or elsewhere in the house. One has a large and well-made one in the 
living room which she said "had to face the door". She burns incense in 
front of it to get rid of evil and also puts toys near the statue. Another 
woman has a luminous one which shines in the dark in her dining room. 

Since the concept of the miraculous image of the Santo Niño started in 
Cebu, it might be expected that those from that area would be the ones 
with the statue. However, none of the women from Cebu mentioned this. 
Three of the five who did are from Luzon, the other two are from 
Mindanao. Most of them did not seem to know much about Santo Niño; 
one told me it was a miracle child who walked on the water near Cebu. 
This version does not seem to have any basis in recorded tradition. 

According to the Sinu/og Backgrounder (2000) Magellan was supposed to 
have given the Santo Niño (image of the child Jesus) to Hara Amiham, 
wife of Cebu's Rajah Humabon when she became a Christian. Not long 
after this Magellan was killed and it was 44 years before Spaniards 
returned to the area under Miguel Lopez de Legaspi, who reached Cebu 
on 28 April 1565. Spanish ships bombarded the shore and in one of the 
burning huts a wooden box with native idols and the Santo Niño was 
found. That original statue is now enshrined at the Basilica Minore del 
Santo Niño in Cebu. 

Noche-buena, described in the section about Christmas in Maryborough, 
was also mentioned by one Hervey Bay woman who reported that she put 
food on the table just before midnight on Christmas Eve for Noche-buena 
but that it was just for her own family. According to Lynch (1975, p.232) it 
is primarily a family event in the Philippines. 
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While others mentioned jumping at New Year, only one person said she 
did this at Easter. She was not able to explain why or what it had to do 
with the Christian occasion but thought it might have something to do with 
Jesus being alive. When I went to visit June a few days after Palm 
Sunday, I found a cross made of a palm leaf on her front screen door. 
She is a Catholic from Mindoro. I asked her if it had any meaning and she 
said she got it at church on Palm Sunday but gave no further explanation. 
Nydegger and Nydegger (1966, p.77) found that people in their Ilocano 
barrio believed: 

A cross ... fashioned out of palm leaves which have been blessed in church 
on Palm Sunday is particularly strong. It is believed to be effective against 
sickness and thunder and lightning if it is hung in the window of the house. 

Lila did not name any practices that were similar to the others but said one 
should not whistle at night or put shoes on the table. The whistling may 
have a Philippine origin, she did not know. Debby, whose mother is a 
Spanish Mestiza, named only such things as not opening umbrellas in the 
house or walking under ladders. Beth mentioned that the 13th day is bad 
and one should also not move in or out of a house on a Tuesday or 
Friday. If she starts to choke it means someone is talking about her. She 
had the patio door placed so it was not across from the house door, which 
would have brought bad luck [is she practicing feng shui?]. 

Margarita told me there is a Filipino belief that if you dream of having a 
tooth pulled out it is a bad omen—this has happened to her a couple of 
times in Maryborough, such as her dad's first cousin dying in the 
Philippines after she had that dream. She said she did not think she 
should believe these things because she is Catholic but she cannot help 
herself. Nydegger and Nydegger (1966, p.76) stated that a dream of 
having one's teeth pulled is believed to foretell the death of a member of 
the family. This may be widespread in the Philippines because his 
research population was Ilocano while Margarita is from Bohol. 

By and large the husbands seem to be reasonably tolerant of the various 
practices described by the women. Some said their husbands do not mind 
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when they do these things or mention their beliefs and one indicated that 
her husband joined with her and the children in the jumping. When some 
of the children were asked about whether their mother taught them any 
Filipino customs for various holidays they were mostly vague with their 
answers and did not mention the foregoing activities. 

Rites of Passage 

Baptism Ceremony and Party 

Meg's four-month old baby boy was baptised on 13 January 2001 at St. 
Joseph's Catholic Church at 9am. Sixteen people attended the ceremony. 
Most of them appeared to be friends or relatives of the father. Only five 
Filipinas besides the mother were there. They were the godmother from 
Brisbane, two local El Shaddai members (Meg belongs), Meg's mother 
from the Philippines and the wife of the man serving as godfather, 
although he is not Roman Catholic. The baptism, performed by Father 
Murphy, took 15 minutes and appeared to be a standard Catholic 
ceremony. 

The party was held at the family home in Dundowran (in the nearby rural 
area) starting at 5:30pm the same day. About 60 people were present. 
Approximately half were Filipinas or husbands of Filipinas. Several 
primary-school age children were entertaining themselves in the swimming 
pool. Filipinas were mostly from the Hervey Bay area, although two El 
Shaddai members were from Maryborough and two from Brisbane, 
including one Filipino male. The meal was mostly Filipino with some 
Australian dishes. It was served outdoors. Lechon had been cooked 
earlier, on a hired spit, by the husband and his friends. Entertainment was 
provided by professional musicians from Brisbane, including a Filipina 
singer. People brought baby gifts to either the church or to the party. 

Wedding 

Mercy was married in a nuptial Mass at St. Joseph's Catholic Church on 
23 September 2000 at 3pm. People later met for a reception dinner at the 
Hervey Bay Boat Club. There were over 100 people at both events, 
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including several from Maryborough and some El Shaddai members from 
the Gold Coast. Mercy is a member of El Shaddai and other members 
figured prominently in the wedding. Given the moral stance of El Shaddai, 
it is quite possible her involvement with that group had something to do 
with her getting married, since she had been living with Gregor for at least 
a year. Some years ago, she came from the Philippines as a young 
unwed mother, bringing her daughter with her. She married an Australian 
but not in the Catholic Church. They were later divorced. She is now in 
her mid-30s. 

It was basically a typical Australian Catholic wedding ceremony. An 
elderly Australian male El Shaddai member walked her down the aisle in 
lieu of her father. Mercy wore a light blue, full length Australian-style dress 
and hat. The three bridal attendants wore modern Australian-style dresses 
in black; one was her daughter. During the ceremony the priest 
mentioned the Olympics and multicultural Australia—making a point of the 
fact that Gregor was from the Ukraine and Mercy from the Philippines. He 
said he had learned a lot about Filipino weddings during the planning for 
this one, commenting on the "candle sponsor, veil sponsor and cord 
sponsor". 

The decorated candles had been placed in the church before the Mass. 
During the ceremony the veil sponsor placed a Filipino-style veil (made by 
the women) around the couple; then the cord sponsor placed the cord 
around them (See Figure 14). I was told that in the Philippines there 
would also have been a coin bearer", which would enable the groom to 
symbolically give his money to the bride, but this was not done at this 
wedding. The local paper carried a photo and caption of the wedding 
couple outside the church after the ceremony. 

The reception consisted of a standard Boat Club evening buffet meal, plus 
generous seafood plates. One of the Filipina's husbands, who is a chef, 
made a multi-tiered wedding cake in Filipino style. Some of the guests 
commented on how important food is at Filipino occasions and said that a 
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full meal is always part of a typical Filipino wedding. There were the usual 

toasts and a bridal waltz, followed by general dancing. The Boat Club had 

provided music and a singer. Several Filipinas got up and sang solos or in 

groups—all in English, some traditional and some modern. The women 

also performed Filipino dances that they had prepared recently for other 

events. 

Funeral 

Margarita's husband of 17 years died in July 2000. His funeral was held at 

the Church of Christ in Maryborough. Although she is an involved Roman 

Catholic, he was an inactive member of the Church of Christ. Her 

husband, who was from a German-Danish family, had lived in 

Maryborough all his life and knew many local people. The church was 

nearly full. About two-thirds were Filipinas and their families. The rest 

were White Australians who were his relatives and friends. Even the 

Catholic nun attended. Filipinas came not only from Maryborough but 

from Hervey Bay, Howard and two nearby shires. The Filipinas from 

Margarita's teachers' group were also there. The widow and most of the 

Filipinas wore black or other dark colours, although it is now common in 

Maryborough and Hervey Bay to wear bright colours to mainstream 

funerals. Two husbands of Filipinas were pallbearers. 

After the funeral at the church there was a small graveside service in the 

cemetery. During this service the widow lamented in Visayan. I asked 

one of my Filipina friends about this and she said it was customary in the 

Philippines to wail at the burial. People then went to Margarita's house 

for lunch. Fillipino relatives and friends had helped prepare a large meal 

of sandwiches, fried chicken, Filipino-style noodles, spring rolls, cakes, 

soft drinks, tea and coffee. 

Margarita's younger sister from Sydney was there, as was Rosa 

(Maryborough) and her sister (from Los Angeles), who was visiting 

Margarita's sister and husband (Rosa's brother) in Sydney. Filipinas had 

told me that when something important happened all personal differences 

were forgotten and they all came together again. This certainly was the 
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case on this occasion. Margarita and Rosa, although related through the 
marriage of Margarita's sister to Rosa's brother, had been estranged for 
the past couple of years, since Margarita's troubles with the Club over 
costume money (Rosa is treasurer). For the purposes of the funeral, all 
this was obviously put aside, since Rosa, her sister from Los Angeles and 
Rosa's two young adult daughters attended. Another Maryborough 
woman, Clara, who had been previously upset with Margarita over the 
parade floats, also showed up. 

During my research, various people mentioned to me that Filipinos find it 
difficult to get over being upset with someone if there has been some "loss 
of face" or of self-esteem (amor propio), or a perceived unkind action 
which caused hurt feelings. An editorial in a Sydney-based Filipino 
newspaper (Bayanihan News, 1999, p.6) said: "Bearing grudges is a 
powerful negative force that persists among many Filipinos, even those 
who have long settled in this country." 

About 10 of the Club members (to which Margarita no longer belongs) 
organised the traditional novena and showed up at her house each 
evening. This was held nine nights in a row at 7:30pm. Prayers were said 
for about 30 minutes. This was followed with a snack and chat. Almirol 
(1985, p.195) described the novena for the departed as practiced by 
Filipinos in California, indicating that they provided support for each other 
with such ritual requirements. On the 40th day after her husband's death, 
there was another group prayer session to end the mourning period. 

In this chapter the all-pervasive influence of the Roman Catholic traditions 
on Filipino society have been seen to have carried over to the new setting 
in Queensland, Australia. The two parish church halls provided the venue 
for many Filipino community activities: either church-connected, through El 
Shaddai or just for a Filipino event. 

However, it was also seen in this chapter that the Filipinos are themselves 
having an impact on the two Catholic parishes, with such things as a 
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Filipino Mass and Christmas decorations at St. Mary's; and some non-
Filipinos joining El Shaddai at St. Joseph's and thereby getting involved in 
various Filipino activities. 

It was found that El Shaddai was also the source of some conflict within 
the Filipino community, with some of those in Maryborough being against 
the movement. On the other hand, El Shaddai proved to be a unifying 
social force in Hervey Bay; some of its members revitalising the 
Association. This was seen to have a positive impact on the community, 
even among those not involved in El Shaddai. 

The various rites of passage observed: baptism, wedding and a funeral, 
were held within the context of religion but—as in many cultures—
appeared to have more social content and meaning than religious. There 
was also a blurring of religious boundaries at these events, with a 
Protestant serving as godfather at the baptism, and the funeral of the 
husband of a Catholic Filipina being held at a Protestant church. 
Relatively few Filipino weddings are held on the Fraser Coast, these 
infrequent occasions sometimes being second marriages of divorced or 
widowed women. The money spent, and the big turnout of Filipinas for 
these type of events, indicate that they remain important to members of 
the community. 
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Chapter 6 

Languages 

All people known to anthropologists, regardless of their kind of society, have 
had a highly complex system of spoken, symbolic communication that we 
call language. The symbolic quality of language has tremendous 
implications for the transmission of culture. Without language we could not 
transmit or receive information symbolically, and thus would not be heir to so 
rich and varied a culture. Ember and Ember (1990, 
pp. 172-3) 

While race, religion and territory may all play a powerful part in keeping alive 
a sense of ethnicity, the most powerful factor of all is undoubtedly language. 
The use of a language constitutes a social boundary of a very fundamental 
kind between those who are speakers of that language and those who are 
not. Bostock (1977, pp.3-4) 

In this chapter I look at the very complicated matter of Philippine 
languages and their use on the Fraser Coast. I list the languages spoken 
by the women and consider their competence in English. I examine the 
conflict in some of the homes over language and look at the reasons why 
the children are generally not learning a Filipino language. The place of 
Tagalog in the community is considered, given that it is the national 
language of the Philippines but is only spoken natively by a minority of the 
women in the two cities. 

Since language is basic to every culture and one of the early cultural skills 
a child learns, it seems reasonable to suppose that people are most 
comfortable communicating in a language they have learned early and 
well. While the language skills of adult immigrants may range from very 
competent in the language of the new country, to very poor or none, many 
(not all) will retain a good command of a language of their native country 
for the rest of their lives. If they exhibit a preference for using this 
language with those who also speak it, we can assume that they have 
some desire to maintain the language in the new setting. Romaine (1994, 
pp.24-30) discussed how a language enables its speakers to deal in 
cultural concepts which may not be of importance to speakers of other 
languages. Therefore, we can also assume that when speaking to other 
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Filipinos the use of a Filipino language may, at times, be more practical 
and useful to them in key ways. 

Wallwork (1978, p.147-148) has provided some information on the 
voluntary change of language. These points can no doubt be applied to 
immigrants: 

A good deal has been said about the emotional attachments people feel to 
their own vernacular—the language which they first spoke and in which they 
made their first meaningful personal relationships. In spite of such 
undoubtedly strong attachments, many millions of people all over the world 
have voluntarily changed from the use of their original vernacular to the use 
of either other forms of the same language, or a different language. In the 
process the original vernacular may be preserved for use in certain 
circumstances, may be half forgotten or may be wholly obliterated. The 
reasons for the abandonment of the first language may be practical or 
political, but the acquisition of the new forms has been achieved by the 
voluntary effort, to a greater or lesser degree successful, of an individual who 
must presumably have seen some personal advantage in the change and 
has been willing to make the often very considerable efforts necessary to 
achieve it. Yet it is usually quite easy to find other individuals in similar 
circumstances who have not made the same change, although their 
apparent circumstances and opportunities are similar, and there is no 
evidence of differential ability. 

Filipinos living in Australia—except for native speakers of Tagalog—have 
had to go through this process twice. At an early age they had Tagalog 
imposed on top of their vernacular in school. Then, at about the same 
time, had to learn English. On moving to Australia, English becomes 

critical for survival in the new culture. Thus many Filipinos arrive in 
Australia with two or more languages from their own country, as well as 
English. This is not, of course, unique. For example, some immigrants 
from Spain also speak Basque, refugees from East Timor may speak two 
or more languages such as Tetum, Portuguese, Hakka Chinese or 
Indonesian; those from Vietnam may speak Vietnamese, a Chinese 
language and perhaps French. However, many immigrants to Australia, 
from a non-English-speaking background, arrive with only their native 
language and some English (or none). 

What this cultural baggage of languages means in the case of a Visayan 
speaker, for example, is their vernacular is not Tagalog but, as the 
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national language and the one which enables them to communicate with 
the entire Filipino community, Tagalog becomes the so-called native 
language which they then seek to preserve. Yet, at the same time, many 
of those with Visayan-speaking friends, demonstrate a preference for 
speaking Visayan first and Tagalog second, in most instances where they 
have a choice. Thus they are also retaining Visayan for their own use—
yet it would not be the Filipino language of choice to teach their children. 
If the next generation is to learn a Filipino language these Visayan-
speaking women would want it to be Tagalog. The same seems to hold 
true for some speakers of Bicolano and Pampango in the area but 
apparently not for many of the Ilocano-speakers. They appear to attach 
some prestige to speaking Tagalog instead, which many of them choose 
to speak to other Ilocanos. 

Languages Spoken by Those Interviewed 
Nine Maryborough women are Visayan speakers, which roughly 
represents their ratio in the total Maryborough Filipino community. There 
are four from the Bicol region, six from Tagalog areas and only one 
IJocano speaker among those interviewed in Maryborough. 

It is generally accepted in Maryborough that the largest number of 
Filipinas speak CebuanoNisayan of some type. Two women counted for 
me the various languages represented and came up with 43 people who 
speak CebuanoNisayan, 29 who speak Tagalog natively and 9 who 
speak Ilocano. It seems they Jumped the few Bicolano-speaking women in 
with the Tagalogs. This accounts for 81 people, so should be a fairly 
accurate assessment of the total community. The two women doing the 
counting are Visayans, so they should at least be correct about the 
number speaking that language. According to their count, over half the 
Maryborough Filipinas speak Visayan. 

Seven Hervey Bay women said they spoke either Visayan or Cebuano 
(often using the terms interchangeably). Eleven are exclusively or 
primarily Tagalog speakers. Two speak Pampango. Three speak 
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Ilocano, two speak Bicolano, three speak llonggo (Hiligaynon) and three 
others listed it as a second language. One speaks several languages but 
lists Chavacano (predominantly Spanish vocabulary and classed as a 
creole) as her main language. Another named Waray-Waray (Samar-
Leyte dialect), as did one Visayan speaker also. Several of the women 
are fluent in one or more of these languages. 

The general view in Hervey Bay is that the Visayans are in the majority in 
the community just as they are in Maryborough. However, since nobody 
seems to know all of the women, people are just guessing. The Summer 
Institute of Linguistics (Grimes 1996) classifies the language group as 
"Cebuano" with an alternate classification of "Visayan". The language of 
the island of Cebu is classed as "Cebu dialect". Cebuano/Visayan is 
spoken in Negros, Cebu, Bohol, Visayas and parts of Mindanao. In 
referring to their language, the women in my research population tend to 
use the term "Cebuano" if they come from Cebu and "Visayan" if they 
come from elsewhere. Wolff (1972, p.vii) explains it slightly differently: 
"Cebuano. . . is one of more than a dozen languages or dialects which are 
given the name Bisayan or Visayan." He also said: "Somewhere between 
one quarter and one-third of the population of the Philippines speaks 
Cebuano natively." Wolff indicated that it does not have as much prestige 
as Tagalog. Ramos (1996, p.162) said that Cebuano, Ilonggo and Waray 
are all among the languages given the name "Visayan". 

Since the national language is based on Tagalog most of the women from 
non-Tagalog areas, in both Maryborough and Hervey Bay, speak 
Tagalog—to a greater or lesser degree—as a second language. A few 
expressed a preference for speaking Tagalog, rather than their own 
regional language, even with other native speakers from their own 
ethnolinguistic group. All (except apparently just one Maryborough 
Filipina) speak enough Tagalog to communicate in that language, 
although some do not speak it well and prefer English to Tagalog if they 
are speaking something other than their own regional language. Non-
native speakers of Tagalog generally reported their fluency at a level of 
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somewhere between 80-100%; some who speak it well explained this by 
saying they had lived in Manila for several years. Three Visayan women 
(two of them former teachers) said their Tagalog is not fluent—one 
explained that as a high school English teacher it had not been necessary 
for her to speak good Tagalog. The other former teacher said people 
laugh at her Tagalog so she does not like speaking it. 

The recently arrived Filipino couple, Jose and Sofie, who were interviewed 
late and not counted in the summary of languages spoken, both come 
from a Visayan-speaking region. I was surprised when he said he only 
speaks "a little Tagalog" since he has a degree in agriculture and worked 
in a bank. His English is only moderately fluent and is heavily accented so 
he may have communicated at work in Visayan. Sofie, who had a year of 
tertiary education, said she understands Tagalog but cannot speak it and 
indicated to me that her English is better (actually it is about the same 
level as Jose's English). This may explain why an Ilocano and Tagalog-
speaking woman told me Sofie "can't speak English"—she may have had 
difficulty communicating with Sofie herself and just assumed that she also 
spoke no English. 

The women on the Fraser Coast commonly use the term "Tagalog" to 
refer to the national language, as do many non-Filipinos. However, this is 
not technically correct, since Tagalog is actually the language of an 
ethnolinguistic group situated in parts of Luzon and some nearby islands. 
Throughout this thesis I refer to both the Tagalog spoken by native 
speakers in "Tagalog areas", and the "Pilipino/Filipino" spoken as a 
national language by Filipinas from other ethnolinguistic areas, as 
"Tagalog" because that is what they call it themselves when speaking to 
me. 

In 1937 a national language based on Tagalog was declared by President 
Manuel Quezon. From 1940 it was taught in all schools. It was later 
renamed "Pilipino" to free it from its Tagalog ethnic connection. Currently 
"Filipino" is being developed from Pilipino to replace it. Professor Pamela 
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C. Constantino of the Department of Filipino and Literature of the 
Philippines, University of the Philippines, Diliman (in an undated paper 
translated by Antonio Senga and not yet endorsed by the author) stated 
that the term "Filipino" was used in the 1987 Constitution in reference to 
the national language. According to Constantino, Pilipino is Tagalog in 
concept and structure but Filipino is based on many languages, including 
English and Spanish. Tagalog has only 20 letters in its alphabet. Filipino 
has eight more: c, ch, f, j, rr, v, x and z to accommodate sounds from 
English and Spanish. Where there are two optional spellings for a 
particular word—one version made necessary by the lack of certain letters 
in Tagalog—for this thesis I have selected the spelling from Filipino, i.e. 
Ilocano instead of Ilokano, Visayan instead of Bisayan and Chavacano 
instead of Chabakano 

Both Tagalog and English have the status of prestige languages for 
Filipinos. This is for obvious reasons, in terms of the standing and use of 
these two languages in the Philippines. In Australia, English would clearly 
take precedence over any Filipino language for reasons of practicality, as 
well as the status difference. Therefore, as much as someone may be 
attached to Visayan, for example, it is unlikely that any of the women 
would take any steps towards its maintenance in Hervey Bay or 
Maryborough—either by supporting classes or teaching it to their children. 
On the other hand, it is quite likely many of these same women would 
encourage any community efforts to provide Tagalog classes. 

it may be of incidental interest, however, that three of the five teenagers 
interviewed, who reported either a high or medium level of competence in 
Tagalog, all have mothers who are native Tagalog speakers and another 
one has an Ilocano mother who lived in Manila for many years and insists 
on speaking Tagalog, even to the other Ilocanos. Another native Tagalog 
speaker has also taught her daughter and, from what I have been told, 
this teenager speaks it as well, or better, than those I interviewed. 
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National statistics indicate that children born in the Philippines and raised 
in Australia, or born in Australia with one or both parents born in the 
Philippines, do not have a particularly high level of Filipino language skills. 
Bureau of Immigration and Population Research (1994, p.34) reported 
that, in the 1991 Census, 29.7% of those in the 5-14 years age group, 
born in the Philippines, spoke English only. Powson (1995, p.142) 
indicated that according to that same Census, 75.8% of all persons born in 
Australia, with one or both parents born in the Philippines, spoke only 
English at home. 

I have observed that many of the women in my research population seem 
to have an emotional attachment to their regional language and like to 
speak it when they have the opportunity. Some of the women I have 
spoken to from the less represented language groups either find there are 
not enough people from the same linguistic region living in the Fraser 
Coast area for it to be an issue, or do not happen to be friends with those 
from the same ethnolinguistic group. 

A Chinese Mestiza, who attended Chinese high school, can speak 
Mandarin and read and write Chinese. Her father was from Fujian 
Province (Hokkien speaker) but she cannot speak that language. She 
also speaks Chavacano, Visayan, Tagalog and Spanish. Her English is 
excellent. A Filipina from Panay speaks Chavacano, Tagalog and 
Cebuano, although her native language is Ilonggo. This was because her 
father's work took them to many parts of the Philippines. 

Many of the older women, especially university graduates, professed to 
have had some knowledge of Spanish which they have since forgotten. 
Several said they had Spanish classes in both high school and university, 
however, since Spanish is gradually dying out in the Philippines they did 
not use it much. I interviewed just one woman who still speaks Spanish 
very well. Consuela has lived the longest in the region, having moved to 
Maryborough in either 1947 or 1949. She lives alone and is verging on 
senility so it was very difficult to interview her, although her accented 
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English is fluent. She married an Australian right after World War II. She 
is confused about how old she is, having said she was born in 1920 and 
later saying she was 70 years old. Since she was an adult with two years 
of university before doing medical work with the army (she was not sure if 
it was the Philippines or American army) during World War II, it is likely 
that she is about 80. She said she speaks Tagalog, Spanish and 
Bicolano. The languages in her childhood home were Bicolano and 
Spanish, since her father was "Spanish" and her mother was "half 
Portuguese". She looks rather European and she showed me a picture of 
her father who looked like a Mestizo. She claimed that she has been used 
in Maryborough as a Spanish interpreter. We talked a bit in Spanish and 
she spoke it with proficiency. 

To monolingual English-speakers, the multilingual abilities of the Filipinos 
seem amazing. Certainly their ability to speak English, as well as one or 
more Filipino languages, is enviable. However, speaking multiple Filipino 
languages—as many of them do—may not be as difficult as it might 
appear to someone of European linguistic background. All the Philippine 
languages belong to the Austronesian family. Pascasio (1967, p.229) has 
pointed out that in general the various Philippine languages have more 
similarities than, for example, the Romance languages of Europe do with 
each other. Pascasio (1967, p.230) said that it is not justifiable to think of 
the various Philippine languages as being completely mutually 
unintelligible: 

A person well acquainted with Tagalog can more or less read a very simple 
Cebuano text at first sight, and also understand a considerable portion of a 
formal speech given in Cebuano. Individuals who move from one linguistic 
area to another ... usually acquire a reasonable facility in handling the new 
vernacular within a few weeks' or a month's time. 

Yet a more recent work by Ramos (1996, p.161) indicated that certain 
Philippine languages, in fact, are mutually unintelligible. Since there are so 
many CebuanoNisayan-speaking women in the Fraser Coast region, that 
language is frequently heard at Filipino gatherings. To test Pascasio's 
statement on the ease of a Tagalog speaker acquiring Cebuano, I 
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consulted a Tagalog-speaking former school teacher on this matter. The 

Tagalog speaker was adamant that the only Cebuano words she could 

understand were those which she had specifically learned. She said that 

Tagalog was so different that it was no help in coping with those 

languages. I also asked another Tagalog-speaking university graduate if 

she could read or speak any Cebuano and she said she could not, even 

though she heard many women speaking it in Maryborough. Therefore I 

suggest that Ramos might be correct and Pascasio wrong with regard to 

mutual intelligibility between some of the Philippine languages. 

Of the major languages spoken by the women on the Fraser Coast, only 

Ilocano is somewhat distant from the others, being classed as Northern 

Philippine; the others, including Tagalog and Cebuano, are classed as 

Central Philippine (Pascaslo 1967, p.231). Chavacano, a Spanish-based 

creole, is not an Austronesian language. Since Ilocano is more distant 

from Tagalog than the other Filipino languages spoken on the Fraser 

Coast, it is interesting that some of the Ilocanos persist in speaking 

Tagalog when those from closer language groups do not. 

English 

Wallwork (1978, p.60), after describing the patterns of immigrants learning 

English in America, went on to say: 

It seems not unlikely that the pattern of language use may be similar for 
immigrants moving anywhere where some kind of language shift is inevitable 
because moving to the new country involves a new language, but it is still not 
wholly clear what factors are most important in affecting changes. Certainly 
these factors will be psychological, social and cultural, as well as purely 
practical, in varying proportions according to the circumstances of 
immigration, and may well be different for different groups even within one 
country. 

Nearly all of the women interviewed speak English very well, with total, or 

almost total, fluency and accents that are slight enough so they can be 

generally understood. Five women speak almost without accents and 

might be mistaken for an Australian-born person on the telephone. Only 

about seven have some difficulties with English pronunciation, vocabulary 

or grammar but they all are willing to talk to English-only speakers and 
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communicate as best they can. One who speaks broken English tries very 
hard to make herself understood and is taking English classes as an 
immigration requirement. 

The differences in linguistic ability appear to possibly be due more to 
individual talent for languages, or to differential English-speaking 
opportunities in the Philippines, than to educational level, since among 
those who do not speak English too well (or who speak with strong 
accents) are some with tertiary educations through the medium of 
English. Some of the others who do not speak English too well had only 
primary or high school educations, although this also would have included 
several years of instruction through the medium of English. Another factor 
could have been how well their English instructors spoke the language 
and this might well have varied between the rural and urban areas. 

I only met one Filipina who speaks no English. She is 80 years old and 
had no schooling. She and her husband are the elderly Maryborough 
couple sponsored by a daughter. There was an instance where one 
woman with excellent English was telling me about a co-worker who "kept 
talking Filipino" to her at work. She felt it was probably because this 
woman's English was not too good. It was therefore a surprise when I 
interviewed the second woman and found that her English was perfectly 
acceptable, almost unaccented, and that she is a university graduate. If 
they talk to each other in a Filipino language most of the time it is quite 
possible they have no opportunity for judging each other's English ability. 

Clearly, with the exception of the two women with Filipino husbands, it has 
been necessary for the others to speak enough English to communicate 
with spouses. Compared with other Southeast Asian immigrants in the 
region, such as those from Thailand or Indonesia, the Filipinas in general 
have a much higher level of English skills. This is to be expected since 
they began English in primary school and that language was used as the 
medium of instruction for most of their classes right through high school 
and university, or other post-high school training. Even most of those who 
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did not go beyond high school are literate in English and have an 
adequate vocabulary and standard of grammar to manage in an English-
speaking country—their only handicap sometimes being a strong accent of 
a type not familiar to many Australians. Every single informant who 
attended school, which were all but two, acknowledged that they had 
classes in English from an early age. 

This good command of English is in part responsible for the Filipinas 
having such a high profile in multicultural affairs in the Fraser Coast 
region. Because so many of them are so fluent, community workers and 
multicultural workers find it easy to communicate with them and involve 
them in city-wide events and activities. 

Although at all the Filipino clubs and associations in the region, English is 
the official language used for minutes and business discussion, they 
sometimes break into Tagalog if they get excited or something gets 
complicated. They seem conscious of trying not to do this if Australian 
members are present. Side conversations at meetings are frequently 
conducted between two or three women in a Filipino language. This 
method of handling official matters in English is not a concession to 
Australia but is what they are used to from the Philippines. 

When speaking English the women sometimes use English words in a 
special or unique way—meaningful to them as a in-group. One 
expression used almost universally among the research population is that 
of referring to the other Filipinas as "the girls". While it might offend 
current political correctness it sounds rather endearing the way they use it, 
particularly as it is used for even those in their 50s and 60s. It also has 
the function of identifying the in-group because when they use the term, 
"the girls", among themselves or to non-Filipinos who know them well, the 
message is that they are referring to other Filipinas. They also use some 
fad expressions in English which they must either start in Australia and 
then pick up from each other—or perhaps the terms were fashionable in 
the Philippines before they left, or are current and they learn them on trips 
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home or from visitors. An example is using the word "plastic" to describe 
one of the other Filipinas. By this they mean phony or shallow. Two used 
it in referring to the same high profile Filipina. Another one used the term 
on herself, when commenting that she might be wrong about something. 
Another expression is that someone is "O.A". It was explained that this 
means "over acting" or behaving in an artificial or pseudo-American way. 
Two of them used this term. These two terms were used by women who 
are not in the same Hervey Bay social sub-groups, in fact possibly do not 
even know each other. Thinking these could be of recent American origin, 
I checked with some American relatives by e-mail and found that they 
were not familiar with "plastic" used that way, although they thought they 
might have heard it on a talk show. My son, who was a university student 
in the Philippines in the early 1970s, sent back a reply that he remembers 
"O.A." very well since it was commonly used during his three years in the 
Philippines. 

The Filipinas have apparently developed certain terms locally which have 
a special meaning to the group. For example, in the June 2000 newsletter 
of the Maryborough Club, members were asked to bring food items to the 
Independence Day celebration and to also bring their "kitchen". This is an 
expression they have decided to use in Maryborough to mean plates and 
cutlery. 

Pressure from Husbands to Speak English 
With the exception of the few husbands who are quite happy to have their 
wives speak a Filipino language in their presence, the speaking of a non-
English language in front of the husband, or in public, is one of the major 
areas of contention in some families. In answer to my question with 
regard to which language the women speak when they meet a friend on 
the street, all but five replied that it would be either Tagalog or their 
regional language, unless a husband (or other non-Filipino) was present. 

The five, who all speak excellent English, said they speak first in English 
and will only switch if the other person persists in a Filipino language. 
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Some of the other women have remarked to me that one or another of 
these women insists on speaking English when they speak Tagalog to 
them, thus implying to me that they find this annoying. Roseanne, one of 
those who persists in English, indicated to me that she sees it as her 
personal mission to get the women to speak more and better English. Her 
excellent English enabled her to get a well-paying job. Oddly enough, she 
made a point of ensuring that her teenage daughter has some 
competence in Tagalog. (I did not interview this girl but she has told me 
herself that she does speak Tagalog and other adults have confirmed 
this.) Having good language abilities herself, Roseanne sees the English 
language as important in the settlement process but also sees Tagalog as 
a useful skill. 

In addition to those who replied that they first speak English, several other 
women told me they speak "Taglish" to each other and I have observed 
this linguistic behavior of code-switching at almost all Filipino group 
gatherings. As in many other bilingual or multilingual countries, code-
switching is common in the Philippines. Also, a number of borrowed 
foreign word s—particularly Spanish, some Chinese, Sanskrit and Arabic; 
and now a considerable amount of English—have actually become part of 
the various Filipino languages and as such can be found in Tagalog or 
Pilipino/Filipino dictionaries. The use of these words is not code-switching 
but may sound like it to the listener who does not speak a Filipino 
language. However, the women are reporting the situation quite correctly 
when they indicate that their code-switching (calling it Taglish) is a regular 
way of communicating with their friends. This is an advantage that 
monolingual people do not have. Harding and Riley (1986, p.57) said: 
"Code-switching is a phenomenon which is limited to bilingual situations, 
where bilinguals talk to other bilinguals and where they can call upon the 
full communicative resources of both languages." Filipinos use various 
types of code-switching, either for an occasional word or whole phrases 
and sentences. Harding and Riley (1986, p.58) give some examples of 
how it can be used, including the following: when the speaker cannot find 
the right word in the language being spoken, when the speaker makes a 
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direct quote in the other language and when the speaker wants to amplify 
a point. 

Despite almost all the Filipinas telling me they speak English when non-
Filipinos are present, at a wedding reception I observed a number of 
women at tables seating up to 10 people, talking across the table in 
Tagalog although husbands were present. A number of the husbands 
have made it very clear that they do not want Filipino languages spoken in 
front of them. Some have told me this directly and in other cases the 
wives have explained to me their husbands' stance on the matter of 
language. Several of the mothers said it was too hard to try to teach the 
children Tagalog because of the husband being present in the house; and 
in some cases because of his attitude. 

Case Study D - Language Problem at Home 
One case shows the level to which some husbands have taken this 
attitude: 

Evelina brought a 2% year old daughter (from a previous relationship with 
a Filipino) with her to Australia after marrying her English husband 
(Australian resident) in the Philippines. The little girl spoke only Visayan at 
the time but the stepfather, Fred, who is very fond of her and has raised 
her as his own child, insisted that she be spoken to only in English, so at 
age 15, the girl now has no memory of her native language. 

Evelina stated that she wanted to teach the child Tagalog but has no 
patience to do so at this age, since it is much more difficult now than it 
would have been when she was little. The girl is also very busy with high 
school and music lessons at which she excels. The mother works nearly 
full time. When the girl was interviewed she said she knew a little bit of 
Tagalog which she learned on a trip to the Philippines in 1996 and a little 
bit she has learned from her mother. When asked to whom she speaks it 
she replied, "Nobody. I sometimes discuss with my Filipino friends about 



240 

why our mothers don't teach us." Actually one of her friends, Roseanne's 
daughter, does speak it quite well. 

In a private conversation, Fred proudly told me: "I have always insisted on 
our daughter speaking English. She's annoyed with me now so I told her 
we would arrange for her to have Tagalog lessons if she wants. So far as 
I am concerned, she is Australian. I think it is rude when the women talk 
Filipino in front of me. When they come to our house I say, 'This is an 
English-speaking house, so speak English!'" Surprisingly, this man is one 
of the husbands who is very supportive of both the Social Club and the 
Filipino community in general. He maintains that his objection to the 
daughter learning Tagalog was so that her English would be good. 
However, he is no doubt aware that if she could speak Tagalog with her 
mother that would give them the power to exclude him. 

Since Australians and Englishmen, in the age range of most of the 
husbands, are not generally bilingual, there can be an attitude of hostility 
to a language other than English being spoken in their presence. 
According to the Filipinas, some of the men assume they are being talked 
about. It was interesting, but not surprising, to note that the German-
speakers among the husbands do not seem to mind if the women talk a 
Filipino language in front of them, since more than one told me that. 
However, three husbands (including the German-speaking Austrian and 
two Australian-born men—one a brother-in-law to the wife of a German) 
made negative comments about the Germans always speaking German. 
This was seen as being deliberately rude to the husbands from English-
speaking backgrounds. 

Two women married to Australian-born men have sisters married to 
Germans in Hervey Bay. They have both socially pulled away from their 
sisters to a certain degree because their husbands are left out of the 
German conversations, although they still associate with their sisters when 
the husbands are not present. In talking about this situation, one of the 
women with a German husband said, "My sister can't come to our parties 
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because her husband is Australian." This same woman also volunteered 
that she had become friends with three German women who had German 
husbands and that they accepted her as part of their social group. 

Some views from husbands when asked if they object to a Filipino 
language being spoken in their presence: 

George, Australian-born (Maryborough) 
"No, if it did I should learn to speak it." He has learned a few words of 
Tagalog which I have sometimes overheard him using with his wife. He 
added, "They communicate better that way. People think they are talking 
about them but they aren't." His opinion was that the children did not 
speak much Filipino because of peer pressure outside of the house. His 
two sons do not know much, although the younger son, age 13, said in his 
interview that he knew a little and really wants to learn and would like to 
take a class. The boys' mother, who speaks excellent English, said in her 
interview, "I only spoke English to them, we came here to adapt. I am an 
immigrant and abide by what is Australian." 

Fred, born in England (Maryborough) 
"They don't normally talk Filipino in front of me, it is rude!" He believes 
that since this is an English-speaking country that is what everyone should 
speak. 

Arthur, born in England (Hervey Bay) 
He stated that it did not upset him to hear the women talk a Filipino 
language because he can understand the gist of it. He then jokingly 
commented that his wife taught him some Tagalog but then she talks in 
Bicolano so he cannot understand what she says to her friends. He has 
been to the Philippines five times. 

Kurt, German-born (Hervey Bay) 
He indicated that if he was alone with the women and they spoke Filipino it 
upset him, "No excuse for this, it is rude." However, he also implied that 
he does not mind if the women speak their own language when other 
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German-speaking husbands are present. When asked about their small 
social group of the three Filipina wives and the three German husbands, 
he said, "When non-Germans are present I switch to English but June's 
husband doesn't." He was aware that some Australian-born husbands of 
Filipinas had been offended by the German language being spoken in 
their presence. 

David, Australian-born (Hervey Bay) 
"No, I don't mind if they speak Filipino in front of me." He is one of the two 

Australian-born brothers-in-law who are left out of the social group of the 
German-speakers. He said that he does not go to their gatherings now 
because they speak German in front of him despite all the Germans being 
fluent in English. This man is very sympathetic to the Filipinos. 

Reading English and Tagalog 
In my interviews I did not run across any illiteracy among the women, 
except the elderly woman in Maryborough who had no schooling. They 
were all able to read the consent form and sign their agreement to 
participate. Therefore I assume that all those in my research population 
have a reading level in English similar to their speaking ability. 

The Hervey Bay City Council Library provides a rotating collection of 
books in Tagalog, obtaining 50 at a time from the Public Libraries Division 
of the State Library of Queensland in Brisbane. The librarian in charge of 
the community languages (term used by the State of Queensland for a 
minority ethnic language) collection indicated that the Tagalog books are 
frequently borrowed and she is able to verify this from computerised 
circulation figures. Out of 52 community languages available, Hervey Bay 
only stocks Chinese, Czech, Polish and Tagalog. 

The Maryborough Municipal Library keeps no Tagalog books on their 
shelves but is prepared to order them on request from the State Library. 
According to the librarian they have "no Filipino clients". Since some of 
the Filipino families do use the library, I presume she meant no clients 
wanting to read Filipino books. She said she has sent information to 
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places like Neighbourhood Centre indicating that books in community 

languages are available. However, they do not keep them in stock 

because "it creates more work." When I asked the Filipinas at an 

executive meeting of the Maryborough Club whether they were aware 

that the library would order Tagalog books on request, Trinity (who speaks 

excellent English) immediately replied, "Who needs it? I don't." Following 
some discussion, they decided it might be of some use to help their 
children learn, or improve their Tagalog. They also decided some women 
in the community might find it useful but, in general, they did not express 
much interest. 

Language Maintenance 

I considered language maintenance in terms of both the first and second 

generations. There are indications that the Filipino immigrants will, unlike 

some groups in Australia such as the Dutch, continue to use both Tagalog 
and their regional language, if they can find someone else to speak it with. 

This is likely to continue for the rest of their lives. Castles et al. (1992, 

p.176) found that 48% of Dutch immigrants and 40.5% of Germans 

abandoned their mother tongue and completely switched to English in 
Australia. 

Baker and Jones (1998, p.182) have set out a chart of the various things 
which encourage language maintenance and those which encourage 

language loss. Those on their chart which I believe apply to the Filipinos 

on the Fraser Coast are: 

Factors Encouraging Language Maintenance 
large number of speakers living closely together 

recent and/or continuing in-migration 
preference to return to homeland [true for some] 
homeland language community intact 
ethnic identity strongly tied to home language 
mother tongue the homeland national language [true for Tagalog-speakers] 
emotional attachment to the mother tongue giving self-identity and ethnicity 
culture unlike majority language culture 
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mother tongue is standardised and exists in a written form 
use of an alphabet which makes printing easy 
home language has international status 

Factors Encouraging Language Loss 
homeland remote 

employment requires use of the majority language 
lack of mother tongue institutions 
cultural and religious activity in the majority language 
emphasis on education in the majority language 
culture and religion similar to that of the majority language 
mother tongue not the only homeland national language 

Nos. 4 and 6 only partially apply to Filipinos in Australia. No. 7 not exactly 
accurate but English could be considered a Philippines "homeland national 
language" and, while not an official "national language", Visayan is spoken by a 
large percentage of Filipinos. 

The outlook for maintenance of a Filipino language, among the second 
generation Fraser Coast Filipinos, is not as hopeful as it is for the 

maintenance, by their mothers, of languages for their own use during their 
lifetimes. As indicated, very few of the children I interviewed have any 

competency in a Filipino language (Tagalog in all cases, although one 
came from the Philippines with Visayan). Most said they knew a few 
words of Tagalog and would class their knowledge of the language as 
"poor". Only five reported that they had a "medium" or "high" level of 
comprehension and speaking. As mentioned, Roseanne's daughter can 
also speak and understand Tagalog well. One of those interviewed in 
Hervey Bay (now an adult), told me that her Tagalog was "good", yet her 
mother previously told me she had not taught the daughter much of the 
language. They both may have made correct statements, however, since 
they used to go to the Philippines frequently and perhaps the daughter 
picked it up there. 

The two teenagers in Maryborough with real competence in Tagalog both 
learned in Australia, mainly with the help of Filipino relatives other than the 

mother. One is the teenage grandson of the elderly Maryborough couple 
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who lived with his family for two years when he was little. He stated that 
his comprehension is total and his speaking level is "medium". Both his 
grandparents and mother say that his command of Tagalog is good. 
Roseanne's daughter had frequent contact with grandparents in Mackay, 
when they were alive, and spent some time living with her uncle and aunt 
in Mackay, both Filipino. She has also visited the Philippines. Her mother 
does make an effort to reinforce the language and make sure her 
daughter retains it. 

Of the three in Hervey Bay who said they had a medium level of 
competence, one was born in the Philippines, arrived in Australia at age 6 
and has been to the Philippines several times. His mother agrees with his 
stated level of competence. All three of these children (one now an adult) 
said they reply in English although they understand what is being said in 
Tagalog. 

Of the 16 children interviewed, 12 said they would take a Tagalog class if 
it were available and if they could fit it in, one said "maybe" and one said "I 
don't care to learn". One who said she spoke it well was not asked about 
a possible class and another was not asked because her mother was 
rushing her to finish the interview since they were late for an appointment. 

Many of the mothers believe that it would have been counter-productive to 
their children learning English and doing well in an Australian school to 
have taught them Tagalog as their first language at home. This view has 
been spread throughout the local Filipino communities. According to what I 
have been told by some of the women, this is apparently also the general 
opinion in the large metropolitan areas of Australia where there are more 
Filipinos. This includes places where there are a number of Filipino-
Filipino couples who would find it easy to talk a Filipino language at home 
to the children. This seems to also be the attitude among many Filipinos 
in America. Espiritu (1994, pp.256-257) said: "The majority of 
professional immigrants do not teach their children any of the Filipino 



246 

languages... most others did not teach their children Tagalog because they 
did not want to retard their children's academic progress." 

Unfortunately, some misguided primary school teachers, without adequate 
knowledge of language-learning processes, have advised some of the 
Fraser Coast Filipinas that they should not teach their children Tagalog at 
home. Saunders (n.d., p.114) commented on this type of situation: 

Often the attitudes of people in positions of comparative prestige and 
authority, such as teaching and medical personnel, can have a decisive 
influence on how children and also their parents view their bilingualism. 
Parents, who naturally wish to do the best for their children, may be inclined 
to accept such advice from people they regard as experts. Unfortunately 
such adverse opinions may be based on personal conjectures or prejudices 
rather than on any objective evidence. 

Since the women are bilingual themselves, and in many cases speak 
several Filipino languages well, it is surprising that so many of them have 
listened to such ill-informed advice. A few of them repeated this concept 
to me as being valid and they gave it as the main reason why they did not 
teach the children the language when they were young and it would have 
been easy. In response to nagging from teenage children, a few now 
make half-hearted efforts to teach them a bit. But both children and 
mothers acknowledge it is very difficult to do so on a casual basis in their 
currently busy lives. 

Since a number of the fathers/stepfathers are against Tagalog being 
spoken in the home, the atmosphere is generally not conducive to 
teaching the children anyway. If it were to be taught in early childhood, it 
would also mean the children having to learn Tagalog and English 
simultaneously—one language from each parent (or the father would have 
to learn Tagalog along with the child)—but one or the other of these 
approaches could be accomplished in the homes where the husband was 
in agreement. Clearly this is one area where the single-gender situation 
works a handicap on the Filipinas' ability to transmit and preserve a 
particular Filipino cultural trait. 
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The literature of bilingualism overwhelmingly expresses the view that 
teaching a child an ethnic language in the home is a positive move. 
Harding and Riley (1986, p.79) advised: "Don't let outsiders, whether 
family or 'authorities', push you around ... there is no evidence that 
bilingualism does any intellectual harm (if anything the reverse is true) and 
bilingualism can be of great social benefit." Saunders (n.d., pp.14-22) 
indicated that while early writers saw bilingualism as a handicap, by the 
1960s most researchers were reporting that bilingualism was not a 
disadvantage and instead was beneficial in a number of ways, including 
that of giving a child certain cognitive advantages over monolingual peers. 
He concluded that most of the problems associated with bilingualism are 
really social or cultural problems. Romaine (1995, p.286) in her 
exhaustive study of bilingualism, stated, "Another myth is that bilingualism 
in and of itself is the cause of poor achievement at school." She 
discusses other problems faced by children from minority backgrounds 
that affect their academic performance and considers ways in which 
bilingual children are tested which might not result in an accurate 
assessment. Romaine (1995, p.190) also referred to research which 
indicated that bilingualism did not disadvantage children. 

Fortunately, the parish priest at St. Joseph's Catholic Church believes the 
children should be taught Tagalog as babies but his view is not likely to 
have much impact on the attitudes of the Filipino mothers on this issue as 
a whole. In the Fraser Coast area there currently is no Tagalog course for 
children or adults—through the schools or in other formal situations—
although a few women have provided private lessons for non-Filipinos and 
one tutored a man at Neighbourhood Centre before he went to the 
Philippines. 

As mentioned earlier, Connie is planning, through the Filipino-Australian 
Teachers Association, to apply for a grant to teach Tagalog as a 
community language. Some grants are available from the State of 
Queensland for instruction in minority ethnic languages which are not 
taught in the schools. So far these plans have not advanced beyond the 
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basic concept stage. Teachers Association officers were encouraged by 
the number of children in my research population who said they would be 
interested in studying Tagalog if it were available, since I was able to give 
them a figure when I was at one of their meetings where the matter was 
being discussed. If this language course becomes a reality there quite 
possibly may be husbands of Filipinas, as well as other Australians, who 
would also be interested in learning, since Filipino culture is gaining an 
increasingly high and positive profile in the region. 

In this chapter it was shown that while Tagalog is spoken by a minority of 
the women as their own regional language, almost all of them in 
Maryborough and Hervey Bay speak it fluently, at least as a second 
language, and it is the main language of communication within these two 
Filipino communities. Visayan appears to be the first language spoken by 
a majority of women in the area, and Visaysan speakers use it among 
themselves, but they generally switch to Tagalog in a group situation, 
although they are sometimes criticised for not doing so. 

Most of the women are either fluent or competent in English, having 
started learning it in primary school and used it as the medium of 
instruction for most of their education. It was seen that many of the 
husbands want the women to speak English around them, and in public. 

While a few of the second generation speak Tagalog, most of the children 
have learned none, or only a few words. It was determined that given the 
situation in the homes: with the husbands being English-speaking; the 
women's attitude that good English was necessary for their children to get 
ahead in Australia, which made them reluctant to teach them Tagalog; and 
the lack of opportunity at present for the children to take a language class; 
that the current outlook for the children learning any Filipino language is 
not hopeful. 
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Chapter 7 

"Filipinos Love to Eat" 

The culture of a society tends to be similar in many respects from one 
generation to the next. In part this continuity in life-ways is maintained by the 
process known as encult uration. Enculturation is a partially conscious and 
partially unconscious learning experience whereby the older generation 
invites, induces, and compels the younger generation to adopt traditional 
ways of thinking and behaving. Thus, Chinese children use chopsticks 
instead of forks, speak a tonal language, and dislike milk because they have 
been enculturated into Chinese culture rather than into the culture of the 
United States. 
Ethnocentrism is the belief that one's own patterns of behavior are always 
natural, good, beautiful, or important. It is clear that replication of cultural 
patterns from one generation to the next is never complete. Old patterns are 
not always faithfully repeated in successive generations, and new patterns 
are continually being added. Harris (1985, pp.115-117) 

We are led to the fact that, socially, the importance of the selection of food 
and ways of stilling the hunger drive are most intimately connected with the 
definition of identity. It is easy to identify oneself and others by what one 
eats. 

We can look at the development of national cuisine in searching for larger 
units for social significance of food. This depends on a variety of conditions: 
available food, as well as preferences, and the social organization for 
preparing and eating the food. The essence of a national cuisine, of course, 
is the fact that it becomes the 'normal' food for a group. 

Back (1977, pp.30-32) 

In this chapter I describe the foods grown, purchased, cooked and eaten 
by the Filipinas on the Fraser Coast. The wide variety of foods prepared 
for group events is outlined. I also look at the situation with regard to food 
preferences within families and the choices made by the women, their 

husbands and children. 

Food preferences are generally considered to be culturally conditioned 
although they can change with exposure to new foods. Logue (1991, p.97) 
said: "Yet when someone becomes part of a different culture or 
socioeconomic class, that person's food preferences change so as to be 

more similar to the new surrounding group of people." Logue referred to 
the study by Hrboticky and Krondl (1984) in which it was determined that 
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the perception of foods among second generation Chinese boys in 
Canada approached those of Canadian Anglophones. 

The Encyclopedia of Cultural Anthropology (Ember and Levinson, 1996, 
vol.2, p.506) under "Food and Diet" says: 

Because until recently many activities in human cultures revolved around 
food acquisition, it is not surprising that every human culture attaches 
enormous symbolic weight to foods. Even in highly technological nations, 
such as the United States, it is human tradition to celebrate important 
occasions with the preparation and eating of special ceremonial foods. 
Food can be used to mark ethnic and social boundaries, as well as to 
symbolize important occasions or emotional states. 
Each particular culture or ethnic group teaches its members what is and is 
not proper food and often these mental constructs are so powerful that 
perfectly nutritious food—such as dog, horse, or deer meat—are regarded 
with horror or revulsion simply because they lie outside of one's own 
culturally transmitted dietary traditions. 

Since there is a strong emotional comfort aspect to what, and how much, 
one eats—as nutritionists warn dieters—then comfort most likely plays an 
important part in leading people to select food which is familiar from one's 
childhood and own ethnic background. My observations of both Filipinos 
and other people in immigrant situations—as well as anecdotal evidence—
indicate that many immigrants cling to certain food habits in a new land, 
long after they may have taken on many other cultural aspects of the host 
country. For example, even many second generation Asians in Anglo 
countries still primarily eat rice as a staple, although the rest of a meal 
may not be Asian in content. Because people are conditioned to eat 
certain foods from childhood, it is to be expected that preferences which 
have gone on into adulthood would be difficult to change just because of 
migration. Since certain foods also impart the feeling of cultural identity it 
is understandable that some migrants would wish to maintain that through 
food choice. Logue (1991, p.98) stated that many kinds of research 
support the conclusion that both humans and animals prefer foods that are 
familiar. Discussing how people from different cultures react to strange 
foods, Fiddes (1991, p.36) said: "Unfamiliar foods fail to offer the same 
security since we are as unsure of their symbolic status as we are of their 
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physical safety." He also stated: 'Habit and traditions offer affinity with 
our peers and continuity with our individual and collective past" (Fiddes 
1991, p.36). 

Supermarkets and Little Markets 
At the time of the fieldwork, enough Filipino, or suitable Asian foods, were 
available in the regular supermarkets: Coles and Woolworths in 
Maryborough and Coles, Woolworths and Franklins in Hervey Bay, to 
provide most of the ingredients for an adequate Filipino diet. For those 
few specialty items not found on supermarket shelves there are several 
other sources available: Helen's Filipino stall at Maryborough Heritage 
Markets on Thursdays, Lucy's Asian Goods and Takeaway in Hervey Bay 
(See Figure 15); and a corner shop and a cafe, both owned by Filipinas 
but aimed at the general trade, which also carry some Filipino products. 
HBW Food Service, a wholesaler, carries a limited line of Asian foods, 
mostly Thai, but some items which can be used for Filipino cuisine. 

In addition, there is a large selection of Asian food products available in 
Brisbane at various locations, in particular Chinatown, which can be 
reached by car from Maryborough in three hours, and in an additional half 
hour from Hervey Bay. Some years ago it was necessary for the Filipinas 
living in the region to either go to Brisbane or do without most Asian food 
products but this is no longer the case. 

A survey of Woolworths' shelves in Hervey Bay on 8 June 2000 
discovered tamarind soup base from the Philippines, coconut cream in 
tins, numerous spices used in Filipino cooking, a large range of noodles, 
spring roll wrappers, fish sauce, varieties of chili sauces, and a large 
selection of Thai, Chinese, Malaysian and Indonesian foods, some of 
which can be used for Filipino dishes. There was also a range of fresh 
vegetables used in Asian cooking. That same day a survey at Hervey 
Bay Coles showed that they had five large bays of Asian food from various 
countries, many of which were useful for Filipino cooking, as well as 
suitable fresh vegetables. A few days later Franklins was checked and, 
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WHETHER you are trying your 
hand at Asian cuisine at home or 
want a delicious but inexpensive 
meal ready to go, the Asian Goods 
and Takeaway is the place to go. 

Owner Lucy Duke has opened the 
doors to her new store this week at 
472 the Esplanade, Torquay, next to 
the Playa Concha Resort. 

Lucy said she specialised in fresh-
ly prepared Asian dishes, the menu 
constantly changing so regular cus-
tomers could enjoy plenty of variety. 

The cuisine, predominantly Chi-
nese and Filipino style, included 
home-made spring rolls, stir-fried 
noodles, chicken wings and a host of 
other flavoursome dishes. 

Lucy also catered for those who 
preferred Western-style takeway, 
the menu featuring steak burgers. 
sandwiches, fish and chips and ham-
burgers with her own, home-made 
patties. 

The Asian Goods and Takeaway 
has an array of ingredients avail-
able, including noodles of every 
shape and variety, for those wanting 
to prepare their own Asian cuisine 
at home. 

Lucy said she realised it was not 
always possible to buy all the neces-
sary ingredients in the supermar-
kets and hoped to fill the niche with 
her grocery line. 

Lucy, who settled on the Fraser 
Coast with her family 12 years ago, is 
no stranger to the hospitality indus- 

Lucy Duke from the Asian Goods 
and Takeaway has a range of ingre-
dients available for preparing 
authentic Asian cuisine at home. 
try having owned and operated a 
takeaway business in the area previ-
ously. 

She said she took the chance at 
opening her latest venture now her 
children had grown and could play 
an active part in the business. 

The family run Asian Goods and 
Takeaway is open from Tuesday to 
Sunday inclusive from 7am to 7pm. 

Figure No. 15 - source: Hervey Bay Observer, March 22, 2000. 
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while their selection was smaller, they did have such key ingredients as 
soy sauce, fish sauce, chili sauces, noodles and coconut milk. The chain 
stores in Maryborough carry a similar range of products. 

Useful Filipino packaged mixes, such as those made by the famous Mama 
Sita firm in Manila, were not found on the supermarket shelves but Helen 
carries them at her stall and will order from Brisbane those she does not 
have in stock (See Figures 16 & 17). On the day her stall was surveyed 
she had Mama Sita's Oriental Gravy Mix - Palabok and Savory Sauce Mix 
- Adobo. Other food items in Helen's stall on 16 March 2000 were Thai 
jasmine rice; a selection of noodles and bean thread vermicelli; bulk curry 
power; powdered cassava and other foods in packets; imported tinned 
products such as jackfruit; jars of shrimp bagoong; palm nut; coconut gel; 
and chili vinegar which Helen makes herself. Bottled products include chili 
sauce, soy sauce, mustard oil and banana ketsup. Most of her goods are 
from the Philippines. She has a much larger range of these than the 
supermarkets, although her total stock is very limited. However, a few of 
her items were from Thailand, Indonesia or Hong Kong. She also sells 
suman (made of glutinous rice or cassava flour and wrapped in a banana 
leaf) made locally. 

Over the past several years there have been various efforts on the part of 
Fraser Coast Filipinas to provide items, mainly groceries, desired by their 
compatriots. Some have also provided cooked food at retail outlets. 
Lucy's shop not only sells Asian groceries, her takeaway service has 
some Filipino foods, including halo-halo. The Red Parrot, also owned by a 
Filipina, initially offered some Filipino meals along with typical Australian 
fare but she eventually took them off the menu because her general 
clientele—mostly tourists, since she is on the Esplanade—did not order 
the Filipino food and she does not have enough Filipino customers to 
make it worthwhile. Those Filipinas who do occasionally eat there tend to 
order from her other Asian, non-Filipino selections, or something like fish 
and chips. 
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Figure No. 16 - Filipino food for sale. 

U 

Figure No. 17 - Shopping at Helen's stall on a Thursday. 
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A few women in both cities make various Filipino pastries for sale, directly 
to individuals and sometimes through the retail outlets. This includes 
suman, which a couple of them in Maryborough make, and kutsinta 
(steamed cake made of rice flour) which one woman in Hervey Bay 
makes to order. 

Marianne told me that to make the kutsinta she uses flour, sugar, lye 
water and fresh grated coconut. She fills a pan for 12 with the mixture 
and steams it for 15 minutes. Her current charge is $3 a dozen for a 
minimum of 5 dozen. She commented, "Some Filipinas are never 
satisfied! They complain that my prices are too expensive." Marianne 
explained that it is not worth it to make less than 5 dozen at a time. 

Helen's stall was originally started by another Maryborough Filipina, 
Evelina, who also had a stall at each of the two alternating Sunday flea 
markets in Hervey Bay. Evelina established the Maryborough stall in 1991 
and sold it to Helen [akin in 1996. Evelina carried Asian food sourced in 
Brisbane and fresh vegetables which she and her husband grew at home. 
When Evelina first started there was no place to buy Asian food in 
Maryborough but once she was successful, both Woolworths and Coles 
began stocking similar items and undersold her, thus severely cutting into 
what had been a good profit. She was grossing $800 a week by only 
selling on Thursdays and Sundays. 

In 1996 a Filipina and her Australian husband opened an Asian grocery 
store on Main Street in the Central Business District, Hervey Bay. She 
had a lot of local support from Filipinas, other Asians (particularly Korean 
students attending an Englishlanguage course at the local college, for 
whom she brought in large quantities of kim chee from Brisbane) and 
Australians who do some Asian cooking. For various reasons they soon 
moved to another location and finally to a third location, still in the CBD. It 
was not long before they went out of business—simply not able to 
compete with supermarkets which began carrying more and more Asian 
foods. 
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Family Meals 

By far the largest number of women reported cooking a two-part meal at 
night: one for themselves and another for husbands and children. With 
only a few exceptions, the Filipinas still have rice once or twice a day. A 
few even eat it for breakfast. Only a few husbands are happy with that 
arrangement and most require sandwiches at lunch and potatoes at dinner 
instead of rice. Several of the women told me they preferred a full meal 
at noon rather than just a sandwich. Some of the husbands who will not 
eat rice still share the non-starch part of an Asian meal. Only seven 
Filipinas said they ate mostly what they called "Australian food". Three 
said they seldom had Filipino food; two said they had it only two or three 
times a month; one cooks it only for Monday lunch. In one family where 
the husband cooks and the wife works, they rarely have Filipino food 
because he does not like it but he will cook spring rolls, fried rice and 
some stirfry. Members of many households eat a combination of Filipino 
and Western foods, sometimes at the same meal and sometimes on a 
rotational basis. There were various arrangements in different families. In 
some the children primarily ate the same as the mother and in other cases 
the same as the father. A few of the husbands do most of the cooking. 

For their own consumption, by far the majority of the Filipinas have 
maintained their primary food habits, although most have modified them at 
least slightly. Those who cook two meals every night do not seem to mind 
the extra work, although one husband commented to me that his wife had 
"made a rod for her own back." He did not explain whether she should 
have insisted he and the boys eat Filipino food or that she should eat 
Western food. 

Most women reported that their husbands and children liked some Filipino 
foods and many husbands confirmed this to me. Those mentioned as 
preferred foods by husbands were usuafly fried rice, noodles, lump/a 
(although they usually call them "spring rolls" since that is the term used in 
Australia for those made by Chinese, Malaysians and Thais) and chicken 
or pork adobo. A few of the teenagers, who also liked spring rolls, fried 
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rice and noodles, were more creative and said they liked Filipino desserts 
made with sticky rice; dim Sims; siopau (Chinese steamed buns with meat 
filling—corruption of the Chinese term); f/no/a (boiled chicken with squash 
and spices) and sinigang (one version has boiled fish or meat seasoned 
with tamarind, onions, tomatoes and other vegetables). 

None of the women reported using any special Filipino cooking utensils. 
Some have electric rice cookers, and a few use them daily, but most of 
those who own one only use it for parties. More of the women still cook 
rice the old fashioned way in a pot, although a number of them use a 
microwave, particularly if it is just one portion for themselves. 

All the women indicated that at parties they serve a combination of Filipino 
foods and Australian (or German in the case of those with German-born 
husbands)—often having an Australian-style barbecue as part of the meal. 
Many said the Australian foods were for the husbands and Australian 
guests but several also commented that their Australian friends like 
certain Filipino foods. In recent years people in Queensland have become 
familiar with Chinese foods, such as various noodle dishes, spring rolls 
and fried rice. These foods of Chinese origin are common dishes in the 
Philippines as well, and are frequently served by the Filipinas in 
Maryborough and Hervey Bay. 

Many of these so-called "Filipino foods" are popular with their non-Filipino 
friends and are also good sellers at the Filipino food stalls set up for 
making money at public events. The Club stall (actually run by individual 
members but under the Club's name for insurance purposes) at the 
Maryborough Multicultural Day on 2 October 1999 sold spring rolls, 
samosa, chicken satay, chicken chow mein and other Asian items (See 
Figure 18). 

Group Meals 

The standard popular items, along with a few Filipino meat dishes and 
usually some Australian foods, are generally served at "bring a plate" 



Filipino Food 

Figure No. 18 - Filipino food stall, Multicultural Day in Marybo rough. 
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social or organisation events and on big public occasions like the Spring 
Cabaret. It is a joke in Maryborough that one particular Filipina can 
always be relied upon to show up with two takeaway pizzas. Since the 
Filipinas are quite relaxed about bringing children, who usually play 
outside, along to Club meetings and social events, the pizzas are a hit 
with them as well as some of the adults. The following foods were noted 
at events during the year: 

Lantern Workshop, Maryborough Neighbourhood Centre 
A "bring a plate" lunch included rice, fish, spareribs, a bean-thread noodle 
dish, and a Visayan dish called barn-i. Several of the Filipinas ate with 
their hands. I have rarely seen them do this in public—generally only at 
small gatherings. 

Outing to Tin Can Bay 

This was not strictly a Filipino event, since it consisted of both students 
and tutors from the literacy and numeracy program at Maryborough 
Neighbourhood Centre—the tutors mostly being Filipinas and the students 
mostly Thais. Five Filipinas went along, as did one White Australian tutor, 
some Thais and a Laotian. The picnic at Tin Can Bay consisted of an 
assortment of Thai foods, some Australian dishes and two Filipino items: a 
pork dish and a Bicol dish called pinangat (taro leaves with fish and 
coconut milk). 

Hervey Bay Christmas Party at John Paul Centre 

A wide range of both Filipino and Australian foods were brought by the 
women. This included various meat and chicken dishes, noodles and rice. 
(This was a joint party between the Association and El Shaddai.) 

Noche-buena in Maryborough 

The hostess provided a lavish buffet of both Australian and Filipino main 
dishes, fresh fruits and desserts, with soft drinks, wine and coffee. Many 
of the guests also brought along a dish. 
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Maryborough Club AGM and Lunch 

Several Filipino hot dishes including rice; pork adobo; bean-thread 
noodles with chicken and vegetables; pansit (Chinese noodle dish 
common in Philippines); soy chicken; deep fried honey pork; sliced ham; 
re-heated lechon; homemade Australian-style muffins; takeaway pizza. 

Maryborough Club Executive Meeting (February 2000) 

Snacks after the meeting consisted of bananas, lamingtons, potato crisps, 
focaccio, cakes, and Filipino-style sweet potato patties. The treat they 
declared they were waiting for was halo-halo, a sweet with various fruits 
and coconut milk poured over shaved ice. Rosa has an ice machine 
which she brings along to Club executive meetings when halo-halo is 
going to be served. That day the halo-halo mix consisted of bananas, 
sweet potatoes, white beans, agar-agar, other fruits and coconut milk. 

Maryborough Club Oath-Taking and Family Barbecue (in Ululah Park) 
It was decided at an executive meeting that everyone should self-cater 
because there was a certain element in the community who often showed 
up with guests and without food, despite the strong protests of one Filipina 
that self-catering and not sharing was "not the Filipino way". Most people 
self-catered but many also brought things to share. The person who had 
protested about this not being right, brought some Filipino cakes which 
she passed around. Another family brought and cooked some meat on 
the park's barbecue plate, which they shared. Several other women 
brought noodle dishes, meat dishes or cakes and one brought pizza. Dr. 
Kingston conducted the formal induction of officers. 

Going-Away Party Combined with Birthday Party 
About 80 people attended this rather festive affair held at St. Mary's 
Parish Hall. Lily sponsored the party in honour of her visiting mother who 
was going back to the Philippines. As is common with Maryborough 
Filipino social events, there were no invitations issued—it was just word-
of-mouth. Lily is known for her generosity and the party was open to the 
entire Filipino community. Nancy, who was celebrating her 40th birthday 
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has a reputation for showing up without a food contribution at social 
events. So there were some negative comments when she decided to 
take advantage of Lily's party to hold a combined event and invite her 
friends, who were mostly n0n-Filipino. 

Lily spent two entire days cooking a massive amount of food and paid a 
non-Filipino butcher $350 to prepare and deliver the lechon (pig on a spit). 
This was a disaster because the pig turned out not to be cooked when it 
was cut into, so it was covered up on the table while the rest of the food 
was served. Despite this, there was still more than enough food. 
Included in this feast were various Filipino main dishes, fresh crab, sliced 
tomatoes, cucumbers, macaroni salad and Filipino and Australian 
desserts. A large, commercially baked, inscribed cake was brought by 
Nancy. One Filipina commented, All Filipino parties have to have lots of 
food!" 

While Maryborough Filipino parties are generally open to anyone who 
hears about them, Hervey Bay parties are more often by invitation only. 
Although some people still tend to show up uninvited, the hostess always 
manages to cope—sometimes by sending out for more food. Given the 
smaller size of the Maryborough community and the convenience of 
sharing messages as people gather at Helen's stall on Thursdays, or at 
Neighbourhood Centre on various occasions, it is easier for people to hear 
about events. In Hervey Bay messages have to be generally passed by 
telephone, which means a specific invitation. 

Maryborough Club Executive Meeting (April 2000) 
One of the officers hosted the meeting at her home and she invited people 
to come early for lunch, which consisted of chicken and ma/un ggay soup 
and rice. A special treat had vegetable and meat filling in an egg wrapper, 
which the hostess called 'fresh spring rolis"—they were actually a non-
deep-fried version of Filipino lumpia, or what the Chinese call "egg rolls". 
One woman brought some dried fish and another brought watermelon. By 



262 

contrast, the Hervey Bay Association's business meetings seldom include 
food, unless a meeting is combined with a monthly barbecue. 

El Shaddai 5th Anniversary, Hervey Bay 

There was a large array of Filipino and some Australian foods brought by 
the El Shaddai members to serve about 100 people 

Going-Away Party, Maryborough 
This was for one woman's sister who had been visiting for six months and 
was going back to the Philippines. It was a "bring a plate" dinner which 
consisted of a range of Filipino and Australian food. Some husbands 
brought their own beer but no alcohol was served. 

Meeting of Filipino-Australian Teachers Association of the Fraser Coast 
The meeting was held at a Hervey Bay member's house. She served a 
couple of Australian desserts with tea and coffee after the business 
meeting. 

Independence Day Celebration, 2000 (Maryborough) 

Everyone was asked to bring something for the "brunch" which was 
served at 11am. It turned out to be a very substantial lunch. The Club 
had paid various women to make spring rolls, pansit, kutsinta, puto 
(steamed cake) and kalamay (cake made of coconut milk, sugar and 
tubers). The Club newsletter, which is basically written in English, had 
requested that each member bring u/am (main course), kanin (rice) or 
dessert. 

Howard Filipino Social Group 

Lunch is always served. It is "bring a plate" and the day I attended there 
were more Australian dishes than Filipino. That day there were also more 
Australians present than Filipinas and it was difficult to determine just who 
brought which foods. 
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Lechon for Special Events 

When one Maryborough lady had a large lottery win she bought lechon 

and people were invited by word-of-mouth to help her celebrate. Lechon 

was also the main dish at several big birthday parties in the region and is 

probably the food item most appreciated by the women at group meals 

(See Figure 19). 

Although there seems to be a blurring of definitions as to just what exactly 

are Filipino foods, it is clear that there is a strong effort to retain a certain 

range of these foods, to pass a familiarity with them down to the Mestizos 

and in some cases to teach the children to make some of them. Filipino 

foods are certainly one of the cultural items most popular with the general 

public. However, they do not usually get exposed to the more exotic items 

such as bagoong (paste made of fish or small shrimps which has a very 

strong odor); the very spicy Bicol dishes with chili and coconut; or 

puddings made from pig's blood. One husband was raising pigs on a small 

property outside Maryborough and slaughtering them to sell to Filipinos, 

saving the blood for their use. Due to health regulations he had to stop 

this so pig's blood is no longer available. Lynette mentioned that she 

cooks squid with garlic, onion and tomatoes and leaves the ink in so it 

turns black. She said her family thinks it is horrible. I observed that this 

same dish was a big hit at a Hervey Bay Association barbecue, except 

with some of the Australian guests who made a few negative jokes about 

it. The Filipinas on the Fraser Coast are still, however, cooking and eating 

these more exotic items themselves and serving them to their friends. No 

mention of these less popular types of food was made by any of the 

children. 

It appears that the current process may be a gradual move away from the 

more traditional and typically Filipino regional food dishes and towards the 

more generalised items eaten by most Filipinos, as well as various other 

Asian groups, and which are commonly accepted in Australia. Two 

women mentioned adapting Australian foods to make a semi-Filipino dish. 

One uses anchovies in tins to substitute for Filipino fish. The other makes 



Lechon 

Figure No. 19 - Lechon (roast pig) featured at a party. 



a traditional Bicol dish with coconut cream and chili but substitutes 

spinach leaves for ma/un ggay and uses tinned tuna for the fish 

For Club or Association events the women frequently get together and 

share the cooking tasks or supply the ingredients for individuals to cook at 

home. However, in both Maryborough and Hervey Bay there is recent 

disgruntlement with regard to "the same women always end up doing all 

the work." This has been gradually leading them to hire catering through 

Filipinas in the restaurant business or to select a venue for a party where 

food can be purchased. This way everyone can have a good time and not 

have to cook—although I have often heard them claim that "Filipinas love 

to cook!" 

A few of the husbands have made comments to me about how important 

food is to the women. They say Filipinos love to eat and they would find 

any excuse to hold a party where food was served. Numerous times 

during the year of fieldwork, I heard about large birthday parties for 

various women, or given by the women for their husbands or children. 

Unlike the host culture, where birthday parties tend to be small family 

affairs or are only given for major milestones such as the 21st birthday, or 

perhaps 50 years, the Filipinas in the region seem to love birthday parties 

for anyone at any age. It was also noted that unlike the host culture, in 

which women beyond a certain age are not open about mentioning their 

age, most Filipinas seem quite willing to tell how old they are and to 

openly celebrate it. Another difference seems to be the pattern of 

sometimes celebrating children's birthdays by inviting entire families for a 

large meal, so that the guests are of all ages, rather than just children as 

one might find at an Australian child's birthday party. However, at other 

times parties are given for just the Mestizo child and school or personal 

friends, the same as a typical birthday for an Australian child. 

A Maryborough 80th Birthday Part 

When someone does reach a significant age milestone, several people 

cooperate on the party project and it becomes a major event. When 
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Paula was 80 in September 1999 most of the Filipino community turned 

out to eat, dance and celebrate. The party was so big that it had to be 

held at Granville Hall, a public venue. There was, of course, lechon, as 

there always is at their most festive celebrations and, in Filipino style, all 

the guests brought food. 

This party became a subject for some gossip and contention in the 

Maryborough community because Paula did not ask her own daughter to 

arrange the event but instead asked Lynette (49 years old), with whom 

she has a close friendship, to organise it. Lynette explained that she was 

close to Paula because her own mother is not here. Apparently Lynette 

was also asked because she had successfully organised one for another 

Filipina and Paula said her daughter was unable to make the 

arrangements. 

Lynette reported that this put her in a difficult situation so she phoned the 

daughter to discuss the matter. The daughter was concerned about what 

this would do to her own reputation. This brought in the concept of hiya 

(shame or embarrassment) to the situation, so Lynette found ways to 

involve the daughter in the plans and preparation. The daughter gave her 

a gift afterwards and Lynette described this to me as an example of utang 

na bob. 

Although the party was very successful, Lynette said some people 

accused her of "showing off' and commented that she "had plenty of 

money to hire the hall." Others said things like, "I can't believe she would 

do that for a lady she is not related to." There were negative 

repercussions for the daughter, one friend snubbing her because she did 

not sponsor her own mother's party. 

A Hervey Bay 54th Birthday Party 

A Filipina, who owns a cafe and is also the caterer at the Hervey Bay Golf 

and Country Club, invited over 200 people to her 54th birthday party at the 

Golf Club. It was very successful and a typical example of how fun-loving 
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and musical the Filipinas are. Close to 200 showed up, with about one-
third being non-Filipino: either spouses of the Filipinas or White Australian 
couples. Like many of the big Hervey Bay events, some Maryborough 
people were included: the cousin of the hostess, six other Filipinas, one 
daughter and two spouses. There was also one person from Howard. 

A lavish meal, with lechon, pansit, fried rice, steamed rice, meatballs and 
chicken was served. There was also a large buffet table with several 
salads and cold meats. A huge inscribed birthday cake and other 
desserts completed the dinner. Soft drinks and juice was served in 
pitchers all evening. One of the helpers told me the meal had cost well 
over $2000. 

After the meal there was some planned entertainment. One of the Hervey 
Bay dance troupes, with the assistance of some of the El Shaddai 
members, did several dances, including the candle dance (Pandanggo Sa 
Ilaw). Two teenagers (one a non-Filipino) performed the Tinikling. Some 
young Mestizos did a current American-style dance. 

Next, three Filipinas from Maryborough did a couple of modern numbers 
which they had choreographed themselves. This was a big hit and a 
challenge to some of the talented Hervey Bay dancers, who imitated them 
with their own impromptu version. Then two Filipina couples (two sisters 
and two old friends) led with a tango and soon several other female 
couples joined them for various modern dances. None of the spouses of 
these women danced, although several were present. The only male who 
joined in the general dancing was one of the German husbands, whose 
wife was not dancing. He partnered one of the other Filipinas with a 
German husband, who was also there but not dancing. One bamboo 
pole, which had been used earlier for the Tinik/ing, was used for the 
limbo—which a few adults and several teenagers danced. Whether doing 
traditional dances or modern, the Filipinas displayed both enjoyment and 
talent. 
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As is typical at these Filipino parties in the region, people were having a 

lot of fun and were all sober. One German husband commented during 

the evening, "Nobody knows how to have such a good time as the 

Filipinos!" While I observed several of the women consuming a few 

alcoholic beverages at restaurant parties, and husbands sometimes 

brought some beer to social events, there was a very limited consumption 

of alcohol at both public and private events I attended during the year. 

For example, at one party in honour of a newly married couple, there were 

a couple of bottles of champagne for a toast but for the rest of the evening 

most of the women were drinking orange juice or non-alcoholic wine. 

I never saw anyone drunk at any of their parties, although some of the 

husbands do have problems with alcohol—at least two Filipinas told me 

their husbands had drinking problems. Also, a few Filipinas, mostly from 

Hervey Bay, sometimes do get drunk at the Hervey Bay Boat Club on 

Friday nights. There is some discomfort in the Filipino community about 

this. One Filipina told me she was concerned about a Eucharist Minister 

at St. Joseph's who gets drunk in public and goes around with men. She 

wonders if the priest knows about this. She also told me there are two 

Filipinas who regularly get drunk in public. 

Despite the fact that most everyone is sober, the parties are quite good-

humored with lots of laughs and frequent spontaneous dancing or singing. 

One husband commented, "The Filipinas are very effervescent—bubbly 

and happy—the opposite to us Australians who don't show our emotions." 

Another husband said they have a good sense of humour. Ligo-Ralph 

(1990, p.153) noted that the "Filipino is a happy creature ... fun loving." 

They are very proud of their tradition of hospitality and mention it in 

various contexts. At the Philippine Independence celebration in 

Maryborough in June 2000, the president of the Club told the audience 

that Filipinos were very hospitable and would serve food to guests even 

when they had none for themselves. During my year of visiting their 

homes, I found this to be true. I was unable to get out of having tea and 
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biscuits, cakes or even lunch, depending on the time of day. This was 
sometimes Australian and sometimes Filipino food. Tina had made a 
Cebu-style pastry, binangkal (deep fried sweet dough with sesame seeds), 
especially for my interview visit. Carmen not only made the pastry, puto, 
while I was there and served it for morning tea, she later insisted I stay for 
lunch, which in this case was a sandwich. At other homes I was given a 
Filipino-style lunch. Each time I went to Luisa's I was treated to spring 
rolls or homemade cake. At "bring a plate" events there was always too 
much food. At planning meetings, when they acknowledged they were 
over-catering, they were still unwilling to cut down the quantities because 
it would be unthinkable to run out of food. 

In order to determine if there was any cultural borrowing between the 
women, I asked them if they had learned, during their years on the Fraser 
Coast, any Filipino cultural item—such as a word or a recipe—from 
someone who came from another region in the Philippines. In most cases 
they said they had not. A few said they already knew languages or foods 
from other regions when they lived in the Philippines. Some said they had 
learned a few words from friends: an Ilocano, a Tagalog speaker and a 
Pampango speaker have learned some Visayan words and another 
person learned some Ilocano swear words. A Visayan woman has 
learned some Ilonggo and some Ilocano words and has taught a few 
people some Visayan. 

However, it is in the arena of cooking where the greatest amount of 
cultural borrowing seems to take place. Those who said they had learned 
a new recipe most often mentioned Bicol dishes with chili and coconut 
milk. This seems to be the cuisine most appreciated by the women from 
other regions. One woman from Pampanga said not much chili was used 
in her regional cooking. One from Panay, one from an Ilocano area, and 
another from Pampanga all mentioned this type of Bicolano cooking. A 
Visayan woman said she had learned to cook a Bicol dish with taro in 
coconut milk and an Ilocano woman learned a Bicol dish with vegetables 
and coconut milk. She also learned to fry fish in a new style from a 
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Tagalog woman. A Cebuano said she had learned various Bicol foods 
and also how to make a Mindanao-style cassava cake. 

Next to Bicolano cooking, Ilocano seems to be the other cuisine women 
have also learned to appreciate in Australia. Someone from Mindanao 
said she had learned to cook an Ilocano dish with anchovy sauce. 
Another said that while living in central Queensland she had learned to eat 
Ilocano bagoong—which is rather strange for people not used to it, as it is 
usually an acquired taste. A woman from Bicol learned from an Ilocano 
friend in Maryborough to cook a vegetable dish with bagoong. One 
woman, from near Manila, reported learning a Visayan recipe. Another 
one who grew up in Manila said she had learned both Ilocano and Visayan 
foods since moving to Howard. A Visayan woman reported having 
learned some Tagalog cooking. 

Two women said they did not know how to cook when they arrived. One 
taught herself various regional dishes from around the Philippines by using 
cookbooks. The other, a Cebuano, has learned Ilocano and 
Pampangueño recipes from other women and also a Tagalog dessert. 
One woman seemed surprised to be asked whether she had learned any 
recipes from other Filipinas and said, "No, they won't teach you!" 

Although she had not learned any foods or words from others, one 
individual said she was taught some dances from other regions by women 
in the Club. She said she also sometimes discusses with Filipinas in 
Maryborough such things as differences in prayers for the dead. 

Growing Vegetables and Fruits and Fishing 
Many of the Filipinas and/or their husbands grow vegetables, tropical fruits 
or catch fish for the preparation of Filipino meals. Fortunately, the Fraser 
Coast is subtropical, which permits the growing of a large selection of food 
items they are used to in the Philippines. Most of those with gardens also 
grow various general (not especially Filipino) vegetables, such as lettuce 
and tomatoes. The following vegetables and fruits are grown by one or 
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more of my informants in Maryborough or Hervey Bay. They identified 
them by either their Tagalog name, their English common name or in their 
own regional language. They are listed below with the Tagalog name in 
italics, common name in regular type, botanical name in italics and 
brackets: 

Vegetables 
ainpalaya or amargoso, bitter melon, [Motnord/ca churani/a] 
malunggay, horseradish tree, [!vlor/ngu ole i/era] 
alugbat/, Malabar nightshade, [Basei/u rubra Linn.] 
s/law, string bean or snake bean, [V/gnu sesquip/dal/s] 
okra, okra or gumbo, [H/biscis esculenlus Linn.] 
upo, long squash, long marrow or bottle gourd, [Lagenaria s/ceraria] 
kumote, sweet potato, [lpomoea butatus Lam.] 
gab/, taro, [Colocas/a esculenta (Linn.) Schott] 
pechay, bok choi, [Brass/ca ch/nensis] 
repolyo, Chinese cabbage, [Brass/ca pek/nens/s] 
kangkong, swamp cabbage or potato vine, [Ipomoea aqua//ca Forsk.] 
tulong, eggplant or aubergine, [Solanum nie/ongenu L.] 
hu/unghoy, cassava, yuca, manioc or tapioca, [Man/hot esculenta Crantz.] 
lang/ad, lemon grass, [A ndropogon dir/u/us] 
sibuyas, shallot or onion, [Al//urn ciscalonicuin] 
palo/a, bath sponge or loofah, [Lifftt aculungula] 
saluyoi, -- [Corcorus olilorium Lam.] 
pa/ui/i, lima bean, [Phaseolus lunutus Linn.] 
suing lab uyo, chili pepper, [Capsicun1/ruiescens Linn.] 
kolitis, spinach, [Amaran/hus spinosus L.] 
sayoie, chayote (Australian: choko), [Sechum edit/c Jacq.] 
bcitaw('halao) orparda (Ilocano?), hyacinth bean, [Do//chos lablab Linn.] 

Fruits 

The following fruit trees are grown by one Filipina: 

ku/rn/do, star apple, [Chrysophyllum ca/n/to] 
bctl/mbing, star fruit, carambola or 5 corners, [Averrhoci carambola] * 
inakopu or iamb/s (Vi sayan?), water apple, [Syzyg/urn sarnurangense (B I time) 
Merr. & Perr.] 
ch/ko, sapodilla, [!vlun//kuru zupolu Linn.] (one other Filipina grows this) 
l/e.ssu or 1/su (Visayan?), canistel [Litcunics ncrvosa] 
ails, custard apple, [Armonu squainosa] (two other Filipinas grow this) 
lanka, jack fruit, [A riocurpus heieroplylla Linn.] 
bayahas, guava, [Ps/il/urn guajava Linn.] 
ku/umunsi, Chinese orange (maybe kumquat), [Citrus rn/crocarpa Bunge] * * 
papaya, pawpaw or papaya, [Car/ca papaya] * 

* Four others grow this fruit. 
** Two others reported growing kalamans/. It is desirable and they share. 
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The foregoing botanical names were provided by Dr. Marilyn N. Piñol and her research 
assistant, Lolita Villanueva, University of the Philippines, Los Baños campus. They also 
verified the Tagalog and common names of the plants grown by informants on the 
Fraser Coast. 

Other women mentioned growing mangoes, avocados, coconuts, 
oranges, pomelos and bananas, including cooking bananas. Since these 
are commonly grown fruits in the warmer parts of Australia and there are 
various varieties, no botanical names are supplied. The women identified 
them by their English names so no Tagalog names are included. 

Various women also mentioned, in English: 
sapote [this may be the Filipino chico-marney, or Calocurpum n!an2mosuln, 
Pierre] 
tamarind [i'an2arincius inthca, L.] 
soursop [Annona inuricala, L.] 
lychee [Litchi chinensis, Sonn.] 
santol [Sandoricum Koeijape, Merr.] 

The women, within their small social groups, seem to be quite generous 
about sharing home-grown vegetables with those who don't garden. On 
more than one occasion I have seen one or another of them bring some 
surplus vegetables or fruit to a friend. One Filipina sells some of her 
vegetables at Helen's stall and there is also another stall at the Heritage 
Markets on Thursdays, run by a Thai woman, which carries fresh 
Southeast Asian vegetables. 

Since fish and rice were listed as their basic daily staple foods by most of 
those interviewed, obtaining fish is also important. Thomas, the elderly 
Filipino male, does a lot of fishing in the Mary River near his house. His 
frequent catches, along with the vegetables he and his wife grow, provide 
a large portion of their regular diet. Connie and her husband, who also 
live in Maryborough, have a boat and catch fish for her use. The 
Australian husband of one Hervey Bay Filipina is a keen fisherman and 
provides her with enough fresh fish for regular use and often enough to 
freeze. One Hervey Bay woman goes fishing with her husband and they 
catch enough for her to use fresh as well as some to dry in the covered 
dryer he constructed for her. Another husband also does a lot of fishing 
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but he does not eat fish so she either cooks it fresh or dries it and often 
has enough to share with friends. The women also reported purchasing 
tinned, dried, frozen or fresh seafood from various outlets in the region 
and Brisbane. 

In this chapter I have demonstrated that a wide variety of Filipino foods 
are both available and being used on a regular basis by the women on the 
Fraser Coast. The supermarkets and outlets run by Filipinas stock 
numerous Asian foods suitable for Filipino cooking; many families grow 
vegetables and fruits used in the Philippines; and some of the husbands 
catch fish. It was seen that most of the women cling to their own 
traditional food habits on a daily basis, but many are willing to cook at 
least a separate evening meal for other family members. A mixture of 
Filipino and Australian foods are generally served at group functions. 
Most husbands and children are very selective about the limited number of 
Filipino foods they like and will eat. These are frequently the same foods 
favoured by non-Filipino friends and the public at Filipino food stalls. 
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Chapter 8 

"Filipinos Love Music" 

The concept of folk dance suggests that dance can represent a community's 
expression of its values, identity, or resistance to external pressures, 
although such folk dance may also be a commercial construction (for 
example in the tourist industry). Edgar and Sedgwick (1999, p.107) 

The Filipinos are traditionally a very musical people. The guitar, as well as 
other Spanish and indigenous instruments, have been a common part of 
the culture at all levels—from the home, to barrio festivities to official 
functions. In the Philippines there is usually someone who can 
accompany singers on a guitar, either for a planned occasion or a 
spontaneous one. 

In this chapter I consider the part that music, and in particular dance, plays 
in the group activities of the two Filipino communities. Background 
information is provided on some of the performers and the situation with 
regard to the children dancing is discussed. Dancing activities are 
described for both Maryborough and Hervey Bay and an analysis is made 
of the relationship between the availability of government grants for 
cultural performances and the use of dance by the Filipinas. 

Many of the Filipinas on the Fraser Coast are involved in some type of 
semi-structured choir or singing group: El Shaddal, the Maryborough 
Club, Filipino members of St. Mary's parish. The membership fluctuates 
as the occasions come along and people's schedules permit. Several of 
them remarked to me during the year of research that "Filipinos love music 
and love to sing!" 

One of the difficulties they have in Hervey Bay and Maryborough is lack of 
guitarists. When one of the women, who often accompanies on her guitar, 
went to Sydney for Christmas 1999, it was necessary to cancel the Club's 
plans to sing carols, Filipino style, at the homes of Maryborough Filipinas. 
They have done this in the past for fun and Club fund-raising. Any Club 
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member who wanted to have the singers come to their home would 
arrange an evening. After the carols they were given a meal and a cash 
donation of $10 or $20. This same practice was mentioned by Almirol 
(1985, p.194) where he described the aguinaldo groups in Salinas, 
California which sang at Filipino homes to raise money during the 
Christmas season. 

Recently, young male guitarists have moved into each of the two 
communities. One accompanied the women as they sung Filipino songs 
at the Yag'ubi Festival in Hervey Bay in May 2000 and the other played 
his guitar at Independence Day in Maryborough in June 2000. One is the 
oldest son of the Filipino couple in Maryborough, the other is the newly 
arrived son of a Hervey Bay Filipina. There is also a teenage Filipino 
guitarist in Maryborough but he was raised in Australia and does not know 
the Filipino music; he also cannot sing in Tagalog but just knows 
Australian pop songs. 

At social functions I attended throughout the year, impromptu singing 
frequently ended up being part of the occasion (See Figures 20 & 21). 
After one of the executive committee meetings of the Maryborough Club, 
the home karaoke machine was turned on and everyone took turns 
singing old favorites. Although the machine and tapes came from the 
Philippines, the songs were American and the singing was in English. 
One woman told me they generally do not know the currently popular 
Filipino songs because they have lived in Australia too long, so they prefer 
the English songs they know. In both cities, there are a few women who 
are talented enough and willing to sing solos for Filipino public 
performances, either in Tagalog, English or both. 

The colourful traditional dances—with their lively music and numerous 
regional variations—are becoming emblematic for Filipinos in Australia. 
Their dances can been seen as symbolic capital and, as Bottomley (1992, 
p.141) has explained for the Greeks in Australia, help the Filipinos with 



Figure No. 20 - Singing some Filipino favourites. 

Figure No. 21 - Visa yans, Bicolanos and Tagalogs trying an llocano song from notes. 

Impromptu Music After Program 
- Independence Day 2000, Maryborough 
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asserting their identity. Dancing seems to be one of the Filipino 
cultural items likely to survive on the Fraser Coast for at least several 
years into the future. A few of the children have been willing to learn 
various dances and to take part in public performances. Because most of 
them do not speak the language, they do not generally sing for the public. 
One teenager, who came from the Philippines only a couple of years ago, 
agreed to sing in Tagalog and English for Maryborough Independence 
Day in June 2000 but backed out at the last minute. She did, however go 
through with singing in English only on the following Sunday for the 
Olympic Torch Relay program. 

Only nine women told me they either could not dance, could not remember 
how, had learned but had no skill, or just were not interested. Several 
told me they were required to study dancing for physical education in both 
high school and university, including most of those who said they did not 
dance. Because the women had some dance training as part of their 
schooling in the Philippines, they find it relatively easy to learn the dances 
quite quickly for performance purposes. Some of the former school 
teachers said that they taught dancing to their pupils in the Philippines. 
One of these ladies has taught a number of Maryborough Mestizos and 
Mestizas to dance for public performances. There are several women in 
both Maryborough and Hervey Bay who have taught dancing to either 
Filipino children and/or adults. This is not for pay but as a contribution to 
the Filipino community. Some of these women were former school 
teachers and others just know how to dance and have learned more from 
books. A few of the good dancers, who were school teachers, are well 
into middle age. One of them told me she no longer has the inclination or 
stamina to do a lot of strenuous public performances although, since the 
women are relying on her at present, she has been performing and 
helping to train them. 

One young Hervey Bay Filipina danced with a professional troupe and 
travelled around the Philippines for a few years before coming to Australia. 
She has also done some teaching but said she gets frustrated with the 
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women because they will not show up for practice and they will not follow 
her instructions. She likes working with the children since they are much 
more cooperative. 

Dancing in Maryborough 
During the period of the fieldwork there was no troupe as such but when 
there was a need for a cultural performance, the request was channeled 
through the Club and usually between six and eight Filipinas prepared one 
or more dances. They have costumes on hand from previous years, 
which were bought with the help of State of Queensland grant money. 
Rosa, who is a particularly talented dancer (she has also participated in 
local Line Dancing) although not a trained performer or teacher, usually 
led the women in practice. Since they have done most of the dances 
before as a group, it does not take them long to polish up for a 
performance. They apparently held only two rehearsals for the Polka 
Ta gala which they performed very smoothly for Independence Day in June 
2000. There are also four teenagers who are very experienced at doing 
the Tinikling together. They often dance for public performances instead 
of the women, who are busy and find it hard to get together for practice. 
There also seems to be a feeling of being rather "sick and tired" of doing 
the same old dances for the same old audiences. So the women do not 
appear to be very enthusiastic when discussing requests for 
performances. 

After I had left the field I learned that the Club accepted a suggestion from 
Rosa in July 2000 to establish a separate bank account for a dance group. 
She proposed that the Club apply for grant money for new costumes; 
perhaps baby-sitting and petrol money to assist dancers; and maybe even 
invite a dance teacher from Brisbane to give a Filipino dance workshop. 
As a result of this they established a formal position for Rosa, putting her 
in charge of dancing with the goal of developing a Club troupe with new 
costumes and routines. They subsequently accepted an invitation to 
dance at the Hervey Bay Spring Cabaret in September 2000; 14 of them 
performed Pandanggo Sa flaw. 
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Dancing seems to be one of the most successful group cultural 
endeavours in both localities, and is certainly the most popular Filipino 
cultural contribution to general multicultural events. It also seems to be 
one of the activities which has caused major dissension in both places. 

An internal controversy over how grant funds were to be allocated a 
couple of years ago caused a major blowup among the Maryborough 
Filipinas. Funds were made available for paying dance teachers and for 
costumes. As has been mentioned earlier, Margarita, one of the dance 
teachers, became very upset over what she felt was unfair distribution of 
costume money for the children she had been training. In the end she 
gave back the money they paid her for teaching and resigned from the 
Club. She has not returned since, although she does sometimes 
participate in Filipino community events. 

Filipinas in both cities commented, when talking about troubles over group 
funds in various contexts, that money belonging to groups is frequently a 
source of trouble among Filipinos in Australia, just as it is in the 
Philippines. There were two squabbles over grant money mentioned to 
me in Maryborough and one in Hervey Bay. There was also a State of 
Queensland investigation into misuse of treasury funds in Hervey Bay, as 
well as some apparently unfounded comments about the way Club funds 
were handled in Maryborough. Irregularities with regard to the handling of 
funds by officers of voluntary organisations is sometimes mentioned in 
reference to Filipino communities in America. Yu (1980, p.90) described 
some instances of this in California and commented: "It is still a sensitive 
issue in many community organizations across the country." She refers to 
Lasker having noted it as early as 1931. 

Some roots of this can be discerned in attitudes towards money in the 
Philippines, where bribes are common, charges of corruption are frequent 
(President Estrada being charged with corruption while I was writing this 
thesis) and those with money being admired by many (Imelda Marcos, for 
example) despite their character or behavior. The possibility of social 
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upward mobility in the Filipino communities of the Fraser Coast region, 
through marrying a man with money, or winning the lottery, reflects the 
situation in the Philippines where upward mobility is possible through the 
acquisition of large sums of money. In addition to disagreements over 
money in the Club or Association, there are other money-related 
complaints: annoyance with the few regular freeloaders; comments about 
the pressure for money by El Shaddai or St. Joseph's; the cost of 
attending Filipino functions and jealousy of those who have more money. 

During the year of research the following Filipino dance performances took 
place in Maryborough: 

Multicultural Day in Queens Park, 2 October 1999 
Two teenage girls and two teenage boys danced the Tinik/ing, with a third 
teenage boy and a mother manipulating the bamboo poles. 

Independence Day at St. Mary's Parish Hall, 11 June 2000 
The same group of teenagers danced same dance as on Multicultural Day 
(See Figure 22). A group of eight women danced Polka Tagala (See 
Figure 23) prepared for the occasion. At the planning meeting there had 
been some discussion over the program content. Some wanted it to be 
open but the president and vice president insisted it should be "100 per 
cent Filipino". 

Olympic Torch Relay Events at King's Oval on 18 June 2000 
Same program of dances as on Independence Day the prior Sunday, i.e. 
Tinikling by the teenagers and Polka Tagala by the women. 

Dancing in Hervey Bay 
In Hervey Bay there are several troupes and performance requests come 
to them directly or to the Association. When the Filipinas began formal 
moves toward an ethnic association in 1994 these actions followed 
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a few years during which small dance groups performed in public and had 
gradually been building up a Filipino image in the community at large. 

One of the problems in providing a range of dances is that many popular 
performance dances in the Philippines require both male and female 
dancers as partners. The virtual lack of males in both Maryborough and 
Hervey Bay has required special solutions for the occasions on which they 
wish to present partner-type performances. Teenage sons of the Filipinas 
sometimes take part in the dancing. Thomas, the elderly man, danced 
once in Maryborough. In Hervey Bay the women or girls sometimes wear 
trousers and barong shirts while taking male parts (See Figure 24). 
Another interesting way they have coped with not having male dancers is 
for the women taking the male parts in partner-type dances to wear female 
garments but signal their male role by placing their hands on their hips, 
while the Filipinas taking the female role hold out their skirts. 

The disagreement, among some of the Hervey Bay women involved in 
dance groups or teaching dance, over distribution of a small grant caused 
a rift for a few years. This showed signs of healing when all factions 
performed together for the Spring Cabaret in 2000 (See Figure 25). There 
are several versions as to which person(s) applied for a Hervey Bay City 
Council grant to buy a cassette radio and tape recorder for use by the 
Filipino dancers in Hervey Bay. There are also several versions of the 
argument over which group of dancers would use it and keep it in their 
possession and how it was finally resolved—to the satisfaction of one 
group and the disgruntlement of the other faction which lost out. 

The first few dance groups were made up of some of the same people. 
Then another group formed, more or less under the auspices of the 
Association, at about the time the Mabuhay Unity Dance Group was 
starting to pull away from the Association and operate independently. 
One Filipina headed up the new group for a few years and some of the 
women who were in her group still loosely form a dance group which 
responds to requests from the Association for a public performance. The 
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Figure No. 24 - Two Filipinas take male parts in dancing the "Carinyosa" 

Figure No. 25 - Spanish-style skirts topped with Filipino kimonas for "Escotes". 
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leader had been inactive in recent years until she performed at the Spring 
Cabaret 2000. There is a non-Filipino woman in this group, although this is 
not obvious to an audience by her appearance because she is of New 
Guinean and Caucasian descent. The membership of the various dance 
groups is somewhat shifting but there is a main nucleus of women in each 
one and the Mabuhay Unity Dance Group is now permanently made up of 
the same four Filipinas who have been in it since at least 1995. 

Things took somewhat of an unexpected turn towards bringing various 
factions back into the fold since the election of new Association officers for 
2000. The performance arranged by the Association for the Yag'ubi 
Festival in May 2000 included songs by a choir established for the 
occasion (See Figure 26) with some singers who are Association 
members (including one woman from the Mabuhay Unity Dance Group 
who has recently re-joined the Association) and some from El Shaddai; a 
dance by one member of the Mabuhay Unity Dance Group; a dance by the 
other troupe; a dance by two Mestizas (See Figure 27). This was the first 
time such a cross-section of so many formal and informal Hervey Bay 
Filipino groups cooperated for a public performance. When the newly 
elected president was asked how she managed to get so many people 
together who had been opposed to each other, she replied, "I am too new 
to Hervey Bay (arrived in late 1998) and did not realise several of them 
belonged to cliques which did not like each other so I just invited everyone 
and they came!" This combined program, incorporating people from 
various factions, foreshadowed the successful Spring Cabaret program in 
September 2000 which featured even greater joint participation. 

The recent shifts in the community social structure were discussed earlier 
in the section on El Shaddai. This is an example of the impact of that 
religious group now taking broader Filipino community action. The new 
president, as a member of El Shaddai, now has the backing of El Shaddai 
members for Association activities and also the backing of the Mabuhay 



Yag'ubi Festival - Hervey Bay 

Figure No. 26 - Filipino choir. 
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Figure No. 27 - Mestizas performing Tinikling", one taking boy's part. 
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Unity Dance Group (three of these dancers are members of El Shaddai). 
She still has the backing of the remnants of the other dance group, which 
has been continuing to cooperate with the Association—the re-elected 
secretary being a member of that group. The second dance group mainly 
performs on request from the Association, either for Association events or 
those public events for which the Association is providing performers. 

The Mabuhay Unity Dance Group has responded for many years to 
outside requests such as homes for the elderly and infirm; religious 
groups; multicultural events; service clubs; schools and other community 
organisations. They have travelled as far as Maleny, Caboolture and 
Biggenden (all several hours by car) to perform, receiving only petrol 
money. The four women in the group have a large wardrobe of costumes 
which they have designed and made themselves. As could be expected, 
their repertoire includes a range of traditional Filipino dances, many with 
discernible Spanish influence, as well as those from tribal groups and 
Moslem areas. However, in physical education classes in the Philippines, 
many of the women also learned Hawaiian and Tahitian dancing, so a few 
Polynesian numbers are often included in their programs. One dancer, 
not in this group, is particularly skilled at these dances and has 
appropriate Polynesian costumes for her performances. She usually 
performs solo. 

During the year of research the following Filipino dance performances took 
place in Hervey Bay 

Spring Cabaret in the Great Hall, 11 September 1999 

A mixed program of entertainment was organised by the Association but 
the "Variety Show", as it was billed, was only partly Filipino (in either 
character or ethnic background of performers), with numerous acts by 
non-Filipinos. Filipinas performed the Bulak/akan. Many people 
expressed disappointment at the program—both content and its poor 
organisation. 
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Senior Citizens' Tea & Concert in the Great Hall, 10 October 1999 

This was a free afternoon tea and concert program hosted by David 

Dalgleish, MLA, (formerly One Nation Party) for about 300 local senior 

citizens. Numerous groups performed. The Filipino community provided 

three numbers which were arranged by the then president of the 

Association, who is David's friend. The program listed a Filipino folk 

dance, a "kid's comedy" and a Tahitian dance. However the folk dance 

did not eventuate since some of the dancers were not available, so a 

Hawaiian dance was also performed by the Filipina who did the Tahitian 

number. 

Christmas Party at John Paul Centre (on grounds of St. Joseph's Catholic 

Church), 12 December 1999 

This started out as the Association's Christmas Party but became joint 

with El Shaddai and, in the end, was organised almost entirely by the El 

Shaddai Filipinas. Gate receipts showed 284 people. There were songs 

by the church choir, joined by a few El Shaddai Filipinas in red skirts or 

dresses and barongs, at the conclusion of the St. Joseph's Mass before 

everyone moved to the John Paul Centre. After the meal there was a 

program which consisted of several modern (non-Filipino) numbers by 

Mestizos and Mestizas; Tinik/ing performed by children, the audience was 

invited to participate; solo songs by a Filipina; Christmas carols in Tagalog 

by El Shaddai members. 

El Shaddai 5th Anniversary at St. Joseph's Catholic Church and John Paul 

Centre, 24 April 2000 

At the dinner, following the El Shaddai service combined with a Roman 

Catholic Mass, the musical program consisted of various Filipino dances, 

including a Moro one and Tinikling done by two Mestiza teenagers—one 

dressed as a boy. There were also some modern Western dances by a 

Mestiza who is a serious dance student; a Hawaiian and a Tahitian 

number by an El Shaddai member (Filipina); and some songs by two 

Maryborough Filipinas, one accompanying on the guitar. An Australian 

male, who is a member of El Shaddai, also played the guitar and sang. 
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Yaq'ubi Festival at the Seafront Oval, 14 May 2000 

The Filipino community was asked to provide a 30-minute performance. 

This consisted of some songs by the choir group put together for the 

occasion (all wearing a Filipino garment of some sort, mostly kimonas, one 

terno and one modern dress); a solo song; a solo folk dance (See Figure 

28); a group folk dance, Bulakiakan, with each of the six ladies holding an 

arch of flowers (See Figure 29). The same two teenagers who performed 

at a previous El Shaddai party were the ones who once again danced the 

Tinikling, with one girl dressed as a boy. The women singers were 

accompanied by a Filipino guitarist, recently arrived in Hervey Bay. He 

wore a barong. 

Induction of Association Officers at Don Camillo Restaurant, 28 May 2000 

There was an ad hoc entertainment program quickly planned late in the 

afternoon. Three women performed: one sang a solo; one did a Tahitian 

dance and a Hawaiian hula to American Cajun music; and another did the 

Randanggo Sa Ilaw alone. She then performed a Moslem dance which, 

despite her being one of the community's most experienced and best 

dancers, did not come off very well due to the last-minute preparation. 

She wore an Indian sari, Moro-style long gold fingernails and used non-

Filipino music. 

Grants and Public Cultural Performances 

While nobody within the Filipino community, nor those outside the 

community who work closely with them, expressed an opinion that 

government funding for ethnic communities was a reason that the Filipinas 

frequently took opportunities to perform Philippine folk dances and songs 

for the wider community, I observed that they sometimes discuss activities 

with regard to attracting grants. This funding can help cover expenses of 

public performances, i.e. costumes, dance teachers, sound equipment, 

musical recordings, etc. Clearly there are a number of valid reasons for 

taking part in such events which have nothing to do with money, since 

they are seldom paid as individuals, and when they are it is very 

little. One of the reasons frequently stated by the Filipinas is that they 



Figure No. 28 - Dancing to "Bahay Kubo (sung by choir) to illustrate rural activities. 

Figure No. 29 - "Bulakiakan". 

Filipino Women Dancing at Yag'ubi Festival - Hervey Bay 
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do it to improve their public image—an issue of importance to most of 
them. The women in both communities take opportunities for displaying 
Filipino culture in community-wide events, such as parades, where there is 
no money to be gained (See Figure 30). 

Various Filipinas and those close to them, such as husbands, indicated 
that they arrange public performances because they enjoy doing their 
traditional dances and singing in their own languages. One only has to 
attend an event to see that they are having a great time doing these 
things. The Independence Day event in Maryborough in June 2000 was a 
good example of this, with only a few outsiders invited. On the other 
hand, no Filipino ethnic performances were part of any private function I 
attended during the year except for a few items presented as part of the 
entertainment at a wedding, where the groom and many of the guests 
were non-Filipinos. They were the same dances which had been recently 
performed for public events. Therefore we have to assume that these 
performances are generally arranged when there is a target audience of 
non-Filipinos expected to attend and that they do not go to all the trouble 
to plan dances, obtain costumes and rehearse just for fun. 

Both communities use public performance opportunities to give the 
children a chance to take part in Filipino dancing for the public. At times 
they also seem to possibly use the youngsters to provide performances, 
which they think the larger community expects of them, when the adults 
cannot be bothered for some reason. This was apparently the case for 
Multicultural Day in October 1999, in Maryborough. There was some 
conflict with one of the organisers of the event with regard to having to pay 
for a food stall space and/or remuneration for dancing. As a result, the 
women discussed the matter at a Club meeting and decided that in view of 
the conflict, they were not willing to prepare an adult dance. They simply 
assigned the teenagers, who already knew Tinikling, to do that for the 
Festival (See Figure 31). It seems that they had been offered a free stall 
in exchange for dancing by Violet, an organiser who apparently did not 
have the authority to make such an offer. This particular South 



Filipino Participation in Community Events - Maryborough 

Figure No. 30 - Club participation in a parade. 
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African woman, as mentioned earlier, has had clashes with some of the 
Filipinas in the past over multicultural matters. She later told them that 
they would have to pay for the stall but would be given $100 for dancing. 
Subsequently there was some misunderstanding over the payment, which 
was at first not received. After a complaint was lodged with the 
committee, the money was offered to them by Violet. Club officers later 
reported that they ultimately refused it because of the unbusinesslike 
manner in which it was finally offered. 

Filipino groups in the two communities have benefited on a few occasions 
from grants—generally from Multicultural Affairs Queensland or Regional 
Arts Development Fund, funded by the respective city councils jointly with 
the Queensland Office of Arts and Cultural Development. These grants 
are not too difficult to obtain provided the applicants intend to use the 
financial help to ultimately produce a performance for the community at 
large. Ethnic groups have been reasonably successful in obtaining 
general arts grants in recent years, given the current emphasis on 
multiculturalism in Queensland. 

Since the money is usually spent for equipment, there is seldom any 
personal benefit from the grants. With one large grant of $6,135, for the 
100th Anniversary of Philippines independence from Spain on 12 June 
1998, the Maryborough Club paid individual teachers a few hundred 
dollars each. They also bought costumes and other needed items. 
However, these amounts have generally not been large enough to justify 
putting on performances for financial gain—for either the Filipino 
organisations or individuals. The 100th Anniversary event was billed as 
the Sayawan, Kantahan at Kainan Fiesta (dance, song and food festival) 
and the program included dancing, singing, a skit and food. 

A few years ago the Hervey Bay Association was also successful in 
obtaining a large (apparently about $5,000) grant which enabled them to 
purchase a sound system and fabric for dance costumes. In 2000 they 
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also applied for a small grant of a few hundred dollars to help defray costs 

of the Spring Cabaret but their application was not successful. 

On the surface it would appear that the two main Filipino organisations on 

the Fraser Coast are quite willing to prepare ethnic public performances 

for their own cycle of annual events, as well as on request for wider 

community and multicultural occasions. Under closer analysis, however, 

there does seem to be a growing awareness of grant money being 

available for the asking. So at times they may be directing their efforts 

towards getting their share of grant money by preparing something for 

which they can put in a grant application, rather than planning an event for 

its own sake and then seeking funding if needed. 

This at least appeared to be the case in Maryborough when a request for 

a very large grant ($12,000 was mentioned but I am not sure what actually 

went on the application) to cover the expenses of teaching 2000 people to 

do the Tinikling during the year 2000 at the Heritage Markets on 

Thursdays. They were not successful with their application and believed 

afterwards they had asked for too much money. The concept could be 

seen as a gimmick rather than anything truly Filipino. It later came out 

that Emma was pushing it because she wanted to be in the Guinness 

Book of Records. 

At the executive meeting in May 2000 there was some discussion about 

further applications to the Regional Arts Development Fund but they 

agreed that they would have to have a project first. This tends to indicate 

that, at least in Maryborough, there has been a shift away from the 

approach of planning a performance for its own sake, with the hope that 

they may also be able to get some financial assistance. They may be now 

moving more towards thinking up some activity which will attract some 

grant money. 

This, then, brings up the question of how much indirect pressure is put on 

Filipinos and other ethnic groups in Queensland to display their culture in 
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public performances in order to access funds made available by various 

government bodies. This leads to the further question of how much 

Filipino dancing would be perpetuated without the enticement of grants. 

So far, it can probably be fairly stated that they would continue for quite 

some time to make these cultural contributions to the wider community as 

a matter of pride in their Filipino heritage—something which the women 

often mentioned in their interviews. However, as they become more adept 

at accessing grants the emphasis and purposes may shift. This, perhaps, 

brings the concept of these types of grants to migrant groups, as well as 

to various other groups, into question—yet many of them do need 

government help to buy costumes and other equipment. 

While observing Filipino performances in both locations for the duration of 

the fieldwork, it gradually became apparent that over the past couple of 

years they have been doing the same old dances, with the same 

costumes, over and over again. Some of the women have also 

commented on this and this feeling seems to be behind the move in 

Maryborough to put Rosa in charge of developing a dance troupe with 

new routines and new costumes. Teenagers in both places generally only 

perform the Tinik/ing at the present time, although one girl also does a 

Moro dance. While there is no doubt that Tinikling is popular with Filipino 

and general Australian audiences, both would no doubt welcome the 

addition of some new traditional dances. The Hervey Bay teenagers, and 

even younger children, put on quite a few modern numbers at various 

events but these are not Filipino. 

The dancing done for their own entertainment is also usually modern or 

global style—the traditional Filipino dances generally being reserved for 

public performances. An example of this was given in Chapter 7, for the 

54th birthday party, where several women did modern dances just for fun. 

They also did this at the Maryborough Christmas party in December 2000, 

with some modern and some Polynesian numbers (See Figures 32 & 33). 



Dancing for Fun at Maryborough Christmas Party 2000 

Figure No. 32 - Modern dancing. 

Figure No 33 - Filipinas doing the hula at the Christmas party. 
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The Bulakiakan, which was choreographed in a previous year, and for 
which costumes and floral arches were already made, appeared at two 
events during the year of fieldwork and was also slated for the Senior 
Citizens' Concert but was cancelled. The Hervey Bay women doing this 
dance (at the request of the Association) are skilled and talented; one of 
them being the previously mentioned professional dancer. It seemed 
unfortunate that this group was not developing some new dances. 
Therefore, it was refreshing to see that they finally did so for the Spring 
Cabaret 2000. This move to learn new dances in Hervey Bay took place 
just a couple of months after the Maryborough Club had made the same 
decision. The Mabuhay Unity Dance Troupe is also sometimes criticised 
by other Filipinas for "doing the same old routines all the time", although 
they have quite a large repertoire. 

Again the question could be asked as to whether their occasional 
unwillingness to perform, their apparent lack of interest, until recently, in 
continuing to develop new routines and their dances generally falling into 
the doldrums are a sign that without pressure from community 
organisations asking them to perform, and without the enticement of 
grants, would this aspect of their culture be starting to disappear? With 
the exception of the one former professional dancer and the few former 
school teachers who are skilled at teaching dancing, it has to be 
recognised that none of the rest of these women were dancers in the 
Philippines. Although they learned the dances in their student years, they 
would not have much use for this knowledge as Filipino adults. However, 
in their new country the ability to perform these dances has become 
important. But still, they are not professionals and all of them have home 
duties; many of them also have employment. Dancing and dance practice 
takes time from other things they must do in their busy lives. 

In this chapter I have shown that dance is central to Filipino public 
activities in both communities. It is an acceptable way to display their 
cultural identity to the wider community; it is something that a majority of 
the women have the skills to participate in if they wish; and it is a suitable 
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way to obtain grant money. It was seen that dance can be either a cause 
for cooperation or for conflict—over money or dance styles—and that the 
younger women are exerting an influence towards modern global dances 
and away from the traditional Filipino forms. Another example of the 
Filipino love of music is the impromptu singing at informal get-togethers 
which was described in this chapter. 
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Chapter 9 

Folk Medicine, Material Culture and Games 

In this chapter I consider an assortment of cultural items: folk medicine 
and massage as used for healing; home decor, crafts and Filipino style 
clothing; as well as sports and games. A traditional healer was 
interviewed and I describe various Filipino herbal home remedies used by 
some of the women. Filipino garments are still worn on group occasions 
so I provide illustrations of some typical examples. I also discuss the 
recent interest in making star lanterns for Christmas decorations. 

Medicine and Massage 

While some of the women reported the use in Australia of plant remedies 
they had used in the Philippines, many did not. Two listed a few 
medicinal products they obtain from the Philippines for use here. Helen 
also has some for sale at her stall. 

One Filipina showed me two analgesic items—one of camphor and methyl 
and one of methyl salicylate, camphor and methyl—which she uses for 
aches and other complaints. Another said her mother brought her "white 
flower" (oil?) and tiger balm. Helen carries tiger balm, flower oils and 
herbal teas at her stall. Tiger balm, a Chinese product, is not only used 
throughout much of Asia but is readily available in Asian and non-Asian 
shops in Queensland. Four women said they used tiger balm and one 
gets Katinko from the Philippines which she said is like tiger balm. 

Aloe vera was the most common plant used by the informants for 
medicinal purposes. Many stated that they used it for one or more 
purposes. The most common uses were for burns and/or cuts, although 
some reported using it for insect bites or itching. Three mentioned its 
supposed ability to cure baldness—one said she had read that in a Filipino 
newspaper and another said she had tried it on her husband and it 
worked. Two who said they use aloe vera did not specify what complaint 
they utilised it for. 
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Two of the younger women, one who uses aloe vera and one who does 
not, said they did not think it was a native Filipino remedy. This required 
checking back with those who had stated they used it in Australia to find 
out where they had learned about it. I thus found out that another of the 
younger women had only heard about it after coming to Maryborough. 
However, one younger woman, born in the Bicol region said, "City people 
don't know about it but those of us who grew up in the country do." When I 
asked a few older women they said they knew about it in the Philippines, 
although one of them also said city people would not know. One 
commented, "We learned this from our grandparents." 

Two women, who apparently suffer from stomach ulcers, stated that they 
drink the water from boiled guava leaves to ease the pain. Another 
mentioned the same remedy but did not say what she used it for. A 
Howard woman said that the water from boiling young guava leaves helps 
cure an upset stomach and that mango leaves also do the same thing. 

A Maryborough Filipina boils avocado leaves and drinks the water to cure 
diarrhoea. Another reported cure, mentioned by two people for this 
ailment, is to pour off and drink the water from mushy boiled rice or rice 
soup. One person said this would also cure vomiting. The same remedy 
with sliced ginger is supposed to help nausea. 

Oregano was mentioned by three women: one crushes the leaves and 
places them on her head to cure a headache, dizziness or fever; another 
heats the leaves and squeezes the juice but she did not say what for. She 
only commented that it was bitter and she did not like it. The third person 
crushes the leaves for bruises. She struggled to translate the word 
because she thought "oregano" was a Filipino term. 

Various preventatives or cures for cold or flu were mentioned, such as 
drinking ginger and honey tea or cooking with fresh ginger slices. One 
woman claimed this is why she never gets the flu. Kalamansi juice with 
warm water and honey, or ginger and garlic are used to cure a cold. 
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Each of the following items were only mentioned once: water from boiled 
guava leaves to clean skin infections; lemon grass tea for a headache; 
ginger for gas; cabbage for a poultice; garlic on insect bites; rubbing 
coconut oil on a sore shoulder; squashed kalamansi leaves to breathe for 
dizziness; black tea for a stomach ache. One woman crushes ma/un ggay 
leaves, boils them and gives the water to her husband to cure a hangover. 

There is apparently only one woman in the Fraser Coast area who could 
be considered a native medical practitioner. I have called her Sarah. She 
seems to be well-respected among the women in Hervey Bay, where she 
lives, and also in Maryborough. Sarah is a healer who uses massage and 
is known as a man ghihilot. Some of the women refer to her as hiot but 
this usually means midwife, which she is not. However, the term hi/ot can 
also refer to massage or to "fix" things. Sarah explained that it is a natural 
gift which she started using at age six. She was born of a breech birth, 
which meant she was destined to become a healer. She had no training 
although it appears that her mother may have explained a little about 
massage to her. Her mother was not a healer. Sarah's sister, who speaks 
better English, told me more about this work. She said Sarah can 
diagnose illnesses through touch. She also confirmed that it is a gift which 
Sarah was born with. She stated her sister had no formal training in 
massage, although she "may have attended a seminar". 

Because it is a gift she does not charge people, although they sometimes 
give her vegetables or fruit. She does not do much massage now that she 
works shelling scallops. One woman told me Sarah got in trouble with 
Centrelink over the extra income but this seems doubtful because her 
husband is not on a pension. 

Very few women would admit that they went to Sarah for massages, 
although this may have been to protect her from the "government" in case 
people talked about it. One who does go to her told me she gave Sarah 
gifts in exchange for her services but not money. Another said she gave 
her $10. A Maryborough woman, who has apparently introduced other 
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women to Sarah's services, said, "She can fix sore backs, she is very 
good." 

Two other women mentioned that they know how to give massages but do 
not do it in Australia. In both cases they said it was not a gift but they had 
learned how. One had some training and the other did not. There are 
also a few Philippine-trained midwives but they are not qualified to do this 
work in Australia, although they did post-high school midwifery training 
courses. They are not registered nurses. A couple of them have obtained 
enough medical training in Australia to do para-professional work in a 
hospital, such as that of Enrolled Nurse. One of them works shelling 
scallops. 

Material Culture 

Since the women all live in Australian housing and are surrounded with 
Australian material goods, it was important to select out those items of 
material culture which might differ from that of other Australians. For this 
purpose, home decor, crafts and Filipino clothing were considered. In 
most cases home decor and craft items were simply observed during 
interviews. But where the interviews took place outdoors, or perhaps in a 
room under the house or in a location away from their home, it was 
necessary to ask them about which items they might have on display. It 
was awkward to ask them if they used a tabo (water scoop for bucket) in 
their toilets but observation indicated that at least some of them do. 

Home Decor and Handicrafts on Display in Homes 
Nearly every home had one or two Filipino art items on display, or some 
handicrafts, although perhaps less than one would expect to find. Given 
the difficulty of shipping large items, it is not surprising that no furniture of 
any size was seen. Some of the largest objects were carved wooden 
items, hung on walls, and pictures—either paintings or those made of 
shell. 
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One home had a large wood and capiz shell serving dish and some 
carvings. Two women showed me lovely pictures made of shell. One 
appeared to be very valuable. A few people had fans on display; several 
Filipino hats were hanging in one living room; and a couple of women had 
large Filipino-style brooms they were using as decorative items. One 
family had a small carved water buffalo. A couple of women had replicas 
of traditional Philippines huts. One was a lamp. A few homes had capiz 
shell lamps, some rather large and elaborate. Wood carvings seen on 
various living room walls included two heads from Baguio; large spoon 
and fork sets; a huge wooden tableau of dancers; a similar one of four 
people dancing the Tinikling; 

One person told me she used to have "heaps" of items but gave them 
away, while another woman said she had a lot but they were packed 
away. Janette, who together with Alice and Millie attends craft classes at 
a local Protestant church, said she only put the items she made in craft 
class up on the wall. The two Seventh Day Adventist sisters are also 
taking craft classes at their church and one has on display a small quilt 
which she made there. 

It is interesting to note that one of the Filipinas in comfortable economic 
circumstances got her brother, who is an architect in the Philippines, to 
design the family's Hervey Bay house. She says it is built "along Filipino 
lines." The style is reasonably suitable for the Queensland subtropics. 
One of the key features is a large atrium in the centre of the living area. 

There are no commercial outlets in the region selling Filipino arts or crafts 
and there is seldom an opportunity for the general public to see such 
items. The Maryborough Club decided to put on a display of handicrafts 
from the Philippines for the Independence Day celebration in June 2000—
to which some non-Filipinos were invited. Club members were asked to 
bring a few items from home and a display table was set up in St. Mary's 
Parish Hall, with each item attractively labelled. There was an interesting 
range of traditional items brought from the Philippines, such as wooden- 
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soled shoes, a sungka game and a musical instrument, along with things 
like an umbrella holder and magazine rack (See Figures 34 & 35). 

Clothing 

The current use of Filipino ethnic-style clothing, even in the Philippines, is 
mainly confined to special occasions or for special purposes such as 
dance costumes. These women, prior to coming to Australia, would have 
worn standard Western clothing (generally American-influenced fashions) 
to their places of employment and for everyday use. Although many of 
them would have also owned a few ethnic garments, such as a terno, 
kimona or a barong. In recent years they might also have one or more of 
the elegant short or long evening dresses in styles that are currently 
popular for dressy occasions. 

Consequently, as is to be expected, Filipino clothing, as such, is only worn 
on the Fraser Coast for special events or dancing. Each woman was 
asked about Filipino clothing she owned at the time of the interview. Many 
brought several garments out of the bedroom to show me what they have. 
It was learned that most of the husbands, even those not particularly 
interested in Filipino culture, owned at least one barong. This is the well-
known traditional Filipino dress shirt, often of piña (pineapple) fibre or 
other sheer fabric and embroidered—worn loose without being tucked in. 

Clothing reported as being owned by the women were generally kimonas, 
ternos (or "mestiza dress") and barong tops worn over other garments. 
The kimonas are generally worn over sheath-style Australian dresses, 
since they tend to be very sheer and revealing if worn with just a skirt or 
traditional patadyong (wrap-around skirt similar to a Malay sarong). A few 
have "Maria Clara" outfits. All these garments are generally reserved 
for Filipino occasions such as Philippines Independence Day 
observances, or for multicultural events. In these instances they may 
wear them for a fashion parade or they may have been asked to come in 
Filipino attire. 



Handicraft Display - Independence Day 2000, Maryborough 

Figure No. 34 - Sungka" game with shells. 

Figure No. 35 - Philippine handicrafts on display at St. Ma,y's Parish Hall. 
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The women wear quite a wide range of kimona styles, some very glittery 
(See Figures 36 & 37). They explained that fashions come and go in 
dressy kimonas, which are modern adaptations of a peasant top 
traditionally worn over a patadyong. Those kimonas brought more recently 
from the Philippines are likely to be quite different in fabric, decoration or 
style from older ones that people have had for several years. There is 
some confusion over the term "terno" which was used for the formal 
"butterfly sleeve" gown made famous overseas by Imelda Marcos. Most 
of the women on the Fraser Coast call this garment a "mestiza dress" 
although some of the older women use the term "terno". Perdon (1998, 
pp.45-48), who describes the evolution of this garment calls it "terno", as 
we did in Hawai'i. Roces (1998c, p.46) also uses the word "terno" in 
reference to this type of dress. "Maria Clara" is the name given to an 
historical Spanish-style garment worn with a shawl. Today it is mainly 
used for dances but is sometimes seen in fashion parades or worn on 
special occasions. 

Several also have modern evening wear of recent Philippine design, 
purchased on trips to the Philippines or sent to them by relatives (See 
Figures 38-41). These are worn to parties, sometimes to Mass and for 
various festive occasions—not necessarily Filipino. They are not ethnic 
wear of the Philippines as such, but rather just currently fashionable 
garments. However, they have a distinctively "made in the Philippines" 
look in terms of the elaborate beadwork, sequins, embroidery and other 
decorations which create a special look, reminiscent of both the most 
elegant versions of the terno and the handwork on some barongs. 
However, in cut and style they are more-or-less Western. 



Kmonas Currently Fashionable 

Figure No. 36 - Glittery and transparent kimona. 

Figure No. 37 - Kimona with eyelet and embroidery. 
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Short Evening Wear from Philippines 

Figure No. 38 - Lace over satin skirt. 
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Figure No. 39 - Embroidered top and skirt. 



Long Evening Wear from Philippines 
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Figure No. 40 - Beige two-piece gown. 
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Figure No. 41 - White lace gown. 
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Those women who have been involved in dance performances also have 
various costumes. These range from peasant cloth i ng—patadyong and 
kimona, as well as simple rustic-style mestiza dresses—through Igorot 
garments and colourful Moslem costumes in Moro style (See Figures 42 & 
43). They often also have more elegant and elaborate mestiza dresses 
and Maria Clara outfits, as well as Spanish gowns with voluminous skirts. 

Nearly all the women own at least one traditional garment, although a few 
said they gave them away, either before leaving the Philippines or in 
Australia. Some of the Filipinas also wear Western-style garments which 
they have purchased in the Philippines but these are not considered 
"Filipino clothes". 

When asked about Filipino-style jewelry very few indicated that they had 
any. Some showed me inexpensive shell necklaces and a couple showed 
me, or mentioned, traditional gold work or rather valuable Spanish-style 
items. During their interview, the elderly couple in Maryborough were 
both wearing elaborate antique-style gold crucifixes which they said cost 
about $80. Unlike the clothing, there does not seem to be a custom of 
owning or wearing jewelry which is clearly identifiable as traditionally 
Filipino. I asked one woman about some jewelry styles that were popular 
around the middle of the 20th century and she indicated that only her 
mother's generation had those. 

The Hervey Bay El Shaddai members have various "uniforms" they wear 
for special events and performances. The Filipinas sometimes use the 
English word "uniform" for either dance costumes or any clothing in 
matching styles and colours worn by a group. During the period of 
research the El Shaddai members wore several different uniforms for their 
public events and other formal occasions. One set consisted of a red 
Western-style dress with a white barong worn over it. Another set of light 
blue dresses were worn later in the year. They also have matching green 
mestiza dresses in which they have performed dances. 
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Crafts 

During interviews there was an attempt to elicit information on such 
pastimes as weaving coconut leaves or similar non-European crafts but 
the responses indicated very little of this sort of activity. With the 
exception of one Filipina who makes little balls of coconut leaves for her 
Christmas tree, nobody in the region practices these skills currently. A 
few acknowledged that they knew how to make balls or similar items from 
coconut leaves—one said she had made balls and hats when she lived in 
Mackay, Queensland. A few also mentioned weaving panels of coconut 
leaves to make the Filipino hut for a Whale Festival float. It seems that 
many of them know how to do these sorts of things when the need arises 
but it seldom does in the Australian setting. 

One limitation to weaving coconut leaves and teaching this skill to the 
children may be the lack of coconut trees in the region. Although 
coconuts do grow reasonably well in the subtropical climate, they are not a 
common home garden tree in Hervey Bay or Maryborough and not very 
many of the Filipinas have them in their yards. Two women did show me 
their mature coconut trees, stating that they grow them for food. One 
said that she brought a coconut grater back from the Philippines and her 
brother-in-law made a Philippine-style body to hold the grater. This 
enables her to grate coconuts for food and for hair oil. 

Christmas lanterns are gradually becoming an important Filipino craft in 
Maryborough. Their popularity was boosted at Christmas 1999 when St. 
Mary's Catholic Church asked the women to decorate for Midnight Mass. 
The Filipinas decided to hold a two-hour workshop each Tuesday, at 
Neighbourhood Centre, during several weeks prior to Christmas, in order 
to make enough lanterns for church and also to teach those who wanted 
to learn this craft. The Filipina in charge of the Centre was able to get 
some funding to pay for materials and the workshops were open to the 
general public—two non-Filipinos attended. The star lanterns are a 
traditional Christmas decoration in the Philippines. They are typically 
made in two parts: a circular wreath framework around a wooden star 
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shape, hollow in the centre for a light (See Figure 44). Bamboo is 
normally used for the stars but in 1999 they used balsa wood, which is not 
quite as pliable, although bamboo is available along the Mary River and 
can be obtained with permission. For each lantern two matching star-
shaped frames are made, then attached to each other with pieces of wood 
holding them far enough apart to insert the light. 

After the framework is glued together, the stars are covered with coloured 
cellophane and the ribs decorated with tinsel or foil (See Figure 45). The 
wreath framework is padded with newspaper, then covered with a choice 
of colourful materials such as crepe paper, tissue paper or shredded 
plastic shopping bags (which they said are also used in the Philippines). 
Fancy tails are made by folding and cutting designs in crepe paper. 
These are then attached so that they trail from the stars when hung. 

Not only were the huge lanterns admired by St. Mary's parishioners on 
Christmas eve, some of the Filipinas made little ones with which to 
decorate their own homes. A few star lanterns could be seen hanging on 
front verandahs in Maryborough during Christmas season. This is one 
Filipino craft that some of the children seem to be interested in and four 
told me they had made an attempt to learn. 

Lizzie, a former school teacher, does "Mangyan style" beadwork. She 
copied this style from the indigenous people of Mindoro, when she lived in 
that region, and taught it to her students. She uses this technique to 
make the El Shaddai bracelets that all the members wear. Some of them 
order from her and others order their bracelets from the Philippines. Lizzie 
was not an El Shaddai member at the time she told me this but has since 
joined. Her public testimony was that her daughter in the Philippines was 
in urgent need of about $3000. She attempted to raise it from relatives in 
Australia to no avail. She then made a request through El Shaddal and 
within a couple of days the problem was solved in the Philippines. 



Star Lantern Workshop - Maryborough Neighbourhood Centre 

Figure No. 44 - Framework for lanterns. 

Figure No. 45 - Large lantern with cellophane; finished one in background. 
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No other crafts were mentioned except crochet. A few women said that 
they did this as a hobby and at least one sells some of her work, such as 
large tablecloths. A number of the homes had several crochet items on 
display or in use. While this could be classed as an Australian (or 
European) handicraft, the Filipinas who mentioned it learned to do it in the 
Philippines and think of it as Filipino—or at least as having come down to 
them from the Spanish colonial era and thus part of their current cultural 
heritage. Those who display crochet work in their homes, do so to a 
degree beyond what would be considered suitable by mainstream 
Australians—such as complete chair covers for an entire dining set. 

Sports and Games 

Arnis 

The only traditional Filipino sporting activity taking place in the region is 
arnis, an old form of stick fighting. None of the women practiced this 
martial art in the Philippines and only one adult Filipina is currently taking 
lessons in Hervey Bay. I was invited to observe a class at Neighbourhood 
Centre. The instructor is White Australian; the two students were the 
Filipina and her elderly husband. They were both quite good at it, 
particularly the woman. Two Mestizos had a limited involvement with this 
sport also. One, now an adult, was taking classes nearly four years ago 
and got a ride home one night from the Filipina and her husband. This is 
how his mother met this Filipina, who was fairly new in the Bay at the time. 
The other Mestizo took arnis classes for about six months but dropped out 
for lack of time. 

According to an article by Afuang (quoted in Bayanihan News 1999), am/s 
was a developed sport before the Spanish arrived in the Philippines. It 
was suppressed under Spanish rule so that it could not be practiced 
openly but it was still handed down from one generation to the next. In the 
1960s   arnis was among the native folk activities that became part of a 
cultural revival. It was offered as a physical education subject at Far 
Eastern University. There are many variations of the sport and it is known 
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by other names in different regions, the Tagalog speakers, for example, 
calling it estocada. 

Other Sports 
When asked if they played any Filipino sports, A few women replied, 
"tenpin bowling". Although not an indigenous game, this sport became 
well established through American influence in the Philippines so it is not 
unexpected that they would respond in this way, since it is a common 
game in their Philippines experience and has become part of their sports 
culture. Some women also volunteered that they play tennis—they did not 
particularly attach an ethnic background to this sport. 

Mahjong, Cards and Other Gambling Games 
Several Filipinas told me "other people" played mahjong for money but not 
a single one in Hervey Bay would admit to playing it themselves. One 
Maryborough Filipina said she and her daughter played at home. Another 
one in Maryborough actually named a woman at whose house the game is 
played. That woman did not admit to playing mahjong but when talking 
about her relationships with other Filipinas she said, "They borrow money 
from you and then they don't see you." This may have been in reference 
to gambling debts. While mahjong is a Chinese game of chance, it is 
commonly played in the Philippines by people of both Chinese and non-
Chinese backgrounds. A few made critical comments about those who 
wasted money gambling on mahjong. Its negative reputation relates to the 
gambling aspect. Various Filipino card games were also mentioned, the 
women usually hastening to explain that they did not "gamble" but just 
played these games for fun. 

A few women in Hervey Bay are rather well known for playing bingo and 
the poker machines. This has made them the target of some jokes and 
critical gossip. One is good-natured about publicly admitting to this herself 
and once told me, when we were talking about time and money 
constraints in general, that she does not intend to give up her bingo 
nights. It seems dubious to classify these activities as "Filipino" although 
some of them may have played these games in the Philippines. This 
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seems to be an activity confined to a minority of the Filipinas, and mainly 
in Hervey Bay. 

The impression an outsider gets is that there is general disapproval of 
gambling on the part of the Filipino community but it is not a matter of 
serious hiya, such as the public drunkenness on the part of a few appears 
to be. It was not possible to find out just how many people actually 
indulge in gambling activities on a regular or sporadic basis. The 
implications were that other people did those things, and they were 'bad", 
but the person talking to me did not do such things. However, there was 
an undercurrent which provided some reason to believe that more of them 
do actually play mahjong or Filipino card games for money than were 
admitting to it. 

One fascinating thing is the extraordinary amount of luck several of the 
Maryborough Filipinas have had with lotteries. One won over $9 million 
dollars; two others won large sums: I heard that one prize was $50,000 
and was told by the other winner that hers was $50,000. The most recent 
winner of $50,000 had also won $5000 two weeks before that and, 
following her large win, started investing for a syndicate made up of a few 
of the Filipinas—they have since had a few modest wins. 

In general, with only a couple of exceptions, I believe the Filipinas were 
generally truthful in answering interview questions, and they were certainly 
open enough about their ages and similar things—some even readily 
explaining that they were unwed mothers before marrying and coming to 
Australia. However, I got the feeling a few may have modified their 
answers on those items which they might see as relating to certain 
community-disapproved moral issues, such as gambling. 

Sun gka 

This truly Filipino game (also known in other parts of Southeast Asia), 
which is played with shells on a board with depressions, has a modest 
survival in the region, with several families owning one. A Hervey Bay 
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Filipina brought seven sun gka boards back from the Philippines and they 
rapidly sold at her flea market stall to both Filipinas and Australians for 
$15 each. A few families play the game and five children know how. 

In this chapter various items of material culture which are still surviving 
among the Filipinas of Maryborough and Hervey Bay were described. Of 
particular significance was the current interest in making traditional 
Filipino-style star lanterns for Christmas decorations. These were used at 
Midnight Mass in Maryborough in 1999 and at the Filipino community 
Christmas party in Hervey Bay in 2000. Some of the children also 
expressed an interest in making the lanterns. It was also seen that many 
of the women still own Filipino garments and wear these to public 
events—this includes both traditional styles and modern evening wear 
made in the Philippines. 
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Chapter 10 

Cultural Change 

In this chapter I consider the cultural changes the women have had to 

make in adapting to Australia and look at such aspects as their efforts to 

impart Filipino values to their children while surrounded by Australian 

culture; the Filipinas' experiences of prejudice and discrimination; their 

efforts to integrate on certain levels; and the ways in which they wish to 

remain Filipino. The future for Mestizos is also considered in terms of 

assimilation. 

Despite the fact that the Filipinas came from a relatively Westernised 

Asian country, with centuries of exposure to Spanish culture and very 

strong American influences for all of the 20th century, they faced a certain 

amount of culture shock when migrating to Australia. However, the strong 

foreign influences have made the Filipinos an adaptable people—

something they often mention themselves. 

Since I am also an immigrant, and from America, they often share with me 

the ways that their American backgrounds are different from what they 

have found in Australia—particularly in the area of English usage. In this 

way they face a double difference: that of their Asian background being 

different from White Australia and that of their heavily American-influenced 

culture being different from the more British culture of Australia. 

As Perdon (1998) discusses in his text, Filipino immigrants, at least the 

urbanised ones, had already accommodated to American culture to a 

large degree before arriving in Australia. This does not mean to imply that 

they are still not strongly Filipino in attitudes, values, beliefs and cultural 

norms, such as language, food and music. Clearly this Fraser Coast 

research has documented numerous ways in which the Filipinas in the 

region are maintaining Filipino culture, behavior and viewpoints. 

However, when discussing cultural change in the new setting, the fact that 

they started out more Western than many other Asian immigrants in the 
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area, such as Thais, Vietnamese and Indonesians, must be taken into 
account. Some Chinese from former British areas, such as Hong Kong 
and Malaysia, who are now living on the Fraser Coast, also have similar 
Western backgrounds. Some of them may also be Christian, as are all 
the Filipinos I met. But in general, as compared to other Asians, the 
Filipinos would have the least amount of cultural changes to make to fit 
into their new communities. Many of them are probably more likely to 
have training and experience in leadership roles also. These observations 
are similar to the conclusions reached by Powson (1995, p.48) when she 
said: "Filipinos are among the migrant communities more likely to be able 
to integrate quickly as shown by their ability to adapt to Australian society 
and by their propensity to adopt Australian citizenship and high proficiency 
in English." Powson (1995, p.96) also pointed out that Filipinos selectively 
assimilated many aspects of Western culture prior to moving to 
Australia—particularly Spanish and American. 

Accommodation and Acculturation 
While assimilation, and even total integration, are no longer national policy 
for minorities in Australia, a certain amount of cultural change on the part 
of immigrants is necessary in order to cope. Every Filipina interviewed 
showed evidence of having made strong efforts to accommodate to the 
new cultural setting. For example, as related to husbands this included 
such things as preparing the kinds of meals the men prefer—even though 
they may still fix rice and fish daily for themselves. Those with children all 
seem to make an effort to be an "Australian mum" in ways relating to 
school and other aspects of their children's lives. Yet they still try to 
impart to them Filipino values and as many items of culture as they are 
able—while immersed in the all-pervasive surrounding Australian culture. 
I often heard pro-Australian sentiments expressed during my fieldwork. 
Yet I was taken by surprise at the enthusiasm with which they sang 
Australia's famous Waltzing Matilda, along with Emma and her guitar, 
following a primarily Filipino program at El Shaddai's "Christmas in July" 
2000 party. 
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Some take part in parent groups at their children's school or in wider 

community activities such as the volunteer roles mentioned earlier. Many 

have made good friends of their neighbours and some invite neighbours 

and other White Australian friends to parties at which there are also 

Filipinos. In their daily lives of work, shopping, home duties, church 

attendance, and even sports and hobbies, they are often indistinguishable 
in their activities from other Australians. One is just as likely to overhear 

two Filipinas talking about the new shopping centre in Maryborough, or 

discussing what they do not like about the Hervey Bay City Council, as to 

hear them talking about some matter exclusive to the Filipino community. 

And their conversations generally seem to have local content—on Filipino 
matters or otherwise—rather than subjects relating to the Philippines. 

This, of course, is only a general observation from hearing discussions in 
English at group gatherings. I was unable to discern significant interest on 
the part of any of the women in such matters as Philippines politics, 

although they do make occasional comments about current events, such 

as something about President Estrada or Imelda Marcos. I observed that 

most of them wish to be considered "Australian" in the legal-political sense 

and every public event they sponsor not only features the flag of the 

Republic of the Philippines and the national anthem but they also display 
the Australian flag and Advance Australia Fair is sung. However, several 

of the women were quick to express their annoyance when the Philippines 
flag was not displayed, along with those of other participating groups, at 

Queens Park in Maryborough on Multicultural Day, 2 October 1999. 

As Okamura (1998, p.76) pointed out 

If anything, the expression and maintenance of immigrant Filipino ethnic 
identity could be said to be maladaptive rather than adaptive for immigrants 
insofar as they reinforce derogatory stereotypes ... the formation of voluntary 
associations, the performance of traditional religious rituals, and the 
observance of other cultural norms and activities such as Philippine 
language use could be construed by non-Filipinos as demonstrated 
evidence of immigrant unwillingness or inability to adapt, assimilate or 
integrate themselves and therefore "explanatory" in a superficial sense of 
their subordinate socioeconomic status. However, in going beyond the 
theoretical and methodological limitations of the concept of adaptation, the 
affirmation of immigrant Filipino ethnicity can be viewed more significantly 
and validly as expressing their diasporic identity and culture. 
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Even though much of this thesis is concerned with describing the ways in 
which the women are still culturally Filipino, I believe the majority of them 
also demonstrate a high degree of acculturation. Most cope very well 
within mainstream Australian culture, with seemingly very few handicaps 
in doing so. Perhaps the only aspect which may at times cause some 
difficulties for some of them, through limited ability to access needed 
government or commercial services, is language. This would only be true 
for those whose English is poor. Usually these women can readily obtain 
assistance from other Filipinas or from various multicultural services or 
interpreter services available in the area, although this is sometimes 
limited. For example, when Paula, the elderly woman who speaks no 
English, was hospitalised she was not able to communicate with the 
nurses so her husband and some of the women in the community went in 
to help out. 

Religion 
In religion they had little to adapt to, since the majority being from a 
traditional Roman Catholic background, found the same available on 
arrival. In the ways which the Church differs from what they were used to, 
they likely found no greater changes than older Australian Catholics had to 
adapt to after Vatican II. Those with Protestant backgrounds were able to 
fit right in to the Australian version of what they were used to also, or at 
least to something fairly similar and familiar. 

Values 
There is evidence that some of them have compromised their value 
systems in the new setting. Many of the mothers complain about how they 
attempt to get the children to accept and practice Filipino values but are 
unable to achieve this due to surrounding peer pressure. Most of the 
Filipinas do not agree with the way in which Australian values differ from 
what they consider the higher standards of Philippine values, such as 
respect for the elderly, importance of family and virtue. This thesis shows 
how other basic Filipino values, such as hiya, utang na bob, amor propio 
and pakikisama still play an important part in the lives of many of these 
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women in their Australian environment—particularly in their dealings with 
each other. 

Language 

Since most of the Filipinas had a good command of English on arrival in 
the new country, there was limited change necessary in that aspect of 
their lives too—except to exchange American terms for Australian ones 
and to improve their fluency. They have chosen not to lose their Filipino 
languages but that has not stopped them from generally becoming more 
fluent and improving their English with daily use. 

Food 
Food is probably the main aspect of their lives where most of them could 
be said to not have wholly adapted, even after two decades in some 
cases. It also appears to be the aspect where they do not seem to have 
any particular desire to adapt, although most are quite happy eating a 
range of Australian foods now and then and most of them were previously 
familiar with American fast-foods, such as hamburgers and pizzas, as well 
as various American and European dishes which were part of their cuisine 
in the Philippines. Several know how to cook Australian foods, including 
desserts, quite adequately. 

Lifestyle 
They have happily adapted to Australian housing, furnishings and 
gadgetry, some of which makes life easier than what certain of them were 
used to. One woman told how her little nephew, on returning home to the 
Philippines after six months in Maryborough, complained about having to 
take a cold shower. A large number of the Filipinas have learned to drive 
a car in Australia, although a few with busy careers knew how in the 
Philippines. In these, and many other ways, they are indistinguishable 
from other Australians. 

Integration 

Many Filipinas have demonstrated their ability to integrate into the wider 
community, in various ways and in certain aspects of their lives, with 
apparent ease. Others have achieved job integration quite successfully 
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but not without a struggle. Those who have attained professional or 
quasi-professional positions have functioned as a normal school teacher, 
early childhood worker, public servant, personal assistant/secretary, 
accounts clerk or whatever their particular role is, without serious 
discrimination. A few reported a couple of incidents of racism at work but 
on the whole their work experiences have been quite pleasant. Those 
who are Eucharist Ministers at St. Mary's and St. Joseph's Catholic 
Churches, and those on St. Mary's Parish Council, seem to be accepted 
without prejudice. 

Some have had trouble with neighbours but they have either overcome 
this with sustained overtures of friendship or, as apparently in one case, it 
can sometimes be due to personalities and nothing to do with race or 
culture. One would expect that those living in Howard and Torbanlea, 
which are very small communities, would be in the most difficult situation 
in terms of integration. Yet the 11 Filipinas living there seem to be well-
accepted by locals. The fact that there were 10 Filipinas and 12 White 
Australians at the Filipino luncheon I attended in that area in June 2000, 
indicated an amazing degree of integration for that rural community. 

The women seem to be able to operate under two cultural systems with 
regard to such matters as time. When they are employed or involved in 
non-Filipino community activities, they are as punctual as anyone else. Yet 
many of them feel free to show up at Filipino events on "Filipino time"—
which has a wide latitude. Alegre (1994, p.282) described the Filipino 
attitude towards time: since there is no way to save or keep it, "one should 
not bother with it." But he acknowledged that clocks are for activities 
which are connected with one's livelihood, such as office hours and 
appointments. Of the five husbands interviewed, two (the German and 
one Englishman) strongly object to the Filipino lack of time sense. Two 
others said it no longer bothers them, they have become used to "Filipino 
time". The other one said that his wife was pretty good about it but he 
always checks first whether a particular event was going to be on "Filipino 
time" or "Australian time". During the fieldwork I sometimes observed the 
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same women operating, on different occasions, on the two different 
cultural time patterns. Never once was a Filipina late for an appointment 
with me, whether it be for an interview, a social lunch or something similar. 
However, on a couple of occasions when someone said they would meet 
me at a certain time at a Filipino event, they meandered in long after the 
time we had set, with no acknowledgment that they had said they would 
be there earlier. Clearly they knew it would take awhile for things to start 
happening and that I would come along sometime. The Catholic priest at 
St. Joseph's makes public jokes about having to check whether something 
is going to be on "Filipino time", so he has obviously experienced this. 

Reports of Discrimination and Prejudice 
Many of the interviewees reported no experiences of discrimination or 
prejudice since living on the Fraser Coast. A few said it might happen 
now and then but they just ignored it and did not take note of it. Others 
described one or more incidents which happened to them. Two said 
people pushed in front of them in queues at supermarkets but 
acknowledged this might simply be due to those people being aggressive 
and the Filipinas being reticent enough to allow it to happen. Debby 
complained about having her handbag frequently searched at both 
Woolworths and Franklins supermarkets. She said this happened when 
Australians were not being searched. Eventually she blew up and 
complained that they were being selective. It has not happened since 
then. She then commented that about eight years ago a couple of 
Filipinas were caught shoplifting. It is interesting that Debby is the only 
woman apparently singled out by cashiers for a search; nobody else 
reported having it happen. She does not look Filipino at all and, in fact, 
had a Spanish grandparent. She is tall for an Asian woman, 173 cm 
(58"), and could easily be mistaken for having mixed European and 
Aboriginal ancestry. Cynthia was sitting in the park waiting for the doctor's 
office to open and she spoke to an older woman waiting there. The 
woman answered her abruptly and made it clear she did not want to talk. 
This was interpreted by Cynthia as prejudice but we later agreed that it 
could have been the woman's own state of mind if she were ill. 
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Georgina volunteered some of her unsettling experiences. One 
conversation in particular shocked her and made her realise why some 
Australians have negative attitudes towards Filipinas: 

An Australian woman told me that her boyfriend said men like Filipino women 
because they are good in bed and their mothers teach them. I was horrified 
and explained that a Filipino mother would be the last person to even talk 
about sex to a daughter! I was able to convince her that the rumour was not 
true and that in the Philippines a girl can get in trouble for even holding 
hands with a boy in public. 

It is surprising how this incorrect view of the sexual upbringing of Filipinas 
is believed by many in Australia. One woman, on learning of my research 
project said, "My nephew is married to a Filipina. They are raised to 
please men." 

Roseanne, who worked at the front counter in a government office, 
reported a few insults from clients and staff members. Once she was 
serving an English immigrant who angrily said to her, "Why doesn't the 
government give jobs to Australians?" Another client said to her, "I don't 
want to talk to you because you are Asian." Both times she turned the 
people over to her supervisor. A staff member once teased her by 
imitating her accent. She said he was disliked by the other employees so 
she just ignored him. Another time two male co-workers were talking in 
the tearoom about what one was going to get for his father on Father's 
Day. The other one suggested, "Why don't you buy him a Filipino wife?" 
She got angry and retorted, "You can't afford one of us!" 

One woman told about an occasion when she had only one item in her 
basket at the supermarket and so a customer told her to go ahead in front 
of her. Another customer objected and she thought it was because of her 
race. This Filipina helps her husband sell tools at his flea market stall. At 
first, customers did not want her to serve them and would say, "You don't 
know what I am looking for." Now most of them will deal with her. 

Rosa, who is a member of the Day Care Association because she does 
child care at home, feels that when she first joined they treated her as an 
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inferior. She has two degrees from a top-ranking Philippine university and 
is likely to be better educated than many of the other women in the Day 
Care Association. Every year, she and the three other Filipina members 
are asked to do menial tasks for the fund raising dance and to cook spring 
rolls. This has upset her. She stated, "I'm willing to teach the Australians 
how to cook spring rolls or they can just take them off the menu!" 

One Hervey Bay Filipina said, "Strangers sometimes stare at me but 
racism is much stronger in Sydney where I used to live." It might be 
expected that older, more conservative Australians would be the most 
likely to demonstrate prejudice. However, a woman in Hervey Bay, whose 
husband is very involved with pensioners through his role as secretary of 
the Australian Pensioners and Superannuants League, spends a lot of 
time with elderly people. She said, "I haven't experienced any prejudice. 
The old people are very nice." Another woman who has a lot of contact 
with older Australians through her Protestant church said, "I associate with 
a lot of elderly people in church who are willing to accept me." 

One very outgoing woman said, "I don't notice any prejudice. Australians 
are very welcoming. They hug me, which only family does in the 
Philippines." Actually the Filipinas on the Fraser Coast make a lot of 
physical contact of the non-hugging, non-handshaking variety. With other 
Filipinas, and those non-Filipinos they feel comfortable with, they will often 
touch on the arm to make a point, or hold hands for a few minutes when 
meeting and talking on the street; or even put an arm around the waist of 
another woman. In the past I have observed this as being common 
among Filipinas in America. 

A Filipina, who works at McDonalds serving customers, summed up the 
situation by saying, "I haven't experienced any prejudice; it's how you 
relate to people. I am friendly and can chat to anyone but I sometimes 
hear others have trouble. You have to get along; this is not our country." 
She said that strangers, who have seen her at McDonalds, sometimes 
recognise her on the street and speak to her. 
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Thelma, who works as a maid at Kingfisher Bay Resort on Fraser Island, 
said that one guest was being unreasonable and when she was silent, 
trying to think what to do, he accused her of not speaking English. She 
has a degree in commerce and speaks excellent, almost unaccented, 
English. Estrelita, who works as a telephone operator for Telstra, and has 
only a slight accent, experienced some prejudice during the time the One 
Nation Party was strong in the region a few years ago. Some customers 
asked her where she was from and when she replied they would say, 
"Why don't you go back there?" Also, another adult student made some 
unpleasant comments about Asians in a Skillshare class she was in. 
Although she reacted on the spot, the teacher just ignored it. When 
Pauline Hanson was in Hervey Bay campaigning for her One Nation Party, 
another woman experienced an unpleasant incident. A man started 
swearing at her in a carpark for no apparent reason. 

An elderly Filipina in Howard, who has only lived in Australia six years, 
said she has not experienced any prejudice because she "plays the game" 
and is peace-loving. She did not explain what she meant by this. One 
woman said she thinks she did not get a job because of prejudice but 
admitted that she cannot prove that is actually the reason. A Filipina who 
has only been in Hervey Bay two years commented, "Australians look at 
Asians as low and treat us as unequal—not like America (she has never 
been there). I feel insecure. Even if people are friendly they don't like 
you." 

Ann said she had experienced "racism over her colour." A few times when 
she was with her husband (now deceased) Australian women looked her 
up and down. She got angry and said to them, "What's wrong with me?" 
She explained that at the time, although she was in her early 40s, she 
looked very young and people thought her husband, in his late 50s, was a 
"dirty old man". 

One Filipina, who worked in a federal job, was asked how she got the 
position. The woman said it should have gone to an Australian. The 
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Filipina turned the woman over to her supervisor who said to the woman, 
"She's here because she has the qualifications and can do the job." 
Trinity, a long-time resident of Maryborough said, "I knew this was a racist 
country and I was braced for it. When we first moved in the lady next door, 
in her 80s, was critical of me and told me about 'one of you people' who 
had committed suicide. Actually it was a Thai. I made a lot of effort over 
the years, taking over flowers and hot spring rolls, and gradually made 
friends." 

The small local market in Howard developed a reputation for being anti-
foreign, due to the manner of one cashier. She would chat in a friendly 
way to most of the customers but not speak to the Filipinas. She also 
treated a Yugoslav man the same way so eventually he complained to the 
boss. Then the woman started being friendly to the Filipinas. The woman 
who told this story about the market in Howard said that she now 
associates with the cashier at church and they get along fine. 

The most commonly reported incidents of apparent prejudice related to 
being challenged by Australians in public places when they were speaking 
a Filipino language to a friend. The following situations were reported 

Recently another Filipina and I observed several Filipinas talking Tagalog 
very loudly near Helen's stall. Because they got excited they raised their 
voices. We heard some Australians making comments about it so we were 
embarrassed; we laughed at the other Filipinas. [Maryborough] 

One day I was in front of the newsagency talking Filipino to two ladies from 
Hervey Bay; one had just arrived from the Philippines and was speaking 
loudly. An Australian woman walked by and said, 'Shut up!' 
I said, 'Excuse me?' and the woman said, 'You shut up too!' 
She was in her 30s, wearing cowboy clothes and boots. I felt like telling her 
that she was rude—it is a democratic country and there is no rule you can't 
talk loud in public. The other women didn't realise what was happening until I 
told them. Their response was, 'That's her problem.' 
But I asked them to quiet down because it's embarrassing and Australians 
will think people from my country are like that. [Maryborough] 
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I was waiting in line at the shop and talking Filipino to another woman and 
somebody gave us a dirty look. Now I try to speak English if Australians are 
nearby. Australians stare at the Filipinas who are talking loud at Helen's 
stall. [Maryborough] 

An old lady at bingo said to me, 'How long have you been here? I don't like 
Filipinos talking their language in front of me.' 

I replied, 'I don't unless the Filipina can't understand English.' 

The woman said, 'How did you get here? Is your husband Filipino?' I 
sensed that she was prejudiced. [Hervey Bay] 

This same Filipina said that in Melbourne she never encountered prejudice in 
social situations or in job hunting but has not been able to get a good job in 
Hervey Bay, despite a lot of training in both the Philippines and Australia. 

The only time I experienced prejudice was when I was in a bank with my 
friend and someone said to us, 'Shut up and speak Australian!' [Hervey 
Bay] 

I was walking along at Kondari Market quietly talking to another Filipina when 
a man said, 'Why don't you speak English?' [Hervey Bay] 

When this Filipina told her husband about it later he agreed with the man. 

The range of experiences revealed by Filipinas sound very similar to what 

Viviani (1996, pp.149-152) reports for Indochinese and other Asians in 

Australia. She said that while there is not a great deal of reliable 

information on community and neighbourhood relations between 

Australians and Asians, a Department of Immigration and Ethnic Affairs 

study in 1986 revealed much "latent goodwill to Asian migrant families was 

evident not only in the wider society but at the close neighbourhood level." 

However, she also referred to a study in Brisbane in 1986 in which 

Vietnamese described experiences of discrimination at work, in public 

places and at school. "Verbal abuse was the most common experience, 

followed by being refused normal service or treatment." Viviani indicated 

that this was confirmed by her research which found that relations with 

other Australians were generally good. Only a few reported problems—

discrimination at work, in shops and schools being the most common. Her 

findings parallel those mentioned to me by Filipinos—also at work, in 

shops and public places. In my later chapter on responses from the 

second generation, a few instances of problems at school are also 
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reported. Viviani (1996, p.152) commented on the role of the Australian 
media in shaping attitudes about racism and multiculturalism, as well as 
creating negative stereotypes. As Perdon (1998, p.16) pointed out, 
Australian movies such as The Adventures of Priscilla Queen of the 
Desert, which has a caricature of a Filipino mail order bride who had been 
a Manila bar girl, can only insult and embarrass Filipina immigrants. 

Desire to Remain Filipino 
The women were asked if they desired to remain Filipino in any particular 
ways or if they wished to become totally Australian. While they phrased 
their replies in a variety of ways, one basic point which came through was 
most of them realised that because of their physical appearance, and 
perhaps to a lesser degree their accent, they would never be totally 
accepted as "Australian" and there was no way they could change that. 

I overheard an interesting side conversation at the Maryborough lantern 
workshop in October 1999. An Australian woman who was attending the 
workshop commented on the "nice black hair" of the Filipinas and one of 
the Filipinas replied, "We want to be blond." Then Luisa said, "I dyed my 
hair burgundy once." One of the older Filipinas seemed a bit annoyed and 
said, "I don't want to be blond, I like my hair!" As a matter of fact, a few of 
the Hervey Bay Filipinas have got dyed blond hair, including a teenage 
Mestiza. One of the Maryborough teenagers had previously dyed her hair 
blue but this was more in the order of a protest than trying to look 
European. 

Many of the women said they were proud to be Filipino and several 
expressed a desire to keep certain Filipino cultural traits and skills. 
Among those Filipino skills, behavior, attitudes, material items or 
characteristics mentioned as worth retaining were: 

language (12 mentioned) 
Filipino food (11) 
Filipino values (9) 
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importance of family (7) 
respect for elders (7) 
Filipino moral values (5) 
Catholic religion (3) 
hospitality - the best food in the house to guests (3) 
friendliness (2) 
the Filipino strictness with children 
able to be happy with no money 
desire for education 
Mestiza dress and the barong distinguish Filipinas from other Asians 

A few made comments like, "my heart is still in the Philippines" or "I love 
my country." 

Since language and food rank highest among the Filipino things they wish 
to retain, it is not surprising that all of them are still speaking one or more 
Philippine languages or dialects and that all of them still cook and eat 
Filipino food at least part of the time. Those who have children are 
attempting to pass down some of the traditional foods, and are succeeding 
to a limited degree, but are not doing so well with perpetuating the 
language. 

Outlook for Mestizos - Assimilation 
In physical terms, none of the first generation Filipinas expect to become 
totally assimilated—even those who appear most Spanish or Chinese still 
do not look like a typical White Australian. Although some of their children 
quite possibly may pass totally into the general population, most will still 
be seen as Eurasian. It is possible that without the Spanish surnames 
most of their mothers had as maiden names, and with Australian or 
European fathers, people might not readily identify them as having Filipino 
ancestry. In the following generation, children of Mestizos who marry 
White Australians may well have children who are not physically 
recognisable as having any Asian ancestry. 
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As for cultural assimilation, the Mestizos in the region, as well as most of 
those children who came from the Philippines when they were young, are 
already close to being absorbed into the local Australian culture. Much of 
the time they appear to be typical Australian children in experiences, 
interests and behavior (See Figures 46 & 47). Linguistically, educationally 
and in most other ways they are Australian. Many of them said they feel 
their Filipino background gives them something a bit special—perhaps 
even exotic—but their view of their futures is essentially Australian. A few 
have tentative thoughts of spending some time in the Philippines working 
at a future career but most do not. As pointed out by van den Berghe 
(1982, 218), 'Pressures to learn native ways are directly related to survival 
and success, whereas retention of ethnic separateness frequently has the 
opposite effect." He also indicated that the smaller a group is the more 
likely members are to intermarry. 

The attitude of some of these Mestizos to being "occasionally Filipino" 
could be likened to that Thomas (1997, p.161) described for a 13-year-old 
Australian-born Vietnamese: 

When it's cool to be Vietnamese I say I'm Vietnamese. It's very rarely cool 
to be Vietnamese, just about the only time is if I go with school friends to a 
Vietnamese owned shop or restaurant. It's cool because I can speak 
Vietnamese and nobody else understands it and that feels good.. Vietnam 
means nothing to me, it's just where my parents were born. 

In this chapter I have shown that Filipinos, coming from a country with a 
multicultural history, are an adaptable people and therefore are able to 
cope with many of the cultural changes required of them in the Australian 
setting. Most of them have a good knowledge of English and have 
American-style educations which enable them to operate in another Anglo 
culture. Despite many of them reporting unfortunate experiences at the 
hands of prejudiced Australians, most of the women do not seem overly 
disturbed by such incidents and many women have good relationships 
with people in the wider community. 
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In terms of which elements of their own culture the women wish to retain, 
language ranks the highest, foods the next highest and Filipino values the 
next. It was seen that the Mestizos are moving toward total cultural 
assimilation in Australia. In the next chapter I report the results of 
interviews with children. 
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Chapter 11 

Child Rearing and Second Generation Interviews 

Twenty-six informants with children were asked a few basic questions 
about child rearing and some of these same questions were asked of the 
children in their interviews. These were the mothers who raised one or 
more of their children either entirely or partially in Australia. Some of the 
older mothers, whose children were raised in the Philippines, were not 
questioned on these matters since the goal was to learn how "Filipino" or 
how "Australian" the child rearing practices are on the Fraser Coast. 

One aim of the second generation interviews was to cross check the 
responses of the children with those of the mothers on certain questions 
which had been asked about the children. Another aim of these 
interviews was to get the children's views on their unique situation, being 
part of two very small communities of children with Filipino mothers. That 
is, to determine if this created any social or emotional problems for them. 
and how much of their Filipino heritage was of interest to them—how 
much did they wish to preserve or learn. In fact, I also wanted to 
determine just how much they knew about that heritage. 

Pre-natal and Post-natal Practices 
A general question was asked as to whether, in these matters, the 
mothers followed Filipino tradition or simply did what Australian medical 
personnel advised. All stated that they had followed standard Australian 
practices during the pre-natal and post-natal periods for their children born 
in Australia (some had older children born in the Philippines). This 
included such things as toilet training; one commented, "I followed 
Australian toilet training. You can't let them run around here for 12 
months with no pants on like in the Philippines so I used nappies." One 
other Filipina said she had her husband make a small Filipino-style 
commode when the baby was less than a year old. Another woman said, 
"I followed Dr. Spock for such things as toilet training." However, despite 
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saying they only followed Australian practices, some of them indicated one 

or more Filipino customs: 

One woman said that in the Filipino way she never used a pram but, instead, 
carried the babies in her arms. Another woman confirmed that this was a 
common Filipino practice, since many people in the Philippines cannot afford 
conveyances for babies and there is always an older female—grandmother, 
aunt or sibling around to carry the baby if the mother is busy. 

Another said that she put a stomach binder on her two babies until they 
reached six months. She also did the same thing for her granddaughter. 
When the baby's Australian father questioned this practice her Mestiza 
daughter said, "Leave it there." [Jocano (1969, p.33) refers to this practice.] 
One baby slept between the parents, "Filipino style", which her husband did 
not like. [This was in New Zealand.]. 

From the time her children were about six months old, one woman made her 
own baby food of soft rice and such things as Filipino-style carrots. Another 
made her own baby food in the blender. Most indicated that they fed their 
children Australian baby food and one said she made her own baby food, not 
out of tins, but it was Australian-style rather than Filipino. 

Massaging Legs 
One woman, an Australian-trained nursing sister, said that she massaged 
her children's legs to improve muscle tone. I mentioned that one other 
mother said she did this to prevent bowed legs. Her response was that in 
the Philippines they often did this to prevent bowed legs in areas where 
babies were carried on the hip. 

The woman who massaged to prevent bowed legs, used baby oil for this 
purpose. She kept this up until the baby could walk. She stated that she 
knows other Maryborough Filipinas who did this too. She also rubbed oil on 
her hand and pressed on the baby's vagina so the clitoris would not show. 
She said that this was common practice in the Philippines and she knows 
one other person in Maryborough who did that. [Nobody else mentioned it.] 

One other Maryborough woman said she massaged her daughter's legs (no 
oil) because she knew, from the Philippines, that was supposed to make 
them straight. 

Another woman massaged her son's legs and body and put saliva on his 
knees. Massaging the legs was to prevent crookedness. She always 
brought the nappies inside before sundown to keep them away from bad 
spirits. She never bathed the baby at night because that would cause him to 
catch cold. 
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One Filipina, with a sister who lives on the Sunshine Coast, said there 
was quite a bit of Filipino influence during the pre-natal and post-natal 
period. She and her sister both had their daughters the same year and 
their mother came from the Philippines and stayed with them, alternately, 
during that first year. 

The only child of one of the Filipinas was born in the Philippines while she 
and her Australian husband were living there. She used a modern, private 
doctor. Her neighbours kept recommending various Filipino customs but 
she said, "I refused to follow them because I am educated." Another 
woman, who has a degree in medical technology, said that because of her 
medical background she does not approve of Filipino ways. It was 
interesting also that one woman, who had trained and worked as a 
midwife in the Philippines, followed only Australian pre-natal and post-
natal practices and mentioned no Filipino customs in this regard. 

All of the women breast fed, with the exception of one who had no milk 
and one whose baby was allergic to milk. The period of breast feeding 
ranged from two months to two years, with the average being about 10 
months. One who breast fed for 18 months commented that this was 
"very Filipino", although another said that one year was about the average 
duration of breast feeding in the Philippines. Jocano (1969, p.37) said 
mothers told him babies were weaned between nine months to a year in 
the Panay barrio he researched. However, he observed several children 
still being breast fed at age two. 

Only a few mothers reported that their children had either "Filipino" names 
or family names from their side of the family. Most of them have ordinary 
English-sounding names or unusual names that are not Filipino. 

Discipline and Decisions Concerning the Children 
Mothers, and later children, were asked who was the main disciplinarian. 
While in some cases their answers were the same, sometimes it was quite 
different. One mother said both parents disciplined the children, while the 
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daughter said it was her father who did; another woman said she did and 
her husband approves of her strict Filipino ways, yet both of her children 
said it was the father and that he was tough. Another woman commented 
that her husband approved of strict Filipino ways and he noticed how well-
behaved children in the Philippines are. D'Mello and Esmaquel (1990, 
p.8) indicated that in general Filipino parents are authoritarian and want 
their children to be submissive, docile, compliant and respectful. One 
mother said she was in charge of discipline and the daughter said it was 
both parents. While one Filipina said both parents disciplined the children, 
one of her sons said she did it and that she was tougher. This does, 
however, coincide with her comment that her husband spoiled the boys. 

Five Filipinas said they were the main disciplinarian and two said their 
husbands were. Five others said that both of them disciplined the children 
and five said they made joint decisions about the children's schooling and 
such matters, although in a couple of cases the mothers overruled the 
fathers who did not want the children to attend Catholic schools. 

Some disinterested fathers, particularly older ones, and some stepfathers, 
have apparently left most of the dealings with children to the mothers and 
the mothers generally think these men are too easy about matters of 
discipline and control. A few women mentioned that husbands were too 
willing to let the children get away with things. The men would say things 
like, "This is Australia and you shouldn't treat them in the strict Filipino 
way." There does not seem to be a clear-cut difference between 
strictness and which parent does the main disciplining. In a couple of 
cases, where the father does not seem to take much interest in the 
children, there are some problems. 

Three mothers volunteered comments about problems they are having 
with teenage children. Another one did not discuss the situations she 
was facing with her two daughters in terms of "problems" but it is clear that 
there are difficulties and the husband of one of the other Filipinas 
commented that he did not want his daughter associating with her girls. 
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According to the gossip, one other Filipina has quite serious problems with 
her teenager but she did not bring this up in her interview. 

Only two of the children, out of the six with possible problems, were 
among the group of children interviewed but all five of the mothers were. 
Most of the other 14 children I spoke to seem to be managing reasonably 
well— even the Mestiza single mother. Although a few months after her 
interview her mother told me the girl was having serious problems, having 
broken up with the baby's father. Generally the difficulties seem to be in 
terms of rebellious behavior or being "out of control". In most cases, 
despite the problems, they seem to be relatively good students. There is 
only one boy among the problem group and his behavior is only of serious 
concern to his mother with regard to his girlfriend, otherwise she has no 
problems with him. His Filipino girlfriend, whose mother has a bad 
reputation, is slightly older and is seen as a bad influence on him. 

One of the mothers is a widow and when the elderly father was alive he 
took no interest in their daughter. This girl appears to be developing 
serious problems. In another case, there is a stepfather who possibly 
takes more interest in his real child, the younger boy. Two of the teenage 
girls have to cope with the marriage problems of their parents. 
Consequently, the roots of many of these problems may lie in the specific 
family situation and not be particularly r&ated to the Filipino aspect. 

Language Training, Stories, Jokes and Songs 
Only a few of the children can speak some Tagalog, as was discussed in 
the foregoing chapter on languages. There are mixed emotions on this 
subject. Most mothers seem to be unhappy about their child/children's 
lack of Tagalog, particularly in the cases where the children are now 
blaming the mother for not teaching them as a young child. However, 
many mothers do not feel that it would have been the right thing to do in 
terms of their child's English education. Also, many are able to easily 
excuse themselves on the grounds that their husbands object to anything 
other than English being spoken in the home. Others are convinced that it 
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would have been too awkward, time consuming, complicated—or any 
number of other things that would have made it difficult on both mother 
and child. Those who today realise that they should have taught a child, 
who is now a teenager, have just given up and believe it is too late. 

There does not seem to be a strong positive attitude in the community 
towards teaching Tagalog to the children. The few mothers whose 
children do speak Tagalog appear pleased about it but do not seem to 
take a stand on the matter with the others. Those whose children have 
not learned a Filipino language acknowledge it as a lost opportunity but 
the children seem more upset about it than the mothers. The mothers of 
older children, who have lost the opportunity, do not seem inclined to 
advise younger mothers on the matter. Even the former teachers, who 
are considering setting up Tagalog classes if they can get a grant, are not 
making an effort to convince others that Tagalog as a first or second 
language is desirable for the Mestizos. A few women mentioned that their 
husbands had an interest in Tagalog and that some of them had learned 
some words. In this atmosphere it should be easier for the children to 
learn but it does not necessarily seem to be the case. 

When mothers were asked whether they had told their young children any 
Filipino folktales, traditional children's stories, poems, riddles, proverbs, 
jokes, or had sung any lullabies or other Filipino songs—in either Tagalog 
or English—they almost all replied in a wistful way that they had not but 
should have. Several did say that they had read Australian stories to the 
children but not Filipino ones. 

Only a very few reported telling Filipino stories about harmful spirits, to the 
children in English. Some of these are discussed in the section on the 
children's interviews. Another woman, whose children were not 
interviewed, said she told them about the spirits in the Philippines which 
had scared her as a child. 
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Schooling, Values and Aspirations 

Quite a few families have sent their children to Catholic primary and/or 

high schools, although many, who are active Catholics, have not. One 

said they took their son out of Star of the Sea Catholic primary school 

after the father saw a video on sex education which was being shown to 

Year 5 students. Although a few mothers said they did discuss sex with 

their children, most said they were not comfortable doing so and left it to 

the school. 

Almost all of the women said they had attempted to instill Filipino values, 

such as virtue and the importance of family, but many admitted it was 

extremely difficult with Australian peer pressure influencing the children 

outside the home. The aspect they seem to have been most successful at 

is teaching the children to have respect for their elders. 

Most of the mothers hoped that their children would go on to tertiary 

education and were prepared to assist them to do so if at all possible. 

Many hoped they would train for a profession or a musical career. In 

general most parents seemed to be in agreement with the children's 

career goals. 

Different Treatment of Children 

There was an indirect attempt to find out if Philippines-born children (with 

Filipino fathers), who migrated with (or after) their mothers, were treated 

any differently than Mestizos—by the mother or stepfather. There were 

only two cases among the sample population of Filipinas, where a 

Philippines-born child had a Mestizo sibling. In the one case the children 

were all adults and living in New South Wales; therefore, there was only 

one case that came under scrutiny. It appears, from things that were said 

by the mother and by the boy himself to me, that there may be some 

element of difference in the older boy's treatment by both parents, 

although he does not seem deprived or treated badly in any way. 
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In the cases of Filipino children who were brought by their mothers to 

Australia, and where there are no Mestizo siblings, most seem to be 

treated very well by stepfathers, although sometimes rather remotely or 

indulgently. In some cases the stepfathers are spending a lot of money on 

their education and special training, such as music or sports. 

Second Generation Interviews 

Nine children of Filipinas were interviewed in Hervey Bay and seven in 

Maryborough. All of their mothers had previously been interviewed, 

except one boy whose grandmother was interviewed instead of his 

mother. He was chosen because he speaks Tagalog. The youngest child 

was 10 years old and the oldest was 21; herself a mother and a tertiary 

student. Most were teenagers. In the sample were two sisters and a 

sister and a brother. Some of the others had siblings who were not 

interviewed. In some cases a parent was present during the interview. 

Two were born in the Philippines and both of their parents were Filipino; 

their mothers had not been married to the fathers. They both now have 

Australian stepfathers. One girl was born in Maryborough in 1981 and 

another in 1987. Six were born elsewhere in Queensland. Two were born 

in New South Wales, two in Victoria, one in Western Australia and one in 

the Northern Territory. 

Interview questions were quite different from those asked of the adults 

and the interviews were of much shorter duration, taking an average of 

between 15 to 30 minutes. The shortest one was 10 minutes and the 

longest was about an hour. Questions were structured to obtain such 

information as their view on having one Filipino parent; their familiarity with 

their Filipino heritage; and to determine if they are likely to increase their 

interest in the Philippines in the future. There was also an attempt to 

cross-check what the mothers had said with regard to their children's 

knowledge of such things as language and folklore. 
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Most were fairly vocal and easy to interview, even the ones who had little 

interest in matters Filipino and answered most questions with a "no' 

response. None of them showed any evidence of being ashamed of their 

Filipino ancestry, although the younger brother of one of the boys I 

interviewed refused an interview. His mother had previously reported 

some of his comments which indicate he possibly has some problem with 

her being Filipino. Another mother said that her Mestizo son came home 

from Hervey Bay High School and questioned whether his father was 

reafly his father. This was because some of his Philippines-born 

classmates had come from the Philippines with their previously single 

mothers, who had later married Australians. He is now an adult and in the 

Australian Army. 

Trips to the Philippines 

Fifteen of the 16 children had been to the Philippines; generally between 

two and four times, although a few had been only once and one had been 

several times because her father had previously worked for an airline. All 

stated that the main reason for going to the Philippines was to visit their 

mother's relatives. They all liked it. Some of the reasons given were: 

the malls (4 gave this response) 
maD in Manila with ice skating rink 
it's a change of scenery with beautiful beaches and malls with rides 
meeting relatives (3 said this) 
a different, simple life 
a nice tropical place with fewer laws and restrictions 
the fireworks at Christmas 
my aunty's big mansion 
things are cheaper 
it's something different 
different experience, environment, culture and beliefs 
different culture 
beaches 
lots to do 
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It might appear strange that so many who have grown up in Queensland 

are impressed by big shopping malls, with entertainment like ice skating, 

in the Philippines. However, Maryborough got its first, rather small, 

shopping mall in April 2000. Hervey Bay has had a small mall since 1995 

and Bundaberg (1 1/2  hour drive) has two malls. Brisbane malls are nearly 

a half day's drive away. So while the Philippines may seem 

underdeveloped to Australians in some ways, the huge metropolis of 

Manila certainly has many exciting things which these children may not 

have had an opportunity to experience before visiting there. Even one of 

the husbands, on his first trip to meet his prospective wife, expected to 

step off the plane into a jungle and was amazed at modern Manila with its 

skyscrapers. Some of the Filipinas mentioned being annoyed when 

Australians seem surprised that they learned their computer skills in the 

Philippines; as if such current technology was beyond their supposedly 

backward Southeast Asian country. 

Courses and Career Plans 

Only three of the interviewees have finished high school. Two of these 

are in tertiary programs at Wide Bay Institute of TAFE in Hervey Bay; one 

doing a diploma course in Early Childhood Education and the other 

studying for a certificate in Contemporary Music. The one studying music 

has completed one and a half years of an animation course at Griffith 

University and intends to go back and complete a degree there. The third 

girl is studying for a degree in music at Southern Cross University in 

Lismore, New South Wales, having already completed the one-year 

certificate in Contemporary Music at Wide Bay Institute of TAFE. 

One boy, 16 years old in June 2000, quit high school and is an apprentice 

for his father who owns a construction company. The rest of the 

informants are either in high school or primary school, with four attending 

St. Mary's College (Catholic high school) in Maryborough, including one 

Hervey Bay girl. 
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The career aspirations of those interviewed include: musician (one of the 
older girls has already earned some money singing professionally, a 
younger girl has played the saxophone with her father's group, another girl 
in Year 10 has passed Grade 6 in violin and is qualified to teach now); 
dance teacher (she has completed Grade 6 in classical ballet); actor; 
language teacher (the boy who speaks Tagalog reasonably well also is 
good at German); photography or military (a girl); working with animals (2 
responses); w; computer graphics; tennis professional (she has had 
some minor success) or accountant; early childhood teacher; animator 
and carpenter. 

Music and Dance 
It is interesting that several of those with hopes for careers in music or 
dance already have had some professional experience and/or a high level 
of training for their ages. It is also interesting that music/dance 
predominates as a career choice, with even the girl looking toward a 
career in animation currently doing a course in music and having indicated 
she is interested in musicology of tribal Filipinos. 

This willingness on the part of the parents to provide expensive musical 
training and equipment for children from a young age reflects middle class 
behavior and aspirations in the Philippines where children are often 
provided with piano and other types of music lessons even if they do not 
have talent or an interest. Therefore, it is not surprising to find that this 
pattern is being followed in Australia where Filipinas, whose families 
perhaps could not afford music lessons and instruments for them, are now 
able to provide these musical opportunities for their children. 

Even several of those children who do not seem to have a special interest 
in music have received music lessons: one studied cello; one is learning 
the guitar; two had flute lessons; one studied base guitar, keyboard, and 
African drums; another plays the drums; and two others have studied the 
keyboard. 
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The girl majoring in music had piano, guitar and flute lessons, as well as 

jazz ballet, and she is a singer. The violinist also takes piano lessons; the 

parents bought her a $4000 piano and a $2000 violin. She commented 

that they "push her" with regard to the music but she likes it and is looking 

forward to a career in that field. She said, "I'd feel guilty if I didn't because 

they have spent so much on it and they want me to achieve." 

At least three of the girls with music or dance training have demonstrated 

enough talent so that a career in that field may be quite possible. The 

violinist is often given an opportunity by the Club to perform at Filipino 

events in Maryborough. The dancer frequently performs in Hervey Bay for 

Filipino and other events—doing both traditional Filipino dances 

(sometimes with her mother who is also a good dancer) and modern jazz 

or tap dances. When asked if they like Filipino music, six said they did 

and ten answered in the negative or unenthusiastically. 

Twelve responded that they could do some Filipino dances. Two said 

they used to know some and two said they did not know any. Of those 

who said they did know some, eleven said they had performed at some 

time in the past. One said it was in central Queensland, the rest have 

performed on the Fraser Coast. When asked who taught them, most 

named one or more women who have been involved in regular dance 

training for the children at one time or another. Some also included their 

mothers among those Filipinas who taught them. One teacher's name 

consistently came up in Hervey Bay and two teachers were named most 

often in Maryborough. The girl who danced in central Queensland learned 

from her mother. One of the older girls said she learned from cousins on 

trips to the Philippines. She has never performed. 

Filipino Games, Martial Arts and Australian Sports 

Several of the children said they know how to play the board game with 

shells, sun gka, and a few have one of these boards at home. One boy 

said he learned a game on his last trip to the Philippines called trumpo, 

which is like a top. He brought one home with him. Another boy said he 
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learned to play jacks on his visits to the Philippines. This is apparently the 

American children's game called "jacks" or British 'knucklebones" in which 

the jacks are tossed and picked up between bounces of a ball. 

One boy reported having studied the Filipino martial art, am/s for a short 

time. Although there were no others among those interviewed who were 

interested in Filipino martial arts, the teenage girl with good dancing skills 

studies Tae Kwon Do and has achieved her blue belt. Her younger 

brother earned a junior black belt in 2000. Their mother gained a first 

degree black belt at the same time. 

The girl who would like a career in tennis trains regularly and has reached 

south Queensland finals. One of the older girls was a long distance 

runner and swimmer; one boy plays cricket; another plays basketball, 

baseball and softball and used to travel with a Hervey Bay team to 

competitions. One girl plays touch football for recreation; one boy does 

serious bike riding; one girl is on a hockey team; one boy plays soccer and 

football; another boy plays tennis and hockey. 

While a couple of those I spoke to are not particularly good students, such 

as the boy who dropped out to become an apprentice, most of them are 

doing average, or quite well, in school and some are high achievers. The 

violinist won two school music awards and one academic award last year. 

With good academic records and an interest in music and sports, most of 

the children of Filipinas could be said to be reasonably well-rounded and 

within the range of typical Australian teenagers or young adults. The two 

below stand out as being quite different from the others I interviewed. 

The Griffith University student is a single mother. She had been in a de 

facto relationship with her child's father, who is in the military. Both of her 

parents are very upset about the situation. According to her parents, and 

to her, she gets along with them all right although both she and her 

mother mentioned the awkwardness (hiya) of her single parenthood with 

regard to close relatives in the Philippines. They have been told that she 
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is married. She told me she may or may not eventually marry the baby's 

father. However, a few months later her mother told me the relationship 

was finished. She dresses somewhere between punk and hippy style with 

a pierced lip and stud. It may be a reaction against her strict Filipino-

German upbringing. She said that as a teenager she was never allowed 

to wear nail polish or short skirts like her friends. Her mother said this girl 

had an identity crisis when she was growing up—trying to decide whether 

she was German, Filipino or Australian. It may have been compounded 

by having a German first name and surname and a mother who is Filipino, 

Chinese and Spanish. The girl mentioned her fe&ings about "getting to 

know who I am" and relating to people of the same culture. She would like 

to live in the Philippines for a couple of years to get back to her roots. 

A 14-year-old girl in Maryborough also looks very different from the others. 

She has a pierced tongue, an earring in her nose and was wearing black 

nail polish the day of her interview. She was the only one who appeared 

bored and answered in a flippant manner, although she grew more 

interested as the interview progressed. She is possibly reacting to a 

dysfunctional family situation. The father has drinking and other problems 

and the mother, a well-educated woman, is the main bread-winner who 

also gives a lot of her time to El Shaddai. The mother has been strict with 

the three children and the father is permissive. The girl's younger sister 

does not seem to have any problems but the youngest child, a boy, 

appears to be quite spoiled. 

Most of the girls are rather shy but polite, in a typical Filipino way. The 

older ones are quite personable. Most of the girls are very respectful of 

older people. One teenager was home alone when I arrived to interview 

her and she immediately offered me a CLIP of tea. Most of the boys were 

slightly reticent during their interviews and did not offer as much 

information as the girls. However, one boy, with whom I became quite 

well acquainted during the year of research, was as lively in his interview 

as he is when seen at Filipino social events or when I accidentally meet 

him on the street in Maryborough. Two boys seemed rather negative, or 
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at least bored with their Filipino backgrounds. Yet, in contrast to this, both 

expressed a wish to live there at some time in the future. 

Language, Filipino Stories, Jokes and Songs 

The only language any of them reported having any knowledge of was 
Tagalog. Levels of Filipino language competence were reported in the 
foregoing chapter on languages. The details revealed in the interviews 
with children were similar to that indicated by mothers. Eleven of the 16 
know only a few words or classed their ability level as "poor". Even those 
children who have a working knowledge of Tagalog do not speak it to 
siblings, friends or other children. 

Only a few mothers responded that their child or children had been 
exposed to Filipino stories, lullabies or jokes in either Tagalog or English. 
In some cases it was through the mothers and in other cases relatives or 
baby-sitters. The children's memories of these things did not necessarily 
coincide with that of their mother. Only three girls said their mothers sang 

songs to them in Tagalog. Two mothers confirmed this and a third one 
said she did not sing to her daughter but her mother did when she came to 

visit. Two sisters confirmed that their mother, Luisa, had told them Filipino 
stories in English. One daughter remembered the story about how the 
pineapple got its eyes. Luisa had previously told me the story in her 
interview, stating that she told it to the children when they were younger: 

Pinya lived alone with her mother. When the mother was sick she asked the 
daughter to find things for her but she was too busy playing so she didn't do 
a good job. Finally the mother said, 'I wish you had plenty of eyes so you 
could see.' The girl disappeared but two years later a plant grew in the 
garden. It had lots of eyes so the mother thought it was the soul of her 
daughter and named it 'Pinya'. [Pinya is Tagalog for pineapple, piña (Sp.)] 

Two other mothers, whose children were not interviewed, informed me 
that they had told this same story to their daughters when they were 

young. 

Luisa's other daughter remembered a ghost story about a white lady in a 
tree. Another girl remembered a scary story her mother told her about 
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"aswang", which she defined as a mythical creature. Her mother had said 

in her interview that she had not told her daughter any stories, only 

mentioned 'ullabies which the daughter did not confirm. When I later 

asked her mother about aswang, she explained that Filipino parents scare 

naughty children with the threat of a flying, witch-like woman with crinkled 

hair and a long nose which they call aswang. Jocano (1969, p.42) used 

this term in the same way as this mother, who came from a Tagalog area 

near Manila. In describing discipline in a Panay barrio, Jocano said crying 

children are frightened by being told, "Keep silent or the aswang will come 
to take you." Aswang is also described as a vampire and Roces (1998c, 

p.52) defines it as a "viscera sucker". Jocano (1969, pp.105-112) also 

talks about illnesses being cast onto the victim by aswang (can change 

into any form and eats human organs). This is being used in the sense of 

an adult malady that must be cured by supernatural means. 

One boy said he had not been told any stories but when his grandparents 

joke with him in Tagalog he catches on (he is one with good speaking and 

comprehension). His grandfather said in his interview that he told the boy 

Filipino stories in Tagalog and he jokes with him. 

Filipino Food 

All of the children are familiar with Filipino food to a greater or lesser 

degree. A few are able to do some Filipino cooking. There was a range 

of responses from liking it very much to not liking it except for a few 

special items. Favorite foods named were: 

spring rolls (8 times) 
fried rice (6 times) 
noodles (6 times) 
adobo (4 times) 
stirfry (2 times) 
sinigang (2 times) 
tin 0/a 

sticky rice dessert 
pork stew 
siopau 
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Spring rolls, fried rice and noodle dishes—which are the most popular—
are not indigenous but, as mentioned earlier, are introduced Chinese 
foods which have been very common in the Philippines for a long time. 
These three items are also widely available in Chinese food outlets in 
Australia, perhaps making them seem not quite so foreign. Since these 
were the three "Filipino foods" also mentioned most often by the Filipinas 
when discussing what their husbands would eat, there might be also some 
influence from fathers in the children's choices. 

Filipino Values and Traditions 
A question on Filipino values was difficult to ask without prompting with 
some examples. However, most of them said that they had been taught 
respect for elders and some volunteered further information on this, such 
as the custom of taking the hands of a grandparent, placing them on the 
forehead and asking for a blessing by saying, "mano po". This is the 
Spanish word mano for "hand", combined with the Filipino term for a polite 
request. The Mestiza who has a young child of her own is teaching her to 
do this also. 

Ten said they call their mother's older friends "aunty" in English or tiya in 
Tagalog—t/ya being the Tagalog spelling of the Spanish tia (aunt). One 
teenage girl said she called some of them aunty and others by their first 
name. One boy said he called them "Mrs" Two of the girls at tertiary level 
said they used to use aunty but now just call them by their first names. 
One teenage boy said he used first names. Another said he did not call 
them aunty but did not explain further. 

Many of them also mentioned the importance of family to Filipinos. One of 
the older girls said she had been taught family values, respect for elders 
and also generosity and being a good host. One younger girl said her 
mother taught her what is good and bad, not necessarily Filipino values. 

briefly explained the concept of utang na bob in English without using 
the Tagalog term. Eight said they had been taught the Filipino custom of 
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repaying obligations to others. Others stated they had not been taught 
this. One boy's mother interjected that she had told him but "it went in one 
ear and out the other." Another girl said she observed it and copied her 
mother. Two said they had been taught to do that but did not consider it 
Filipino. One of these two said, "Dad makes cakes for people. I agree 
with that. You should do something for people if they do something for 
you. I don't think of this as Filipino." Since this is also considered good 
manners in various Western cultures, her comment is no doubt valid. 

In trying to obtain information on various Filipino values from the adults, I 
named such things such as respect for elders and virtue; also utang na 
bob. I asked similar questions of the children. However, with the adults I 
was able to observe, rather than ask about, instances of hiya or 
pakikisama. Because I rarely saw any of the children interacting with 
other people, or in situations where these latter two values might be 
demonstrated, I was unable to determine whether they are part of the 
children's value system or behavior. 

Only a few children indicated that they had learned any Filipino traditions. 
Among those they mentioned were various Christmas traditions and four 
said they had been taught how to make Filipino-style Christmas lanterns. 
One boy was very proud that he had climbed up a "32 foot ladder" to hang 
all the Filipino lanterns up in St. Mary's Church for Midnight Mass 1999. 
Two said they were taught to make very loud noise for the New Year. 

Two had interesting answers. One said, "Mum does lots of traditions but 
she keeps it to herself." The other said, "I did the Philippines for a school 
project because I knew about it and could get information, so I learned 
some traditions." Another girl said she had been taught traditions, "in 
connection with things done in the Philippines." 

Relatives in the Philippines 

All who visited the Philippines have met relatives there. When asked if 
they spoke to the relatives when the mother phoned the Philippines, ten 
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said they spoke to them in English. One other said she greeted them in 
Tagalog and then spoke in English. One of the boys who is able to speak 
Tagalog said that he speaks mixed English and Tagalog to his relatives on 
the phone. 

Discipline 

Six children said their mother mainly disciplined them, nine said it was 
both parents and one said it was the father. Four volunteered that their 
mother was more strict and another four volunteered that their father was. 

When asked if their mother ever scolded them by saying something like, 
"We Filipinos don't behave that way," seven said "no" and one said 
"sometimes." Four responded "yes" and one said, "She says that when I 
don't obey her and clean my room." One boy said, "She gives me a big 
lecture, 'In the Philippines we respect old people, we clean our rooms, we 
say "paki" (indicates a polite request).' " The violinist responded, "Only 
when I don't practice Mum says, 'In the Philippines I didn't have the 
opportunity for music.'" One of the older girls said that her mother wanted 
her to dress in a respectable way, not like a "bar girl". 

Filipino Clothes 

Hardly any of the children have Filipino clothes, except those who 
currently use them for dance costumes. Some had them when they were 
younger. Those who do have clothes are two boys, each with a barong 
Tagalog; one older girl with a lady's barong; and the university student 
says she has a man's barong Tagalog which she sometimes wears on 
non-Filipino occasions. 

Feelings About Being Filipino and Any Difficulties Experienced 
In general, most of the children did not seem to have any serious negative 
feelings about their Filipino ancestry. Four mentioned having experienced 
some prejudice in primary school but not in high school. Most said they 
thought it was nice to be part Filipino and in general they had no problems 
because of it; although several acknowledged that it was difficult at times. 
Most said they were not treated differently at school. Two commented 
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that their (two different) Maryborough high schools are multicultural and 
not racist. 

One girl, born in Maryborough, said that other children had sometimes 
commented on her colour and had spoken broken English to her. The 
other one, also born there said, "Kids at school don't understand. They 
think I was born in the Philippines but when I say it was Maryborough that 
is the end of that." One Maryborough boy said, "It's not so hard at high 
school. I don't react so they give up." A Hervey Bay boy said, "It's hard 
when I encounter racism but I just ignore it." Another Hervey Bay 
teenager said, "It's better to be dark at parties, Aborigines don't pick on 
me and there are some tough Filipino boys to back me up." A 
Maryborough high school boy said, "One guy used to pick on me but I am 
bigger than he is now." He added, "I am popular at school after doing a 
Filipino dance performance in public." 

Comments on the positive aspects of their Filipino background included: 

gives her a wider view of the world 
she can share Filipino culture with her pre-school students 
she got to learn things others didn't 
two said it enabled them to meet and associate with other Filipino kids and 
be included in Filipino community activities 
two Year 10 girls and one Year 9 boy feel it is an advantage to be exotic or 
different; one said "I wouldn't want to be a typical Australian." 
one girl said she liked her skin colour and another said she liked her black 
hair (yet this one had previously dyed hers) 

All except two sisters readily said they were proud to be Filipino. The 
older of the two sisters replied, "Yes, not really, I don't care". The 
younger sister said, "Yes I suppose so. It's all right, I don't hate it. It's 
interesting to have a background of Filipino culture. Not too many people 
know about the Philippines but I do and I know some dances." 

When asked if they think of themselves mainly as Filipino or Australian the 
majority answered "Australian", although several said "both". Only one 
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boy said he did not think of himself as Australian. He was born in the 
Philippines and immigrated as a child. The one who is a mother herself, 
said that she had a cultural crisis when her family moved from multicultural 
Melbourne to Hervey Bay. However, she started to get over it at about 
age 15 when she worked at a backpackers' hostel and realised she could 
relate to Asians and Australians. She commented that Filipino culture is 
much older than Australian culture and she wants to pass it on to her 
daughter. 

Friends and Marriage Partners 
The majority of those interviewed said they had a few (or several) Filipino, 
or Mestizo, friends but many said they only saw them at Filipino 
community events. However, some see them at school and a couple 
invite selected Filipino or Mestizo friends to their homes. Most of them 
have more Australian friends than Filipino, although a few indicated that 
their group of friends are multicultural. One university girl, who has a 
small group of musician friends, said one of them is a Mestiza. One high 
school boy said his close friends include one Chinese boy, two New 
Zealanders and one boy from Wales. He added, We are all pretty smart." 
Eleven said their best friend is Australian. One said her best friend is 
Chinese. One girl's former best friend was Filipina but she moved to 
Sydney. 

One Hervey Bay boy said his best friend is a Mestizo and his steady 
girlfriend is Filipino. He would prefer to marry a Filipina, as would one 
other boy. One girl said she would marry either; another said it depended 
on the person. Three stated they would prefer to marry an Australian. 
One girl thought she would prefer someone exotic like a Pacific Islander or 
an Indian. Five said they had no preference. 

Filipino Community Activities 
Most of the children said they enjoyed going to Filipino community 
activities and the main reason given was that they got to see their friends. 
Two said they liked the food. One liked learning about the culture and 
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another said, "It's my culture." One girl said she enjoyed going when there 

are other kids, otherwise "the women just yak and I don't understand." 

One of the younger boys likes the chance to play games and the disco 

music. A Maryborough girl said she got to play pool after the Christmas 

party. It was held at a pub-restaurant. One of the older ones said she felt 

comfortable and felt she belonged. Another older girl said she liked going 

to gatherings but did not like the way the Filipinas pumped her for gossip. 

One said it was a bit boring at times. Another said she was "too old" to go 

(she is 14) and one boy said he never goes. 

Importance of Keeping Filipino Culture 

All of the children said it is important to keep Filipino culture. When asked 

what aspects, dance/music was named 14 times; food was mentioned 13 

times; language 10 times; values named twice; costumes/clothing named 

twice; respect for elders cited once and games listed once. 

Some of the views expressed as to why it is important were: 

Especially in this cultural backwater people are ignorant and shortsighted 
about the world out there. 

It's good to keep the language so you can talk privately and useful if you go 
to the Philippines. You need to remember who you are and where you come 
from. There are lots of different cultures here. 

It is important to show our identity in the community. 

So the older people have something to pass down. I don't want to see it 
gone forever. I would teach it to my children if they were interested. 

It is important to teach the language to the next generation. Filipinos adapt 
easily to new cultures so we need to keep ours. 

Maryborough people are interested in other cultures and the Filipinos can 
share. We need to keep the language for the sake of the older people. 

So if people upset you, you have a place to be proud of. 
If they lose their culture they will lose their identity. I will pass it on to my kids 
because they will be sort of Filipino. [This was from the girl who did not seem 
very interested in her Filipino background.] 
My Mum is president [Hervey Bay Association] and is trying to keep the 
Filipinos from becoming assimilated. We need to teach others about us and 
display our culture for the community. Some Filipinas want to fade into the 
community. 
Australian people like our food. 
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So Filipinos can feel at home when they go to the Philippines; so Australians 
can appreciate Filipino culture; so Filipinos can share their culture with others 
in Maryborough. 

Travelling to and Living in the Philippines 
All of them expressed a desire to visit the Philippines in the future. 
However, it is likely that once they have left home and are supporting 
themselves it may not turn out to be a financial priority. So far, all those 
who have been there have done so at their parents' expense. 

Five stated that they have a desire to possibly live and work in the 
Philippines for a few years at some time in the future. One is interested in 
teaching ballet and Western dance there. The boy who is an apprentice 
said that when he is in his "30s or 40s and have got it made in my career I 
might like to live in the Philippines and drive a jeepney." Another teenager 
said he would like to move there when he finishes school but had no ideas 
about what he might do there. One of the older girls also thought she 
might like to live there but said she is used to Australia. 

Filipino Club at St. Mary's College 
Following up a lead about some problems Filipino students were having at 
St. Mary's College, the Catholic high school in Maryborough, I made an 
appointment to meet with the Learning Support Teacher and the teacher 
in charge of Student Welfare. They were involved in developing what they 
called a "Culture Club". 

This Culture Club was established in September 1999 as a way to 
possibly improve the self-esteem of some of the Filipino students; mainly 
those who had recently come from the Philippines. Five people signed the 
original letter that went out to Filipino or part-Filipino families about the 
Club. They were the Learning Support Teacher, the Student Welfare 
person, the English as a Second Language Teacher, a member of St. 
Mary's Parish Council and a Filipina who, for the purpose of the Culture 
Club, was called the "Filipino Parent Advisor". This was Trinity, who is 
very involved at St. Mary's Church. 
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In the letter they stated that it would be an opportunity to provide cultural 
enrichment by doing projects featuring the various ethnic cultures 
represented among the student body. The first project was for the student 
members of the Culture Club to assist with the Filipino Mass which was 
scheduled at St. Mary's Catholic Church on 23 October 1999. The adults 
involved in the group met with seven students of Filipino background and 
developed ideas for their participation in this Mass. The Mass was a joint 
arrangement between the Church and the Filipino community and this was 
seen as a way to include the students in the event. 

The two staff members considered that the Culture Club members' 
participation in the Mass was successful, particularly because one girl, 
who had been very shy, actually got up and read during the service. As 
part of the planning for the event, the adults held a lunch-time meeting 
with the students and they shared a pizza. Trinity talked to the Club 
members about their Filipino heritage and she and one other Filipina 
parent provided a traditional Filipino basket of fruit to be presented at the 
Mass. 

For the break-up party Trinity brought a Filipino dessert and each student 
member brought a plate. Some brought Australian food. Each member 
was allowed to bring a non-Filipino friend to the party to help advance 
multicultural awareness within the school and give the Filipinos an 
opportunity to be proud of their culture. One Australian-born Mestizo did 
not want to identify with the group at first but gradually became more 
interested. 

In discussing the students of Filipino background with the two staff 
members, it soon became evident that they were not distinguishing 
between Australian-born Mestizos and Philippines-born Filipinos, although 
both are among the student body. Finally, during the interview, they 
decided that three children were immigrants and four were not. Initially in 
the interview it appeared that they assumed the adjustment problems 
would be the same for Australian-born students, with only one Filipino 
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parent, as they would be for immigrant Filipino students. During the 

discussion they gradually acknowledged this was not so and there were 

totally different matters to be considered with the two types of students, as 

well as some things they had in common. 

They said they had decided to start the Culture Club with Filipinos first 

because there were seven in the school, making them the largest minority 

ethnic group. When they named the students I asked them why they had 

not included one girl from Hervey Bay whose mother is Filipino. The 

Learning Support Teacher's comment was, "Oh, is she Filipino? I thought 

her skin was a bit dark." 

When asked how they identified the students of foreign background to 

invite to the Club they said they looked on the records to see if the 

children and/or their parents were born overseas, or if another language 

was spoken in the home. This screening method obviously is not totally 

working because they missed the Hervey Bay girl. I also asked about a 

part-Egyptian student with an Arabic surname whose father was born in 

Africa. One of them replied that she had noticed the surname and asked 

if any other language was spoken at home. When the girl said "no" the 

teacher did not take it any further. They were surprised to learn of the 

foreign background when I mentioned it. They said they hoped to expand 

the Culture Club to include four Aborigines, two Vietnamese and one 

Laotian. The concept is to make students of minority backgrounds feel 

they are not alone and can share their cultures with the school at large. 

In discussing the individual adjustment of particular Filipino students they 

mentioned one family which had recently come from the Philippines and 

lived in what they described as marginal circumstances in the rural area. 

One of the staff members said the oldest boy had come from such a 

backward part of the Philippines that he had never been to a bank or a 

movie, so she had taken him to a bank. 
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I had considerable doubt about this story and later asked the parents of 
the boy if it was true, since I knew that the father had been a senior staff 
member at the First Consolidated Bank in San Jose. He explained that 
his son had seen the outside of the bank where he worked, but was too 
shy to go inside. The mother said that it was also true that the boy had 
not been to a movie theatre because she would not let him go from their 
barrio into town by himself. 

This perhaps indicates that the staff who work with the Culture Club do 
not sufficiently investigate the backgrounds and cultures of the immigrant 
students before trying to assist them to adjust to Australia. Or, as high 
school teachers, they may lack the sort of cross-cultural training that 
would help them come to grips with the various issues involved and the 
particular needs of the students from other cultural backgrounds. The two 
staff members said they seldom saw those of Filipino background 
associating with each other and felt that this was because they did not 
want to be identified as "Filipino" and thus as "different". From what some 
of the students told me, I believe their assessment of this situation is 
probably correct. 

The Culture Club project was prompted by the complaints of one Filipino 
mother about her daughter's unhappiness at St. Mary's. The staff 
members admitted that they originally had no understanding of the 
adjustment problems the girl was having and the culture shock she was 
experiencing. The girl was legally adopted by her aunt some years ago 
but only arrived from the Philippines in time to start Year 11 at the 
beginning of 1999. They attributed some of her maladjustment to the 
recent death of her "father". This again shows how little they really know 
about the background of the "problem" students. Although, since many of 
the details of the family situation are personal, they may not have been 
told or did not want to ask. 

Her adoptive mother (aunt) married and came to Queensland in 1988. 
Some time after that she and her husband adopted the niece (her 
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brother's child). Her husband died in a road accident in late 1998 while 

she was in the Philippines to bring back the adopted girl. It appears that 

the girl had only had contact with the adoptive father during a nine-month 

period when he previously lived in the Philippines. Although the aunt had 

raised the girl from infancy, they had been separated for about a decade 

from the time the aunt moved to Australia. Therefore, she no doubt had a 

lot of adjustment to make to start living again with the aunt (adoptive 

mother), since she had been living with her grandmother and another aunt 

for many years. So the problems she has been experiencing may be 

more related to the move to Australia and taking up residence with her 

adoptive mother—which was also a strange situation for her—than to the 

death of the father. The mother is a well-educated, articulate woman who 

is suitably employed for her background. 

The girl grew up in a totally Filipino environment and attended Filipino 

schools. She speaks English well, although accented, but prefers 

Tagalog. The staff members said that the girl had a group of school 

friends they would consider "nice" girls but, given the Filipino background, 

the immigrant girl may feel that her St. Mary's Australian friends are 

"coarse" or "loose" at times. The Filipino Advisor had explained this to the 

staff members. 

They reported that they did not realise the girl was unhappy until the 

mother went to the school and said the daughter was desperately 

miserable and felt fat and unattractive (compared to the other girls this is 

probably true, since she is overweight). They arranged for the girl to be a 

"buddy" to a new, younger girl at the beginning of the 2000 school year 

and felt this was helping the older girl. 

The mother had complained to me that her daughter was never picked to 

be on a team for school projects, so I asked the staff members about this. 

They explained that this happened only because the girl was frequently 

absent from school so missed out. One classmate later volunteered to 

work with her. When the mother threatened to remove the girl, staff tried 



362 

to do everything they could to help with the situation because they felt the 
girl would be far worse off at the larger state high school. Mainly because 
of this girl's problems, the idea for the Culture Club was developed. 

I later discussed the Culture Club with the girl's mother and asked if things 
were getting better for her at school. The mother was adamant that they 
were not and seemed quite angry that the school thought they could fix 
things by forming a club around Filipino culture when the girl was having 
trouble adapting to Australia and needed Australian friends. She then told 
me that the latest problem for her daughter was that her classmates were 
planning a group trip and had included the daughter in the discussions so 
she assumed she was invited. Then she later decided she was not invited 
and came home in tears over that. The Filipino Parent Advisor thinks the 
daughter has probably misunderstood the Australian girls and that there is 
some sort of a communications breakdown. Clearly, no actions of any of 
the concerned adults seem to be solving this girl's school problems, which 
are social rather than academic. 

This is an individual case and is probably quite specific to the girl herself. 
My observations of her on various occasions indicate that she may be 
bringing some of the problems on herself. However, there is certainly a 
cross-cultural dimension to the problem that seems to be only partially 
recognised by each of the adults who are trying to help. 

Possible Future for Filipino Culture 

The boy who appears most "Filipino" in skills, interests and attitudes is the 
one who lived in the Philippines until he was six. He stated that his 
younger half-brother, who is a Mestizo and born in Victoria, is "not Filipino 
at all." The mother had previously given a similar opinion about the 
younger boy. Since the older boy is actually of total Filipino ancestry and 
an immigrant himself, albeit at a young age, he should perhaps not be 
considered an example of a trend for the future of most of the children in 
the sample. Interestingly enough, he is not one of those who expressed a 
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desire to live in the Philippines although he has some competence in 
Taga log. 

The three girls doing tertiary courses all seem to have a strong, or 
growing, interest in their Filipino heritage. This may be related to their 
intellectual and academic levels or it may be an indication of a possible 
trend towards taking more of an interest as they get older. Some of the 
younger ones may also develop more interest in things Filipino later. The 
fact that a few of them seem to be attracted to friends of mixed ethnic 
backgrounds may indicate that this sort of a social milieu is a possible 
future for some of them. Although a few mentioned potential personal 
futures in the Philippines, for at least a short period of time, it remains to 
be seen whether this will really happen or whether it is a kind of wishful 
thinking. 

While it is now possible to complete various tertiary programs in 
institutions on the Fraser Coast, many Mestizos may still have to go to 
larger cities for their chosen training or careers. With the limited job 
opportunities in the region, many will probably end up in Brisbane or 
southern cities. While this would take them away from their Filipino 
mothers and the communities they have grown up in, it would also expose 
them to larger mixed-gender Filipino communities which might be an 
encouraging experience for them in terms of their heritage. They could 
either develop stronger ties to their own ethnic backgrounds or they could 
move towards further assimilation. In either case, those who leave the 
area will not be contributing to the perpetuation of Filipino culture in 
Hervey Bay and Maryborough. 

Given the small population, those young people who stay in the area, will 
have so few choices of potential marriage partners among the Mestizo 
group that it is quite likely most of them will marry non-Filipinos. In view of 
the expressed opinions of many of them on the subject, several would 

probably prefer White Australian marriage partners anyway. It is thus to 
be expected that in one more generation there will be further loss of 
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Filipino culture in the area, unless there is a continued large influx of new 
Filipino immigrants to the region. 

Retention of Food, Dance and Language 
In this chapter I have shown that at best, perhaps all that can be expected 
is the retention of some foods, some dance and possibly some language. 
These are the items the Mestizos would most like to see kept. Food and 
dance appear to be the traditions the Filipinas are currently most 
successful at maintaining and passing on to the second generation. They 
are also the two items that are most readily received and appreciated by 
non-Filipinos in the area and for which calls from the larger community are 
likely to come in the future. Many of the children will no doubt remain 
practicing Roman Catholics, although only a few seem to want to be 
involved in religion at the present time. This includes one teenage boy in 
Maryborough and some of the children of El Shaddai members in Hervey 
Bay. 
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Chapter 12 

Conclusions 

This has been a study of two primarily single-gender Filipino communities 

in two small Queensland provincial cities. I have presented an 

ethnography of the communities in the setting of their host communities. 

The research took place at a time when multiculturalism had become 

popular and was being encouraged by various levels of government and 

non-government organisations. 

While a general cultural survey was undertaken, four specific aspects of 

Filipino culture and society were singled out for special attention: 

language, food, religion and dance. These were examined in terms of 

current practices and the likelihood of their survival with the second 

generation. The single gender aspect was examined to determine 

whether it had any impact on cultural practices. Filipino community 

organisations were also examined in some depth, as were differences in 

socioeconomic and regional backgrounds of the immigrants, leadership, 

and interpersonal relationships. Finally, child rearing details from mothers 

and results of interviews with children were included. 

Language 

An attempt was made to discover whether the fact that the communities 

are made up of women from several Philippines ethnolinguistic groups has 

any impact on the language and social situation. It was learned that while 

both English and Tagalog are being treated as the "languages of prestige" 

and are predominantly used for communication within the Filipino 

communities, there is still frequent usage of other Filipino languages 

among segments of the two communities. Because of their large number, 

the Visayan-speaking women are the ones most likely to use a regional 

language among themselves—even in a Filipino gathering which includes 

people who do not understand Visayan and get annoyed. Among small 

groups of friends, other regional languages with fewer speakers, such as 

Bicolano, are often spoken. The Tagalog-speaking or Ilocano-speaking 
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Filipinas are the ones most likely to express their annoyance when 

something other than Tagalog or English is being spoken in a group 

situation. The majority of the women expressed to me their preference 

for speaking their own regional language, or Tagalog as second choice, 

before English, whenever speaking to someone who knows that same 

language. Therefore, I think it is safe to conclude that they will continue to 

maintain various Filipino languages for their own use throughout their 

lives. 

The women reported several instances where Australians (strangers) had 

criticised them for speaking a Filipino language in public. It seems most 

likely that the Filipino languages now spoken on the Fraser Coast will 

ultimately disappear, once the immigrant generation is gone. Although 

continuing immigration could extend the languages on into a lengthy 

future. 

As is to be expected, given the amount of English training most of the 

women had in the Philippines, the standard of English is quite good on the 

whole. Although many of the women have strong accents, which makes 

them difficult for Australians to understand. A few of the Filipinas pressure 

the other women to speak more English and less of the Filipino 

languages. Nevertheless, the language most speak when they encounter 

each other is their regional one, if they share it, or Tagalog. Taglish, or 

code-switching between Tagalog and English, is frequently used among 

themselves. English is used for all official purposes such as conducting 

meetings, recording minutes and correspondence—although a few 

Tagalog words sometimes appear in the newsletters. It is customary to 

speak English in the presence of non-Filipinos, although this is observed 

more in the ideal than in practice. 

In the broad sense, the entire Filipino community in both cities, accepts 

the predominance and importance of Tagalog and would like to see the 

use of it maintained and passed on to the children—either in the home, 

which appears not to be easily done, or in community classes. Even those 
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women who come from non-Tagalog areas would want their children to 
learn Tagalog rather than a regional language. Many of the husbands 
pressure their wives to speak English and this works against the retention 
of a Filipino language as well as makes it difficult to teach children at 
home. There is a general feeling in the community that while they would 
like to have the children learn Tagalog, to do so might be detrimental to 
their English—which is considered more important. Most of the second 
generation would like to learn Tagalog but only a few have any real 
competence in it. Therefore, I conclude that language maintenance is not 
likely to be successful into the next generation. 

Food 

Filipino food is commonly cooked and eaten by the majority of the Filipinas 
on a regular basis. Most of the women indicate that they have no desire 
to change their food habits, although they are willing to eat Australian food 
too, as long as they can also have Filipino food frequently. To this end 
there are various chain stores and small shops providing Asian foodstuffs 
and many of the families grow Filipino vegetables and fruits. Fish is 
caught and dried or frozen for their own use and to share with friends. 
Some husbands and children will eat various Filipino foods while others do 
not like it. The majority of husbands and children seem to confine 
themselves to spring rolls, noodle dishes and fried rice when eating 
Filipino food. These same three foods are popular with the general public 
at Filipino food stalls. In many homes the women cook virtually two main 
meals at night. This consists of a rice-based one, usually with fish and 
vegetables, for themselves, and an Australian-style meal for the rest of 
the family. At the frequent Filipino community events, a wide range of 
Filipino foods are served, along with Australian. There are traditional 
dishes typical of the various regional areas from which the women come, 
as well as pan-Philippines food common to all. It appears doubtful if 
Filipino foods will disappear in the region during the lifetimes of the 
immigrant Filipinas. Some of the women expressed a worry that if they 
ended up in a home for the aged they would not be able to get the kind of 
food they are used to. A limited number of the more popular foods will 
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probably be cooked and eaten by the second generation in the future, 
since they profess to like certain dishes and some have learned to prepare 
a few of them. There does not seem much likelihood that the second 
generation will be able to perpetuate the wide range of Filipino foods 
currently being eaten on the Fraser Coast. 

Religion 
Most of the Filipinos and their children are Roman Catholic; a few are 
Protestant. St. Mary's Catholic Church and its Parish Hall are the focus of 
many Filipino community activities in Maryborough. For special events, 
such as a Filipino Mass, or a Christmas Eve Midnight Mass—that have a 
significant input from the Filipinos—a large portion of the Filipino 
community turns out, even some Protestants. On a more regular basis, 
there are fewer active Catholics, although a handful are very involved—as 
Eucharist Ministers or on the Parish Council. The Filipinos attending 
regular Mass at St. Joseph's Catholic Church are few compared to the 
number of Filipino Catholics living in Hervey Bay. However, the number of 
those attending El Shaddai services on Saturdays has been constantly 
growing and this Philippines-based Catholic charismatic group is having a 
big impact on both the religious and the social life of the Filipino 
community. When an El Shaddai member was elected president of the 
Filipino Association in Hervey Bay in 2000, her own leadership skills, 
combined with the backing of her El Shaddai " sisters", were responsible 
for a revitalisation of the Hervey Bay Filipino community. As the field 
research progressed, it became evident that one of the most dynamic 
factors in both communities—as well as instruments for social change and 
for cultural retention—was religion. The growing importance of the El 
Shaddai movement among Filipinos—as well as the major impact it is 
having on Filipino social activity in the region—added an unusual 
dimension to their traditional Roman Catholic background. Consequently, 
extensive coverage was given to religion in this thesis. Most of the 
children are being brought up Catholic and several are being involved, by 
their mothers, in El Shaddai activities, It remains to be seen in the future 
how many of them will continue their involvement in the Catholic Church, 
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or in El Shaddai, as adults. Many of the Protestants attend their own 
churches but they are by far the minority in their congregations, with no 
Filipino sub-groups as there are in the two Catholic parishes. There may 
be some continuation of Protestant church membership into the next 
generation but this will not be "Filipino" in any way. I have concluded that, 
at the present time, being Catholic is central to being Filipino in the two 
communities studied. 

Dance 
Dance performances during the fieldwork period were observed and 
documented to establish the existing variety, as well as the introduction of 
new dances when people became bored with repeated renditions of the 
same old dances. Dance was also analysed as a means of attracting 
government grants for cultural performances and a way of improving the 
Filipino image in the eyes of the wider community. 

Many of the women are talented and skilled at dancing and they have 
created extensive and colourful costume wardrobes for that purpose. 
They seem to enjoy demonstrating—through dances ranging from those of 
peasant tradition, through Spanish-influenced, Moslem and even those of 
tribal origin—the richness and variety of Filipino culture. It is one area 
where there never seems to be any criticism from Australians, unlike 
language or food. Audiences profess to enjoy and admire Filipino 
performances—from the difficult candle dance, Pandanggo Sa Ilaw, to the 
lively bamboo dance, Tinik/ing. 

Dancing is also being taught to the second generation in both 
communities, although these efforts have been rather spasmodic over the 
years. At the present time one Hervey Bay mother is teaching her young 
girls and they have performed in public a few times. Two teenagers also 
regularly perform and a few others do so on occasion. Several of the 
Mestizos also present modern non-Filipino dances at Filipino events. In 
Maryborough there are only four teenagers who can be counted on to 
dance regularly. In past years several children were taught some dances 
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by Philippines-trained primary teachers and others, under the sponsorship 
of the Club. 

My conclusion is that while the women enjoy putting on public 
performances of Filipino dancing, they most likely would not do it for their 
own sakes. Since many of them enjoy modern dancing, and are very 
good at it, they would probably rather do that. Many of the younger women 
have been pushing for non-Filipino dance performances at their public 
events. Discos are a favourite Filipino Association social activity in 
Hervey Bay. Rather, their enjoyment gained from Filipino dancing seems 
primarily due to its popularity with Australian audiences and the public 
relations benefits the dancers—as individuals and as members of the 
Filipino community—derive from public performances for the wider 
community. This is also tied in with the fact that dance performances are 
the one Filipino activity which can be confidently utilised to apply for grant 
funds from time to time. Therefore, I also conclude that grant 
opportunities are an important impetus behind the Filipino dancing 
activities generated by the two social organisations. This, combined with 
the good image for the Philippines they gain from dancing for the 
Australian public, appear to me to be more important reasons for the 
maintenance of Filipino dancing than their own pleasure in doing such 
dances. 

Two factors may work against maintenance of the Filipino dance 
traditions. One is that many of the younger women prefer modern dancing 
for themselves and some of the young mothers are encouraging their 
children along the same lines, rather than towards ethnic dances. The 
other factor, that may begin to work against maintenance, is that some of 
the good dancers are well into middle age and no longer have the 
inclination or stamina to do a lot of strenuous public performances. 

As much as the Filipinas may enjoy performing for others, without the 
benefits of grants and positive public relations, one has to question how 
long the dancing would continue. At the present time in Queensland, 
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there appear to be continuing opportunities for grants. There are also 
increasingly frequent invitations forthcoming for them to perform at 
multicultural events. There are regular opportunities to dance at Filipino-
sponsored events, which are attended by some non-Filipinos. Thus it 
seems likely that there will be some maintenance of this cultural skill for 
some years into the future, particularly since some of the teenagers 
appear to enjoy performing Filipino dances and one boy said it made him 
popular at school. 

Single Gender Communities 
Even without many adult Filipino males, the Fraser Coast Filipino 
communities, in many respects, are a microcosm of the much larger mixed 
gender Filipino communities in other overseas locations described in the 
literature. However, the single gender aspect seems to be working against 
the cultural maintenance of certain elements, particularly language and 
food. Some of the husbands on the Fraser Coast object to a Filipino 
language being spoken in the home or taught to the children. Negative 
attitudes toward Filipino food in some cases limit its consumption. Quite a 
few of the Australian fathers are Catholic and the rest appear to be 
cooperative, so there does not seem to be a problem over religion for the 
children. The husbands in general seem to be very supportive of the 
public song and dance performances and some help with the programs in 
various ways. 

Without comparing the language situation on the Fraser Coast with that of 
larger Australian cities where there are many Filipino-Filipino couples, it is 
hard to be certain what the patterns are in totally Filipino households. In 
some families elsewhere in Australia, where both parents are Filipino and 
they speak a Filipino language to each other, the children do not speak 
that language well. Some of these parents do not insist that the children 
speak a Filipino language because of the belief that it will hinder their 
acquisition of English. Since census statistics imply that many of those 
children born in the Philippines and raised in Australia, and those born in 
Australia with one or both parents born in the Philippines, do not have a 
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high level of Filipino language skills, it would seem this lack may be a 
common pattern whatever the family composition. This does not bode well 
for retention of Filipino languages on a long-term basis anywhere in 
Australia, regardless of whether both parents are Filipino or not. 

Again, it is not possible to make a definitive statement about food in 
Filipino-Filipino households without surveying larger communities. 
However, it seems quite likely that the food situation could be somewhat 
different in households where parents are both Filipino. Those fathers 
would be relatively unlikely to express a dislike for Filipinos foods, or force 
a limitation on their consumption, as compared to non-Filipino fathers. 
Thus the children would not be negatively affected in this way, although 
they might be influenced by their non-Filipino peers outside the home. The 
Filipino professional couple I spoke to on the phone, who lived briefly in 
Maryborough before returning to Brisbane, told me they regularly ate 
Filipino food at home; they also spoke Tagalog to each other. 

Other than handicaps in passing on the language and foods in 
communities with a gender imbalance, I conclude that there is no 
significant evidence pointing to the lack of adult Filipino males inhibiting 
the retention of other aspects of the culture. By and large the women 
seem to be maintaining various aspects of Filipino culture quite well on 
their own. Where there is a need for a male, such as in certain dance 
routines, they simply improvise by having a female take a male part and 
signal this by male clothing or a male gesture, such as hands on the hips. 
Teenage boys are now taking male parts in dances with the teenage girls, 
so even some of the existing limitations may disappear as the boys get 
older, if they are willing to continue dancing. 

The lack of Filipino male role models may have some impact on the 
socialisation of the boys in a Filipino pattern. Most have Australian fathers 
in the home who serve as Australian role models. Some boys have 
Filipino males as part-time role models: the grandfather of one who lives in 
Maryborough and male relatives they have met on trips to the Philippines. 
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One Mestizo associates at school with those he called "tough Filipino 
boys" (probably those born and partly raised in the Philippines who 
emigrated with mothers). It is to be expected that while the mothers would 
not have the ability to pass on a Filipino (male) identity to the sons, they 
would be able to pass on an identity to the daughters. However, since 
there was no particularly strong evidence of mothers passing Filipino 
identity to daughters—most of whom told me they thought of themselves 
as "Australian"—this aspect did not stand out as a lack or difference with 
the boys interviewed. 

A recommendation for further research is to look at a sample of Filipino-
Filipino households—as well as the broader Filipino community—in a 
bigger Australian city, without such a large gender imbalance. This would 
be to determine whether certain aspects of Filipino culture are being more 
successfully maintained in a community that includes more adult males. It 
might also be useful in predicting whether Filipino culture has a greater 
chance of survival—over the long term—in overseas communities where 
there are large numbers of both males and females, than it does on the 
Fraser Coast and other single gender locations. 

Different Social, Educational, Economic and Regional Backgrounds 
An attempt to discover whether the wide diversity of backgrounds in the 
Philippines made any major difference in the new setting resulted in the 
conclusion that it is primarily an undercurrent—more for gossip and 
sarcastic remarks—rather than being of any major significance. Yet there 
does seem to be a correlation between those women of a formerly higher 
socioeconomic status, combined with a university education, and those 
who hold leadership positions in Hervey Bay and Maryborough. While not 
all the leaders and higher profile Filipinas on the Fraser Coast come from 
more privileged backgrounds, the bulk of them in fact do. Others seem to 
defer to them and expect them to take on leading roles. The woman who 
does not come from this more elevated background, but is accepted as a 
natural leader, keeps publicly apologising for not being a graduate. Many 
Filipinas seem to still be very conscious of the various differences and 
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some of them are occasionally hurt by discrimination based on their 
perceived lower status. Yet in their new country they have a chance to 
change their status if they improve their finances. 

Ethnolinguistic background sometimes seems to play a part in the 
selection of close friends. Stereotypical remarks are made, such as "all 
Visayans are maids", but there is also comfortable interaction across 
regional lines at Filipino community gatherings. People are certainly 
aware of where each other came from in the Philippines but in most 
situations it does not seem to matter—the times when it does are when 
someone is being left out of a conversation by speakers of another 
regional language. The social, economic and educational gaps, as well as 
regional differences between various women, proved not to be a major 
barrier when they act as part of the "Filipino community", since being 
Filipino in Australia is the paramount identity that binds them together. 

There is very little cultural exchange taking place but many people, for 
example, seem to like Bicolano cooking, which features hot chilis, and 
thus have learned some dishes from the women from Bicol. Unlike many 
of the longer settled immigrant groups, or the refugees who are unable to 
visit their home country, the Filipinos travel back and forth relatively 
frequently. This gives them an opportunity to keep up with changes in the 
Philippines, the latest fashions and so forth. This travel, rather than the 
newcomers, is responsible for a constant renewing of Fraser Coast 
Filipino culture with elements of the changing culture in the homeland. 
New arrivals seem to keep a rather low profile and, instead of introducing 
new Filipino elements, tend to look to the old timers for settlement advice. 

Community Leaders Among Others 
In looking at the role of the Filipinas in the wider Australian community, it 
was confirmed that they have certain skills and abilities which enable them 
to be leaders, particularly in multicultural and religious organisations. 
This is partly due to their generally good command of English and good 
educations. Many of them are quite confident, with extrovert personalities, 
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which makes them stand out as compared to many other immigrants. 
Thus they often find themselves holding offices of some sort, especially in 
multicultural organisations where other Asian women may not speak good 
English. In Catholic lay activities they again stand out because of their 
enthusiasm and energy. They are willing to work for the church, even 
doing menial tasks. The priests soon learn that they can rely on the 
Filipinas to carry out their requests. 

Organisations 
It is my conclusion that Filipino voluntary organisations are critical for the 
retention of some aspects of Filipino culture. In the region studied, these 
organisations are run by, and primarily for, women; whereas they are often 
run by men, fot the entire community, in the larger Australian cities and 
overseas. Organisations provide a way for Filipinos to meet each other 
and to jointly prepare Filipino dances, food stalls, Independence Day 
celebrations and so forth—to share among themselves and with the wider 
community. They can serve as vehicles for using powerful others to assist 
them, financially and otherwise, in displaying Filipino culture for their own 
purposes. Organisations can also assist newcomers with settlement 
problems and serve as a contact point for social service agencies, 
multicultural groups and others to reach the Filipino community. 

Although my observations and the comments of others lead to the view 
that the Filipino community in Maryborough is more cohesive than that of 
Hervey Bay, the research is unable to discover any definite reason why, 
other than that the two immigrant communities may reflect differences in 
the character of their two host communities. It is also possible that Hervey 
Bay attracts a different type of person from that of Maryborough, which is 
much more conservative. One other possible reason is the number of 
sub-groups among the Hervey Bay Filipinas—although this may be effect 
rather than cause. Although the outward differences in the two 
communities were quite noticeable during the largest portion of the 
fieldwork, the situation began to change towards the end. This started 



376 

when the El Shaddai women joined forces with the Association in Hervey 

Bay and the community took on a new, much more cohesive appearance. 

Interpersonal Relationships 

Interpersonal relationships impacted on the community organisations and 

a study of this aspect of social life also demonstrated some of the stresses 

to which the Filipinas are subjected. In exploring interpersonal 

relationships it was found that gossip and jealousy are considered serious 

problems by many of the women. Yet gossip clearly serves as a 

mechanism of social control, as well as an informal channel of information. 

Such concepts as utang Ia bob, hiya, amor pro plo and pakikisama were 

observed, or discussed, as practiced by the Filipinos in the region. While 

a few of the women implied that some of these are no longer important, 

observation indicates that they are still in place; at least as relates to their 

interaction with each other. Certainly some of these elements are still 

important with regard to their families in the Philippines. Kinship remains 

important to Filipinos but is often made difficult by separation from close 

relatives, who are either in the Philippines or elsewhere in Australia. Many 

strong friendships have grown up in the region and in some instances 

have partially made up for the lack of relatives nearby by providing support 

networks. Some small cliques are very close, with their constant contact 

and mutual activities. Friendship groups are based on various 

connections such as the same ethnolinguistic background, employment 

together shelling scallops or the fact that three women have German 

husbands. 

The Second Generation 

Approximately one-third as many children were interviewed, as were 

adults. Despite the small sample, the results were consistent enough to 

indicate trends. My conclusion is that most of the children are rather 

pleased with their "interesting" or "exotic" backgrounds, as they see it, but 

they are mostly Australian in daily life and outlook. They would like to 

speak Tagalog but few of them do and, at present, there are no classes 
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available to them. They like Filipino foods but mainly only spring rolls, 
noodles and fried rice, the same choices as their fathers and the general 
public. Only a few know how to cook any Filipino dishes. They mostly 
associate with each other only at Filipino community events, although a 
few have special friends within the group and visit each other at home. 
They enjoy trips to the Philippines. However, this is primarily because 
there are huge shopping malls, something they are not used to in their 
rural part of Queensland. The second generation on the Fraser Coast is 
mainly made up of fairly young children and teenagers, with only a few 
young adults. 

A final recommendation for further research is a study of cultural 
maintenance among second generation Filipinos in a larger Australian city 
where there is a sizable population in the over-18 age group. It would be 
particularly interesting to compare those from Filipino-Filipino households 
and those with one Filipino and one Australian parent, to see whether 
there are measurable differences in any key elements such as language 
and food. 

The Past 

Twenty years ago the number of Filipinos in the region was so small that it 
could hardly have been called a "community". It would have been difficult 
to have formed an ethnic organisation or a dance troupe. There were no 
Filipino food outlets, thus limiting the sorts of cooking the women could do. 
Filipino Catholics were too few to make any impact on the two parishes 
and El Shaddai did not exist, even in the Philippines. The development of 
the two small populations of Filipinos into viable Filipino communities 
began in the mid-to-late 1980s; with dance activities also gradually getting 
under way. The first Hervey Bay dance troupe formed in 1990. The 
gradual build-up of Filipino activities culminated in organisations being 
formed in both Maryborough and Hervey Bay in 1994. Continual 
immigration of Filipino women over the two decades—between about 
1980 and 2000—has enabled the development of two active Filipino 
communities in these two cities. Future immigration may extend this 
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trend. However, rapid changes continue to take place in the Philippines. 
Since many of the younger Filipina immigrants, for example, prefer 
modern music to the traditional, it remains to be seen in how many other 
ways they are taking on global culture in favour of things Filipino. This 
may create a different sort of "Filipino community" in the future. 

The Future 
Indications from my research are that while at present there is a high level 
of retention of Filipino languages, food, religion and dance—elements 
which I have argued are among the most likely to be retained and which 
are also found to survive in certain other immigrant cultures—much of this 
Filipino culture is likely to be lost by the next generation. I expect that only 
remnants of these and other Filipino cultural traits will be maintained by 
most of the Australian-born or Australian-raised individuals. Only a 
continuing influx of new immigrants to the area may help with retention. 
Possibly even this may not save the traditional dancing—as tastes in the 
Philippines become even stronger in favour of modern styles—unless 
there is sustained pressure from powerful others to perform. 

Having started out with the proposition that language, food, religion and 
dance were the most likely cultural items to be retained, I was able to 
verify that these four things are among those seen by the Filipinos 
themselves as worthy of maintenance. They are things they do not wish 
to give up themselves and are also the cultural elements which they would 
like to pass on to the children. Most of the children agree, at least with 
regard to language, some foods and dance. However, given the fact that 
currently on the Fraser Coast all but one of the families with children, and 
Filipino mothers, do not have an adult Filipino male in the household, it is 
proving very difficult to pass on the language and full range of foods to the 
next generation. Dance is being passed on when the children cooperate. 

In this thesis I have advanced some explanations as to why one immigrant 
group in Australia has retained, or is losing, certain elements of their 
culture. I suggest that, from these results, generalisations can be made 
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and applied to other immigrant groups. Cultural continuity depends not 
only on the immigrants selecting which aspects of their culture they wish 
to keep in the new setting but on a number of outside forces or 
circumstances. These can be such things as: 

• multicultural policy on the part of governments, with grants to help 
ethnic groups finance cultural performances; 

• the size of a immigrant group in a particular community, as well as their 
geographical spread, which has a bearing on how well they are able to 
mobilise their cultural repertoire and how much cultural support they 
get from those of their own ethnic group; 

• attitudes towards immigrants in the host community; and 
• whether an immigrant group is made up of couples and families or of 

single gender representatives. 

In Australia at the present time, both the Filipino and Thai communities are 
characterised by significantly larger numbers of females. In other times 
and places the gender imbalance has often been in the other direction 
with immigrant groups. I have demonstrated that, to a limited degree, the 
lack of Filipino males in the two communities places some limitations on 
cultural maintenance of certain things. However, my view is that despite 
this, the women are successfully transferring much of the rich and varied 
culture of their Philippine homeland to a sometimes difficult and alien 
setting in rural Queensland. In doing so, they are gradually winning the 
respect of many of the conservative residents of the area in which they 
are now a visible Asian minority. Through their Filipino voluntary 
organisations, which make monetary donations to charitable groups in the 
name of the Filipinos, they are assisting the wider community. As 
individual volunteers in non-Filipino groups, several women are also 
helping the less fortunate. And finally, many of these women are not only 
successfully integrating as Australians—while still keeping much of their 
Filipino culture—some are also assuming positions of leadership in 
multicultural spheres. Particularly through their cultural performances, they 
are helping to counteract the negative images generated by the media 
about Filipinas in Australia. 
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APPENDIX I 

CONSTITUTIONS OF FILIPINO ORGANISATIONS 

CONSTITUTION AND BY-LAWS 

N A M E: The name of the organisation is the MARYBOROUGH AUSTRALIAN-
FILIPINO SOCIAL CLUB INCORPORATED 

A I M S:To provide unity and friendship for Australian-Filipino members of 
Maryborough, to serve the wider community, and to attend to our 
interests. This would mean being involved in such things as: 

SERVING OWN INTERESTS: 
- Develop communication skills 
- Educational activities 

SERVING THE CLUB: 
- Providing small items 
- Fund raising 

SERVING OTHERS: 
- Hospital visiting 
- Friendly outreach 
- Welcoming newcomers to the community 

MEMBERSHIP: Is an admission of our personal responsibility and need: 

to the social club 
others of the community, and 
to work together to meet the needs of the club and the community 

There should be an awareness that all members of the club are all dependent upon one 
another and that they together are responsible for carrying out their functions. 
Teamwork is essential and a spirit of love and unity indispensable to an effective work 
for God. 

Membership, therefore, involves: 

Knowledge - Keeping informed of the work and needs of the club 
Service - Taking advantage of the many opportunities existing for service within 
the club 
Giving -of your time and effort for the club 
Praying - Praying and supporting each person, especially any special needs 
Consistency - Priorities resolved 
Character - Showing love, respect, sincerity, encouragement and acceptance to 
others. 

OFFICE-BEARERS: Should not only be organizational leaders, but also should be 
determined leaders of the group. 

Office bearers within the social club are to be: 
• President 
• Vice-President 
• Secretary 
• Assistant Secretary 
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• Treasurer 
• Assistant Treasurer 
• Public Relations Officer 

Committees as: 
I. Membership recruitment 

Raffle 
Sport and recreation 
Food and refreshments 
Spiritual formation 

OFFICE BEARERS DUTIES: 

PRESIDENT: a Know meeting procedures 
 Chair each meeting 
 See that everyone connected with the running of the meeting carries 

out his or her respective duties so that everything functions 
smoothly. 

 To create an informal atmosphere so that audience feels at home 
 Delegates responsibilities 

 Calls any special meetings 
 Helps draw up agenda with the Secretary 
 He or she is automatically represented on any sub-committee. 

 Signatory on cheques 

VICE- 
PRESIDENT: Relieves President as necessary and fulfills his or her duties 

SECRETARY:  Records minutes of meetings 
 Draws up meeting agenda in consultation with the President 
 Receive letters and presents to meeting in precise form 
 Write any correspondence 
 Maintain membership records 

 Signatory on cheques 
 Circularize minutes before next meeting 

ASSISTANT 
SECRETARY: Assist the Secretary in all duties 

TREASURER:  Responsible for maintaining record of receipts and expenses 
 Control of banking of monies 
 Receive membership fees 
 Signatory on cheques 

ASS ISTANT 
TREASURER: Assist the Treasurer in all duties 

PUBLIC RELATIONS 
OFFICER: a. Responsible for notice of meeting 

b. Any publicity for major events i.e. in Chronicle, Herald, posters in 
windows of shops and schools 

COMMITTEES: Understudies 

RULES OF THE SOCIAL CLUB: 

1. Meetings to be generally conducted on the second Saturday of each month, however, 
place is subject to members discretion. 
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A yearly general meeting will be called when all office-bearers shall retire. Retiring 
office-bearers may be re-elected. 

A nominee for any office must be present at the meeting when the election is 
announced except in the case of illness or other reasonable excuse. 

All necessary and actual out-of-pocket expenses incurred by office-bearers, incurred 
by reason of their being engaged upon the business of the club shall be refunded to 
them with receipts or dockets. 

A bank account will be operated in the name of the Maryborough Australian-Filipino 
Social Club into which all monies received shall be deposited as soon as possible after 
receipt. All cheques drawn on such account shall be signed by two persons authorized 
by the club. 

The Secretary to have petty cash to the value of $10.00 for such expenses as writing 
materials, stamps, cards, etc. 

The minutes of the proceedings of all meetings to be entered in a separate book kept 
for the purpose and containing proper tabulated details of the business conducted at the 
meeting. The minutes of the proceedings of each meeting are to be circularized before 
the next ensuing meeting, and, if passed thereas as correct, shall be confirmed by the 
signature of the President thereof. 

A member or office-bearers shall vacate office if he or she absents himself or herself 
from three consecutive ordinary meetings without reasonable excuse, or he or she 
resigns from membership. 

The financial year of the club to be reckoned from November to November in the next 
succeeding year. 

Every question for a decision by a general meeting shall be determined by a vote of 
the majority of members personally present thereat. 

• Every member shall have one vote only 
• All votes shall be personal and voting by proxy shall not be 

allowed 

By a resolution of a general meeting of members, a committee may be appointed for 
the execution of such special duties as may be deemed desirable. 

All communications should be addressed to the Secretary or President. 

In the case of dissolution of the club, the debts of the club shall first be paid and 
other obligations fulfilled. 

Dissolution shall occur if no general meeting has been held for 6 months or if after 3 
every other months, failing to form a quorum of 5 members. 

ALTERATION OF RULES 

No rule shall be altered unless the alteration is passed by at least 2/3 of members 
present and voting of that meeting. Proposed alterations should be submitted in writing 
to the Secretary not later than two weeks before the next meeting, so that she may 
cause the same to be printed in a circular calling the said meeting received by members 
2 clear days before such meeting. 

DISSOLUTION CLAUSE 
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The Organisation shall be dissolved in the event of membership being less than three 
persons. It may be dissolved upon the vote of a three fourths majority of the members 
present at a general meeting convened to consider the question. Any assets on hand, 
shall, after payment of all expenses and liabilities be handed over to some organisation 
or organisations having objects similar to or in part similar to the objects of the 
organisation, such organisation or organisations to be determined by the members at or 
before the time of dissolution. 

FILIPINO - AUSTRALIAN COMMUNITY 
ASSOCIATION OF HERVEY BAY AND DISTRICT 

1. NAME 

The association shall be known as FILIPINO - AUSTRALIAN COMMUNITY 
ASSOCIATION OF HERVEY BAY AND DISTRICT 

2. AIMS AND OBJECTIVE 

To develop and promote friendship and mutual understanding between Philippine 
people resident in the Hervey Bay and District and people of any ethnic origin in 
Australia and to foster and encourage cultural exchanges and activities in the 
community. 

To welcome to the Association any residents of Philippine origin, to assist them 
where possible in their integration into the community, advise them, visit and comfort 
them and if necessary liaise between them and the community in their endeavours and 
needs as they adapt to the Australian way of life. 

To affiliate with any other bodies possessing like aims and objectives upon such 
terms and conditions as may be mutually agreed. 

To do all such other acts and things as are incidental to the attainment of the 
foregoing aims and objectives. 

To pursue any object which now is or may be hereafter considered charitable and 
from time to time contribute and subscribe to any public, charitable or benevolent object. 

3. MEMBERSHIP 

Membership shall be open to all persons of goodwill and who agree with the aims and 
objective of the Association and shall consist of ordinary members and any of the 
following classes of members. 

REGULAR MEMBERS - any affiliated organisation who has paid the current 
membership fee. 

OBSERVER - any organisation or individual interested in the pursuit of the objects 
of the Association and in good faith willing to be involved in sub-committees. 

4. SUBSCRIPTION 

The membership subscription shall be fixed at the Annual General Meeting of the 
Association each year. The Association's financial year shall end on the 31st December 
of each year. 

5. PAYMENT OF SUBSCRIPTION 
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All annual subscriptions other than the first subscription of a new members which must 
be submitted with an application for membership, shall be payable in the month of 
February each year to the Secretary. 

6. RESIGNATIONS 

A financial member may resign their membership at any time by notifying the Secretary 
in writing. The resignation shall take effect from the first day of the month following 
receipt of the notification but such resignation shall not entitle the Member to a refund of 
fees paid. 

7. ADMINISTRATION - EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

The administration of the affairs of the Association shall be vested in the Executive 
Committee which shall consist of: 

President 
Vice-President 

C. Secretary 
Treasurer 
Public Relations Officer 
3 other members 

Should a vacancy in the Committee occur by resignation or any other reason, the 
Executive Committee shall appoint a Member to fill such vacancy. Such appointee shall 
hold office until the next annual general meeting. 

8. ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

The general meeting in the month of January shall be the annual general meeting 
unless the Executive Committee shall otherwise decide. The business to be transacted 
at every annual general meeting shall be: 

Receiving the Executive Committee's report and the statement of income and 
expenditure for the preceding financial year. 

Receiving the auditor's report upon the books and accounts for the preceding 
financial year. 

C. The election of the members of the Executive committee 

The appointment of an Auditor 

Any other business of which notice shall have been given one calendar month 
before the annual general meeting. 

9. SPECIAL GENERAL MEETING 

A special general meeting may be called at anytime by the Committee and shall be 
called at anytime by the Secretary upon receiving a request in writing specifying the 
subject to be considered and signed by at least nine financial members. 

10. COMMITTEE MEETING 

The Executive Committee shall meet at least once each calendar month to examine the 
accounts and attend to the affairs of the Association and minutes of all the proceedings 
of the Committee shall be kept by the Secretary and the same may be inspected by any 
financial member of the Association upon application to the Secretary at a place 
convenient to the Secretary. 
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11. QUORUM OF MEETINGS 
Executive Committee - a simple majority of the number of members of that 

Committee. 

Special and Annual General - double the number of members on the Executive 
Committee plus one. 

12. SUB-COMMITTEE 

The Executive Committee may from time to time appoint a sub-committee from among 
its members or from other financial members of the Association to perform such duties 
and carry out such acts and things as may be deemed expedient by the Committee. 
The Executive Committee also may revoke at any time the powers of such sub-
committee. 

13. FUNDS AND ACCOUNTS 

No member of the Association shall invotve the Association in any financial obligation 
without the consent of the Executive Committee being first had and obtained. 

The funds of the Association shall be banked in the name of the Association in such 
Bank or Building Society as the Executive Committee may from time to time direct. 

Proper books and accounts shall be kept and maintained either in written or printed form 
in the English language showing correctly the financial affairs of the Association and the 
particulars usually shown in books of a like nature. 

All moneys shall be banked as soon as practicable after receipt thereof. 

All accounts of twenty dollars or over shall be paid by cheque signed by the Treasurer 
and any of the President or Secretary or other member authorised from time to time by 
the Executive Committee. 

The Executive Committee shall determine the amount of petty cash which shall be kept 
on the imprest system. 

All expenditure shall be approved or ratified at an Executive Committee meeting. 

14. DISSOLUTING OF THE ASSOCIATION 

A special general meeting shall be called to pass a resolution to dissolve the 
Association and upon such dissolution any moneys or property etc. being the net assets 
of the Association shall be disposed of by way of donation to a charitable organisation 
as determined by the members of that time. 

THE FOLLOWING DOCUMENT WAS APPROVED BY THE ASSOCIATION BUT NOT 
YET FILED WITH THE STATE OF QUEENSLAND 

1.00 Association 

1.01 NAME 

The Association shall be known as THE FILIPINO-AUSTRALIAN COMMUNITY 
ASSOCIATION OF HERVEY BAY & DISTRICT INC. 

1.02 AIMS AND OBJECTIVES 
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The aims and objectives for which the Association is established are: 

To develop and promote friendship and mutual understanding between 
Philippine people resident in Hervey Bay and District and people of any 
ethnic origin in Australia and to foster and encourage cultural exchanges 
and activities in the community. 

To welcome to the Association any residents of Philippine origin, to assist 
them where possible in their integration into the community, advise them, 
visit and comfort them and if necessary liaise between them and the 
community in their endeavours and needs as they adapt to the Australian 
way of life. 

To affiliate with any other bodies possessing like alms and objectives 
upon such terms and conditions as may be mutually agreed. 

To do all such other acts and things as are incidental to the attainment of 
the foregoing aims and objectives. 

To pursue any object which now is or may be hereafter be considered 
charitable and from time to time contribute and subscribe to any public, 
charitable or benevolent object. 

1.03 MEMBERSHIP 

Membership shall be open to all persons of goodwill and who agree with the 
aims and objectives of the Association and shall consist of ordinary members 
and any of the following classes of members 

REGULAR MEMBERS - any affiliated organization who has paid the 
current membership fee. 

OBSERVER - any organization or individual interested in the pursuit of 
the aims and objectives of the Association and in good faith willing to be 
involved in sub-committees. 

1.04 TERMINATION OF MEMBERSHIP 

01. A member may resign from the Association at any time by giving 
notice in writing to the Secretary. Such resignation shall take effect at 
the time such notice is received by the Secretary unless a later date is 
specified in the notice. 

02. Resignation shall not entitle the member to a refund of fees paid. 

03. If a member- 
is convicted of an indictable offence; or 
fails to comply with any provisions of these rules; or 
has membership fees in arrears for a period of two months or more; 
or 
conducts himself in a manner considered to be injurious or 
prejudicial to the character or interests of the Association. The 
Management Committee shall consider whether to terminate his or 
her membership. 

04. The member concerned shall be given full and fair opportunity of 
presenting his or her case and if the Management Committee resolves to 
terminate the membership it shall instruct the Secretary to advise the 
member in writing accordingly. 
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MEMBERSHIP FEES 

The membership fees shall be such sum as the members so determine at 
the Annual General Meeting. 

b. The membership fees shall be payable at such time and in such manner 
as the Management Committee shall from time to time determine. 

1.06 REGISTER OF MEMBERS 

The Management Committee shall cause to be kept a Register of membership 
in which shall be entered the names and residential addresses of all members 
and the dates of their admission or termination. 

2.00 ADMINISTRATION 

2.01 THE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

a) The administration of the affairs of the Association shall be vested in the 
Management Committee. 

b) The Management Committee shall be responsible to the Association for 
carrying out the policy determined by the Association from time to time, and 
for carrying out such duties and discharging such functions as the 
Management Committee is charged under the Constitution. 

2.02 MEMBERSHIP OF THE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

The Management Committee of the Association shall consist of- 
President 
Vice-President 
Secretary 
Treasurer 
Public Relations Officer and 5 members. 

All of the above must be members of the association 

At the Annual General Meeting of the Association all the members of the 
Management Committee for the time being shall retire from office, but 
shall be eligible upon nomination for re-election. 

The election of officers and other members of the Management 
Committee shall take place in the following manner: 

a) Any two members of the Association shall be at liberty to nominate any 
other Member to serve as an officer or other member of the Management 
Committee.- 

b) The nomination, which shall be in writing and signed by the Member and 
his proposer and seconder, shall be lodged with the Secretary at least 
fourteen days before the Annual General Meeting at which the election is 
to take place; 

c) A list of the candidates' names in alphabetical order, with the proposers' 
and seconders' names, shall be posted to members at least seven days 
immediately preceding the Annual General Meeting; 

d) Balloting lists shall be prepared containing the names of the candidates 
in alphabetical order, and each member present at the Annual General 
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Meeting shall be entitled to vote for any member of such candidates not 
exceeding the number of vacancies; 

Should, at the commencement of such meeting, there be an insufficient 
number of candidates nominated, nominations may be taken from the floor 
of the meeting. 

Any member of the Management Committee may resign from membership 
of the Management Committee at any time by giving notice in writing to the 
Secretary but such resignation shall take effect at the time such notice is 
received by the secretary unless at the later date is specified in the notice 
when it shall take effect on that later date or such member may be 
removed from office at a general meeting of the Association where that 
member shall be given the opportunity to fully present his or her case. 
The question of removal shall be determined by the vote of the Members 
present at such a general meeting. 

If any member of the Management Committee does not attend three 
meetings of the Management committee, that member may be asked by 
the Management Committee to show cause why membership should not 
be terminated. 

2.03 VACANCIES ON THE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

01. The Management Committee shall have the power at any time to appoint 
any Member of the Association to fill any casual vacancy on the 
Management Committee until the next General Meeting. 

02. The continuing members of the Management Committee may act 
notwithstanding any casual vacancy in that Committee, but if and so long 
as their number is reduced below the number fixed by or pursuant of 
these Rules as the necessary quorum of the Management Committee, the 
continuing members may act for the purpose of increasing the number of 
members of the Management Committee to that or of summoning a 
general meeting of the Association, but for no other purpose. 

2.04 FUNCTION OF THE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

01. Except as otherwise provided by these rules and subject to resolutions 
of the Members of the Association carried at any general meeting, the 
Management Committee: 

shall have the general control and management of the administration of 
the affairs, property and funds of the Association; and 

shall have authority to interpret the meaning of these rules and any 
matter relating to the Association on which these rules are silent. 

2.05 MEETING OF THE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
The management committee shall meet at least once every calendar 
month or as often as is considered necessary to handle the business of 
the Association and to make recommendations to the meeting of the 
Members to exercise its functions. 

The President shall preside as Chairman at every meeting of the 
Management Committee, or if there is no President, or if at any meeting 
the President is not present within ten minutes of the time appointed for 
holding the meeting, the Vice-President shall be Chairman or if the 
members may choose one of their number to be Chairman of that 
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meeting. 

At every meeting of the Management Committee a simple majority of a 
number equal to the number of members elected and appointed to the 
committee as at the close of the last general meeting of the members, 
shall constitute a QUORUM. 

If within half-an-hour from the time appointed for the commencement of 
the Management Committee's meeting a quorum is not present, the 
meeting, if convened upon the requisition of members of the 
Management Committee, shall lapse. In any other case it shall stand 
adjourned to the same day in the next week and place as the 
Management Committee may determine, and if at the adjourned 
meeting a quorum is not present for the meeting, the meeting shall 
lapse. 

2.06 VOTING AT MEETINGS OF THE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

At a meeting of the Management committee all members shall beentitled 
to vote. 

A motion before the Management Committee shall be determined by a 
majority of the vote of all the members of the committee present and 
voting on the motion. 

Voting shall be by a show of hands or on the voices. 

The chairman shall have the casting vote and a deliberative vote but is 
not bound to exercise them., where voting is equal he may declare the 
motion not carried". This will not debar the motion from being debated 
again at a next meeting. 

3.00 MEETINGS 

3.01 PROCEDURE AT MEETIN 

As far as possible, the rules of debate and of Parliamentary procedure shall be 
followed at meetings of the Association. 

3.02 SPECIAL MEETINGS OF THE ASSOCIATION 

The Secretary shall convene a special general meeting- 

when directed to so by the Management Committee; or 
on the requisition in writing signed by not less than one-third of the 
members presently on the Management Committee or not less than the 
number of ordinary members of the Association which equals the number 
of the ordinary members presently on the Management Committee plus 
one. Such requisition shall clearly state the reasons why such special 
general meeting is convened and the nature of the business to be 
transacted thereat. 

3.03 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

The General meeting in the month of February shall be the Annual General 
Meeting unless the Management Committee shall otherwise decide. The 
business to be transacted at every Annual General Metting shall be: 

a. receiving of the Management Committee's report and the statement of 
income and expenditure for the preceding financial year; 
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the receiving the of the Auditors report upon the books and the accounts 
for the preceding financial year; 

the election of the members of the Management Committee; 

the appointment of an Auditor; 

any other business of which notice shall have been given one calendar 
month before the Annual General Meeting; 

consideration of any matters within the Aims and Objectives of or relating 
to the affairs of the Association, submitted by the Management 
Committee. 

3.04 NOTICE OF MEETINGS OF THE ASSOCIATION 

The Management Committee shall determine a regular time and place for their 
monthly meetings. 

In the case of the Annual General Meeting the Secretary shall forward to each 
member of the Association at least three weeks before the meeting of the 
Association: 

a notification of the date of the meeting, the place and the agenda; 

a copy of the minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting; 

a copy of the minutes of any special meeting held since the previous 
Annual General Meeting; 

a copy of the requisition to convene a special meeting. 

3.05 QUORUM 

Management Committee meetings - simple majority of the number of 
members of that Committee. 

Special and Annual General Meetings - double the number of members on 
the Management Committee plus one. 

3.06 CHAIRMAN OF MEETINGS 

01 Subject to sub-rule 4.07.02 the President shall preside over all meetings at 
which he is present. 

The President may, with the consent of the meeting at which he is 
present, delegate to the Vice-President or, in his or her absence, a 
person to be nominated, his or her powers as Chairman for the meeting. 

If the President is not present, the Vice-President shall preside. 

If neither the President nor the Vice-President is present, the Secretary or 
a member of the Management Committee shall call for a Chairman to be 
appointed just for that meeting. The person chosen has no voting power. 

3.07 VOTING AT MEETINGS OF THE ASSOCIATION 
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The Chairman shall have both a deliberative and a casting vote but is 
not bound to exercise them. Where voting is equal he may decide the 
motion "not carried". This will not debar the motion from being debated 
again at the next meeting. 

Except where otherwise provided by this Constitution, a motion before 
the Association shall be determined by a majority of votes of the 
members present. 

Voting except for the purpose of elections shall be by show of hands, 
but if the meeting so resolves, the motion shall be determined by ballot. 

A motion that the meeting resolve itself into committees may be duly 
moved, seconded and carried, so that there shall be no restriction on 
the number of times a member may speak on the question. 

3.08 MINUTES 

The Secretary shall ensure full and accurate minutes of all questions, matters, 
resolutions and other proceedings of the Management Committee Meetings 
and general meetings to be entered in a book to be opened for inspection at 
all reasonable times by any financial member who previously applies to the 
Secretary for that inspection. For the purpose of ensuring the accuracy of the 
recording of such minutes, the minutes of every Management Committee shall 
be signed by the Chairman of that meeting or the Chairman of the next 
succeeding Management Committee meeting verifying their accuracy. 
Similarly, in like manner as above the minutes of every general meeting and 
annual meeting. 

3.09 SUB-COMMITTEES AND SPECIAL COMMITTEES 

The Management Committee shall have the power to appoint sub-
committees for any special purpose and to co-opt thereon any person or 
persons who, in the opinion of the management committee, may be able 
to assist the sub-committee in its deliberations or work. 

The Management Committee shall have the power to dissolve any sub-
committee at any time with some prior notice. 

The Management Committee shall have the power to terminate the 
appointment of any person to any such sub-committee at any time. 

4.00 FUNDS AND ACCOUNTS 

4.01 No member of the Association shall involve the Association in any financial 
obligation without the consent of the Management Committee. 

4.02 The funds of the Association shall be banked in the name of the Association in 
such Bank or Building Society as the Management Committee may from time to 
time direct. 

4.03 Proper books and accounts shall be kept and maintained either in written or 
printed form in the English language showing correctly the financial affairs of the 
Association and the particulars usually shown in books of a like nature. 

4.04 All monies shall be banked as soon as practicable after receipt thereof. 
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4.05 All accounts of twenty dollars or over shall be paid by cheque signed by any two 
of the President, the Secretary, the Treasurer or other member authorized from 
time to time by the Management Committee. 

4.06 The Management Committee shall determine the amount of petty cash which 
shall be kept on the imprest system. 

4.07 All expenditure over $ 100 shall be approved or ratified at an Management 
Committee meeting. 

4.08 As soon as practicable after the end of each financial year the Treasurer shall 
cause to be prepared a statement containing particulars of the income and 
expenditure for the financial year just ended, and the assets of the Association 
at the close of the year. 

4.09 All such statements shall be examined by the Auditor who shall present his 
report upon such audit to the Secretary prior to the holding of the Annual 
General Meeting next following the financial year in respect of which such audit 
was made. 

4.10 The income and property of the Association whencesoever derived shall be 
used and applied solely in promotion of its aims and objectives and in the 
exercise of its powers as set out herein and no portion thereof shall be 
distributed, paid or transferred directly or indirectly by way of bonus or profit to 
or amongst the Members of the Association, provided that nothing herein 
contained shall be construed so as to prevent the payments or repayments to 
any member of out of pocket expenses, money lent, reasonable and proper 
charges for goods hired by the Association or reasonable and proper rent for 
premises demised or let to the Association. 

4.11 If there is a change of Treasurer in the Association brought about by elections or 
resignations, all books and accounts and all relevant documents and materials 
shall be turned over by the outgoing Treasurer within twentyone (2 1) days to 
the incoming Treasurer. The Association will access appropriate and/or legal 
avenues to ensure compliance to this clause. 

5.00 FINANCIAL YEAR 

The financial year of the Association shall close on the 31St December in each 
year. 

6.00 DOCUMENTS 

The Management Committee shall provide for the safe custody of books, 
documents and property of the Association. 

7.00 BYLAWS 
The Management Committee may from time to time make, amend or repeal By-
Laws, not inconsistent with these rules, for the internal management of the 
Association and any By-Law may be set aside at a general meeting of members 
where voting is required. 

8.00 ALTERATION OF RULES 

01. Subject to provisions of the Associations Incorporation Act and 
Regulations 1982, these rules may be amended, rescinded or added to 
from time to time by Special Resolution carried at a general meeting. 
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02. Provided that no such amendment, recession or addition shall be valid 
unless the same shall have been previously submitted to and approved 
by the Under-Secretary, Department of Justice in Queensland. 

9.00 COMMON SEAL 

The Management Committee shall provide for a common seal and for its 
safe keeping. 

The Common Seal shall only be used by the authority of the 
Management Committee and every instrument to which the Seal is 
affixed shall be signed by a member of the Management Committee and 
shall be countersigned by the Secretary or by a second member of the 
Management Committee or by some other person appointed by the 
Management Committee for this purpose. 

10.00 DISSOLUTION OF THE ASSOCIATION 
10.01 The Association shall not be dissolved except in the event of the membership 

being less than four or by resolution of the Association passed in accordance 
with the following Sub-Rules. 

10.02 A proposal to dissolve shall be by recommendation of the Management 
Committee, or by notice of motion in writing signed by at least one-quarter of the 
Members of the Association. 

10.03 Such recommendation shall be made or notice of motion shall be given to the 
secretary at least one month before the meeting of the Association at which the 
recommendation or motion is to be presented. 

10.04 Notice of the recommendation or motion shall be given to members of the 
Association three weeks before the meeting of the Association at which the 
recommendation or motion is to be considered. 

10.05 A resolution under this rule shall not be declared to be carried unless two-thirds 
of the number of members present and entitled to vote at the meeting of the 

Association considering the recommendation or motion vote in favour thereof. 

11.00 DISTRIBUTION OF SURPLUS ASSETS 
If the Association shall be wound up in accordance with the provisions of the 
Associations Incorporation's Act and Regulations 1982, and there remains, after 
satisfaction of all debts and liabilities, any property whatsoever, the same shall 
not be paid to or distributed among the Members of the Association, but shall be 
given or transferred to some other organization or organizations ( having similar 
aims and objectives or in part similar objectives), such organization or 
organizations to be determined by the members at or before the time of 
dissolution. 

12.00 INDEMNITY 
Every member of the Management Committee of the Association shall be 
indemnified out of the assets of the Association against any liability arising out 
of the execution of the duties of his office which is incurred by him in defending 
any proceedings, whether civil or criminal, in which judgement is given in his 
favor or in which he is acquitted or in connection with any application under the 
Act in which relief is granted to him by the Court in respect of any negligence, 
default, breach of duty or breach of trust. 
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The Adopted Constitution of the 
Filipino-Australian Teachers Association of the Fraser Coast 

(FATAFC) 

Article I 
NAME 

The name of the association shall be the 
FILIPINO-AUSTRALIAN TEACHERS ASSOCIATION 

OF THE FRASER COAST 
(FATAFC) 

Article II 
OBJECTS 

To work towards the promotion of a professional Filipino image and enhance self-
esteem to the wider Australian community. 
To gather, analyse and disseminate informations to assist members in gaining 
employment. 
To promote loyal fellowship among members. 
To encourage and facilitate professional and personal growth and development. 

Article Ill 
MANAGEMENT 

The control of the Association shall be vested upon a committee of elected 
officers consisting of a President, Vice President, Secretary, Assistant 
Secretary, Treasurer, Assistant Treasurer, Auditor, Press Relations Officer 
and Committee Members. 
Any member of the Executive Committee may resign at any time from membership 
by notice in writing delivered to the Secretary but such resignation shall only take 
effect at the time when such notice is received by the Secretary and has informed 
the financial members in writing. 
The formation of special committees when necessity arises. 
The Executive Committee shall have a one year term of office with an option of 
re-election on same office or any offices. 

Article IV 
MEMBERSHIP 

A candidate for membership shall be a qualified teacher and/or one who has 
teaching experience in any profession either in the Philippines or in Australia. 
Candidates shall be proposed and seconded by club members who must 
undertake to make the prospective member familiar with the aims and rules of the 
Association. 
Members must undertake to participate in the activities of the Association. 
Attendance at a minimum of not less than four (4) of all scheduled meetings in a 
year is appreciated. 
On admission to the Association, a new member must promise to honor and 
uphold this constitution. 

Article V 
FUNDS 

The financial year shall commence on July 1st and shall end on June 30th. 
All administrative funds of the Association shall be held by the Association's 
Treasurer and be banked in the name of the Association in such a bank as 
determined by the committee. 
Proper books and accounts shall be kept and maintained showing correctly the 
financial affairs of the Association. 
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Associations Treasurer and other signatories. 
A statement of accounts shall be reported to the Association in a quarterly basis. 
All financial reports shall be examined by the auditor who shall present to the 
Association the balance sheet at the end of each financial year. 
The Association may accept donations for a specific purpose. 
The Executive Committee shall determine the amount of $100 of petty cash which 
shall be kept on the imprest system. 

Article VI 
MEETINGS 

Annual General Meeting 

Annual General Meetings shall be held in the month of January of each 
year with the following agendas 

aa) The receiving of the committees reports and the balance sheet 
and statement of accounts for the preceding financial year. 

bb) The receiving of the auditors report upon the books and accounts 
for the preceding financial year. 

cc) Presidents Report 
dd) The election of the members of the Executive Committee 

General Monthly Meetings 

The Executive Committee shall meet 30 minutes before any meetings will 
commence. 
The Association shall meet every last Sunday of each month starting at 
1:30pm. 
The President shall be the chairman and in his absence, the Vice President 
shall be deputized to take over, or any elected officers present. 
The Chairman shall maintain order and conduct the meeting in a proper 
and orderly manner. 

Article VII 
BY LAWS 

A. Duties of Elected Officers 

President shall: 
aa) preside all meetings 
bb) check the minutes of the previous meetings with his committee 
cc) supervise the Treasurer's account 
dd) organise special functions 
ee) encourage members to speak and participate in any undertakings 
if) ensure to the best of his ability the smooth runnings of the meetings 

Vice President shall: 
aa) deputise for the President when necessary and assist in the 

general working of the Association as requested by him. 
bb) plan, arrange and prepare agendas, programs or activities in 

consultation with the Executive Committee 

Secretary shall: 
aa) attend to correspondence 
bb) keep minutes of each meetings showing name of chairman, 

resolutions or topics, activities, questions and other proceedings 
dealt with and numbers attending 
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cc) acquaint herself with the Association's constitution, rules and 
procedures 

dd) assist the Chairman during meetings 
ee) read minutes and present a report of the Association's activities 

covering the period from the previous AGM to the present at the 
AGM 

if) keep an Association's directory with complete names, addresses 
and telephone numbers of all members and provide each member 
with a copy 

gg) keep attendance book 

4. Treasurer shall: 
aa) keep a record of receipts and payments 
bb) collect fees and other monetary donations, contributions and fines 
cc) bank all money collected 
dd) pay, settle accounts and issue petty cash 
ee) Treasurer's Account book to be audited by the Association's 

Audior before each AGM 
if) present a Financial Statement at a quarterly basis and an audited 

Financial statement at every AGM covering from the previous AGM 
to the present 

Auditor shall: 
aa) audit the Treasurer's Account Book annually 
bb) report quarterly on income and expenditure and the state of the 

Association's finances 

Press Relations Officer shall: 
aa) arrange for advertising and publicity 
bb) make announcements and/or answer questions to the public 
cc) form a link between the Association and the wider Australian 

community 
dd) organise newsletter as required, publish articles, news activities 

relevant to the Association 

Members shall: 
aa) advice of non-attendance must be given by phone otherwise to the 

Secretary 
bb) members may bring visitors to any meetings but must advise the 

Secretary when intending to do so 
cc) adhere to the laws, rules and regulations of the Association 
dd) renewal of member-ship on or before the January election hence 

non-financial members cannot vote 

B. Procedures of the AGM - last Sunday of January 

To read and confirm the minutes of the last AGM 
To receive and to adopt the report of the Secretary covering the period 
from the previous AGM to the present. 
To receive and to adopt the Treasurer's Financial Statement covering the 
period from the previous AGM to the present 
President's report 
Election of the Executive Committee 
To transact general business including suggestions from members for the 
improvement of the Association 

Article VIII 
RESIGNATION AND TERMINATION 

A. Any member desiring to resign from the Association shall signify his/her intentions 
to the Secretary in writing, but such resignation shall not relieve the member of 
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the obligation of paying the fees, fines or levies due by him/her to the Association 
at the date of his/her resignation. 

B. The committee may discontinue the membership of any member failing to carry 
out the undertakings given by this Constitution. 

Article IX 
AMENDMENTS 

This constitution may be amended at any general meeting provided that the amendment 
to be voted on has been submitted in writing to the committee two months before and 
1/2 of the full membership of the Association are in favour of the amendment. 

Article X 
QUORUM 

A majority of 50% + I of the accredited members present shall constitute a quorum 
where business does not involve amendments to the Constitution 
Where the Constitution is to be amended 1/2 of the full membership accredited 
voters must be present 

Article Xl 
VOTING 

Each financial member shall be entitled to one vote 
The method of voting is by simply the show of hands 
Casting votes on election, the associations President or Vice President will call 
for another round of voting through secret balloting in the event of a tie 
Questions, matters or resolutions shall be decided by a majority of votes of the 
members present. 

Article XII 
DISSOLUTION 

If the membership is less than 10 persons 
If the resolution to that effect is carried by a vote of a 3/4 majority of the members 
present 
All assets of the Association remaining after the payment of all expenses and 
other liabilities shall be handed or turned over to a charitable organisation chosen 
by the Association. 
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